STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEES

OVERSIGHT HEARING

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON
CIVIL AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS

OF THE

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

_ NINETY-NINTH CONGRESS
FIRST SESSION
ON

STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEES

SEPTEMBER 19, 1985

Serial No. 57

% i BRARY

. tﬂs, TOMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

ol

Printed for the use of the Committee on the Judiciary
rd

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
56-166 O WASHINGTON : 1986

For sale by the Superintendent of D ts, Congressional Sales Office
U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402




-

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
PETER W. RODINO, dJr., New Jersey, Chairman

JACK BROOKS, Texas

ROBERT W. KASTENMEIER, Wisconsin

DON EDWARDS, California

JOHN CONYERS, Jr., Michigan
JOHN F. SEIBERLING, Ohio
ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, Kentucky
WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey
SAM B. HATL, Jr., Texas

MIKE SYNAR,-Oklahoma
PATRICIA SCHROEDER, Colorado
DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas
BARNEY FRANK, Massachusetts
GEOQO. W. CROCKETT, Jr., Michigan
CHARLES E. SCHUMER, New York
BRUCE A. MORRISON, Connecticut
EDWARD F. FEIGHAN, Ohio
LAWRENCE J. SMITH, Florida
HOWARD L. BERMAN, Celifornia

HAMILTON FISH, Jr., New York

CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California

HENRY J. HYDE, Illinois

THOMAS N. KINDNESS, Ohio

HAROLD S. SAWYER, Michigan

DAN LUNGREN, California

F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, Jr.,
Wisconsin

BILL McCOLLUM, Florida

E. CLAY SHAW, Jr., Florida

GEORGE W. GEKAS, Pennsylvania

MICHAEL DeWINE, Ohio

M. ELAINE MIELKE, General Counsel
GARNER J. CLINE, Staff Director
Aran F. CorFrey, Jr., Associate Counsel

SUBCOMMITTEE ON CiviL AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS
DON EDWARDS, California, Chairman

ROBERT W. KASTENMEIER, Wisconsin

JOHN CONYERS, Jr., Michigan
PATRICIA SCHROEDER, Colorado
CHARLES E. SCHUMER, New York

F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, dJr.,
Wisconsin

GEORGE W. GEKAS, Pennsylvania

MICHAEL DeWINE, Ohio

CatHErINE A. LERoY, Counsel

Ivy L. Davis, Assistant Counsel
Stuart J. IsmimARU, Assistant Counsel

PuiLte Kixo, Associate Counsel

~ R,

(m




CONTENTS

Opening statement by Hon. Don Edwards, chairman, Subcommittee on Civil
and Constitutional Rights

WITNESSES

Frﬁlen;lan, Frankie M., former commissioner of the U.S. Commission on Civil
ights
Prepared statement
Kurtz, Maxine, chairwoman, Colorado State Advisory Committee.........ccceeurerenes
Prepared statement
Pendleton, Clarence M. Jr., Chairman, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights ...........
Prepared statement
Pugh, Tom, member and former chairman of the Illinois State Advisory
Committee
Prepared statement

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL

Edwards, Hon. Don, chairman of the Subcommittee on Civil and Constitution-
al Rights, from Hon. F. James Sensenbrenner, Jr., Member of Congress ........
List of States advisory committee members

APPENDIXES

APPENDIX 1.—ADDITIONAL SUBCOMMITTEE QUESTIONS

Hon. Don Edwards to Hon. Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., October 4, 1985.............
Hon. Don Edwards to Hon. Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., November 14, 1985.......
Hon. Don Edwards to Hon. Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., December 19, 1985.......
Hon. Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., to Hon. Don Edwards, December 20, 1985......
Enclosure 1—“Migrant Farmworkers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore”.............
Enclosure 2—“Migrant Farmworkers in Delaware”
Enclosure 3—Questionnaire of State Advisory Committees.......cccocceecvercmnc.

APPENDIX 2.—MATERIALS SUBMITTED BY ToMm Puce

Annual State Advisory Committee Chairmen’s Conference, June 26-28, 1985...
Le]i:,geélé to President Reagan from State Advisory Committee Chairs, July 13,
“Contract Compliance in Chicago” briefing memo X

“Industrial Revenue Bonds” report

{1m)

Page



STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEES

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 1985

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMTTTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
SuscomMmrTTEE ON C1vir. AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met at 9:10 a.m., room 2237, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. Don Edwards (chairman of the subcommittee)
presiding.

Present: Representatives Edwards, Conyers, Schroeder, and Sen-
senbrenner.

Staff present: Stuart J. Ishimaru, assistant counsel; Phil Kiko,
associate counsel.

Mr. Epwarps. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today the subcommittee begins an exaamination of the State Ad-
visory Committees—we’ll call them SACs—of the United States
Commission on Civil Rights.

Since the Commission was established by the Civil Rights Act of
1957, the State Advisory Committees have played a valuable role in
adv1s1ng the Commission of civil rights issues in their States. In
past years, the State Advisory Committees have been composed ‘of
a diverse group of persons interested in civil rights. The SACs
have had a long record of publishing their findings and conclu-
sions, advising the Commission, as well as providing valuable in-
sights to the Congress, the courts State and local governments and
the general public.

Events over the past year have brought about controversy. All 51
SACs were rechartered earlier this year, with a majority of new
members added to the rolls. Questions have arisen regarding- the
diversity of membership of the SACs. There has been a noticeable
decrease in the number of minorities and women chosen to serve
on the SACs. Even more striking is the new composition of SAC
chairs, now overwhelmingly white and male. .

The size of each SAC, which ranged between 11 and 29, has been
reduced to a standard 11, regardless of the size and needs of the
State. Not a single SAC report has been printed since the Commis-
sion was reconstituted in late 1983. This is not due to a lack of ac-
tivity on the part of the SACs, but. because of a change in policy
which now requires SAC reports to be reviewed by the Commission
{'ozil cgnmstency with Commission policy before they can be pub-

ishe

All SAC reports, from the beginning of 1984, are stlll in Wash-
ington awaiting review and approval. L

4} !
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I believe that the SAC can and should serve an important pur-
pose as the grass-roots “eyes and ears” of the Commission. The re-
gional programs of the Commission, of which the SACs are a major
part, consume over one-third of the Commission’s budget. During
!:he course of the hearing this morning, I hope we can explore these
issues.

We are fortunate to have the Chairman of the Commission and
the Acting Staff Director with us this morning, as well as current
and former SAC chairpersons.

This isn’t the first time the SACs have been part of a controver-
sy. During the reauthorization of the Commission in 1978, the
Carter administration proposed to regionalize the SACs, and in
effect, questioning their usefulness. After long debate in both
houses of Congress, this proposal was rejected, reaffirming the spe-
cial and important role of the State Advisory Committees. And I
hope we can explore this special role today.

Before I introduce the first two distinguished witnesses, 1 recog-
nize the gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr. Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

This morning our subcommittee is, once again, going on a trip to
nowhere. We can see that it’s a trip to nowhere by the empty press
table in the room and by the rathet sparse turnout. This certainly
is not a magnet of an investigation.

This isn’t the first time the Subcommittee on Civil and Constitu-
tional Rights has embarked on a trip to nowhere. We've conducted
numerous, quote, “investigations,” unquote, that really have not
resulted in any firm conclusions, any written reports by the sub-
committee, or any legislation for consideration either by the full
committee or by the Congress. If I were a betting man, I would bet
that this trip to nowhere will have an equal lack of results.

So, T guess I really am puzzled why we are wasting our time in
investigating this subject, knowing that nothing is going to result
from it, when there is a docket of important issues that are crying
for action both before this subcommittee and the full Judiciary
Committee, that the chairman and the majority party have decided
to ignore.

I think one ‘of the reasons why we have such a sparse turnout at
the committee table at this morning’s hearing is that it is in con-
flict with the annual breakfast that the Attorney General of the
United States gives for members of the Judiciary Committee. Prior
to today, all the subcommlttees of the Judiciary Committee post-
poned their hearings in deference to the breakfast the Attorney
General gives, regardless of who that individual is. Today, I guess
we decided not. to do that, and there were 29 of the' 35 members of
the full Judiciary Committee down at the Justice Department. 1
apologized and left early to be here today to hold down the fort; but
I really think that it is an insult to the Office of the Attorney Gen-
eral to hold this conflicting hearing, particularly because there
can’t be the participation of the other .members of the subcommit-
tee the committee hearings deserve.

Finally, I would like to make one point relative to the note that
the chairman put in his memorandum to members of the subcom-
mittee dated on September 17. He says that he has requested the
General Accounting Office to investigate management practices of
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the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. That request only dealt with
the reconstituted U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, and it seems to
me that that is a partisan request that is designed to engage in a
witch hunt on this particular Commission. If we’re really con-
cerned with making the Civil Rights Commission more effective in
responding to the civil rights needs that do-exist in this country,
we ought to look at the management practices of the Commission
since its inception rather than zeroing in on certain personalities
that may happen to hold the position of commissioners at the
present time.

If we want to make civil rights the bipartisan issue that it has
been, and which has resulted in tremendous advances being made
in this area in this country, I think that we ought to look at the
management practices of the Commission since 1957 rather than
since 1981; and I have submitted to the chairman a letter which I
would ask unanimous consent to include in the committee record
at this point in time fo that effect.

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection so ordered.

[The letter of Mr. Sensenbrenner follows:]
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Honorable Don Edwards
4 Chairman. s
Subcommittee on Civil and
Constitutional Rights ‘o
Committee on the Judiciary . & . r
Washington, D.C. 20515
LI | iox P 5

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for sending .me a copy of your letter to the General
Accounting Office requesting an investigation of the Civil
Rights Commission.

I am concerned about what appears to be the partisan nature of
the request. First, no attempt is made in the request to have
the GAO compare the procedures, personnel practices and activi-
ties of the Civil Rights Commission with activities of previous
Commissions. The request also only states that complaints have
been received. It does not specify from whom, nor does it
specify the specific nature of the procedural irreqularities.

What most concerns me is that you want the content of the
request and ‘the persons interviewed to be kept secret. It
appears that the Subcommittee is requesting the GAO to engage in
a fishing expedition and a witch hunt. I am frankly surprised at
why the contents of the request should be kept secret; why the
Minority was not informed of the request; why the Civil Rights
Commission was not given a copy of the request by either the
GAO or the Subcommittee Majority Staff; and why it was so
difficult for my staff to secure a copy of the letter. One can
only surmise that such secrecy is necessary because of the need
for proper timing of the release of information to attain
maximum political benefit. I would like to request that the
Minority Staff of the Subcommittee be provided with a copy of
the preliminary report which I assume was made by the GAO in
compliance with this request.
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Because it appears that the GAO request was ﬁolitically motivated
and an attempt by this Subcommittee to engage in partisanship

in the area of civil rights I cannot be expected to comply with
your requést for confidentiality. I would consider, however,
complying with your reguest, if the investigation request were
expanded to include Commission activities going all the way back
to its inception in 1957. The Subcommittee would then be able to
compare management practices and activities, policies, prac-
tices and precedents with previous Commissions.

Mr. Chairman, though we sometimes have our differences, I would
hope we share the goals of obtaining "good government®. °I have
no difficulty in a comprehensive review of the Civil Rights,
Commission and it is time to do so. We should go back to its
inception and the intents for its creation. We should review
its mission, activities, precedents, policies, programs, and
effectiveness. in carrying those out. ilothing should be immune
from review, even the possibility whether or not the Commission
is the best way to accomplish the goals we seek. 1 believe the
Commission and its supporters should defend and justify its
existence as much as the detractors and critics of the Commission
should defend their positions. -

It would seem we have much more to gain by revi’ewing the entire
history of the Commission rather than just a "snap shot™ of a
time under a particular Administration. .This only raises the
suspicions that our Committee is merely indulging in an ad-
versarial hearing to meet a particular political agenda rather
than a sincere effort to correct inadequacies of the enforcement
of civil rights for all Americans. Mr. Cha:n:man, civil rlghts is
the keystone of our Nation's most precious commodities,’ liberty
and freedom. This should not be Jeopard:.zed merely to fulfill
the desires of some who would use this investigation as a
platform to engage in poljtical rhetoric to serve their own
interests.

I prevaJ.l upon you in fan:ness, in cons1derat1on of the relat:.or:\
of thé minority with the mdjority, freedom for all Americans,
and good government not to engage in intrigue, but ‘to expand
and expose the issue to open and public debate.

Sincerel e o
‘34-./ N +
r
F. JB 4ENSENBRENNER, JR., *
Membe Congress M
x ]
FJS:pkw
- 7 X
- L. +

%
"
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Mr. Epwarbs. Our first panel this morning consists of the Chair-
man of the Civil Rights Commission, Clarence Pendleton, and the
acting staff director, Max Green. Mr. Green was the primary staff
person in charge of rechartering the.SACs. As T understand it, Mr.
Green will be leaving the Commission at the end of this month for
a job at the White House, in the public liason section headed by
former Commission staff director Linda Chavez.

So, Mr. Green, we congratulate you.

Mr. Pendleton, we welcome you, and you may proceed. And with-
out objection, both of your formal statements, will be made a part
of the full record.

TESTIMONY OF CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, JR., CHAIRMAN, U.S.
COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS.

Mr. PENDLETON. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and I'll
take congratulations, too, if you were about to give them out.

Mr. Chairman, my name is Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., and I'm
Chairman of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. At issue today is
something of which I am very proud, the 1985 recharter of the
State Advisory Committees to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.
I will be happy to discuss our recharter at length, and our acting
staff director, Max Green, can take any specific, technical questions
which the committee or you may have.

Let me start with some background. These committees are essen-
tial to the work we do at the Commission. Composed of 11 members
each, located in every State and the District of Columbia, they are
the “eyes and ears” of the national commission. By holding hear-
ings in State capitols, small towns, by issuing fact-finding reports
on a range of civil rights topics, the State Advisory Committees
point to civil rights violations we might not otherwise discover.
Like the Commission, these committees, called SACs for short,
have a proud history of alerting the Nation to the evils of discrimi-
nation based on color, race, sex, religion, national origin, age and
handicap.

And I must say, Mr. Chairman, that your preliminary remarks
interest me, in that I see no reason why white males cannot head
Civil Rights Commission Committees, cannot head SACs. I don’t
think that it was ever intended by the Congress that this would
be—that the Civil Rights Commission or the civil rights community
would be the sole bastion, if you will, of minority people as desig-
nated by the Congress. And I'think that as long as we are going to
have a commission, and we talk about regardless of discrimina-
tion—I mean, regardless of race, sex or religion, then white males
certainly need to be included, and I think this commission is proud
of the fact that we’ve been able to pick outstanding persons for
chairpersons, and outstanding persons for committee membership,
as the balance of my testimony will indicate.

As early as 1959, the SACs were out front, uncovering voter in-
timidation in Alabama, exposing the near slavery of migrant work-
ers in Colorado, documenting willful housing segregation in New
York State. We are grateful for the services of hundreds of men
and women who serve on these committees without compensation.
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But frankly, Mr. Chairman, despite their stellar record, the SACs
have not been without their problems. As civil rights questions
have grown more complex, as-the blatant evils of sex discrimina-
tion and racial segregation have been replaced by the murkier
questions of comparable worth and court-ordered busing, as the
nation has changed since the great civil rights bills passed through
these Chambers more than 20 years ago, the SACs have often re-
mained impervious to the complexitieg around them.

Before our recharter, the SACs simply did not reflect a wide-
ranging debate over.civil rights in this country. And I would like to
add here that it was interesting to read in the Washington Post
survey of black leaders and the American public with respect to
issues as they affect minorities, and perhaps that information, if it
is possible, could be made a part of the record, if we can get it or
the committee can get it.

Mr. Chairman, no SAC report ever critically examined bilingual
education and its tendency to segregate Hispanic schoolchildren
from their native-born peers. No SAC report ever proposed to abol-
ish Federal goals and timetables for ethnic groups which have suf-
fered discérimination and may no longer need such protection.

Mr. Chairman, these SACs, while infused with the spirit of the
civil rights movement, had lost track of the changing nature of the
movement. The world is simply more complex in 1985 than it was
in 1965. They would not acknowledge that many early and -active
supporters of the civil rights movements could no longer embrace
all that was done in the name of civil rights, like numerical hiring
quotas. We felt the SACs had to be diverse, eclectic enough to
debate tough questions like rights of handicapped newborns or Fed-
eral affirmative action coverage of colleges and universities. The
law already requires the SACs to be bipartisan; we felt they should
be ideologically diverse as well, men and women who disagree over
the means but are committed to the common end of weeding out
discrimination and seeing minorities become fully incorporated in
American life. Some of our members favor race-conscious policies,
others do not, but all want an America based on fairness and equal
opportunity.

Back in January 1984, the renewed Civil Rights Commission had
a number of options regarding the SACs. Some said we should abol-
ish the SACs, and we emphatically rejected that idea. A second
option was to leave the SACs as they were. Again, we felt diversity
demanded some amendments to the SAC rosters. So, we chose a
third option: we agreed to recharter the SACs with their current
membership for one year, during which time the procedural rules
and membership of the SACs could be studied.

In March 1984, the staff diréctor recommended several changes.
They are:

One, to reduce costs and absences by making all SACs consist of
11 members;

Strengthen the civil rights involvement of the SACs by increas-
ingd the required number of annual SAC meetings from two to four;
an

Return the SACs to their statutory function as advisory bodies
by routing SAC reports to the Commission in draft rather than in
final printed form.
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And;I must say here, in all clarity, it is not the intent of this
commission that there would be any “muzzle” rule on what SACs
say. We want to be able to join in"with SACs, not-issue disclaimers
on reports: And our work would be to check for defame, and de-
grade, and statutory clarity and those kinds of things. «

And rather than print it in final form, why not send it in draft?
Why not make the corrections and then print it in final form as a
report of the commission and just not the individual SACs?

Between March 1984 and January 1985, the ‘SACs were scruti-
nized in great detail. Our regional direction scoured the country for
new talent, our Washington staff searched, too. Finally, in, 1985 the
commission acted on the staff d1rector s recommendations and
voted to recharter the SACs.

You may wonder just who we appointed. Many of theri are reap-
pointments. Although we were under no obligation, legal or other-
wise, we chose to reappoint nearly half of the current members, or
270 out. of a total SAC membership of 550. We asked Tom Pugh of
Illinois to stay with us, and he chose to accept. our invitation. Un-
fortunately, Ms. Frankie Freeman, a former commissioner from
Missouri, decided not to. In Vermont, we were delighted to retain
Philip Hoff, State senator and former Governor. In Alabama, ‘we
kept Ab1gaJl Turner, a specialist attorney for civil rights in the
Mobile office of the Legal Services Corporation of Alabama. In
South Dakota we asked Cleora Rae Johnson, a Sioux tribal leader,
to stay with us. We're glad she did. There are 267 others, and I will
be glad to present the list to you. You“do have one already, and if,
without objection, Mr. Chairman, if that could be inserted into the
record.

Mr. Epwarps. Without objection. :

[Information follows:] )




STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEMBERS

ALABAMA

Rodney Max, Chairperson - Birmingham, AL
William D. Barnard - University, AL
Jerome A. Gray — Tuskegee Institute, AL
Bob Mants - Haynesville, AL

Wendell H. Paris - Livingston, AL
Richard A. Pizitz - Birmingham, AL
Judith Thompson - Birmingham, AL

Abagail Turner — Mobile, AL

Odessa Woolfolk — Birmingham, AL

Barbara Lucero — Huntsville, AL

ALASKA

Daniel Alex, Chairperson - Anchorage, AK
Thelma Buchhold - Anchorage, AK

Charles Elder, Jr. — Anchorage, AK
Gilbert Gutierrez - Douglas; AK

Linda Hawthorne — McGrath, AK

Dove Kull - Juneau, AK

James Muller - Anchorage, AK

Mitchell Shapira - Anchorage, AK

Arliss Sturgulewski -~ Anchorage, AK
Rosalee Walker — Juneau, AK

ARIZONA

John P. White, Chairperson — Tempe, AZ
I. W. Abel - Sun City, AZ

Robert G. Begam —.Phoenix, AZ

Lupe Flores - Mesa, AZ

Manuel Pena, Jr. — Phoenix, AZ

John P. Schroeder ~ Flagstaff, AZ
Morrison F. Warren — Tempe, AZ

Shirley Whitlock — Mesa, AZ

Peterson Zah — Window Rock, AZ
Richard Zazueta - Scottsdale, AZ

ARKANSAS

Chairperson - Vacant

Evangeline K. Brown - Dermott, AR

Elijah Coleman - Pine Bluff, AR

Dorothy S. English - Little Rock, AR

Morton Gitelman — Fayetteville, AR

Frank Gordon — Little Rock, AR

Richard F. Milwee — Little Rock, AR

Alan Patterson, Jr. — Jonesboro, AR, Acting Chairperson
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Claiborne Watkins Patty, Jr. — Little Rock, AR
Toni Delores Phillips - Springdale, AR
Joseph Leon Rosenzwelg — Hot Springs, AR

CALIFORNIA

Maxwell E. Greenberg, Chairperson - Los Angeles, CA
William Allen - Claremont, CA

Grace M. Davis - Los Angeles, CA
Helen Hernandez — Arcadia, CA

George Jan Lerski — San Francisco, CA
Ken Masugi - Claremont, CA

Harry M. Portwood - Palo Alto, CA
Mike Rodriquez — San Bérnardino, CA
Herman Sillas - Sacramento, CA

Robert M. Takasugl - Los Angeles, CA

COLORADO

Maxine Kurtz, Chairperson - Denver, CO
Lawrence A, Atler - Denver, CO

Sandra Rae Berkowitz — Denver, CO 3
Gilbert Manuel Cisneros — Golden, CO { -
Steven David Ellis - Denver, CO

A. B. Slaybaugh — Denver, CO

Al Trepanier - Littleton, CO

CONNECTICUT

James H. Stewart, Chairperson - Storrs, CT
Arthur C. Banks - Wethersfield, CT

Ivor J. Echols - Windsor, CT

Howard A. Glickstein - Bridgeport, CT
Wendell W. Gunn — Stamford, CT *

Marion Hepburn Grant — West Hartford, CT.
Donald Kagan - Hamden, CT

Sidney Laibson — Bloomfield, CT

Carmen L. Lopez — Bridgeport, CT

Philip E. Smith - Weston, CT

DELAWARE

William J. Conner, Chairperson — Wilmington, DE
Jan Blits - Newark, DE

Robert G. Carey - Wilmington, DE

Ralph A. Figueroa — Dover, DE

Blanche M. Fleming - Wilmington, DE

Henry A. Heiman — Wilmington, DE

Glover A. Jones — Wilmington, DE

Emily G. Morris - Dover, DE

Glen Dale Weston — New Castle, DE

Lynn D. Wilson — Wilmington, DE « -

Raymond Wolters — Newark, DE
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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Walter E. Washington, Chairperson
James G. Banks
Henry H. Bruel
Ruth S. Caplin

Paul P. Cook -
Yetta W. Galiber
Ernest R. Gibson ~ - =

John Hope, II
Marjorie H. Parker
Audrey Rowe

John L. Wilks

FLORIDA

- -

Paul R. Porter, Chairperson - Sarasota, FL
Jackie L. Bell - Miami, FL'

Virgie Cone - Jasper, FL

Jonathan I. Kislak - Miami, FL

June D. Littler - Coral Gables, FL

Gustavo Marin -~ Miami, FL )
Michael Jonathan Moorehead - Gainesville, FL
Roland Howard Rolle - Cooper City, FL
Teresa Saldise — Coral Gables, FL

Rose Sher Weiss — Fort Lauderdale, FL
Kenneth Clarkson - Coral Gables, FL

GEORGIA

John H. Ruffin, Jr., Chairperson - Augusta, GA
Elaine B. Alexander — Atlanta GA !
Edward E. Elson - Atlanta, GA

Grace Hamilton — Atlanta, GA

E. T. Kehrer — Austell, GA

Peter F. Rosen — Atlanta, GA

Dale M. Schwartz — Atlanta, GA

Donald M. Stewart - Atlanta, GA

Rose Strong — Columbus, GA !
Lyndon A. Wade - Atlanta, GA
Carl Ware - Atlanta, GA

HAWAII

Andre S. Tatibouet, Chairperson — Hénolulu, HI
Emmett A. Cahill - Honolulu, HI

Milton T. Ebesu - Honolulu, HI

Alfred C. Lardizabal - Kapada, HI

Charles Maxwell, Sr. - Pukalani-Maui, HI
Judith Murphy - Makakilo, HI

Helen R. Nagtalon-Miller — Honolulu, HI
Marion G. Saunders - Honolulu, HI

Barry L. Shain ~ Honolulu, HI !
Oswald K. Stender - Kailua, HI

Donnis H. Thompson - Honelulu, HI
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IDAHO

Michael Orme, Chairperson - Idaho Falls, ID
Janet Benson - Idahom Falls, ID

Richard Chesnick - Boise, ID

Irving Littman - Boise, ID

Yoshie Ochi - Idaho Falls, ID

Rudy Pena - Boise, ID ~
Bernadine Ricker - Fort Hall, ID

Gayle Speizer - Boise, ID

Perry Swisher - Boise, ID

Constance Watters - Lapwai, ID

ILLINOIS .

Hugh J. Schwartzburg, Chairperson - Chicago, IL
Roland L. Baker - Lake Bluff, IL i

Theresa F. Cummings - Springfield, Ii:

Erma M. Davis - Peoria, IL T -

Preston E. Ewing, Jr. - Cairo, Il .

Ira Gallaway - Peoria, IL 3 ey ™
John Lingner - Chicago, IL

J. Thomas Pugh — Peoria, IL .
Herschel Lewis Seder - Highland Park, IL
Robert Clark Spencer - Petersburg, -IL
Joyce E. Tucker - -Chicago, IL ~

t

~

INDIANA

James Neuchterlein, Chairperson - Valparaiso, IN
Katherine M. Blanks - Fort Wayne, IN

Martha Bulluck - Indianapolis, IN c ‘r
Terry Hall - South Bend, IN - -
Judith Ann Hawley — Indianapolis, "IN
Hollis E. Hughes, Jr. — South Bend, IN
Douglas W. Kmiec — Notre Dame, IN . -
Kark O'Lessker -~ Bloomington, IN -
Doris 8. Parker - Indianapolis,- IN .
Joseph J. Russell - Bloomington, IN s
Peter Weisz — Indianapolis. IN -

IowA

Ralph S. Scott, Jr., Chairperson — Cedar Falls, IA
Margaret S. Anderson, — Bettendorf, IA

James H. Andrews - Davenport, IA -

Horace C. Daggett — Kent, IA;

Leonard L. Davis, Jr. - Davenport, IA

Lee B. Furgerson ~ Des Moines, IA

Lee Green - Clive, LA

Bernice Jones — Rock Island, IA ) , |
Arlene J. Morris - Des Moines, IA

Max Morrison - Indianola, IA 1 .
Gregory H. Williams - Iowa City, IA =

<
.
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KANSAS

Burdett Loomis, Chairperson — Lawrence, KS

Arthur J. Abrams — Wichita, KS

Donald M. Douglas — Wichita, KS

Jaclyn G. Gossard - Wichita, KS

Elizabeth M. Hanicke - Shawnee, KS -
Ascension Hernandez — Shawnee, KS

Norman E. Justice - Kansas City, KS

Rayna F. Levine - Cleveland Park, KS

Claude K. Rowland — Lawrence, KS >

Lois F. Ruby — Wichita, KS

Leroy Tombs ~ Bonner Springs, KS -

KENTUCKY ’ -

Porter G. Peeples, Sr., Chairperson - Lexington, KY
Anne Belvin - Louisville, KY

Thelma J. Clemons — Louisville, KY

Esther P. Jansing - Owensboro; KY -
John J. Johnson - Louisville, KY

Paul Oberst — Louisville, KXY

Louise Reynolds — Louisville, KY

James Rosenblum — Louisville, KY ~ o
Stanley Rose - Lexington, KY = ~ ’

James Stewart — Louisville, KY

Robert Schwemm — Lexington, KY -

LOUISIANA .

Michael R. Fontham, Chairperson - New Orleans, LA )
Jean E. Adams — New Orleans, LA

John S. Baker — Baton Rouge, LA

Van H. Brass — Monroe, LA’ -

Benjamin Jones — Monroe, TA «

Robert A. Kutcher - New Orleans, LA -

Paul H. Lewis — New Orleans, LA -

Roberta Madden — Baton Rouge,. LA -~ - s -
Sandra Sue McDade - Shreveport, LA
Sybil Morial - New Orleans, LA

Walter J. Wilkerson — New Orleans, LA

~ 3 A

sl At
a}

MAINE
Richard Ernest Morgan, Chdairperson — So. Harpswell, ME
Thomas Andrews — Portland, ME

Barney Berube — Augusta, ME

William D. Burney, Jr. - Augusta, ME - - -
Linda S. Dyer -~ Winthrop, ME

Shirley E. Ezzy - Augusta, ME .« ]
George Issacson — Brunswick, ME
Kenneth F. Morgan - Bangor, ME .
Elinor Multer — Orrs Island, ME
Marshall Stern — Bangor, ME

tanley R. Tupper — Boothbay, ME


https://Cha'iipers.on
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MARYLAND

Lorretta Johnson, Chairperson — Baltimore, MD
Leonard P. Aries - Silver Spring, MD

Patsy B. Blackshear — Annapolis, MD

Walter R. Bosley — Cumberland, MD

Edwin J. Delattre - Annapolis, MD

Joshua Muravchik - Wheaton, MD -

K. Patrick Okura — Bethesda, MD T
Gerald Leon Stempler - Rockville, MD

Huong-Mai Tran — Potomac, MD

H. Dewayne Whittington - Marion, MD

Chester L. Wickwire - Towson, MD

N

MASSACHUSETTS

Philip Perlmutter, Chairperson - Newton, ‘MA
Hadley Philip Arkes -~ Amberst, MA

Ellen B. Feingold - Waban, MA

Dorothy S. Jones — Cambridge, MA

Glenn Cartman Loury — Cambridge, MA
Glendora M. Putnam - Boston, MA

John P. Roche - Weston, MA

Miguel A. Satut — Jamaica Plain,-MA

Simon Scheff — Cambridge, MA

MICHIGAN

Charles H. Tobias, Chairperson — Detroit, MI
Joseph Adelson - Saline, MI

Reith A. Butler - Oak Park, MI

Carl Cohen - Ann Arbor, MI

Dovie T. Pickett — Detroit, MI;

M. Howard Rienstra -~ Grand Rapids, MI
Frederick F. Schauer — Ann Arbor, MI

Patrick L. Daly - Detroit, MI

Laurence L. Vickery - Birmingham, MI

Eleanor P. Wolf - Lake Orion, MI

MINNESOTA .
L

Talmadge L. Bartelle, Chairperson — Minneapolis, MN

Larry P. Aitken - Duluth, MN

Lurline J. Baker-Kent - St. Paul, MN

Gloria A. Gallegos — Maple Grove, MN

Janette M. Haynes - Forest Lake, MN

Lupe Lopez — Bear Lake, MN .

Earl W. Miller — Minneapolis, MN -

Mary E. Ryland - Duluth, MN ;

Alan W. Weinblatt - St. Paul, MN

Stephen B. Young - St. Paul, MN

Catherine H. Zuckert - Northfield, MN
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MISSISSIPPI

Lewis Westerfield, III, Chairperson - University, MS
Fred Banks — Jackson, MS

Unita Blackwell - Myersville, MS
Gilbert Carmichael - Meridian, MS
George Colvin Cochran - Oxford, MS
Bobbye Henley — Jackson, MS

Cora G. Norman - Jackson, MS

George A. Owens — JacKkson, MS
Catherine Ann Palmgquist - Clinton, MS
Mary L. Ramberg — Jackson, MS

Leslie Grant Range — Jackson, MS

MISSOURI v

Morrie H. Zimring, Chairperson — St. Louis, MO
Joanne M. Collins - Kansas City, MO

John B. Ervin - St. Louis, MO

Henry Givens, Jr. - .St. Louis, MO

Shirley Hexter - University City, MO

James Hitchcock - St. Louils, MO .
David R. Humes - Hayti, MO

Charles A. Lawrence, Jr. - St. Louis, MO
Stanley D. Rostov - Kansas City, MO

Cora Douglas Thompson - Parkville, MO

MONTANA

Chairperson — Vacant

Betty L. Babcock - Helene, MT
Raymond M. Benegas — Great Falls, MT
Thomas E. Ebzery — Billings, MT
Thomas Keating — Billings, MT
Marjorie King - Winneétt, MT

Sigmund O. Meyer — Butte, MT

Angela V. Russell — Billings, MT
Geraldine Travis — Great Falls, MT

NEBRASKA

Richard F. Duncan, Chairperson — Lincoln, NB
James F. Herbert — Omaha, NB

Gary Hill - .Lincoln, NB »
Jane Huerter — Omaha, NB

Stephen F. Janis - Gering, NB

Shirley M. Marsh — Lincoln, NB

William Moore - Omaha, NB

Dianne G. Myers — Lincoln, NB

Joe L. Romero — Scottsbluff, NB

Mimi Waldbaum — Omaha, NB .
Charles Washington - Omaha, NB
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NEVADA

Elizabeth Nozero, Chairperson - Las Vegas, NV
Morse Arberry — North Las Vegas, NV
Shelley Berkley — Las Vegas, NV
Susan L. Deluca - Las Vegas, NV
Margo Piscevich — Reno, NV

Candice K. Sader - Reno, NV

Marvin Sedway - Las Vegas, NV

Edita Silvero - Las Vegas, NV
Merle Snider - Reno, NV

Richard Tetrault - Las Vegas, NV
Steven T. Walther - Reno, NV

NEW JERSEY

Stephen H. Balch, Chairperson, Princeton, NJ
Clyde Allen — Plainfield, NJ

Jose Manuel Alvarez — Rahway, NJ

Salvatore A. Farino, Jf. — Somerville, NR
Barbara Lerner — Princeton, NJ

Alvin J. Rickoff - North Brunswick, NJ

Angel L. Roman - Paterson, NJ

Irene Hill Smith - Wenonah, NJ

Ruth Waddington - Morristown, NJ

Edward Zazzarino - Rumson, NJ

NEW HAMPSHIRE

Robert A. Wells, Chairperson - Concord, NH
Helen Cordero Bethel - Derry, NH

Earl Bourdon — Claremont, NH

Colin Dearborn Campbell — Hanover, NH
Sylvia F. Chaplain — Bedford, NH
Hilda W. Fleisher - Manchester, NH
Robert R. Fournier - Suncook, NH
Bertha A. Perkins — Manchester, NH
Michael M. Ransmeier — Littleton, NH
Andrew T. Stewart - Enfield, NH
Michael I. Winograd - Canterbury, NH

NEW MEXICO

Vincent J. Montoya, Chairperson - Albuquergue, NM
Emma J. Armendariz - Deming, NM

Alan J. Denis - Albuquerque, NM

Lorraine P. Gutierrez - Albuguerque, NM
Robert E. Harding, Jr. - Albuquerque, NM
Stanley G. Lane - Albuquerque, NM

B. Rogers McCabe - Shiprock, NM

Gilbert Pena — Santa Fe, NM

Bishop Ricardo Ramirez ~ Las Cruces, NM
Gerald Thomas Wilkinson - Albuquerque, NM
Thomas P. Baca - Las Cruces, NM
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NEW YORK

ArcHer C. Puddington, Chairperson - New York, NY'
Blanche Berstein — New York, NY .
Antonia Cortese - Albany, NY

Jo Davis - New York, NY

Edwin E. Espillat — New York, NY

Lucille S. Kantor - Great Neck, NY.. -
Benjamin F. McLaurin - Bronx, NY

Setsuko M. Nishi - Tappan, NY

James I. Nixon - New York, NY

Jeremy A. Rabkin - Ithaca, NY

Antonio Stevens—-Arroyo — Brooklyn, NY

&

NORTH CAROLINA

Donald L. Horowitz, Chairperson — Durham, NC
Alvin Quentin Arrington ~ Greensboro, NC
George McLeod Bryan — Winston-Salem, NC

Joseph E. DiBona - Durham, NC

June McLaurin Jeffers - Reidsville, NC
Elizabeth Hughes Locke - Charlotte, NC

John Shelton Reed — Chapel Hill, NC -
Traciel Venise Reid - Raleigh, NC -
Asa Timothy Spaulding, Jr. - Durham, NC
William S. Stern - Greensboro, NC

Tommie M. Young - Greensboro, NC -

NORTH DAKOTA

Robert A. Feder, Chairperson — Fargo, ND
Modesto del Busto — Grand Forks, ND
James Gerl — Mandan, ND )

James K. Laducer - Bismarck, ND
Carol J. Larsen — Bismarck, ND

Claus H. Lembke — Bismarck, ND
Beatrice M. Peterson — Dickinson, ND
Arthur Raymond - Grand Forks, ND
Mark G. Schneider — Fargo, ND
Cynthia Smith — Fort Totten, ND

OHIO ’

Donald G. Prock - Chairperson, Middleburg Heights, OH
Lynwood L. Battle, Jr. - Cincinnati, OH

Fred E. Baumann - Gambier, OH

James L. Francis - Dayton, OH -
Ernest Gellhorn - Cleveland, OH

Raymond L. Leventhal - Cleveland, OH
Virginia C. Ortega - Toledo, OH

Martin J. Plax - Cleveland, OH

Barbara J. Rodemeyer - North Canton, OH
Eldridge T. Sharpp, Jr. — Akron, OH
Marian A. Spencer - Cincinnati, OH
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OKLAHOMA

Charles Leonard Fagin, Chairperson - Oklahoma City, OK
Ethel Krepps — Tulsa, OK

Juanita Learned - Oklahoma City, OK

Donald Maletz - Norman, OK

Earl D. Mitchell, Jr. - Stillwater, OK .
Angela Monson — Oklahoma City, OK

Charles H. Prudy - Bartlesville, OK

Ross Owen Swimmer — Tulsa, OK

Swannie (Jill) Zink Tarbel -~ Tulsa, OK
Albert C. Zananda - Tulsa, OK

OREGON

James Huffman, Chairperson - Portland, OR
George Azumano — Portland, OR

Vaughn Bornet - Ashland, OR

Richard Brownstein - Portland, OR
Thompson Faller - Portland, OR

Jerry Haggin — Portland, OR

H. J. Hamilton - Portland, OR

Mary Wendy Roberts - Portland OR
Marilyn Shannon - Estacada, -OR ¢
Thomas J. Sloan ~ Portland, OR

Linda Workman — Canby, OR

PENNSYLVANIA

Murray Friedman, Chairperson - Cheltenham, PA
LeGree S. Daniels - Harrisburg, PA

Min J. De Collingwood - Gulph Mills, PA
Joseph Fisher - Philadelphia, PA

Eugene Hickok - Carlisle, PA

Bruce W. Kauffman - Philadelphia, PA
Stephen W. Mahon - Pittsburg, PA

Morris Milgram - Newtown, PA

Sieglinde A. Shapiro - Philadelphia, PA
Carl E. Singley — Philadelphia, PA

M, Mark Stolarik — Havertown, PA

RHODE ISLAND

David H. Sholes, Chairperson — Cranston, RI
Malvene J. Brice — Providence, RI

Barbara Lewis DuBoils — East Providence, RI
Olga M. Escobar — Providence, RI

Paul Gaines - Newport, RL

Lester E. HKilton — Cumberland, RI

Rhett Jones — Cranston, RI

Sarah A. Murphy - Providence, RI

Joseph V. Piluso - Mapleville, RI

Norman D. Tilles - Pawtucket, RI

Dorothy D. Zimmering - Barrington, RI
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SOUTH CAROLINA

Elizabeth J. Patterson, Chairperson, Spartanburg, SC
Rudolph Barnes, Jr. — Columbia, SC

Katherine I. Butler - Columbia, SC

Oscar P. Butler, Jr. - Orangeburg, SC

Marianna W. Davis - Columbia, SC

H. P. Evatt - Columbia, SC

Jane Greer — Greenville, SC

Milton Kimpson — Columbia, SC

Samuel Jay Tenenbaum — Columbia, SC

Gilbert B. Zimmerman — Burton, SC

SOUTH DAKOTA

Francis G. Whitebird, Chairperson — Pierre, SD
Dorothy M. Butler - Brookings, SD

Marc Stuart Feinstein — Aberdeen, SD
Cleota Rae Johnson -~ Sioux Falls, SD
Marcella Prue - Pierre, SD

Pater M. Schotten - Sioux Falls, SD
Jonathan K. Van Patten — Vermillion, SD
Ronald J. Volesky — Huron, SD

David L. Volk - Pierre, SD

William E. Walsh - Deadwood, SD = -
Kitty Werthmann - Pierre, SD

TENNESSEE

James F. Blumstein, Chairperson - Nashville, TN
Carol B. Berz - Chattanooga, TN

Raymond Castro - Memphis, TN -

George Cox - Nashville, TN

Mattie R. Crossley — Memphis:, TN -
Charles P. Dupree - Chattanooga, TN
Marvin P. Friedman - Nashville, TN

Joseph L. May — Nashville, TN ~ ’
Henry Ponder — Nashville, TN “
Tommy L. Tabor — Memphis, ‘TN “ 1

Jocelyn Wurzburg — Memphis, TN
TEXAS

! 5
2Adolph P. Canales, Chairperson - Dallas, TX
Maria Antonietta Berriozabal - San Antonio, TX '
Denzer Burke - Texarkana, TX '
Rodolfo 0. de la Garza — Austin, TX -

1

Lino A. Graglia - Austin, TX- "~

Lynn H. Lipshy - Dallas, TX “ N

Manuel T. Pacheco - Laredo, TX -

Gloria M. Portela - Houston, TX o3 -
Edmund Whetstone Robb, Jr-. — Marshall, TX

Milton I. Tobian - Dallas, Texas =

Luis Alfonso Velarde, Jr. — E1 Paso, TX
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UTAH

Chairperson — Vacant

Wilfred James Bocage — Salt Lake City, UT
Shu Cheng - Salt Lake City, UT

Bruce G. Cohen — Salt Lake City, UT
Darlene C. Hutchison - West Valley City, UT
Chizuko Ishimatsu - Salt Lake City, UT

B. 2. KRastler - St. George, UT

Virginia Paul Kelson - Salt Lake City, UT
Donna Land Maldonado — Salt Lake City, UT’
Dorothea E. Masur — Ogden, UT

Robert C. Mecham - Logan, UT

VERMONT

Kenneth M. Holland, Chairperson — Burlington, VT
Kimberly B. Cheney - Montpelier, VT

Jerry Diamond - Burlington, VT

Murray Dry - Middlebury, VT

Eloise R. Hedbor - Burlington, VT

Philip H. Hoff - Burlington, VT

Samuel E. Johnson — Burlington, VT

Cheryl P. Laymon - Underhill, UT

Joan G. Webster — Plainfield, UT

A. Peter Woolfson - Burlington, VT

VIRGINIA

Benjamin Bostic, Chairperson - Sterling, VA
Curtis W. Harris - Hopewell, VA

Dao Thi Hoi — Springfield, VA

James W. Holley, III - Portsmouth, VA
Charles H. Krumbein — Richmond, VA

Jeffrey A. Norris_ - Reston, VA

Timonth G. O'Rourke - Charlottesville, VA
Jessie M. Rattley — Newport News, VA
Carlyle C. Ring, Jr. - Alexandria, VA

Naomi D. Zeavin - Falls €hurch, VA

WASHINGTON

Roger Manseth, Chairperson - Mercer Island, WA
Katharine Bullitt — Seattle, WA
Sharon Bumala -~ Battle Ground, WA
Kenneth Fisher - Seattle, WA
Charles Flowers — Yakima, WA.
Richard Hemstad - Olympia, WA
Allan Israel - Seattle, WA .
David Kehler - Olympia, WA .
Della Newman - Seattle, WA .
Thomas Sandoval - Lacey, WA
Regina Tyner — Seattle, WA
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WEST VIRGINIA

Adam R. Kelly, Chairperson — Sisterville, WV
Ancella R. Bickley — Institute, WV
Robert R. Brunner — Huntington, -WV
Bernard Gottlieb - Clarksburg, WV
Sarah N. Hall — Marbury,; WV >
Howard D. Kenney — Charleston, WV
Samuel N. Kusic - Wierton, WV

Carl H. Lehman - Charleston, WV

Marcia C. Popps — Morgantown, WV
Cordelia V. Toles — Oak Hill, WV -

WISCONSIN' .

Kwame S. Salter, Chairperson - Madison, WI
Luis A. Baez - Milwaukee, WI

James L. Baughman - Madison, WI

Patricia J. Gorence — Milwaukee, WI

Herbert Hill - Madison, WI

Katherine A. McBroom—-Redwine — "Milwaukee, WI
Arden Archie Muchin — Manitowoc, WI °
Candice Owley — Milwaukee, WI

Gregory D. Squires - Whitefish Bay, WI
Christopher F. Wolfe - Milwaukee, WI

-’

'
WYOMING - ; ~
Donald L. Tolin, Chairperson - Casper, WY
Fuju F. Adddchi - Laramie, WY
Russell L. Donely, III - Casper, WY
Floyd A. Esquibel - Cheyenme, WY
Keith L. Henning = Cheyenne, WY ~
Lucille McAdams - Fort Washaki, WYy °?
Oralia G. Mercado — Casper, WY

Gloria J. Monroe - Casper, WY ‘.
Jamie C. Ring - Casper, WY
Edna L. Wright - Wawlins., WY ! »
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Mr. PenpLETON. My point simply is this: Far from conducting a
purge, we reaffirmed our faith in literally hundreds of these veter-
an SAC members. We also added new talent to the committee. We
examined each State committee individudlly and lent it balance so
that all views could be represented. Many of the" persons we ap-
pointed are long-time civil rights advocates who have become skep-
tical of race-conscious strategies; many are more favorably disposed
to racial preferences. Our only litmus test was talent—informed
citizens who understood and cared about civil rights in our country.

Mr. Chairman, in California, your home State and mine, for the
sake of diversity and dehate we appointed William Allen and Ken
Masugi. Dr. Allen is an expert on economic policy-at Harvey Mudd
College and a member of the Council for the Black Economic
Agenda. Dr. Masugi is editor of the Claremont Review of Books, a
frequent witness at congressional hearings, and author of a forth-
coming book on ethnicity in American politics.

In Florida, diversity meant appointing Paul Porter and Michael
Moorhead. Dr. Porter is the Albert A. Levin professor of urban
studies at Cleveland State University and an expert in urban devel-
opment. Mr. Moorhead is a professor of law at the University of
Florida and the president of CLEO, the Council on Legal Education
c(l)pportum'ty, an acclaimed program aiding disadvantaged law stu-

ents.

In Arizona, diversity meant adding I.W. Abel and Lupe Flores.
For 12 years I.W. Abel was president of the United Steelworkers of
America, where he grappled with hiring goals, quotas and other
civil rights issues. In 1968, he served on President Johnson’s Na-
tional Advisory Committee on Civil Disorders. Ms. Flores, senior
manager of compliance programs at Motorola, Inc., is an affirma-
tive action professional who oversees much of that company’s equal
opportunity hiring.

In Mississippi, diversity meant appointing Lewis Westerfield, Jr.,
and Leslie Grant Range. When we wanted a chairman, we looked
to Mr. Westerfield, who is the first black full professor of law at
the University of Mississippi and an outstanding constitutional
scholar. We also sought Leslie Grant Range, a man who has devot-
ed his adult life to aiding minorities in different ways, through self-
help organizations like the Delta Opportunities Corp., where he has
served as a director.

The list goes on, Mr. Chairman: In Massachusetts, Glenn Loury,
formerly a professor at the Kennedy School of Government at Har-
vard University, and who, I now understand, is at Princeton, a pro-
lific author on race in America.

In North Carolina, Donald Horowitz, professor of law at Duke
University, a Guggenheim fellow. He has authored many works on
ethnic conflict in the United States and around the world.

In Alabama, Lawrence Hanks, chairman of the Political Science
Department at Tuskegee Institute, Harvard educated and an
expert on politics in today’s rural South.

In Georgia, Grace Hamilton, the first black woman elected to the
Georgia State Legislature.

In New York, Jeremy Rabkin, professor of government at Cornell
and a writer and observer of civil rights issues ranging from uni-
versities admissions to comparable worth.
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In Texas, Lino Graglia, professor at the University of Texas Law
School, an articulate. critic of court-ordered school desegregation.

These are some of the men and women we have appointed. They
are a diverse crew, bound by a fraternity of talent.

No doubt, Mr. Chairman, you are interested in the demographic

profiles of our SAC members, their breakdown by race, and sex, |

and so on, and T'll get to that in just a second. But let me say that
race and sex were not the basis of our selection. We felt that all
Mississippians, black and white, would be well represented by
Lewis Westerfield, just as all North Carolinians could be proud of
Donald Horowitz as their SAC chair.

We were recruiting individuals; we were not administering digi-
tal justice—so many blacks here and so many whites there. In-
stead, we sought diversity and knowledge, no matter what color it
came in. With that in mind, let me give you the numbers:

Before the 1985 recharter, the SACs were T percent American
Indian; now they are 3 percent. Before, they were 3 percent Asian,
and they remain at 4 percent Asian. Before, they were 28 percent
black; now they are 25 percent black. Before, 12 percent Hispanic;
now 9. Before, they were 49 percent-white; and now it is 59 per-
cent. -

In terms of political affiliation, the number of Democrats in-
creased from 42 to 46 percent, and Republicans decreased from 37
to 35 percent. And the number of self-proclaimed independents
dropped from 20 to 18 -percent. -

As for gender, men composed 54 percent of SAC members before
the riacharter; now they are 64 percent, and women declined con-
versely.

Religion: Catholics shifted from 24 to 22 percent, Protestants
from 52 to 46 percent, Jews from 10 to 21 percent, and others from
14 to 11 percent.

Mr. Chairman, what do these numbers really tell you? What do
they say about goodwill, the sincerity, the commitment of our SAC
members? ,

Those are qualities that can only be discerned when you treat
these people as individuals and not as so'many digits. I urge you
and the members of this committee to look behind the dry statis-
tics and see for yourself, meet our new SAC members, talk with
them. You might be pleasantly surprised.

You may also be inferested in the racial data presented to our
SAC. chairmen. These chairmen, while responsible for conducting
the SAC meetings are not potentates. They do not run these com-
mittees; in fact, their votes count the same asg that of any other
member. »

Let me give you. the statistics on our SAC chairmen. Race:
Asians from 12 to 4 percent; blacks from 41 to 18 percent; Hispan-
ics from 14 to 6 percent; and whites from 29 to 72 percent. Religion:
Catholics remain at 14 percent; Protestants shifted from 62 to 30;
the number of Jewish chairmen grew from 12 to 48; and the mem-
bers of other religious groups shifted from 12 to 8 percent.

Democrats shifted from 53 to 40 percent, Republicans from 25 to
44, and Independents 22 ‘to. 16.

In gender, male chairs grew from 61 to 92, and women declined
conversely.

.
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Mr. Chairman, the number of racial minorities among the SAC
chairs has shifted more amongst the aggregate number of SAC
members. And let me assure you that our selection of chairs, like
our selection of SAC members, was not made on the basis of race
or sex. The net result, Mr. Chairman, chairmen who are knowledg-
able, concerned and committed to enforcing civil rights in this
country.

Could anyone question the expertise of our Colorado chair,
Mazxine Kurtz—with us today—who is counsel for the career serv-
ices authority of the city andy county of Denver and one time direc-
tor of the Denver Model Cities Program? Could anyone impugn the
civil rights credentials of our Arkansas chair, Dr. Lloyd V. Hack-
ley, chancellor of the University of Arkansas at Pine Bluff, profes-
sor of political science and a veteran of the civil rights movement?
Could anyone doubt the qualifications of our Tennessee chair,
James Blumstein, professor of law at Vanderbilt University, a pro-
lific scholar on civil rights and the lead counsel and plaintiff in
Dunn v. Blumstein, a 1974 Supreme Court case which abolished
discriminatory residence requirements in voting? Could anyone
challenge the goodwill of our Illinois chair, Hugh Schwarzberg,
Chicago attorney, former chairman of the civil rights committee of
the Chicago Bar Association and a leader in B’nai Brith?

I only ask the following: Instead of judging our chairmen by
their race, look at them as individuals. Indeed, Mr. Chairman, if
you have any objection to any one of our SAC chairs, I would be
interested in hearing of it. These men and women are, by no
means, conformists. They were not chosen to toe the party line.
Like the SAC s, themselves, the views of our chairmen encompass
the spectrum of debate on busing, comparable worth and the whole
range of civil rights topics.

Anyone who attended our SAC chairmen’s meeting last spring
would know this. At that conference, we held seminars that
touched on a variety of issues. We invited speakers of all points of
view to debate openly. Albert Shanker, president of the United
Federation of Teachers and Dr. Bernard Gifford, dean of the school
of education at the University of California at Berkeley, Nathan
Glazer of Harvard and Chester Finn of the Department of Educa-
tion, were the scholars on our education panel. Our SAC chairmen
didn’t sit nodding their heads. Many of our ‘own appointees took
issue with the current policies of the Commission, many agreed
with us; but all debated in an atmosphere that can be called demo-
cratic.

I am submitting the transcript later, when we’ve gotten it all put
together, of that conference, as an exhibit, and would ask that
when it’s finished, you so include it in the record.

Mr. Epwarps. If there is no objection.

Without objection.

[Information held in committee files:]

Mr. Penpreron. Mr. Chairman, later on in this discussion, the
acting staff director can, of course, take any of your questions re-
garding specific numbers. Let me close by thanking you for inviting
me here and urging you to take a careful look at the men and
women we appointed, liberals and conservatives, Democrats and
Republicans, blacks and whites, who are talented, determined to
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weed out- discrimination in our,country. And I am very proud of
them, and I think that you will be, too.

Thank you very much.

Mr. EpwaArbs. Thank you, Mr: Pendleton.

[The complete statement of Mr. Pendleton follows:]
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PRrEPARED STATEMENT OF CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, JR., CHAIRMAN, U.S. Commission
oN Crvir. RicHTS

House of Repesentatives, Subcommittee on
Civil and Constitutional Rights

September 19, 198S

Mr. Chairman, my name is Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr. and
I am the Chairman of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.

At issue today is something of which I am very proud—-the
1985 recharter of the State Advisory Committees to the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights, I will be happy to discuss our
recharter at length; and our Acting Staff Director, Max Green,
can take any ;pecific, techqical questions you might have.

Let me start with some background. Theée Committees are.
essential to the work we do at the Commission.” Composed of
eleven members each, located in every state and the District
of Columbia, they are the eyes and ears of the national
Commission. By holding hearings in state capitals and small
towns, by issuing fact-finding reports on a range of civil
rights topics, the State Advisory Committees point to civil
rights violations we might not otherwise discover. Like the
Commission, these Committees, called SACs for short, have a
proud history of alerting the nation to the evils of

discrimination based on color, race, sex, religion, national

origin, age and handicap.
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As early as 1959, the SACs were out in front--uncovering
voter intimidation in Alabama, exposing the near slavery of
migrant workers in Colorado, documenting willful housing
segregation in New York state. We are grateful for the
services of the hundreds of men and women who serve on these
committees without compensation. B -

But, frankly, Mr. Chairman, despite their stellar record,
the SACs have mot been without their problems. .

As civil rights questions have grown more complex, as the
blatant evils of sex discrimination and racial segregation have:
been repliced by the murkier questions 6f comparable worth and
court—-ordered busing, as the nation has changed since the great
civil rights bills passed through these chambers twenty years
ago, the SACs have often remained impervious to tha -
complexities around them. )

Befdre our recharter the SACs simply did not reflect the
wide-ranging debate over civil rights in this country.

Mr. Chairman, No .SAC report ever critically examined
bilingual education——and its tendency to segregate Hispanic
school children from their nativelborn peers. .

No ‘SAC report ever proposed to abolish federal goals and
timetables for ethnic groups whi¢h have suffered discrimination.
but may no longer need such protection.

Mr. Chairman, these SACs., while infused with the spirit -of
the civil rights movemené, had lost track of the changing

nature of the movement: the world is simply more complex in
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1985 than it was in 1965. They would not acknowledge that many
early and active supporters of the civil rights movement could
no longer embrace all that was done in the name of civil
rights—~like numerical hiring quotas.

We felt the SACs had to be diverse-—eclectic enough to
debate tough questions like the rights of handicapped newborns
or Federal affirmative action coverage of -colleges and
universities. The law already requires the SACs to be
bipartisan; we felt they should be ideologically diverse as
well--men and women who disagree over the means but are
committed to a common end of, weeding out discrimination and
seeing minorities become fully incorporated in American life.
Some of our members favor race-conscious policies; others do
not. But all want an America built on fairness .and equal

opportunity. -
Back in January 1984; the renewed Civil Rights Commission
had a number of options regarding the SACs. Some said we
should abolish the SACs--and we emphatically rejected that
idea. A second option was to leave the SACs as they were.
Again, we felt diversity demanded some amendments to the SAC .
rosters. So we chose a third option, We agreed to recharter
the SACs with their current membership for one year, during

which time the procedural rules and membership of the SACs

could be studied. -
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In March 1984 the.staffrdirector recommended several
changes:

o Reduce costs and absences by making all SACs consist of
eleveh members. - =

[} Strengthen the civil rights involvement of the SACs by
increasing the required number of annual SAC meetings from two
to four.

o Return the SACs to their statutory function as advisory
bodies by routing SAC reports to the Commission ifi draft rather
than printed form.

Between March 1984 and January 1985, the SACs were
scrutinized in great detail. Our regional directors scoured
the country for new talent; our Washington staff searched,
too. Finally, in January 1985, the Commission acted on the
staff director's recommendations and voted to recharter the
SACs.

You may wonder just who we appointed.

Many of them are reappointments. Although we were under no
obligation, legal or otherwise, we chose to reappoint nearly
half of the currert members or 270 out of a total SAC .
membership of 550. We asked Tom Pugh of Illinois to stay with
us and he chose to accept our invitation;* unfortunately, Ms.
Frankie Freeman of Missouri did not. In Vermont, we were
delighted to retain Philip Hoff, state senator and former

governor. In Alabama, we kept Abigail Turner, a Specialist

56-166 0 — 86 — 2
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Attorney for Civil Rights in the Mobile office of the Legal
Services Corporation of Alabama. In South Dakota we asked
Cleora Rae Johnson, a Sioux tribal leader, to stay with us.
We're glad she did. There are 267 others and I will be glad to
present a list if you do not have one already.

My point is simply this: far from conducting a purge, we

reaffirmed our faith in literally hundreds of these veteran SAC

members. .

We also added new talent to the Committees. We examined
each state committee individually and lent it balance-—so that
all views would be represented. Many of the persons we
appointed are long-time civil rights advocates who have become
skeptical of race-conscious strategies. Many are more
favorably disposed to racial preferences. Our only litmus test
was talent——informed citizens who understood and cared about
civil rights in our country.

Mr. Chairman, in California, your home state and mine, for
the sake of diversity and debate we appointed William Allen and

Ren Masugi. Dr. Allen is an expert on economic policy at

Harvey Mudd College and a member of the Council for a Black

Economic Agenda; Dr. Masugi is Editor of the Claremont Review
of Books, a frequent witness at Congressional hearings and the
author of a forthcoming work on ethnicity in American politics.

.
H
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In Florida, diversity meant appointing Paul Porter and i
Michael Moorehead. Dr. Porter is the Albert A. Levin Professor
of Urban Studies at Cleveland State Univérsity and an expert on
urban development. Mr. Moorhead is Profesor of Law at the
University of Florida and the President of CLEO--the Council on
Legal Education Opportunity, an acclaimed program aiding
disadvantaged law students.

In Arizona, diversity meant adding I.W. Abel and Lupe
Flores. For tweive years, I.W. Abel was the President of the
United Steelworkers of America where he grappled with hiring
goals, quotas and other civil rights issues. In 1968, he
served on President Johnson's National Advisory Commission on
Civil Disorders. Ms. Flores, Senior manager of Compliance
Programs for Motorola, Incorporated, is an affirmative action
professional who oversees much of that company's equal
opportunity hiring.

In Mississipi, diversity meant appointing Lewis
Westerfield, Jr. and Leslie Grant Range. When we wanted a
Chairman we looked to Mr. Westerfield, the first black full law
professor at the University of Mississippi, and an outstanding
Constitutional schoi;r. We also sought Leéslie Grant Range, a
man who has devoted his adult life to aiding minorities in a
different way——through self-help organizations like the Delta

Opportunities Corporation where he has ser¥ed as director.
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The list.goes on Mr. Chairman: '

Massachusetts. Glenn C. Loury, formerly Professor at the
Kennnedy School of Govermnment, Harvard University, now at
Princeton University and a prolifig author on race ip America.

North Carolina. Donald Horowitz, Professor of Law at nge
University. A Guggenheim fellow, he has authored many works on
ethnic conflict in the United States and around the world.

Alabama. Lawrence Hanks, Chairman of the Political Science
Department at Tuskeege University, Harvard educated and an
expert on politics in today's rural south. .

Georgia. Grace Hamilton, the first black woman elected to
the Georgia state legislature.

New York. Jeremy Rabkin, Professor of Government at
Cornell and a writer and observer of civil rights issues
ranging from university admissions to comparable worth.

Texas. Lino Graglia, Professor at the University of Texas
Law School and anr articulate critic of court-ordered school
desegregation.

These are some the men and women we have appointed. They
are diverse crew-~bound by a fraternity of talent. .

No doubt, Mr. Chairman you are interested in the
demographic profiles of our SAC members-—their breakdown by

race, sex and so on. I will get to that in a second. But let

me say that race and sex were not the basis of our selection.
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We felt that all Mississippians—-~black and white—would be well
represented by Lewis Westerfield, just as all North Carolinians
could be proud of Donald Horowitz as their SAC chair.

We were recruiting individuals; we were not administering
digital justice—so many blacks hére, so many whites there.
Instead we sought diversity and knowledge—~—no matter what color
it came in. With that in mind, let me give you the numbers.

Before the 1985 recharter the SACs were 7% American Indian;
now they are 3%.

Before they were 3% Asian; they remain 4% Asian.

Before they were 28% black; now they are 25%.

Before they were 12% hispanic; now 9%.

Before they were 49% white; now 59%.

In terms of political affiliation the number of Democrats
increased from 44 to 46%; Republicans decreased from 37 to 35%;
and the number of self-proclaimed Independents dropped from 20%
to 18%.

As for gender, men composed 54% of SAC members before the
recharter; 64% now. Women declined conversely.

Religion. Catholics shiffed from 24% to 22%; Protestants?®
from 52% to 46%; Jews from 10 to 21%; other from 14% to 11%.

Mr. Chairman, what do these numbers tell you? What do they
say about the goodwill, the sincerity, the commitment of our
SAC members? Those are qualities that can only be discerned

when you treat these people as individuals and not as s6 many



34

digits. I urge you and the members of this committee to loock
behind the dry statistics and see yourself. Meet our new SAC
members. Talk with them. You might be pleasantly surprised.

You may also be interested in the racial data pertaining to
our SAC Chairmen. These Chairmen, while responsible for
conducting the SAC meetings, are not potentates. They do not
“run" these Committees:; in fact, their vote counts the same as
that of any other member. Let me give you the statistics on
our SAC Chairmen:

Race. Asians went from 12% to 4%; blacks from 41% to 18%;
Hispanics from 14% to 6% and Whites from 29% to 72%.

Religion. Catholics remained at 14%; Protestants shifted

from 62% to 30%; the number of Jewish chairmen grew from 12 to

48% and members of other religious groups shifted from 12 to 8%.

Party. Democrats shifted from 53% to 40%, Republicans from

25% to 44% and Independents from 22% to 16%. -

Gender. Male chairs grew from 61% to 92% and women
declined conversely- >

Mr. Chairman, the number of racial minorities among SAC
chairs has shifted more than amongst the aggregate number of *
SAC members. But let me assure you that our selection of
chairs, like ourcselection of SAC members, was not made. on the
bases of race or sex. The net result? .Chairmen who are
knowledgable, concerned and committed tqrenforéing civil rights

in this country-
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Could anyone question the expertise of our Colorodo chair
Maxine Kurtz, Counsel for the Career Service Authority of the
City and County of Denver and one-time director of Denver Model
Cities?

Could anyone impugn the civil rights credentials of our
Arkansas chair Dr. Lloyd V. Hackley, Chancellor of the
University of Arkansas at Pine Bluff, professor of political
science and a veteran the civil rights movement?

Could anvone doubt the.qualifications of our Tennessee
Chair James Blumstein, Professor of Law at Vanderbilt
University, a prolific scholar on civil rights, and the lead
counsel and plaintiff in Dunn v. Blumstein-—a 1972 Supreme
Court case which abolished discriminatory residence
requirements in votiné?

Could anyone challenge the goodwill of our Illinois chair
Hugh Schwarzberg--Chicago attorney, former Chairman of the
civil rights committee of the Chicago Bar Association and a
leader in B'nai Brith?

I ask only the following: instead of judging our
chairmen by their race, look at them as individuals. 1Indeed,:
Mr. Chairman, if you have any objections to any one of our SAC-
chairs I would be interested to hear them..

And these men and women are by no means conformist. They
were not chosen to tow a party line. Like the SACs themselves,
the views of our chairmen encompass the spectrum of debate on

busing, comparable worth and whole range of civil rights topics.
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Anyone who attended our SAC chairmen‘s meeting last spring
would know this. At that conference, we held seminars that
touched on a variety of issues. We invited speakers of all
points of view to debate openly. Albert Shanker, President of
the United Federation of Teachers and Dr.. Bernard Gifford, Dean
of the School of Education at the University -of California,
Berkeley Nathan Glazer of Harvard and Chester Finn, Jr.. of the
Department of Education were the scholars on our education
panel. Our SAC chairman didn't sit nodding their heads. Many
of our own appointees took issuer with the current. policies of
the Commission; many agreed with us. But all debated in an
atmosphere that can only be called--democratic. I am
submitting the transcript of that conference as an exhibit.

ﬁr. Chairman, later on the Acting Staff Director can, of
course, take any of your gquestions regarding specific members.

Let me close by thanking you for inviting me and by urging
you to take a careful_ look at the men and women we appointed.
Liberals and conservatives, Democrats and Republicans, blacks
and whites-~they are talented and determined to weed out

discrimination in our country. I am very proud of them and I®

think you will be, toog. <
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Mr. EDWARDS.'Mr. Green,-do’ you have a statement?

+Mr. GREEN. No, I do not. ¢
Mr. Ebpwarbps. Does the gentlewoman fromni Colorado have any
questions? - -

Ms. ScuroeDER: No, I 'don’t, Mr. Chairman. I just apologlze be-
cause we have that trade caucus downstairs that we're going to
have to run.to, and I am Vvery sorry

Mr. EDWARDS. | might point out, thls is the fifth meeting T've had
this morning.

Ms. ScHROEDER. I know.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, we're very grateful to have you here, Mr.
Pendleton.

You described in some detail how the SACs help you do the work
in the 50 States. How many reports have been issued or written by
the SACs?

Mr. PENDLETON. I noted, in your opening statement, that we had
not done much with reports since 1983. I said, in my statement,
that it took a year or so to recharter the SACs. We have some re-
ports, now, that are out—I think Mr. Green can tell you the
number out—from printing. But these SACs have just been rechar—
tered, and they're looking at the issues.

We even encourage the SAC chair people and the SACs, if they
wanted to, to join in some reports that we are into, so that we can
have the eyes and ears of the Commission reflected in certain
States and they can tdke on certain projects. I'm not so sure
they've reached a point, now, of picking reports; but that is not the
only function of the SACs.

Mr. Epwarps. Do you have some comment?

Mr. GREEN. Well, a number of SAC reports have been approved
for publication. I don’t know the exact number. I can tell you this,
that very, very few reports have been turned down for pubhcatmn
and that the majority will be approved as written or will be ap-
proved after revisions are made.

Mr. Epwarps. But for over a year you haven’t issued any re-
ports to the public.

>Mr. PENDLETON. There have been none to issue. I think we’ve
been reviewing them, .we've worked with the SACs, and so now—
that process is rather lengthy—to make sure it’s in the final form,
we can check it out for legal sufficiency, the matters of defame and
degrade, and then send those to the printers.

Mr. Epwarps. But your response is still zero, Mr. Pendleton.

Mr. PENDLETON. I'm sorry?

Mr. Epwarps. But your response is still zero. You still haven't
issued «any report, you're still mulling them over in the office.

Mr. PEnpLETON. No, I think some are finalized matter, being
printed. If you call issuing the final printed form, the number is
zero; but I think if you talk about whether or not they’'ve been ap-
proved for printing, that’s a different issue, and I think there must
be around seven reports, as I can recall, that have been approved
for printing. 4

Mr. Epwarps. How miany reports are awaiting your approval,
Mr. Green?

Mr. GreeN. Since January of 1984, we have approved without
major revision seven reports or concepts. Nine have been sent back
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for revision on legal sufficiency grounds, three have been sent back
for revision on jurisdictional grounds, and a couple—a few—have
been found not suitable for publication. N

Mr. Epwarps. Well, we do have a problem. You have reports in
the office, but none are in the public domain. Correct? -

.And when .do you expect to get some into the public domain so
there can be some public response and interest'in them?

Mr. PENDLETON. I .think there has been public response where
those facts have generated those reports, in that public domain. I'm
sure that as soon as they come from the printers, by that schedule
we’d have them in place; and I would say sometime within the next
6 to 8 months you might see something printed with a fancy cover
on it and out into the public.

What I’'m interested in, I guess, in a number of your questions
about getting reports to the public, it is also clear with us, that
there is much more to be done. There’s been much more work gen-
erated, I think, by some of these SACs, in the meetings that I've
read about in the press, and the reports that we get on a monthly
basis from the staff director shows a lot of things are happening.
And I think gathering facts, to be able to assemble those in a
report, is critical so that they can be quality reports that meet the
test of jurisdiction and meet the test of contemporary issues on
civil rights, so that they can come to the public.

Mr. Epwarbs. I think the public and this committee would be in-
terested in seeing what kind of work is being done by the SACs. So
far, we have seen nothing.

Mr. PENDLETON. Let me be specific with you. There was a lot of
public discussion about the impact of the Migrant Workers Report
in the State of Virginia. That is an older SAC report. We spent a
lot of time with that, because, as I recall, Mr. Chairman, migrant
workers are not a protected class. There mlght be people who com-
prise the migrant worker population that are in a protected class.
It was a matter of putting that report in the kind of form around
the jurisdiction and the mandates so it could be issued. I think that
report has had tremendous impact upon how migrant workers are
treated in the State of Virginia, and will continue to have some
impact, I think, for some time to come. The Governor and his staff
have made reference to that report, so I think there are things in
the public domain, and as reports are generated, I'm certain they
won’t make as much impact in the public domain.

Similar things can be said about the approved or unapproved re-
ports in the State of Delaware with respect to the same situation.
The Delaware SAC. decided to release a report—information—
before 1t came to the Commission. That got to the public domain,
and we’re still trying to work with-that one now for official release.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, thank you, Mr, Pendleton. I think you
should have pointed out that the report you refer to on the mi-
grant problems in Virginia was written by the old SAC in Virginia
and that you held it for more than 2 years.

Why did you hold it for 2 years without publishing it?

Mr. PENDLETON. I did say that it was written by the old Commis-
sion. I did say—probably when you were talking, Mr. Chairman—"
that that report dealt initially with migrant workers being a pro-
tected class. They are not, by statute, a protected class. The idea




39

was to work with the SAC, to put that report in such condition
that we could release it so that migrant workers would not be con-
sidered a class, and so that information could get out in a form
that was jurisdictional and met our tests of legal sufficiency.

I think the assumption is, because one is written that one has to
be published. I think it is also clear to us that we want to make
certain that when work goes out from the Commission, that it has
the blessing of Commissioners.

This is the first Commission: that I know of, where we have asked
the staff director to receive copies of the draft report at the same
time the staff receives them. And Commissioners are discussing the
reports so that they can be conversant with content and, also, un-
derstand the process.

I must also say to you that sometimes reports run into the con-
flict of budget and how much money we have to print them.

Mr. Epwarps. For the record I think we should point out that
there was a precedent for a SAC investigation. In 1959 there was a
SAC study of migrant workers in Colorado. So, you did have a
precedent. in this particular case.

Mr. PEnNpLETON. Mr. Chairman, I hate to belabor the point. I
think you missed the point. There was a report about migrant
workers; this report in Virginia made them a protected class. I
know of nothing in the statute that makes migrant workers a pro-
tected class, and you had to make—had to put the report into a ju-
risdictional framework, I guess, so that it could be released, so that
they were not considered by the public to be a protected class, so
that it would not violate the statute.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you, Mr. Pendleton.

Mr. Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have a
couple of quick questions.

Penny, what are you doing appointing all those Democrats to
these SACs?

Mr. PenpiETON. Well, I think that there are Democrats who
want to do the right thing. And it’s our contention that we want to
maintain bipartisan SACs, and we want to make sure that every-
body’s point of view gets to the table, in all seriousness; we think
that is important.

You'll recall that our Commission has more Democrats than it
has Republicans, and I think that’s interesting, too.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Yes. That’s because I prevailed upon Mr.
Michael to appoint a Democrat as his selectee.

Mr. PENDLETON. You are a wise man, Mr. Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you, Mr. Pendleton.

It seems to me the implication is being made that somehow ac-
tivities in Washington are suppressing the debates and the conclu-
sions of the SACs from being released to the public. Are the meet-
ings of the SACs in the 50 States open to the public, and have they
been reported in the local press in each of the 50 States?

Mr. PENDLETON. Mr. Sensenbrenner, I think these SACs have re-
ceived more press since the rechartering of any SACs that I have
known. The meetings are open.

There’s been great work done in Louisiana. There was a meeting
and there was a big discussion and assertions were given out about
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comparable worth by one of the professors, I think at LSU, during
the meeting of the SAC, one of the initial meetings in Louisiana.
That received a lot of attention, a-lot of media coverage, the. wire
services plus local papers picked it up.

There’s been a lot of discussion about affirmative action in the
State of Maine. There’s been much discussion about what happens
in Montana and the composition of people. There have been at-
tacks by the liberal media on people that we have appointed. I
think that is unfortunate. And there has been, I think, again, more
public attention generated around these SACs than I have ever
seen.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. In other words, in each of the 50 States, the
people have the information available on what the SACs are doing,
what the debates are in the SACs, and, I-assume, if there is a vote
taken, what. conclusion the SAC has made, even before you in
Washington get any word of what they're up to.

Mr. PEnDLETON. We won’t—again, that’s true, because we don’t
want to get into their business. If a report is what is at issue, we
want to make sure that that report meets the standards for report-
ing. We don’t pick the SACs issues to deal with. It is clear that
Commission policy means policy with respect to those things that
we have adopted, there’s no question about that. And that has been
true of any commission.

We have encouraged Commission members to meet with SACs
and attend SAC meetings around the country. I'm proud to say
that last year we met—went out of our way to meet—with many
people in the current and the old SAGCs, if you will, and we had
regional meetings, brought them in for extra meetings, and we dis-
cussed where we were as a Commission, the kind of agenda, and
elicited their cooperation.

I think T have met with just about every SAC chairperson in this
country, whenever I travel the States—and I might be in the terri-
tory where the SAC chairman or a SAC person is, I make certain
that I spend time talking to that person, so that my colleagues, if
they have -not done so, will do the same. We want a harmonious
working relationship with the SACs. We consider them to be our
eyes and ears in the community, there’s no question about it. And
I'm certain that this committee and this Congress can be proud of
the work that these SACs are going to do, are going to ‘come up
with, and, hopefully, we can get it all published and get it to the
public domain, or broader public domain, as soon as possible.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Thank you very much.

Mr. PenpLETON. Thank you.

Mr. Epwarps. I believe it is your testimony, Mr. Pendleton, that
your Commission members and your staff talk to these people who
are members of your SACs in the 50 States, and that this informa-
tion is gone over and then you issue reports on their findings from
Washington. Is that -your testimony?

Mr. PenprEToN. No. No, no. They are advisory to the Commis-
sion. They are not a separate, legally constituted entity, they are
our advisory committees. As a result, we have responsibility over
the kinds of things that come out. We take all kinds of advice and
listen to all kinds of advice, but we must remember that they are
our committee, they do not belong to anyone else. And we will
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work with them in such a way to make the work fruitful, in keep-
ing with the statute that has constituted this Commission.

Mr. Epwarbs. I understand that over half of the staff recommen-
dations for SAC members were rejected by the staff director. What
were the reasons for the rejection, do you know?

Mr. PENDLETON. Max can answer that. Of course, I have some
ideas, but I want him—he was the one that put this together,
pretty much, and I think he is the one that can give you the best
answer.

Mr. GreeN. Well, I would put it a different way. I would say that
nearly half of the recommendations were accepted. And I would
also say that the Commissioners are in no way bound by the recom-
mendations of the career staff of the Commission on Civil Rights.

The reason why the Commission decided to accept half and then
to go out and look for other people to fill up the other slots, was
that it was felt that it was absolutely essential that we add more
diversity to the membership of the State advisory committees. And
we think that we have succeeded very well in doing that.

Let me give you some examples of that, perhaps, that you might
find interesting and informative. I know that you’re going to have
testifying here the former chairman of the Illinois State Advisory
Committee and of the Missouri State Advisory Committee. Take a
look at the new membership of the Illinois State Advisory Commit-
tee. What you'll find is, as Mr. Pendleton said in his testimony,
there was no attempt to purge the old members of the State Advi-
sory Committees. On the other hand, I think it is ludicrous to
assume that we ought to reappoint everybody who has served on
those committees simply because they once served on those com-
mittees. At the very least, one would hope for some fresh blood.

What do we do in Illinois? What we did was to, out of—we have
11 members in that State Advisory Committee, 6 of them, a majori-
ty, had served on the State Advisory Committee in the past. Of the
new people who we appointed, their credentials, it seems to me, are
impeccable. I would stack up the credentials—the civil rights cre-
dentials—of the new chairman against any—against that of the old
chairman, which is not to say that the old chairman didn’t have
impressive civil rights credentials but so does the new chairman.
He is the former chairman of the civil rights committee of the Chi-
cag}c; Bar Association with a history as long as your arm in civil
rights.

I can also point out we added several other people who have
long-time involvement in civil rights matters. For example, we
have appointed—this is a new appointee—a new appointee is Joyce
Tucker, who is director of the Illinois Department of Human
Rights. Her prior employment includes her work as acting director
of the Illinois Department of Equal Employment Opportunity.

We have, in addition, John Linger, who served for the U.S. Com-
mission on Civil Rights, the past summer, and is a student at the
Chicago Law School, and has written for our civil rights publica-
tion.

But the point is this, that in Illinois one of the committees that
has been complained about, we retained six people and then the
people who we added have impressive civil rights credentials. I
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don’t see the basis for complaining about the composition of that
committee.

And T could go over other committees in the same fashion, to
show you, one, that the purpose was to add diversity to these com-
mittees, and then the purpose was to add people’ with impressive
civil rights credentials who could brlng a new way of looking at
civil rights issues.

There is a debate on. civil rlghts in the United States of America,
and the committees, in our opinion, should reflect that debate; they
should not reflect just one point of view.

In line with that, let me tell you this—and this is a matter of
record—that at our meeting of the State Advisory Committee.
chaitmen in June, what we encouraged them to do was not to
follow the line of the new reconstituted Commission on Civil
Rights, but rather, time and time again, what we urged them to- do
was to put on forums on controversial civil rights issues, and we
urged them always to have not just one point of view represented,
not just two points of view represented, but all points of view rep-
resented; so that the debate on civil rights could be fairly reflected
within the State Advisory Committees of the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights.

Mr. PenpLETON. Mr. Chairman, I just want to make one add-on
comment to that. This Commission, as it is constituted, has no fear
of ‘the debate on the status quo. In many of my speeches, I have
been asking the question, 21 years after the Civil Rights Act of
1964 was passed, 1s it still important to consider preferential treat-
ment for people in this country? And if that is the case, who gets it
and how long should it last?

In the previous Commission we haven’t entertained such think-
ing. You'll probably hear testimony today about the politization of
the Civil Rights Commission. Mr. Chairman, that debate is over.
We are sitting, and to look at the kind of work that we are doing,
the kind of issues that we’re taking on, the kind of questions that
we're trying to answer for the American taxpayer, we have no fear
of.the debate. And I think it’s now time that we have that debate.
And the people we have appointed to these commissions, and the
ones that we have kept, have no fear of discussing the issue for the
sal;elﬁ of coming out with a different kind of recommendation to the
public.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, Mr. Pendleton, a third of your budget goes to
SACs in the 50 States. Previous Civil Rights Commissions, which you
don’t seem to respect very much, issued lots of reports from those
States, which were in the public domain and which the American
people got a chance to read. You have issued not one single report
from the SACs. .

Mr. PENDLETON. And, Mr. Chairman, you refuse to understand
that these are reconstituted committees and they are trying to get
to issues that they want to put in the report. Unless they bring us
the reports, Mr. Chairman, we can't give them the work; then
you'd be criticizing us again. And I have respect for many of the
other commissioners and all the other commissions that have
worked in civil rights; but times do bring about a change.

I think what is also -clear here, is that—you mentioned one-third
of the budget; our budget has not increased for inflation for years
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and we know, good and well, that this side of the Congress has tied
up our budget in the past so that we couldn’t do anything more
with it. One-third of the money of a $12 million budget’s been here
since I've been here. And what we’ve done now, in this Commis-
sion, is to allow two more SAC meetings a year, which are manda-
tory for SAC people to attend—two more, rather than just two.
They can meet more often. And that does not include the annual
meeting of SAC chairs.

And 1 agree with you, a third of the budget deserves some work,
and that work, now, is putting together the kind of information to
do the kind of fact finding required to give us the reports you say
should be in the public domain. And I make you that commitment,
I make you that promise, that when the reports come to us they
will be expedited. We have a new process to make that happen and
hope to turn it around with a 6-week to 2-month period. That is not
easy, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Green, you mentioned Illinois with some
pride. Hispanics are a large minority in the State of Illinois, and
yet, there is no Hispanic member. Couldn’t you find one, or did you
try?

Mr. GreeN. If we had gone out and said, “We will commit our-
selves to a quota of one Hispanic,” we would have found that His-
panic. And if we had committed ourselves to finding 11 Hispanics,
and said that we would have set up a quota of 11 Hispanics, I guar-
antee you that we would have found 11 Hispanics and you would
see 11 Hispanic names down here. What we did do was try to go
out and find the best qualified people that we could. We think that
we have succeeded in putting together a very prestigeous commit-
tee.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, your staff recommended one Republican His-
panic, a Hispanic woman, and you turned her down.

Mr. PeEnDLETON. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think that’s true, we turn
people down. We turned a lot of people down. And I think that goes
back to your opening remark with respect to some kind of propor-
tional representation or race conscious assignment, and this Com-
mission does not believe in that.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Kiko.

Mr. Kiko. I have a question dealing with the process that the
gommission‘ went through when they selected the new SAC mem-

ers.

Mr. Pendleton, in your testimony—either you or Mr. Green can
respond—you did mention that the Civil Rights Commission staff
participated in the selection 6f members of the SACs. Could you
tell me how the Commission recruited SAC members? What organi-
zations were contacted? What groups were contacted? What did the
process entail? :

Mr. GreeEN. Well, the first thing we did was*to 5olicit the recom-
mendations of our field staff. And as Mr. Pendleton and I both
have stated, of the recommendations which were made by our field
staff, fully 270 of them were accepted and approved. And those 270
people are.now sitting on the rechartered State Advisory Commit-
tees. We also felt that we had to—or at least we were under some
obligation to—improve the quality of these State Advisory Commit-
tees, to add to the diversity of the State Advisory Committees, so



44

what we did was begin to search out for people who had credentials,
in the civil rights area but who reflected a different point of view,
so that there -could be a.debate within each and every State Adviso-
ry Committee.

So, we went to organizations like the Equal Employment Adviso-
ry Council, whose membershlp consists of EEOC officers, personnel
directors, counsels for major corporations—people who have had
hands-on experience in implementing civil rights laws, people who
have hands-on experience in implementing affirmative action pro-

grams.

I should tell you, by the way, that many of these people whose
names were recommended by the Equal Employment Advisory
Council disagree with my point of view on, for example, goals and
timetables, .or disagree with Mr. Pendleton’s point: of view on goals
and timetables; but felt that they had brought needed experience
to the State Advisory Committees. And after talking with them
and reading something about their backgrounds, we felt that these
were people who we could reason with, who we could dialog with;
who we .could debate with; and we thought,. therefore, they de-
served to be on State Advisory Committees.

We went to organizations like the Anti-Defamation League, the
quintessential Jewish civil rights agency. We looked to—well, we
have a_.number of consultants who work with the Civil Rights Com-
mission on various projects, we asked them for their recommenda-
tions.

If you look down the list of people appointed. to-the State Adviso-
ry Committees, one thing I can assure you is that never before in
the history.of the Civil Rights Commission have the State Advisory
Committees included so many prestigious members of law faculties.

Why is that the case? It didn’t happen by accident. It happened
because we were in contact with various people in the legal profes-
sion and we asked them for their opinions about it: -you know,
“Who would be good to serve.in the State of Tennesse?”’ Jim Blum—
stein’s name was, recommended there. “Who would be good to serve
in other States?”’ And we got names in that way, by word of mouth
from people whose opinions we respected.

In addition, we had various contacts within the trade union
movement, and so LW. Abel’'s name, who Mr. Pendleton ‘men-
tioned, h1s name came up. Now,. o tell you. the truth, I don’t know
where LW. Abel stands on the quest1on of busing; I don’t think Mr.
Pendleton does either. I don’t know where I.W. Abel stands on the
question of goals and timetables. I think it was durmg his. presiden-
cy of the United Steelworkers that a steelworker’s local, probably
with the “OK” of the international, entered into the Weber agree-
ment. Most likely, on a number of c1v11 rights issues, Mr. Abel and
I would disagree and Mr. Pendleton and Mr. Abel would: disagree.
But that was not the criteria; the idea behind the rechartering of
the State Advisory Committees was not to flip flop them and take
them, from being, you know, like State Advisory Committees who
toed one line and then fill them solely with people who toed an:
other line; the idea was, as was. stated several times this morning,
to add diversity, to encourage debate.

Mr. Kiko. When ,you would ask somebody to serve, or you would
talk to a perspective SAC member, was there ever anything men-
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tioned that got to—I think you’ve already answered this, but—they
should toe a certain agenda, they should, you know, stick to a cer-
tain line in agreement with the Civil Rights Commission, or was
that ever——

Mr. GreeN. Absolutely not. ;

Mr. Kiko [continuing]. Ever anything expressed or implied?

Mr. GrREEN. Absolutely not. You know, with the quality of people
that we were trying to recruit, it would have been insulting and
politically dangerous for us to have done such a thing.

And, by the way, you're going to have a new State Advisory
Committee chairman testify this morning, and ask her that ques-
tion. Ask her what she was asked before she——

Mr. Kixo. I intend to do that.

Mr. GRrEEN [continuing]. Agreed to, serve as the chalrman And
also, by the way, ask her whether or not she was given any guid-
ance about, direction about, exactly what she should do. as chair-
man once she agreed to serve on the committee, and whether she
was given any direction as to what to say at this hearing. She
wrote testimony which-1 can tell you right now I saw for the first
time when I walked into this room.

Mr. Epwarps. On that subject, I get out of your responses to Mr.
Kiko that you are going to- allow these members of your commis-
sions who disagree with you to issue minority reports from——

Mr. PENDLETON. Sure.

Mr. Epwarps [continuing].. the SACs; is that correct?

Mr. PenDLETON. If they want to put it in the report, I don’t see
any reason why that cannot be considered in the process. The Com-
missioners, themselves, issue minority statements.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, we don’t know if you have them, Mr. Pendle-
ton, because they are on Mr. Green’s desk. o

Are there minority reports and minority opinions in the reports
that you have on your desk, that you are going to publish?

Mr. GreEN. Of the State Adv1sory Comm1ttees‘? )

Mr. Epwarps. Yes.

Mr. PEnDLETON. I don’t know.

Mr. GreeN. All I know is that has not been a practice in the
past. It is something that the Commission ,can-consider and it's
something that the Commission’s been considering.

Mr. PenpLErON. Well, I think if they follow what’s happening
with the Commission, itself, I think it's clear, Mr. Chairman, that
this is—their collegiality is probably out of the window, and I've
been encouraging my fellow Commissioners to come, when we come
to vote on matters, like on comparable worth and on the Stotts.de-
cision and the Jike, that they bring their own opinions with them,
and we issue those right along with the report.

And we have yet to stifle anyone’s comments. I think it is inap-
propriate to. stifle people’s comments. I think if there are serious
enough objections to where the State Advisory Committee is, the
State Adv1sory Committee ought to make a similar kind of deci-
sion. I'd have_no problem with that. I'm sure my colleagues would
not. either.

Mr. EbpwaArps. Go ahead, Phil.

Mr. Kiko. I don’t have any further questlons

Mr. PenbLETON. Thank you.
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Mr. IsuiMARU. Let me follow up on Mr. Kiko'’s earlier’ question
regarding groups you contacted to find SAC members.

Did you contact any minority or women’s groups? :

Mr. GreeN. Well, I would say this about that: Actually, there is a
group of women whlch was contacted, which was the Eagle Forum,
which recommended a number of names to us. Four members of
the Eagle Forum were eventually appointed to the State Advisory
Committees. As far as——

Mr. Epwagrbs. Is that Phyllis Schlafly’s group?

Mr. PENDLETON. Yes.

Mr. GREEN. What?

Mr. Epwarps. Is that Phyllis Schlafly’s group?

Mr. GrEEN. Yes, it is.

Mr. Epwarbps. Yes. Thank you.

Mr. GRrEEN. Four members out of a total of—four good ‘members,
we’re proud of those members, four good members of the State Ad-
visory Committees, out of a total of 550, come from or publicly
identify themselves as members of the Eagle Forum. =

As far as other organizations are concerned, I'’ve mentioned one
minority organization, which is the Anti-Defamation League. Other
organizations were not—for example, let’s say the NAACP, were
not officially contacted, but it was not necessary in this partlcular
instance.

Mr. IsgiMmarU. Why not?

Mr. GreeN. It wasn’t because what we were trying to do was not
get official representatives of any organization. We don’t want a—
the people who we appointed from the Eagle Forum are not sup-
posed to come there and say, ‘“The Eagle Forum told me to say this
to you. I am the official representative of the Eagle Forum and this
is what we think that you should do.” They should consider them-
selves as members of the State Advisory Committee who have a
point of view which deserves to be expressed within the State Advi-
sory Committee.

The question was, is the point of view of the NAACP on affirma-
tive action, is that represented within the State Advisory Commit-
tees? And the fact is, it is very well represented. And we want it to
continue to be represented, which is why we so_readily—the Com-
missioners—so readily agree to approve 270 of the recommenda-
tions of our field staff. And these are almost entirely people who,
you know, who share that general point of view, so

Mr. PENDLETON. Just one -point on that issue. If the committee
reviewed the “biogs” and the biographical data sheets of every one
of the SAC people who now comprise the 11-member SAGs of each
State, you will find that many people belong to many minority and
women’s organizations already, and NAACP and so forth, Urban
League, and people have a long history of being members of, as you
call it, the minority organizations, and they're there. Part of our
work was to add some balance, because, in many cases, it was over
balanced the other way in terms of the minority organizations.

Let me be fair with you again—and I want to stick to this
point—the Civil Rights Commission and the civil rights people in
this country are not limited to minority and women’s groups, it is
open to all Americans, and, therefore, they have to be, all Ameri-
cans, represented; not in proportional numbers, certainly not, but
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that the views of people are represented. There’s nothing to say in

this country that white Americans do not have the feeling for
where minority, or black; or Hispanic Americans are in this coun~

try, and certainly you cannot say that the other is not. I think it is
important to talk about the fact that we have to have representa-
tion around issues and not so much representation around groups.
This is not a.representative body where you have to have selected
from certain groups a number that reflects their involvement in
some proportionate way.

Mr. IsmiMarU. Am I following you correctly in saying that the
staff recommendations. that came in to you over a 3-month period
late last year were stacked toward the traditional civil rights view,
or—

Mr. PEnDLETON. I don’t think so at all.

Mr. IsHIMARU [continuing]. Were they representative?

Mr. PENDLETON. We came up with a balance point, we looked—I
think the staff looked at where it was. And I think what we did
was say, “Look we want diversity on the debate. How do we get
that from the SACs? We've got to make certain that we've got
people where there’s a balanced point of view, or people that un-
derstand what the issues are—

Mr. IstimMaRrU. So.it wasn’t balanced?

Mr. PENDLETON. Beg pardon?

Mr. IsaiMARU. So the staff recommendations were not balanced?

Mr. PENDLETON. They were balanced.

Mr. GregN. There’s some confusion here, because when you say
“staff recommendations”——

Mr. IsuimaRU. From the regional program offices, and they came
in through the rechartering packets that were due late last year.

Mr. PENDLETON. Go ahead.

Mr. GreEN. The fact is that the recommendations that came in
from the field offices were primarily of those people”who had
served on the committees in the past or who, for all we could tell
fl%on-l reading their “bios,” were people who shared that same point
of view.

Mr. Isammmaru. So, they were stacked, in a sense. )

Mr. GreeN. I don’t want to criticize the field staff of the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights, in saying that they attempted,
through their recommendations, ‘to stack the Commission. What
I'm saying is that I don’t think they sufficiently took into consider-
ation the need for diversity——

Mr. IsHiMARU. They weren’t balanced?

Mr. GREEN [continuing]. And that we filled"in that gap.

Mr. IsutMARU. So the SAC recommendations which came in from
the field staff were not balanced?

Mr. Green. Officially, no. Look, if they added enough diversity,
then we would .just have, you know, 550 recommendations from the
field staff would have been approved. 1

Mr. PenpLETON. Let’s be fair, that isn’t the only route for recom-
mendations.

Mr. Isuimaru. What are the other routes?

Mr. PenpLETON. The field staff is not the only route recommen-
dation. I think there are many people who I have met in the course
of travels, on both sides of the ledger, if you will, the race-conscious

»
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remedies versus the nonrace-conscisous remedies, if you will, who
have asked to be members. I can only turn those names over, like
my collegues have probably done, people who want to be on SACs.
At the same time, a lot of people whom I know, whom I didn’t
know this happened to, are no longer members of SAC s, who think
the way I think. But that’s the nature of the beast.

We are trying, again, to add to the Commissions’ discussions the
kind of people that will give it a balanced point of view, if you will.
And I think that'’s pretty much mirrored in our work with compa-
rable worth, where we had eight pro and eight con papers at the
comparable worth consultation. So, it means we have no fear of
that debate.

Mr. IsuvMARU. Mr. Green, over the last couple of weeks I've been
going over the “bio” sheets of the new and old SAC members, and I
found a couple to be rather disturbing. One-of your SAC members
in New Mexico, the chair of the SAC, was found guilty in 1976 of
violating title VII of the Civil Rights Act.

Is that the type of person you're looking for to serve as a SAC
chairman?

Mr. GReeN. What happened is, I had our general counsel look
into that case, because a complaint was made. I think you don’t
think it would be fair that, just because a complaint was made, we
should ask a man——

Mr. Isumaru. He was found guilty, wasn’t he?

Mr. GreeN [continuing]. Not to serve. What happened was,
that—as a matter of fact, he, personally, was not found guilty of
any discrimination. The court did not find that he had practiced
discrimination, the court did not find that he was responsible for
discrimination that was practiced. What the court did find, was
that somebody lower down—he was the head of the Model Cities
Agency, had practiced discrimination and was found guilty of dis-
crimination. The fact that he was sitting at the top of that Agency
doesn’t mean that he was practicing discrimination. And that, I am
sure, has happened to I don’t know how many people who have had
responsible Jobs. I would suspect the heads of, what, half the major
corporations in the United States have found themselves sitting at
the top of a corporation whose low officials had been responsible
for practicing one form of discrimination or a.nother .

Mr. IsaiMarUu. What about Ms. Whitlock out in Arizona, one of
the Eagle Forum members who was an opponent to a 1979 fair
housing ordinance in the city of Mesa? What about her opposing
the civil rights law that basically set forth fair housing as a city
policy?

Mr. GREEN. She was not in favor of a particular piece of legisla-
tion. To- me, what would disqualify somebody from serving on a
State Advisory Committee—and I would certainly-not recommend
anybody to Mr. Pendleton or any other Commissioners if this were
the case—what would disqualify them in my eyes would be if they
personally practiced discrimination or if they advocated the prac-
tice of discrimination.

Whether or not they stand in favor of a particular piece of legis-
lation or not I don’t think disqualifies them. And, in fact, if one
is—there is a Grove City bill. Whether or not one is for or against
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the Grove City bill doesn’t, to me, say whether or not you are
qualified or not to serve on the Civil Rights Commission.

I happen to think of many people who are serving in very re-
sponsible elected and appointed positions in American government
today who were not in favor of every single piece of civil rights leg-
islation that has been passed in our history, even those pieces of,
legislation which I, personally, support. That, in my opinion, does
not disqualify them from serving in the “Civil Rights Commission.

Because she was against that particular piece of legislation does
not mean that she is not in favor of civil rights. And what civil
rights means is that individuals should not be discriminated
against on the basis of race, or sex or ethnicity.

Mr. PeENDLETON. I looked at some of that, and I can only say to
you that to say that she’s against fair housing is to say one thing
for the public record. I think when you make that kind of state-
ment, what was she opposed to in this whole case? There are ma.ny
ways to look at legislation. The fair housing legislation, which may
not really be fair housing legislation and might have some other*
implications to it.

I think a lot of us can oppose things, as Mr. Green says, that
does not make us anticivil rlghts although many people call us
that way does not mean that we’re “anti” that. There may be a
different point of view of how that bill should have gone: So, I
think to say that she was opposed to fair housing, as to say that
Mr. Montoya was convicted, tends fo confuse the record.

Like Ms. Kurtz, having been a model cities director, myself, I un-
derstand what can happen to you in cities. And it just so happens
that if somebody had come behind Mr. Montoya and he had been
out of the job altogether, it still would have been a Montoya suit.
And I walked into a similar situation in San Diego. I was not a
part of the suit, but a citizen suit on the reorganization of the citi-
zen’s advisory board of the Model Cities Program in San Diego was
certainly an interesting suit.

So T think what you have done, you have searched well, and I
think you have brought forth some things that require some discus-
sion but do not disqualify, people from being a member of the SAC.

Mr. IsmimarU. Mr. Green, when did you actually search for new
members? When did the search take place? Was it after the region-
al recommendations came into Washington?

Mr. GreeN. I would say that most of the search took place subse-
quent to then.

Mr. Isuimaru. When were the phone calls being made, in Janu-
ary, February, and March of this year?

Mr. GrEEN. That's when the bulk of them were made, yes.

Mr. PeNDLETON. If you recall, counsel, that we said, “Let things
alone for a year.” We could have changed this whole thing, like,
right away; no question we could have done that. But what-we did
was, we said, ‘“Let’s look at where it is and let’s come up with the
best possible recommendation.” And once we did it; and the time
ran out, for the 2 years to recharter, we had to stay on course. Had
we not stayed on course, there might have been a different kind of
oversight hearing here.
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Mr.. IsaiMARU. Your statement, Mr. Pendleton, said that a search
was ongoing from, March 1984 until January, and that the rechar-
tering was done in January. .

Mr. PENDLETON. Right.

Mr. IsuimMarvu. Is that—— )

Mr. PENDLETON. January 1985, I think we did most of the rechar-
tering work.

Mr. IsgiMARU. [continuing]. Say of five States only.

Mr. GreeEN. Well, there was a search that went on throughout
the second half of 1984, because the State Advisory Committees—I
mean, excuse me, the regional offices—were working on it during
that period. .

Mr. Isuimaru. Weren't the regional offices told to start the
search in September 1984, at the SAC chair hearing in Nashville?
Wasn’t that the start of the search process, and not the second half
of*1984? Didn’t Ms. Chavez tell the regional directors to give her a
list by the end of the year, putting the search into a 3-month
period; a process that normally takes 2 years to do?

Mr. PEnDLETON. Well, that could be trie. I don’t know Ms.
Chavez, you'd probably have to ask her that question. All I can say
to you is that the time element between the time we set for letting
things stay in place for a year and the time to recharter the SACs,
we said, in many cases, “Let’s recharter them at a time when the
charter expires.” It was important to get on with that work. If it
took years before, it does not mean it has to‘take2 years now.

I'd say that gets back to the chairman’s point, “You took so long
to do things, why don’t you get on with it?” And we got on with it.

Mr. Issimaru. My point is that all of this happened relatively
quickly. It happened in a 3-month period when the regional offices
came up with names, followed by a 8-month period when your
office in Washington come up with names. And it seems a little
sloppy to me, when you have people like Mr. Montoya, who nobody
knew anything about, and Mr. Stewart, the chair of the Connecti-
cut SAC, who said that he didn’t have any clue as to why he was
picked to serve on a State Advisory Committee.

Mr. PENDLETON. Let’s be clear. I think the scenario you are draw-
ing is not a good one, and I think it is a disingenuous way of deal-
ing with our business. If we did it in 8 months time, it’s commenda-
ble to the staff to get the Commission’s work done in a period of
time when we could begin to act. There have been so many com-
ments and criticisms about delays in our work, and now, when we
do something with dispatch, we do something that is complete and
you still want to say that. Mr. Montoya is a problem. Mr. Montoya
is not a problem, the lady in Arizona is not a problem.

Mr. IsumMARU. So you are proud to have all of these SAC mem-
bers.

Mr. PENDLETON. There’s absolutely no question about that. We
voted them in and we are proud to have people as part of the SAC.

Mr. IsaiMARU. Let me make one more point.

Mr. Green, I've gone over these sheets time and time again.

Mr. GreeN. I should add that in cases like the one you've dis-
cussed with regard to Mr. Montoya, we have asked the people who
complained to provide us with information if they think that he’s
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unqualified to serve. The only thing we've received so far was a
court decision which did not find him culpable of discrimination.

Mr. Isamvarvu. In any form?

Mr. GreeN. No. The actual court decision, no.

In which case, what should we do? The man has had an admira-
ble record. Because somebody complained about him——

Mr. IsaxmARU. He was also found guilty in 1976.

Mr. GREEN [continuing]. Therefore, he won’t be allowed——

Mr. PENDLETON. Of what?

Mr. IsgiMarU. Of a violation of title VII of the Civil nghts Act.

Mr. PENpLETON. He was not found guilty at all.;

Mr. GrREeN [continuing]. He was not found culpable of dlSCI'lml-
nation.

Mr. PEnDLETON. Mr. Montoya was not found guilty. The agency
might have had a problem, but not Mr. Montoya, because we
checked on it.

Mr. GreeN. If you would like, we can have our general counsel
come up and discuss the case with you, but he——

Mr. PENDLETON. Be glad to do that.

Mr. GREEN [continuing]. Read it carefully, many times, and he
advised me that Mr. Montoya was not found culpable of discrimina-
tion.

In which case, what reason would I have for asking him not to
serve as the State committee chairman?

Mr. PENDLETON. As a matter of fact, counsel, I have known Mr.
Montoya for some time, as far back as 1970, and find him to be a
man of high standing and high character. And you get into those
kinds of positions and those kinds of things happen to you, there’s
just no question about it.

Mr. IsumMARU. Let me make one more point. I've gone through
the “bio” sheets and the rechartering packs for the last couple -of
weeks now, and I've looked at the people you've picked, and just
going down, the numbers are rather striking.

Under your regulations you are required to have SACs that are
diverse as to race, sex, political affiliation, religion, et cetera. Going
down the list, just for race and gender, are the people who were,
picked by the Washington, DC staff: 4 Asian American, 7 Indians,
44 blacks, 16 Hispanics, 206 whites—73 percent of the choices, 72
females, 207 males—T74 percent of the choices. For SAC chairs it’s
even——

Mr. GreeN. You're confused. The Washington staff, nobody, no
one, not a single—

Mr. IsumMAarRU [continuing]. Mr. Green, who recommended the
people?

Mr. GREeN [continuing]. They didn’t pick. They made . recom-
mendations.

Mr. IsuimARU. Which were voted on by the Commission.

Mr. GreEN. Every single selection, each and every one of the 550,
State Advisory Committee members was picked, or selected, or ap-
pointed—whatever words you want to use—by the Civil Rights
Commission.

Mr. Isumimaru. Who did the background work‘? s

Mr. PENDLETON. The staffs did the background work.

Mr. IsaiMaRU. The staff did the background work. r
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Mr. PENDLETON. Do you ‘want to separate the Washmgton staff
from the regional staff?

Mr. ISHIMARU. Sure.

Mr. PENDLETON. You can’t-do that.

Mr. IsHIMARU. Sure I can.

tahgfr PENDLETON. No, you cannot. They report to the Washington
s

Mr. IsuiMARU. Right. But the regional staffs came in with recom-
mendations.

Mr. PENDLETON. So?

Mr. IsummarU. Over half of those recommendations were ddded
to by the Washington staff headed by your office——

Mr. PENDLETON. That’s fine.

Mr. IsuiMARU [continuing]. Mr. Green. Right?

Mr. PEnNDLETON. They work for the Washington staff.

Mr. IsHIMARU. Right. I understand that. :

Mr. PeNDLETON. They’re not a separate entity.

Mr. Ismmmaru. I understand that. But Mr. Green s office came up
with recommendations as well.

Mr. PEnNDEETON. Why not? ~ -

Mr. IsHiMARU. Is that right?

And of those recommendations, I'm ma.kmg the point that those
numbers came up’ overwhelmmgly white and overwhelmingly male.

Mr. PENDLETON. What's wrong—— &

Mr. GREEN. As a matter of fact, Mr. Green, myself, who was in
charge of this process, made 550 recommendatlons to the staff di-
rector, 270 of which were forwarded-by the regional offices.

Mr. PENDLETON [continuing]. I'm trying to understand. You and
the chairman have an affinity for these numbers and that white
men should not be a part of this process, or not in the numbers
they should be in. Where should white men fall in this process?

Mr. rIsuiMarU. The regulations of your agency, Mr. Pendle-
ton——

Mr. PENDLETON. Yes. ‘

Mr. IsuiMARU [continuing]. Say that the State Advisory Commit-
tees shall' be diverse groups. The choices that were made by Mr.
Green’s office certainly didn’t fit that criteria, they were——

Mr. PenpiETON. How did you define bi partisan in this case? -

hMr IseiIMARU [continuing].- There was certainly backtracking
there.

I have no further questions. Thank you.

Mr. PEnNDLETON. Oh, OK.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, we thank——

Mr. PENDLETON. That’s one way to end it.

Mr.. EDWARDS [contmumg] You very much. We have three more
distinguished witnesses we're anxious to hear.

Our final panel this morning consists of former and current SAC
members and chairs:

Frankie Freeman was one of the initial appointments to the Mis-
souri SAC in 1958, on which she served until 1964 when President
Johnson appointed her to serve on the Commission. Her distin-
guished work on the Commission lasted for 16 years, the longest
tenure of any commissioner. In 1982, she was appointed to chair
the Missourli SAC but was not reappointed during this recharter.

T
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Tom Pugh is the former chair of the Illinois SAC and continues
to serve on the committee. He is a newspaper editor and a universi-
ty professor.

Mazxine Kurtz is the current chair of the Colorado SAC. She is an
attorney with the city and county of Denver and coordinates an af-
firmative action program for the city.

We welcome all three of you.

Ms. Freeman, do you want to begin? ,
TESTIMONY OF FRANKIE M. FREEMAN, FORMER COMMISSIONER

OF THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS AND FORMER

CHAIR OF THE MISSOURI STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE; TOM

PUGH, MEMBER AND FORMER CHAIRMAN OF THE ILLINOIS

STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE; AND MAXINE KURTZ, CHAIR-

WOMAN, COLORADO STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Ms. FrReemAN. Yes, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am Frankie
M. Freeman of St. Louis, MO. I want to thank the subcommittee
for extending an invitation to me to appear to offer comments con-
cerning the State Advisory Committees to the U.S. Commission oni
Civil Rights. _

As you know, I have come full.circle in my services to the U.S.
Commission and the State Advisory Committees. In 1958, I was ap-
pointed as a charter member of the first organized Missouri State
Advisory Committee. I served as vice chairman and secretary to
the Advisory Committee. And I served on the Advisory Comm1ttee
until 1964, when President Johnson nominated me to be a commis-
sioner on the Civil Rights Commission, and then I continued until
July 7, 1980. Thereafter, I was nominated by President Carter to
become the first Inspector General of the Community Services Ad-
ministration. I submitted my resignation to President Carter as a
commissioner, and he accepted the resignation subject to the quali-
fication of my successor. Commissioner Berry was not confirmed’
until July 7, 1980, so, therefore, for the last 9 months of my 16-year
term I served in a dual capacity.

Then, on Inaugural Day of 1981, when President Reagan dis-
missed all of the inspectors general and I returnied to St. Louis,
and thereafter I was invited to and appointed as the chairperson of
the Missouri Advisory Committee. This represents a total of about
25 years that I've served.

So, I am pleased to comment on three subjects, three areas, with
respect to the State Advisory Committee. And the first one relates
to the role and purpose of the State Advisory Committees—and I
have brought with me a report which I would like to leave with the
committee, the Fifty States Report of the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights of 1961. 1 think it is important to include as a supplement to
my statement the comments and statements from the preface of
that report, in which Chairmah Hannah referred to the statutory
duties of the Civil Rights Commission. And in referring to that, es-
pecially the one to evaluate sufficiency of the laws and pOllCleS of
the Federal Government with respect to equal protection, the pref-
ace says:
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Aware of the fact that an accurate analysis of so sensitive an aspect of our nation-
al life depends in large part upon intimate knowledge of local conditions in all of
the States of the Union, Congress authorized the Commission, under section 105(c)
of the Civil Rights Act of 1957, to constitute an Advisory Committee in each State.
In due course, 50 such committees were created that consist-of citizens of standing
who are sufficiently interested in the vital problems of civil rights to serve without
compensation. The Commission has striven to constitute committees that are broad-
ly representative of their respective States.

And then, referring to the report, he said:

This volume contains these 1961 reports of the 50 State Advisory Committees.
Since they are the product of 50 separate committees representing 50 States, they
differ vastly from each other. These reports are not uniform, either in approach or
in content. They may be based on information developed in the course of public
meetings or on data accumulated by means of questionnaires or an extensive re-
search and study. The reports were subjected to a minimum of staff editing before
their inclusion in this volume. No attempt was made to force them into a precon-
ceived or uniform mold.

And then he said:

Since their organization the State Advisory Committees have been.of invaluable
assistance to the Commission in its efforts to gain a clear insight into the civil
rights problems of the Nation. The.Commission has availed itself of this. help by
conducting regional meetings of the Advisory Committees, directing occasional spe-
cific inquiries into individual committees, sending staff members whenever possible
to attend Advisory Committee meetings and hearings, and by drawing on committee
reports in the preparation of the Commission Statutory Report to the President and
the Congress.

This had preceded my tenure as Commissioner. But as my pre-
pared statement indicates, during the entire time that I served as
Commissioner, this was the position that the Commission took with
respect to the course of the Commission, of the State Advisory
Committees; because we found and we believed that those reports
were very necessary, and, therefore, they were always disseminat-
ed. We forwarded the advice and recommendations of the State Ad-
visory Committees to responsible Federal agencies for implementa-
tion.

When I returned to the Missouri Advisory Committee, and in my
2 years as chairperson, the Advisory Committee was very active.
We issued reports on, affirmative action and contract compliance in
the Federal civil rights enforcement effort. The last report which
we released, which is the report “Federal Civil Rights Enforcement
Efforts in Mid- America,” which was released in September 1983—
and I would also like to leave a copy with the committee—that
report happens to be the last report that has been released by the
Missouri Advisory Committee.

There are three reports that I am aware of—“Police Community
Relations in Omaha, NE,” “Minorities and Women as Government
Contractors of Kansas, and the report that I was involved in,
“Civil Rights Enforcement by State Education Agencies in Region
Seven.” And as I indicated, those three reports have still not been
released, and that was conﬁrmed when I heard Chairman Pendle-
ton say that they have not been released. And, to my knowledge,
the report which I have referred fo, and brought with me, is the
last report.

I would like to call the committee’s attention to the Federal Ad-
visory Committee Act:
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Any legislation shall contain appropriate provisions to assure that the advice and
recommendations of the Advisory Committee will not be inappropriately influenced
by the appointing authority or by any special interest, but will instead be the result
of the Advisory Committee’s individual judgment.

With a quote from the statute in mind, I do not understand why
the reports noted above have not been transmitted to the commis-
sioners. If the State Advisory Committees are to serve as the eyes
and the ears of the Commission, then the advice offered in these
reports should go to the commissioners.

Finally, I want to comment on the composition of State Advisory
Committees, particularly in the Missouri committee. During my
tenure as Commissioner, we always sought to have representation
from all segments. Efforts were made to have representation from
business, industry, and commerce, including labor. We always in-
cluded race, sex, religion, and age as factors in balancing the State
committees.

As chairperson of the Missouri SAC, the breakdown was: eight
blacks, one Hispanie, six whites, seven females, eight males, three
under 40, seven over 40, five over 60. We had a total of 15 mem-
bers. Now, I am told there are 11 members: five blacks, six whites,
three females, eight males. As you can see, there is no Hispanic
representation, with ‘the Hispanic population increasing in the
State. The male-female proportion is not even close.

From reading articles in the press, all of the members of the Mis-
souri Advisory Committee are either from Kansas City or St. Louis,
except for one member from the Bootheel. Other sections of the
State are not represented.

Finally, on the point of representativeness while serving as chair,
the regional composition of chairs was: two blacks, two whites, two
females, two males, two Democrats, two Republicans. The composi-
tion as chairs is now all male and all white.

In summary, if the State Advisory Committees to the U.S. Com-
mission on Civil Rights are to serve as the eyes and ears for the
Commission, then the advice from these committees must reach the
Commissioners without interference from headquarters. And, from
my perspective, there should be a more diverse representation
among the chairs. The composition is now all male and all white.

I want to again thank the subcommittee for inviting me, and I
will answer any questions which you have.

[The complete statement of Ms. Freeman follows:] .

A}
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANKIE M. FrEEMAN, FoRMER COMMISSIONER OF THE U.S.
CommissioN ON CiviL RigHTS AND FORMER CHAIR OF THE MissoUur! Apvisory CoMm-
MITTEE TO THE U.S. CoMmmissioN oN CrviL RicHTS

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Frankie M.
Freeman of St. Louis, Missouri. I want to thank the Subcommittee
for extending an invitation to me to appear to offer comments
concerning the State Advisory Committees to the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights.

As you know I have come full circle in my services to the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights and its State Advisory Committees.
In 1958 I was appointed as a charter member of the first organized
Missouri Advisory Comnittee. I served as vice-chairman and
secretary to the Advisory Committee. I served on the Advisory
Committee until 1964 when President Lyndon B. Johnson nominated me
to serve as a Commissioner on the U.S. Commission of Civil Rights.
I served for 16 years as a Commissioner and the last 9 months I
served in a dual capacity. I was nominated by President Jimmy
Carter as the first Inspector General of the Community Services
Administration and as I indicated for 9 months from October 1979
until July 7, 1980, I also served as a Commissioner on the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights. After leaving the office of Inspector
General I was asked to again offer my services to the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights. In 1983 I was appointed as
Chairperson of the Missouri Advisory‘Committee'and I served until
early 1985.

In your letter to me you have asked me to provide testimony
on three items:

(1) Role and purpose of the State Advisory Committees to the

Commission...whether the State Advisory Committees serve as

the "eyes and ears" for the Commission or proponents of

Commission policy:

(2) Whether or not statments, reports and opinions of State
Advisory Committees have been disseminated or held up by
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Commission Headquarters; and

(3) whether or not State Advisory Committees. are representative
of State population.

As I indicdted to you, prior to serving' as a Commissioner, I
served for a cbgs‘iderable time on the Missouri Advisory Committee.
Our charge at that time was to serve as the 'i'éyes and ears" for
the Commission with respect to civil rights matters in Missouri.
The Advisory Committees were also charged with the mandate from
the Commission to:

(1) to advise the Commission of all information concerning

legal developments constituting a denial of equal protection

of the laws under the Constitution;

(2) to advise tle Commission as to the effect of the laws

and policies of the Federal Government with respect to equal

protection of the laws under the Comnstitution; and

(3) to advise the Commission upon matters of mutual concern.

One of the first reports issued by the Missouri Advisory

Committee was the July 1959 report on Desegregation of Schools in

Missouri and prior to my lea'ving the Advisory Committee we issued
another major report on the status of minorities in the State.
Both reports involved a major investment of time from Advisory
Committee members. We in certain instances held open meetings to
gather the necessary information so we could properly advise the
Commissioners. We as Advisory Committee members took our role
seriously in serving as tle "eyes and ears™ for the Commission.
In serving as a Commissioner we used the State Advisory Committees
as advisors. These Committees were involved in undertaking major
factfinding studies on school desegregation, prisoner's rights and
regional studies on affirmative action and local civil rights
enforcement. These Committees were asked to advise the

Commissioners, so that we as Commissioners could properly advise



the President end Copngress. Guite often we forwardz@ the advice
and recommendations of the State Advisory Committee to responsible

-~

Federal -agencies for implementation. .

Wgen I returned to the Missouri deisory Committee and in my
two years as Chairperson (1983-1985) the Advisory Committee was
quite active. In an aEtempt to ascertain the status of protected
classes, we held numerous community forums. We issued reports on
affirmative action and contract compliance and the Federal civil
rights enforcement efforts; and we met with goverqgental leaders
(State and local), community groups and community leaders. All of
these activities were in the spirit of advising the Commissioners.

The Advisory Committee also met with Commission members,
including Chairman Clarence Pendleton. The Committee was invited
by Mr. Pendleton to continue to advise the Commission. However, I
must note that at 1least three reports from the Kansas City
regional office(that were submitted to Headquarters prior to my
leaving the Advisory Committee, have not, as of when I left the

Committee been transmitted to the Commissioners for review. Those

three reports are: Police-Community Relations in Omaha

(Nebraska), Minorities and Women as Government Contractors

(Kansas), and a report I was involved in, Civil Rights Enforcement

by State Education Agencies in Region VII.

The last report that the Missouri Advisory Committee released

was the Pederal Civil Rights Enforcement Effort in Mid-America
s

(October 1983). To my knowledge that was the last report issued

through the regional office in Kansas City although as I have,

indicated, other reports had cleared the Advisory Committee and

regional office review process.
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The Révisory Coemnittecs are charged under the Federal
Advisory Committee Act (FACA) in part:

4, 4 . . -k

Any legislation shall contain appropriate provisions to

assure that the advice and recommendations of the Advisory

Committee will not be inappropriately influenced by the

appointing authority or by any special interest, but will

instead be the result of the Advisory Committee’'s independent

judgment (5 USC -~ Appendix 2, sec. 5(b)(3)).

With the quote from the statute in mind, I do not understand why
the reports noted above have not been transmitted to the
Commissioners. 1f the State Advisory Committees are to serve as
the "eyes and ears"™ of the Commission then the advice offered in
those reports should go to the Commissioners.

Finally, I want to comment on the composition of State
Advisory Committees, particularly the Missouri Committee. During
rv tenure as Commissioner, we alvavs sough: to have representation
from all segments. Efforts were made to have representation from
business, industry and commerce, including labor groups. We also
. . -Ty. . -
included race, sex, religion and age as factors in balancing the
State Committees. As Chairperson of the Missouri SAC the

breakdown was:

8 Blacks 3 Catholics

1 Hispanic 3 Jewish

6 Whites v 8 Protestants
1 other

7 Females 7 Democrats

8 Males 6 Republicans
2 Independents

3 Under 40

7 Over 40

5 Over 60

We had a total of 15 members. Now I am told that there are 11

members:
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% Blacks 3 Pemales
6 Whites 8 Males

As you can see there is no Hispanic representation with the
Hispanic population increasing in the State. The male-female
proportion is not even close. From reading articles in the press,
all of the members of the Missouri Advisory Committee are either
from Kansas City or St. Louis except for one member from the
Bootheel. Other sections of the State are not represented.

Finally on the point of representativeness while serving as
Chair, the regional composition of Chairs was:

2 Blacks 2 Females 2 Democrats
2 Wnites 2 Males 2 Republican

The composition is now all male and all white.

In summary, if the State Advisory Committees to the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights are to be the "eyes and ears" for the
Commission then the advice from these Committees must reach the
Commissiongr; without interference from Headquarters, and from my
perspective there should be a more diverse representation among
the Chairs. The composition is now all male and all white. R

I want to again thank the Subcommittee for inviting me and I

will answer any questions you might have of me.

-
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Mr. Epwarps. Well, thank you very much, Ms. Freeman.

We are now going to hear from Tom Pugh, who is the former
chair of the Illinois SAC and continues to serve.on the committee.
Mr. Pugh is a former newspaper editor and a university professor.

Welcome, Mr. Pugh. =

Mr. PUGH Thank you, Mr. Edwards.

I’m going to raise up a couple—two—paragraphs out of my pre-
pared remarks.

As a result of the overturning of the chairmanships in the SACs
generally, the politicization of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
has transformed itself from an impartial, factfinding agency which
reports to the President and Congress into a propaganda agency for
the ultraconservative positions. But as a result of that action—as a
result of the changing of the chairmen and the recomposition of
the committees, the State advisory committees have been politi-
cized also. That’s important.

I've been a member of the Illinois SAC for 11 years, as chairman
for 8 years, and 4 months, until January of this year when I
became the first of 50 SAC chairpersons to be fired, according to
the newspapers. Dismissal of the chaerersons and the slashing of
the size of the committees, and, also, the cuts in the size of the re-
gional staff and the suppression of SAC reports, ended 3 years of
conflict between the SACs and the Commission.

The issue between the SACs and Reagan’s latest appointees to
the Commission is basically the same disagreement which has di-
vided. the Commission itself, whether the Commission was to be
transformed from a respected bipartisan agency, reporting to the
President and the Congress on civil rights problems into a propa-
ganda vehicle for the Reagan administration effort to stall affirma-
tive action in employment, to stall further progress in school deseg-
regation, and to stall the advancement of women.

By the summer of 1984, Reagan’s reconstituted Commission
found itself faced with stinging criticism of 49 SAC chairpersons at
their annual conference, which was hidden away from the Wash-
ington media in Nashville, TN. Complaints about the suppression
of SAC reports, the Commission’s redefinition of civil rights, and
plans to cut the size of the committees were countered primarily by
arguments from the Commission’s Vice Chairman, Morris Abram,
that SACs should begin to follow the line being put out by the re-
constituted Commission.

The replacement of all the chairpersons was obviously intended
to end the argument. There’s no other explanation. And the figures
you've talked of are correct. But even more dlstressmg than the re-
composition of the SACs has been the .outright cut in the size of
most of the SACs. All of them were cut to 11 members. In the case
of the Illinois committee, which had 22 members, it-cuts us in half.

The August meeting of the new committee in Illinois. had to be
canceled because of a lack of a quorum. And the September meet-
ing would not have had a quorum if one of the members, Dr. Gallo-
way, had not come to the meeting to resign out of principle, be-
cause there were no Hispanics put on the committee. When you re-
alize.that the real work of the SACs is done by voluntary members,
when you cut the size of the SAC in half, you cut the ability of the
committee to work.

56-166 0 - 86 - 3
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Both Chairman Pendleton and the staff director made comments
about the composition of the Hlinois Committee, how good the new
members, are and so forth. I don’t argue with that I would make a
couple of observations, for what it’s worth: That the former presi-
dent of the Chicago Teachers Union was on the old SAC, there are
no union presidents on the new SAC. The old SAC recommended
the appointment of Prof. Gary Orfield, one of the Midwest’s out-
standing urbanologists. He was rejected by the staff in Washington.

It really irks me to see you misled on the composition of the
former Illinois Committee. I think that it’s obvious 11 volunteers
are going to do less work than 22 volunteers.

The Illinois SACs experience in getting its reports printed is a
sorry story ever since Pendleton took over the Commission. “Hous-
ing Chicago Style,” a reportwhich I have here, was a hearing held’
in December 1981, which took a year to get into print. I think
you've been supplied with copies of it. I did a great deal of work on
that myself as a volunteer, inviting all the people who testified,
and, I suppose, working probably 2 or 3, months voluntarily to
produce that. But the burial of the Illinois SACs report, “Industrial
Revenue Bonds: Equal Opportunity in Chicago’s IRB Program,”
has turned into a mummification. Well over 3 years went into this
report, much of it done by the since resigned Midwest regional
staffer Gregory Squires, before it was dumped by the Commission
along with all the members of the Illinois SAC who worked on it.

It is obvious that the reconstituted Commission is not publishing
any SAC reports. I would correct Chairman Pendleton on one of
the errors he made in his testimony, when he said that no SAC re-
ports have been made regarding bilingual education. Mr. Sensen-
brenner, if he were here, might find that the Wisconsin committee
made just such a report about 2 years ago. And I can give you the
reference on that.

The Illinois committee did a specific report on that—two specific
reports, both bilingual, the most recent one being “The ABC’s of
Special Education,” which is a handbook for the parents of special
education children. Perhaps today it’s nonjurisdictional, I don’t
know, because it’s written in Spanish and people can understand it
if they speak that language.

Mention has been made of the publication of a Delaware SAC
report on migrant farming; it wasn’t mentioned that the chairman
gf %mt committee resigned in protest because of its being held

ack.

The new SAC handbook, which was discussed in-draft and dis-
tributed at a recent meeting, will say that SAC reports must now
go to the staff director, ‘“for review of their appropriateness and
compatibility with Commission policy.” Compatibility is the key
word. Realizing what Commission policy has come to be, it makes
me wonder if any reports on any controversial issues will ever be
published by the Commission if the Commission majority does not
agree with their conclusions.

It's a simple fact, Mr. Green—or Mr. Pendleton—said that new
development has taken place whereby the Commissioners will get
all of these reports at the same instant they hit the director’s
office. That indicates to me that the Commissioners intend to
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censor even what—well, I-don’t have to say more. Just consider
what’s happening.

I'd like to make one final report about one other Illinois SAC
report, “Contract Compliance in Chicago,” that was submitted to
the Commission in August 1984 as a briefing memo rather than as
a formal SAC report, because it was made plain to. me that it
would be very likely to be given the same Mickey Mouse treatment
that our IRB report was given. Since it was not going to be pub-
lished by the Commission, the Illinois Committee submitted it to
the Commission, hoping that some members would at least look at
it. I'm not proud that I failed to fight over the suppression of this
report. I still do not know if any of the Commissioners ever saw it.

The last three published reports of the Illinois SAC—“Housing
Chicago Style,” “The ABC’s of Special Education,” and “Shutdown:
Economic Dislocation in Equal Opportunity,” show the kind of
work that SAC’s produced before the reconstitution stopped every-
thing.

The “Shutdown” report, incidently, is not available. Tt’s a very
important report that mentions victims of most of the plant reloca-
tions are mostly minorities and women. But we have been unable
to get prints of that report. I have a problem, I can’t even get a
copy of it myself. I have a mimeograph of it if the committee is
interested in it.

The statement was made during the testimony that Commission
meetings are open, and, consequently, the contents of these reports
are known. I should point out that a number of the reports are pre-
pared by the staff and that on several occasions the staff has told
me personally, “You cannot release this report in any draft stage
because it’s against the rules.” I've argued, because I know what
the law is and I know how the Freedom of Information Act works;
I'm a little bit privy to that. But very consciously the staff tries to
suppress these reports. We issued one draft report because Mayor
Washington of Chicago wanted it, and it was important at the
time. And, you know, there was a lot of pain involved in making
this report public.

There is just simply no question that the standard practice of the
new Commission, or, let’s say, the staff of the new Commission, has
been to suppress not only the printing of reports but also the distri-
bution of reports which they disagree with. In fact, they also have
discouraged studies to be undertaken that bear upon issues that
they think might embarrass the administration.

I can give you a list of the suggestions that have been made at
Ilinois SAC meetings over the past 2 or 3 years. The subject of im-
migration is one that we made three or four suggestions for stud-
ies. The fact that we've been bugging on the issue of immigration
makes it even more difficult to accept the fact that there are no
Hispanics on the new Illinois committee. I point out the city of Chi-
cago has about 300,000 Hispanics.

I'll take any questions at this time.

Mr. Epwarps. All right, thank you, Mr. Pugh.

[The complete statement of Mr. Pugh follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ToM PUGH, Mmslgnéz AND ForMER CHAIRMAN OF THE ILLINOIS
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SUMMARY -
. The politicizetion of the U. S. Commission on Civil Rights,
which has transformed it from an 1mpart1a1 fact-finding agency
which reports to the Presidént and Congress into a propaganda
agency for the ultnacdnservative'pdsitions of the Reagan admin~
iatration in regard to the rights of mincrities and womer, has
been extended to the Commission's state advisory committees.

I was chairman of the Illinois State Advisory Committee
_until January when I bepéme the, first of 50 chairpersons to be
replaced by the "reconstituted Commission."™ This wholesale
change of leadership was accompanied by the slashing of the
size of the state committeés. In the case of Illinois, the
advisory committee was downsized from 22 to 11 members.

These aetipns Followed three years of disagreements
between the Commission and its state advisory committees, during
which the work of the committees seemed to come to-a standstill.
In the case of the Illirois committee, two of its major reports
have been withheld from public printing. Both have a bearing
on affirmative action in respect to -employment of minorities
and women in Chicago. The Commission has adopted policies amd
its leaders have expressed opinions which discourage the kind
of affirmative actioh which is examined in these Illinois
"zcommittee reports, one of which has been worked over for three years.

. At the same time that the Commission's Washingtom, D.C.,
staff has worked to stymie the work of its state advisory
committees, the Commission's regional staff has been significantly
feduced in size. The Chicago regional office staff has been
cut in half, This factseverely limits the sight and the hearing
of the state committees and the regiomal staff, which nonetheless
are still described by the Cpmmisgﬁon as its "eyes and ears."

*

-

. {

H



"I think we need a new dialogue in America. It might begin
with an intellectual housecleaning in Washington, D.C. « . . In
the words of Morris Abram, our nominee to the Civil Rights Commission,
1T4's time for some’ people to'stop shouting slogans of the past
and begin dealing with the facts, figures and conditions of the
present.'" -= Ronzld Reagamn, August 1, 1983

Now that the last step in the politicization of the United
States Commission on Civil Rights -~ the trashing of its state
advisory committees -~ has been taken by the Reagan administration,
it is good that Congress is beginning to deal.with the facts,
figures and conditions of the present.

e role of the sitate advisory commitiees (S4Cs, for short)
is laiéd out in the law and in the Commission's 30-page State
Handbeok, last issusl in 1282, The Handbook
is now being updated by the Yreconstituted Commission" -- that's
what it has called itself since January, 1984, when the administration
succeeded in stacking the Commission with ultraconservatives on
issues involving minorities and women, I have a draft of the new
Handbook and I must say that it reads as if I will be terminated
2s a SAC member if I do not make it plain to Congress that I am
speaking today as a private citizen and not as 2 member of the Fllinois
SAC. The phrase "eyes and ears" of the Commission is used in the
Handbook to describé the role of the SACs and the Commission's
regional staff, whose main work is to assist the SACs.

I have been a member of the Illinois SAC for 11 years., I was
its chairman for three years and four months, until Januwary of
this year when I became the first of 50 SAC chairpersons to
be "fired" by the Commlssion. The dismissals of the chairpersons,
the slashlng of the size of the committees and the regional staff,
and the suppression of SAC reports ended three years of hard times
between the SACs and the Commission which followed +the addressing
of a letter to President Reagan in 1982 from myself amd 32 other
SAC chairpersons. Upset by what we perceived to be the beginning
. of the politicization of the’Commissiog, we asked the President -

Lévisory Commitvee
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to meet with ur <o discuss %our conclusion that the integrity,
indeed the future, of the basic civil rights agencies of the
federal government (were) in grave doubt."™ The President refused
to meet with us and his newly-appointed Commission chairman,
perhaps stung by the letter's implication that his appointment
was "distressing," stormed thet SAC leaders should quit if we
didn't like the direction the Commission was going. Some did,
but most stayed until the -ax fell after the President's re-election.
The issue between the SACs and Reagan's latest appointees
to the Commission is basically the same diszgreement which has
divided the Commission itself: whether the Commission was to be
transfermed from a respected bipartisan agency reporting to the
Presidsri enc the Congress on civil rights problems into a

ricle fof the Reagan administration's efforts to

< in empleorment, Further trogress in
schcel desegregation, and the zdédvencementtof women, By the summwer
of 1984, Reagan's "reconstituted Commission' .found itself faced
with stinging criticism from 49 S4C chairpersons at their ennual
conference which was hidden away from the Washington media in
Nashville; Tenn., Complaints about the suppression of SAC reports,
the Commission's redefinition of "civil rights,™ and. plans to
cut the size of.the committees were countered primarily by arguments
from Commission Vice Chairmzn Morris Abram that the SACs should
begin to follow the line being put-out by the ¥recanstituted
Commission."® ¢ ¢

The replacement of 50 chairpersons this year was obviously
intended to end the argument. I saw no headlines critical of the
administration{s:policies coming from this summer's chairpersons
conference in Washington. What did make headlines, however, was
the shocking change of skin color and sex of the people at the
conference. The New York Times on May 26 reported am astounding
46 of the 50 new leaders were male, 36 were white, and the numbers.
of women, black, and Hispanic leaders had been cut ip half. In
Illinois, where the problems of Hispanics is the SACs first
priority, all Hispanics were eliminated from the reorgamnized
SAC. In ‘a genuine effort to correct this travesty, one of the
new appointees to the Illinois SAC, the Rev, Ira Gallaway,
resigned this month with the plea that an Hispenic be appointed
to replace him.
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I heve in times past made fun of o0ld Commission's quest ™
for bzlance and broac representation on the SACs (see '"White
Minstrel Show: Civil Rights, Civil Wrongs"in The Nation on
Aug. 5, 1983), but it was not funny to see“the°“reconstituted «

Despite a chorus of complalnts from the SACB, 311 dI them 3 3 “:
were reestablished with 11 members. In ‘the case.of the Illinois
SAC, which had 22 members, the cut_-halves the committee, The
August meeting of the mew committee had to be cancelled because
of = lack of a quorum. £nd the September meeting would not have
had z guorum if Dr. Galleway had noit been present to submit
il mesligmozior zlez, Zunt geiiing o gueorum is not the biggest
problemthe downsized S4Cs will have. Koy the real problem will
come in getting the commitiee'’s work donme. Whem you consider
that most of the work of the SACs is done voluntarily by
rerbers of the .0, it 15 not difficult to figure that 11 volunteers
will do less work than 22 volunteers.
Ilmost as important as the reduction in SAC membership-
is the reduction in the size of the Commission's regional staff
which serves the state committees. In the Chicago regiomnal office,
I see three vacancies on the staff which apparently are not_--;
to be filled. That leaves thrée 'men on the staff to cover six
states (Illinois, Michigan, Indiana, Wisconsin Ohmo, and . .
Minnesota) -- that’s just not enough "eyes and ears.” )
The work-of the SACs, already at a virtual standstill;; L
be even more difficult because of these calculated reductions. R :
Testimony before the House -Appropriations Committee on April 18
indicated: how dramatically the product of theé SACs has been s
reduced. Fact-finding meetings held by SACs across the nation = ::
numbered only 18 FY 1982 and 12 in FY 1983, but they dropped to
three in FY 1984 and only an estimated four were expected in
FY 1985! In the case of SAC reports, the Commnission published N
30 in FY 1982, 27 in FY 1983, only five in FY 1984, and none at
all in FY 1985! A1l five of the FY 1984 publications were -5
backlogged before the Commission was "recomstituted."

-~
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The Illinois SAC's experience in getting its reports
published by the Commission has been a sorry story since
Pendleton took over the chairmenship. “Hou51ng. Chicago
Style," a_consultation held at the UniverSity of IllinOis

ﬂ"‘this report much ‘of it done by since-re51gned Midwest regional’
staffer Gregory Squires, before it was dumped by the Commission
along with 211 of the members of the Illinois SAC who'worked on it.
I have repeatedly expressed my concern that SACs be left with
the powé? t6 publish (or release) their own reports, but the
reconstituted Commission will not 2l1low it. Dr. Squires twice
nzde unsensibie revisions in the IRE report at the direction of
the Vashington staff, but it has been withheld from printing,
I believe, because it bears on affirmative action, a subject the
Commission does ‘not seem to want discussed withoit insert ing its
own bias against it. It will be indefemsible if the politicized
Commission continues to suppress reports from its SACs which do not
follow the*new line, An early draft of the IRB report was made
publictafter some arm-twisting in December, 1983, wvhen Chicago's
mayor, Harold Washington, asked for the preliminary findings because
they, had a’béaring on the:city s effért to reform its affirmative
action program. The report has value beyond the boundaries of"
Chicago, but:roadblocks -sti11 prevent its publication Affer it
= t blishea that the report was within -the Commission's
’,jurisdi tion, other incomprehenslble (to me) excuses were found
- to stall publication. Now that ‘it is obvious that the reconstituted
Hisgic lishing ‘any SAC-reports,'I am ready to quit
o 2 ame which has wasted so much time, "Similar bzloney
n'arguments against the publication of'a Delaware SACG report on migrant
A«farming caused the chairperson of that SAC to quit in protest. The
~“pew '§ac’ Handhook will say that SAC reports must go to the staff
director “for réview of their appropriateness and compatibility with
’ Gommission‘policy.“ Realizing what "Commission policy“ has come to
be mekes me wonder if any reports on controversial issues will
ever be published if the Commission majority does not agree with

iy

their conclusions.
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I would meke ons Tinzl poin%t zhout one other I1linois SiC
report. "Contract €ompliance in Chicago" was submitted to the
Commission in .sugust, 1984, as a "briefing memo" rather than a
formal SAC report, because it was made plain to me that it
would very likely be given thie same lickey louse treatment that
the IRB report received. Since it was not going to be published
by the Commission, the Illinois Committee submitted to the
Commission hoping that some members would at least léok at it.
I am not proud that I failed to fight over the supﬁiesaion:of
this report. I still do not know if any of the commissioners
ever saw it.

The last three published Illinois SAC reports -- "Housimg:
“kicegze Strle (Cctober, 1982); "“he LBC's of Specizl Education®
(¥zrch, 1082), and “sShutdown: Zconomic Tislocation and Equal
Tzpartunityt {Jums, 10Z1) —- ghow ket kind of vork ofls
rrcduced before they were overwhelmed by reorle in the Reagan
administration who listen only to the slogans they want to hear.

T have *ried to stick to ihe f2cts in this report. If you
cere about the opinions-of fthis former editorial writer from
Feoria, you will find them expressed in the September 6, 1985,
issue of the Hationai.Catholic Reporter, which I have appended.
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'E= *WHITE MINSTREL SHOW®
Civil Rights,
Civil Wrong,% -

TOM PUGH - < -

human rights. People with liberal credentials, po matter L
how zncient, are dcpcrzlely needed by the Reagan Ad-
ministration if it is to make any bid for the votes of
minoritics and women in 1984.

As that electi it s imp to keep in
mmdﬂwhu!nrynflheeommisionbcfm?mdcm .
Reagan brought it to the brink of travesty. Remember that
when Reagan comes home to Hlinois, many people cafl him

*F 77N by bis old nicknamie, *Dutck,”” which is'a synonym for- .
his# the lllinois Advisory Commilice 1o the bbom™ in these parts. > -, %~ R Loy o

United States Civil Rights Commission (of whichI .

am the chairman) is searching, the siate for new

rn:mbcrs—lnd we are doing it by the numbers,
A g to the the new should be
mare lhaq Just capable; they should fall neatly into such
categories as black, white, Hispanic, male, female, young,
old, executive, union jobless, handi d, etc,
. Somewhere along the road from intolerance to affirmative .
actjon, the Civil Rights Commission developed a fetish
about making certain that all scgments of socicty are
represented on its advisory committees. Al the same time, 2
lot, of Amcricans, including Ronald Reagan, were trying to
figure out why *'quotas” for hiring and the like arc
necessary. Wasn't it enough just to be fair?

That President Reagan fails to grasp the basics of affirm-
ative action is shown by the three nominations he made in
May to the si ission. Al three nominees are
white. All three arc men. All three are academiciens (two
are former college oncis a proft ). Ifap
by the Senate, these three white men will sit wxlh two
women—both white—in a minstrel show in reverse, pre-
sided over by Reagan's black chairman, Clarence Pendle-
ton Jr, And jf that is not u'ony cnough, consider the fact that

The Civil Rights Commission llm he inhesited from Jim- -
my Carter, headed by Arthur S. Flemming, a venerable _:
* bureancrat who simultancously served as U.S, Commis- ¢.:
sioner ofAsmx. was one with problems. (Under Flemming, ™
the dommission really worsied 100 much about the quata of
senior citizens on its state advisory committess.) Flemming
was appointed in 1974 after Richard Nixon drove Fatier
Theodore Hesburgh, the president of Notre Dame, from the
. chairmanship for criticizing the way he waifled on school
busmg. Ironically, under Presidents Ford and Carter, Flem- |
ming devoted so much of the commission's resources to the .«
busing issuc that there, was often little money lelt for

anything clse.
During the Caru:r years, those ol' us charged with giving,
advice 1o the dered if the President knew it

existed. With Andrew Young and other minority advisers,
Carter didn't need Flemming to remind him that school bus-
ing was heading downhill toward a cliff. Whatever Eh:
rcason, things at the commission just *slud™ during
Carter's Presidency; he didnt even try to ﬁl! vuzm::s inan
orderly or timely way.

Enter Dutch, Onc of Reagan's first acts 2s Pns:d:m was .
10 appoint Mary Lowisc Smith, the former national chair-

Pendleton’s major exercise as <chairman has-been-to-issue - - woman of the Republican Party, to the commission, a good

brief di the fissi

indication of what he had in mind for that body. But

réiter-
~ates its longtrm: support of affirmative action.

The Senate czn save the countsy from Turther embarrass-
ment by rcfusing-to.confirm -these-Tatest nominees. In the..
case of one of them, Robert.A. Destro, an assistant pro-
fessor of law at Catholic University's Columbus Law School
‘who, séems more concerned about the rights of the unbom
than those of the living, the Senaie should have no problem.
It rejected him and two other nominecs last year after civil
rights groups across the nation howled about their creden.
tials. It js less predictable how the Senate will respond 1o the

Smith’s fenure has been a pleasant surprise, She has never
acted in a partisan way, and her conscrvative Towa back-
ground has not prevented her from being ten times the
liberal that Pendleton has been since, Ragzn hchdl-'lnn—.._
ming oul to make way for him.

Pendleton has been a problem, both for Lbe sl

" and for the White House staff, which secms to be k::pm:

One imagines that Presid

him away from R

...-Counselor Edwin Meese 3d has that job, since he Is respes- .

sible for bringing Pendleton from Callfornia into the Wash-'" ¥

~ gominations of Morris<B. :Abrém, former president of 4 °: ington fold. Pendleton has.his own dgenda, and it docsnX <,
Brandeis University, and John-H- Bunzel, former prcsld:n!—squam Wwith the White House's: Tast ‘Sehtember hewn—

of San Jose State University and now a senior rescarch
fellow at Stanford's Hoover lnmmhon. Alth

nng'rad by = fron!-pas: story In The New York Times
Presid; -uvi.!ruhunms

have been described in the press as conservatives who agree
with Reagan's oppasition to quotas and busing, in decades

- pauboxhwmpzﬂsedfarlhnrpoﬂlwnsoudvi!nshuud

submitted by myscll‘ and thirty-two other chalrpersons of

statc advisory committces. We had written lhe President

lhal we lnd “decp the d &
lon in the Federal enforcement of civil sights taking

Tom Pugh, wha was @ Nieman Fellow and for many years
associate editor of The Peoria Journal Star, feaches jour-
nolism at the University of Hlinois at Urbana-Champaign.

place in the nation.” We sald we were distressed at the
nominations he was making to various civil rights agencies,
and vrged him to meet with us. ° . oy
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. Pendleton himself made headlines about tht: same time by
sayihp the President was amenable to the idex of holding a.
*‘black summit* at Camp David. Four days later, at the tail
end of a Washington Post story (in which Reagan defended
himsclf against the charges), “*a senior presidential advisor®
said the President had no plans to hold Pend] s “sum-".

become before the President recognizes that trickle-do,
civil rights works no better than Reaganomics docs? L

The President’s views on busing are as flawed as his vics. :
on quotas and affinnative action. He scems pot to undd-
stand that seiting quotas or goals Is only & way to BP0

of minarity groups move closer 10 the norms =il

mit.” Much worse than that kind of znonymous insult wasa
sezies of articles carried by the Gannett News Service early

* In May in which Pendleton cavght hell for his Iavish ex-

pense P in Washi and San Diego.

According to the stories, Pendicton was Jiving high at a time

* when the two organizations he headed—the San Diego Ur-

ban League and the Civil Rights Commission—were having

sevele finandial troubles. The most d: H Jation was
d the

T eh .

that “Pendleton permi ofab
venture in which the San Diego Urban League was used to
help create 2 front for two white husinessmen, . allowing
them to pose gs a minarity firm and qualify for special pref-

° erente when they bid for government contracts,” It might -

be said in defense of Pendieton that since hie doesn®t believe
in quotas, he cannot be faulted for helping whites get some
of the business that thz government was directing to minori-
ty firms, .
’ Pendl often und the dati of
the commission's reports by issuing statements disputing
their findings. Consider the May 1983 rcport titled

“'Greater Baltimore Commitment: A Study of Urban Mi- .
nority Economic Development.** The thrust of the 117-page |
report is that the Small Business Administration and the Mi- :

nority Business Development Agency should expand their
efforts to help minorities in Baltimore. Pendleton argued
that “a reduction in the federal role and the revision of its
“policies would do more 10 promote local business and em-
ployment opportunities for minorities.” The report said
. that only 278 of Baltimore's 6,000 1981 high school gradu-
" ates had found full-time jobs six months after their gradua-
tion. While Pendleton harped on getting the Federal govern-
ment off the back of black Baltimore, the report said that a
$10 million cut in Federal funding had reduced the numb
of students employed In the city’s work-study programs

 from 27,000 10 530 i two years. Whase side s Pendlcton on?. - E

7 Ostensibly, he is on Reagan’s side, and that may become
more obvious when the crunch comes on 2n affirmative ac-
tion report scheduled for- delivery in 1984. Probably the
most significant unfinished project in the Civil Rights Com-

* mission's mill, the report is tentatively titled **Succeisful Af- -

firmative Action Effoits.”* It remains to be seen how sue-

, cessful the commission will be in getting such a document =+
“out in 1984 if Reagan rurisTor ré-election, especially in view —

of the fact that the stated aim of the report is 1o **document
anid publicize policies and practices which lead to employ-
ment progress for minoritics and women, thus countering

popular perceptions that affirmative action do:s'nnl'wark:"—“

Of course, when {t comes to perceptions of affirmative ac-
tion, none are moré important than those of Ronald Reagan
himself. If-the. Ission cannot d in sliei

Reagan's vision, then unemployment among minoritics will
continue to rie. How much worse must the situation

-

jdenté that he clafms to believe In for all Amarizans. Simis- ~ .

Iy, be scems not 10 recognize (or be willing to admit) hat i
school bus I a vehicle to move children to places where the! '
can get & more equal cdveation. 1t may be difficult 1o cmﬂi 3
muicate such complexities to the President, but the Civ.
Rights Commission should continue to make lh-c effort.

7 Presidents ulways take themselves 1oo s:nqnsly. 1 ]
Reagan needs to laugh more at the mistakes his advises ¥
pushon him. ‘Here in Minois, we do not think a Federal ast ¢
will be made against the advisory committee if we cann®k >
come up with a handicapped Oricntal woman union Teads 3
for the panel. So we joke sbout it. But we do not foramo-
ment forget that our goalis to get a wide range gf pgopkm
work together 1o end the many forms of discrimination that :
make America an unfair place. Yes, Reagan ought to tavgh 7
about how funny Peridleton and his all-while tcammales o ¢
the Civil Rights Commission will look. And then Dutch 8
needs to be told that if he had only und:mood_a litgle mofE 7
about how quotas work, he could have avoided gemﬂé .

slapped upside the head. :
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Tom Pugh, a.freelance writer living in Peoriz, Illinois,
was until Jdanuary the chairman of the Tilinois Advisory
Committee to the TUnited States Commiss%on on Civil Rights.

He was for 20 years the associate editor amd an editorial
writer for the Peoria Journzl Star. For the past three years
he has been a visiting lecturer in journalism at the
University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.

He holds a bachelor's and a master's degree from Bradley
University and he was a Kiemen Fellow at Harvard University.

He ta2ught journalism zt Bradley University for many years
and 2t Illinois State University. He was awarded the Aimerican
Toliticel Zcience Association's Iistinguisheé Rerorting Award
ent hes received nany rrizes for news, editorizl, axnd ‘zrticle

%ie has been & member of the Illinois :Idvisory Committee
to the Civil Rights Commission for 11 years, He has written
extensively zbout civil rights end world affairs, recent

articles on thRes& suvjects neving eppeearcd in - Tich.

He has received the Peoria Commission on Human Relations
Brotherhood Lward and served a2s a member of the Illinois
Area Fund for Reconciliation of the United Methodist Church. -«

He is a former president of Local 86 of the American
Newspaper Guild and a former president of the Illinois Valley
Press Club.

He lives at 500 W, Melbourne, Peoria, 61604, with his wife,
Kargaret, a purse practitioner specializiﬁg in women's health care.
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Mr. Epwarbs. The last member of the panel to testify is Maxine
Kurtz. Ms. Kurtz is the current chair of the Colorado SAC. She is
an attorney with the city and county of Denver and coordinates an
affirmative action program for the city.

Ms. Kurtz, we welcome you.

Ms. KurTtz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate the
opportunity to make this presentation today. I'm one of the current
SAC chairs.

QOur committee is almost exactly representative from the stand-
point of both gender and racial composition of the composition of
the State, although one of our Hispanic members has chosen to
resign, partly because of burnout. She had been a SAC member for
some 8 years, and the group seemed to be headed in a somewhat
different direction than she was interested in.

QOur current membership has representatives of the affirmative
action or equivalent programs of three major corporations in the
State, a dean of one of the universities, the head of our State com-
mission on Indian affairs, a representative of the League of Women
Voters, and a representative of the Anti-Defamation League, or at
least a member of it, and, finally, a gentleman who is interested
broadly in the issues of education in the community whose occupa-
tion is that of being an attorney and a small businessman.

We currently have nine members on our SAC; two have resigned.
I mentioned one. The other felt an incompatibility with the direc-
tion his career was taking and the work of my committee. And 1
am the chair.

The group, to the extent that it has any particular problems is
caused by the fact that everybody is out-of Metropolitan Denver
area, although we are supposed to be a statewide committee. It
saves money but it’s not very representative. Initially, we decided
that we would try to address the problems throughout the State by
asking representatives of the law enforcement agencies in the civil
rights area to meet with us. Two of them were unable to get au-
thorization from their Washington headquarters, the director of
the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs and the re-
gional director of the EEOC. The two that did testify were the rep-
resentative of our State civil rights commission and a representa-
tive—or, as a matter of fact, the director—in the region for the
Community Relations Service of the Justice Department.

We also decided that we would contact the advocacy groups
throughout the State, to find out what, in their perception, were
the major civil rights issues in the State. We promptly ran into the
Reduction of Paperwork Act, and so what we had to do was trim
that list of some 40 organizations down to 9, in order to avoid
having to clear our proposed investigation with the OMB. And
when I get back to Denver tomorrow, we should have the initial
results of that.

I think, to the extent that this committee has a particular inter-
est on the subject matter area, I think it’s from the K-12, the ele-
mentary and secondary education programs. Particularly the lead-
ership from the large companies are complaining that they are
having problems recruiting people for skilled jobs, for management
trainee positions and for management positions as a whole, because
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of the high dropout rate among the young people in the State; that,
however, in the view of the committee is essentially a symptom
and not a cause, and there is some considerable interest in formu-
lating a program to investigate why the dropouts and to find out if
that differential dropout rate that we can readily establish by the
statistics, has any relationship at all to the questions of discrimina-
tion.

There has been some comment about the limitations on the
SACs. As an attorney I have a limited problem with the matter.
We are an arm, in a sense, of the Civil Rights Commission, we are
a creature of the Civil Rights Commission, and the idea that we
ought to be related to the jurisdictional parameters of the Commis-
sion, itself, in our work, rather than simply investigating any
social, economic, cultural, political or what-have-you problem that
happens to be around the State, whether or not it is related to the
questions of discrimination, does not give me any difficulty.

Now, I should add, perhaps, that I have some reputation around
the country, or did have at least, for some years, of being a rela-
tively successful grantsman. Now, what that really means is that
you are creative in the way you write your proposals, so that it’s
clear what the linkage is between what you want to do and what
the authorization statutes and guidelines have to say, and hopeful-
ly you have psyched out the people themselves and figured out
what their particular propensities are. But with some creative
work on the part of the members of our SAC, we expect that we
are going to be able to investigate whatever we want to inyestigate
and be able to frame that in terms of the statute that sets up the
program for the Civil Rights Commission.

The other problem I can see is that some of the kinds of activi-
ties require some preapproval. We don’t expect any problems on
preapproval excepting that of time, just getting paper from here to
there and back again. However, there are other ways .of doing
activities, and within these limits that have been set by the Com-
mission and while they are busy looking at the papers, we feel that
Eve are going to have little trouble in figuring out something else to

o.

We are one of the more active SACs, I should say. We would
meet once a month if it weren't for the requirements for 30 days of
advance notice, which makes it impossible fo have monthly meet-
ings, for all practical purposes. So, we're meeting about once every
5 weeks and expect to continue to do that for the 2-year term of
our committee.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll be glad to answer any questions.

[The complete statement of Ms. Kurtz follows:]



6

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MAXINE KURTZ, CHAIR, COLORADO STATE ADVISORY
CommrTtEE TO THE U.S. Crvir Ricars CoMMISSION

I am Maxine Kurtz, Chair of the Colorado State Advisory Committee to the U.S. !
Civil Rights Commission. In a variety of capacities, I have been active in the

civil rights movement in Colorado for over 40 ‘years, including such areas as

fair housing, open accommodations, education and employment.  Currently, I am
Personnel Research Officer for the City and County of Denver's Caresr Service

Authority, which has pioneered techniques for employing minorities and women.

Prior to my current position, I headed a model cities program, and earlier was

the head -of the research and special projects division-of the Denver Planning

Office. In all of these positions, I was able to influence the integration of

minorities and women into the mainstream of life in the City.

Membershig of the Colorado Staie Advisory Committee (SAC)

The attached copy of a memorandum from Linda Chavez to the Civil Rights Commnis-
sion summarizes the salient mfonnation about the membership of the Colorado
SAC, as reconstituted about May of this year. « Three of the 11 members were
holdovers frpm thé former SAC, and the remaining 8, 1nc1uding me, were new.

As of today. two of the members have resigned. - Ms. Lucero resigned because her

interests were different than those of the rest of the committes, and she felt

that she could more fruitfully pursue those interests in other organizatione.

To set this in perspective, I should note for the committee that Ms. Lucero's

interests related to some phase of the judiciary, while the rest of the SAC seem’
to be interested primarily in aspects of X-12 education.

The other member who resigned was Thnnns Tencredo, who 1s regional head of the
U.S. Department of Education. Mr. Tencredo has a "wvolatile®™ career (to use his
term), and deemed current developments to be such as to 1imit his effectiveness
as a SAC member. a x

The biographic.information on the attached mxmrandum to the contrary netwith-
standing, Cynthia Kent currently resides. in Denver. As a result; all of the SAC
members live in Depver and its suburbs. About half of the.State's population
resides in metropolitan Denver. * . s
The SAC is teking several steps to overcome this' geographic ‘concentration; one
is to tfy ‘to identify candidates ‘in the southern and western parts of the State
whom we can recommend to the Commission for possible replacements. I hope to
know who these candidates will. be by the end of this month. .
My appraisal of the current nine members of the SAG is that they are demograph-
ically representative of the composition of the State ‘(or at least thsy will be
if another Hispanic is appointed to replace Ms. Lucero). While there 18 a
spread of viewpoints.which has evoked spirited debate, neither the extreme right
nor the extreme left 1s represented on the group. So far, at least, ideology
has minimally impacted our work. - R I S
N S -
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How Appointed
I have no personal knowledge of how more than two of us were appointed.

In my case, I was nominated by June O'Neill, a semlor researcher for the Urban
Institute, who currently is on loan as a consultant to the Commission in an on-
going study of women's issues, especially comparable worth. I have known Ms.
O'Neill since about 1962, when I included some of her work in the documentation
accompanying my testimony before the Pay Equity Hearings held by three House
subcammittees. Mr. David Schwartz, a staff member of the Commission, called me
to- find out -1f I would be interssted in serving as a SAC member, and also what
my civil rights background is. Following this part of the conversation, he
asked for suggestions of who is familiar with educational problems. I suggested
Ms. Berkowitz, and the Commission appointed her as well.

Type of Work Being Done*

As the new chair, I decided not to convene a SAC meeting until we were briefed
by the national staff and Commission members on the scope and limitations on our
work. That mesting was held in June. Thereafter, our SAC has been and will
continue to meet about once every five weeks (because of the 30-day notice re-~-
quirement).

L2l

At the initial meeting of the Colorado SAC, the group agreed that we needed to
find out what the problems in the State are. We would do this by listening to
the civil rights law enforcement groups in the State and consider how to com-
municate with various advocacy groups. »
Four agencies were asked to meet with us at our last Eeating: the Colorado
Civil Rights Commission (a "706" agency), the Commumnity Relations Service of the
Justice Department, the EEOC and the OFFCP. Presentations wers made by repre-
sentatives of the first two agencies. The Regional Director of the EEOC was un-
able to obtain clearance from his national office in time, and the regional head
of OFCCP declined to appsar. I might add that immediately after the invitations
were issued, a trial balloon was floated siiggesting that Executive Order 11246
(the basis for affirmative action programs) might be amended to eliminate goals
and timetables. The field staff of OFCCP would probably not have been able to
speak authoritatively about the prospscts of its m}ssion.

Following the presentations of the representatives of the Justice Department and
the State Civil Rights Commission, the SAC decided that a 1ist of 20-30 advocacy
groups was too long to invite representatives to speak. Accordingly, we agreed
to survey them by mail. This was substantlally aborted because of the Paper
Work Reduction Act, which limlits surveys to 9 or fewer without approval of the
Office of Managemont and Budget. Inasmuch as the SAC membership wanted to start
doing somsthing, they were not about to wait for OMB clearance in my opinion.
Accordingly, I whittled down the 1list to nine diverse activist groups
representing such groups as Blacks, Hispanics, Asians, American Indians, seniors
and the hendicapped. The deadline for responses is today (Sept. 19).

Work Planned

Our next meeting, scheduled for October 7, 1s a pivotal one. We will review the
results of the minisurvey, and decids:
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1) what we want to study during the balance of our two year terms; and
2) how we plan to go about studylng what we select.
In meking these determinations, we are constrained by two factors:

1) the subject must fall within the scope of the act creating the Civil
Rights Commission (see attachment); and

2) certain techniques of making a study require prior approval by the Com-
mission upon advice of counsel.

These data were provided to SAC members 1n advance so they can decide how they
want to proceed. As I noted earlier, our members are action-oriented, and I
venture to guess that they will take advantage of any technigue for local action
without having to wait for clearance from Washington. In the: meantims, the
clearances will be sought so we can undertake later phases.

Subjects to be Studied

The Chavez memorandum attached to this testimony indicates that there is a hold-
over project dealing with civil rights implications of block grant funding on
Indian reservations. My inquiry as to the status of this study is that it only
was discussed by the earlier SAC, and thet no commitment to a study had been
made. e '

As 8AC chair, I have insisted that the group know the problems of the State be-
fore making a decision about what it will study. The commlttee members have ac-,
cepted that advice. Nonetheless, the membership clearly has a preference for
investigating some aspect of K-12 education absent some persuasive esvidence of
an urgent issue of which we are not currently aware.

Many 1issues in K-12 education and in pre-school education deal more with social
and economic issues than with problems of discrimination. We will need to frams
our issues with care to meet the requirement that the study fall. within the
scope of the Clvil Rights Act. 1 am not suggesting that this new limitation is
impossible to meet; rather, we need to exercise some ingenuity to be sure that
the jurisdictional test is clearly mst. .
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20425

LN

HEHORANDUM TO THE COHMISSIONERS )
FROM: LINDA CHAVEZ e
SUBJECT: Rechartering of the Colorado Advisory Committee "
This memorandum requests action required for rechartering
the Colorado Advisory Committee to the Commission on Civil
Rights. This request is based upon the following
information submitted as part of this memorandum:
I. Demographic Statistics for Colorado
» . :
II. Recent Activities of the Colorado Advisory Committee ©
II1. Program Projections for the Charter Period
IV. 'Personnel Actions Requested
A. Chairperson Action
B. Reappointments
C. New Appointments -
V. Advisory Committee Biographical Information

I. Demographic Statistics for Colorado

As shown in the table bélow, Coloradoc has a total population
of nearly three million of whieh 657,519, or 22.8 percent,
are minority persons. The Hispanic population constitutes >
the State's largest minority group, accounting for 339,300,

-or 11.7 percent, of the total ﬁopulatiun. Blacks constitute «

3.5 percent of the State's population and Asians one .
percent, but no other minority group represents as much as
one percent of the population. Although there are two small
Indian reservations in_Colorade, the majority of Native
Americans residing in the State livé :in Denver..

Listed below in tabular form are the population and minority
group statistics for the State:

v
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1980 RACIAL, ETHNIC AND GERDER STATISTICS FOR COLORADO!

. -

HACE2 ™ ¥ WHUMBER PERCERT
wntte” " 7 " Tz,s71,n08 89.0
nm:? L 101,703 - 3.5
Asian and Pacific Islanders 16,675 . o5
Kative American/Eskimo 17,734 .6
Other . 182,354 ) 6.3
TOTAL 2,889,964 ) -

ETHNICITY3 NUMBER PERCENT
Not-of-Hispanic Origin 2,550,247 . . 88.2
Hispanic Origin 338,717 : 11.8
GENDERY ]

Male 1,434,293 59.6
Female ’ “ 4 1,455,671 50.4

II. Recent Activities of the Colorado Advisory Committee
During the current charter period the Committee completed
reports on affirmative action at the Federal level ‘and on

*police relations in small Colorado communities. It has been

involved in followup activities related to these tweo

reports. Currently the Committee is participating in a
regional project on the civil -rights implieations of block -
grant funding on Indian reservations.

.

LY

.1 U.S., Deparﬁment of Commerce, Bureau of the Census,

General Population Characteristics: Colorado, 1980
‘Census of Population, PC80-1-B7, 1982.

dbid., p. 16.

Ibid., p. 17.

Ibid.
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Donna Lucero

8L

III. Program Projections for ther Charter Period ' -
The newly chartered Committee will continue work on the
Indian block grant project and followup activities related
to previous reports. It will make & determination of other
progrems to be undertaken during the next two- years.. Issues
discussed by the present Committee include computer
technology and equal opportunity, age discrimination, rights
of the disabled, and problems related to immigration and
undocumented workers,

<

IV. Personnel Actions Requested

The authorized size of the Colorado Advisory Committee is 11
members., The personnel actions requested will maintain the
Committee at this number.

A. Chairperson Action

Maxine Kurtz, Chair .
J
Ms. Kurtz is zn attorney for the Career Service Authority of
the City and County of Denver. In that capacity, she
coordinates an affirmative action program which emphasizes
recruitment, test validation, removal of unnecessary
barriers, and training. Ms. Kurtz has also served as the
director of Denver's Model Cities Program and was the
director of research and special projects for the Denver ¢
Planning Office. She is a graduate of the University of
Minnesota and completed her law degree at the University of
Denver, Hs. Kurtz is a member of the Colorado Bar and the
Women's Forum of Colorado. She speaks and writes nationally
on comparable worth.

B. Reappointments

14

. Ms. Lucero has an educational background in psychology and

Spanish. , She has experience as personnel officer in New
Mexico and Colorado State agencies. She 1s immediate past
president of the Colorado League of Women Voters and has
also been president of the board of directors of Mi Casa
Resource Center which provides women with such services as
employment counseling, financial counseling, personalr growth
training, and legal referral. As a member of. the Citizen's
Coalition, which she helped to organize, she participated in
8 complaint filed against the City of Denver for misuse of
General Revenue Sharing funds. The complaint was .
successfully resolved. Her other community involvement
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includes appointment by the Mayor to serve as «chair of the
Denver Public Schools' Ad Hoc Compittee on Desegregation.
This committee was charged by the court with recommending
revisions to the current desegregation ‘plan.

P

Ms. Lucero has served eight years on the Colorado Advisory
Committee and was Vice Chair during the last two terms. Her
extensive involvement with minority and women's issues, and
her influence with both the private and governmental
sectors, have been valuable to the Committee.

A, B, Slaybaugh N

Mr. Slaybaugh is Vice President of the Continental 0il Company,
Inc. and is responsible for coordinating the work of his company
in 15 Western States. By virtue of this position he is familiar
with plans and problems of energy resource development in the
Rocky Mountaln Region. Hr. Slaybaugh has long been active in
business and community affairs at the national,. State,_and city
levels. He was a founding member of Plans for Progress, an al-
liance of nztional corporations which initiated efforts to employ
minority and handicapped persons in the early 1960's, He has
also been a2 member of the Wage Board and the International Trade
Commission. Within the State Mr. Slaybaugh has served on the
Energy Coordinating Council and is currently president of the
Colorado Safety Association. He -was Chairman of the Denver
Chamber of Commerce for a year and is a member of the Mayor's
Commission on Denver Development.

Mr. Slaybaugh's influential position in the business community,
his direct involvement with problems related to development of
the region, and his interest in minority affairs have been of
assistance to the Committee.

Gwendolyn A. Thomas . P

v N

Ms. Thomas, who holds a Ph.D. in English from Denver University,
is currently Dean of the School of Community and Human Services
at the :Metropolitan State College. In this position she has been
responsible for reorganizing the school and developing curricu-
lum. For many years she has been active in the administration of
Jjustice, education, employment, and research in areas which are
of concern to minorities and women. Her involvements in activi-
ties relevant to civil rights, women's issues, and justice have
been highly varied and national in scope. These include member-
ship on the ACLU National Board and Executive Committee, the
Advisory Committee for the Denver University Women!s Resource
Center, and the Western Regional Councll for the Wellesley Black
Woman's Policy and Research Project. :
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Ms. Thomas® influence at the policy making level in higher ed-
ucation and the sctive expressions of her concern for justice and
the problems of minorities and women make her & valuable addition
to the Advisory Committee, ;

C. New Appointments

Lawrence A, Atler

-~

A cum laude graduate of Washington Lee University and a
graduate of the University of Denver's College of Law, Mr.
Atler is the president of Lawrence A. Atler, A Professional
Corporation. His primary area of practice is real estate
ownership, financing, development, acquisition, and
disposition. He is the current past owner of restaurants in
Denver, Aspen, and Aurora, Colorado and in Chicago,
Illinois. He is also the president of Westchester
Kanagement Cocmpany and the owner and developer of a variety
of real estate properties.

Sandra Rae Berkowitz

A resident of Denver, Hrs. Berkowitz is the chair of the
Education Committee of the League of Women Voters' Board of
Directors. -She is a member of the Denver Public Schools
District School Improvement and Accountability Council, and
serves as chairman of the Long Range Planning and
Desegregation Committee. She is ‘also president of the Denver
Coalition for Educational Priorities; c¢o=chairman of the *
State School Finance Committee of the Colorado League of
Women Yoters; and a member of the -Colorado Department of
Education Task Force on School Finance, ‘the Coalition to
Improve State School Finance, and the Housing/Integration
Committee of the Denver Public Schools.

. Gilbert Manuel Cisieros v

A current resident of Golden, HMr. Cisneros completed -
graduate work at the University of Coloradoe in urban and
regional planning. He is currently the Minority Programs-c
Coordinator for the Public Affairs Research Department of N
the Adolph ‘Coors Company. In that capacity, he coordinated
the black covenant and the Hispanic agreement within the
Adolph Coors Company. Mr. Cisneros has also served as the
executive director of the Denver Business Development
Center, the private sector coordinator of that center, and E
‘the President of the Grupo Servicios Internscionales. In "
the latter capacity, he founded a firm promoting trade
opportunities between the United States and Latin America.

Mr. Cisneros also founded a national organization promoting

\3

.
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education opportunities for minority students. He currently
serves as the co-chair of Citizens for America, Inc., of the
6th Congressional District in Colorado and the co-chair of
the Finance Committee of the Colorado Republican Hispanie
Assembly.

Steven David Ellis -

Mr. Ellis is an attorney with the law firm of Robinson,
Waters, O'Dorisio, and Rapson in Denver. Since 1982, he has
worked actively on civil rights issues with Mountain State
Legal Foundation and the Civil Rights Committee of the
Anti-Defaration League. Hr.- Ellis alsc has worked to secure
eivil rights for dissidents in the U.S.S.R. as a member of
the Cornmission on International Jewish Affairs.
fdditionzlly, he is the founding member of the Colorado
Jewish Republican Coalition. MHr. Ellis is a magna cum laude
graduate of the Colorado College and a graduate of the
University of Colorado School of Law. .

Cynthia A. Kent

A resident of the Southern Ute Keservation, Hs. Kent is currently
Director of the Colorado Commission on Indian Affairs. Her in-
volvement in Native American and women's rights is extensive: She
has been employed by.the Southern Ute Tribe as director of edu-
cation and served on the tribal planning commission. She has
also been a member of the Colorado Commission on Women, the
Virginia Blue Center for Women, the National ,Indian Education
Association, and the American Association of University Women.
Her interests .and experience have made her well acquainted with
the concerns of minorities, women, and rural residents of the
State. " i

As a representéiive of rural Native Americans in Colorado she
would make a valuable contribution to the Advisory Committee.

Thomas Tancredo

'
1

Mr. Tancredo is the Regional Representative in Denver of
Secretary of the U.S., Department of Education. He has
administrative responsibility for ‘the entire regional
office, including student financial aid, the office of civil
rights, the inspector general's office and rehabilitation r
services. A life-long resident of Colorado, Mr..Tancredo
was twice. elected to the Colorado House of Representatives
(1976-1980). He currently serves on the State Bilingual
Steering Commission and as the Colorado representative to

)
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the Education Commission of the States. A former public
high school and community college instructor, Mr. Tancredo
is a senior fellow at the Shavanc Institute.

Al Trepanier s

.
“

Hr. Trepanier is vice-president and director of corporate
compliance for the Johns Manville Service Corporation,
located in Denver. He is responsible for EEO compliance for
all 77 of Hanville's corporate locations. His duties
include supervision of all affirmative action programs,
responsibility for all desk and field audits by the OFCCP
and other State and Federal compliance agencles, and overall
case supervision for all civil rights charges brought
against Manville., Hr. Trepanier's corporate experience in
the field -of EEQO compliance will) be of invaluable assistance
to the Comnmittee.

V. Advisory Committee Member Biographical Information Forms

See attached CCR Forms 16. ) s -
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The Commission’s duties are:

To investigate sworn afiegauons that
certain citizens of the United States are
being deprived .of their right to vote and _
have that vote counted by.reason-of
color, race relinion. sex, age. handicap,

OF Rausi & uhidii.

To study and collect information con-
cerning legal developments constituting
discriminaiion or a denial of equai pro-
tection of the laws under the Constitu-
tion because of color, race, religion, sex,
age, handicap, or national origin.

To appraise the laws and policies of the
Federal government with respect to
discrimination or equal protection of the
laws under the Constitution because of
color, race, religion, sex, age, handicap,
or national origin.

To investigate swom allegations that
citizens are being accorded or denied
the right to vote in Federal elections as
a result of patterns or practices of fraud
or discrimination.

To submit réports to the President and
to the Congress.
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Mr. Epwarps. Well, thank you very much, Ms. Kurtz.

Dogs the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Conyers, have any ques-
tions?

«P'm sorry the gentleman missed the festimony of Mr. Green and
Mr. Pendleton. Their testimony got into the makeup of the State
Advisory Committees, of course, but we also got into the question
of the reports that traditionally have been issued by these regional
SACs. These splendid reports have been coming out for many,
many years, but none has been issued under this administration,
under the administration of Mr. Pendleton. And although there
was testimony to the effect that there are a number of them sitting
on Mr. Green’s desk, who succeeded Linda Chavez as staff director.
I believe that is accurate. And I think they intimated they do have
some plans for issuing these reports, although there was no firm
agreement.

And that is something that you should think of, Ms. Kurtz. One
of the questions is do you expect to issue reports?

Ms. Kurtz. Yes.

Mr. Epwarbs. Do you think you’ll get them printed?

Ms. KurTz. Yes.

Mr. Epwarps. And why do you think you’ll get them printed
when none have ever been printed under Mr. Pendleton?

Ms. Kurtz. Because I have the feeling that there are ways of
writing reports that cover the groundwork in an objective fashion
and which clearly establish the link between what the report is
dealing with and the authorization which the Congress has given to
the U.S. Civil Rights Commission. And I think that jurisdictional
question is probably the one which holds up more reports than
almost anything else. And I see no reason, if you know ahead of
time that you have to establish this linkage there, you design your
research project to include that and you design your report to in-
clude it, and I would expect that, given the competency of my SAC
committee and my own background in this field, that we should be
able to prepare a report which meets those Jurlsdlctlonal concerns
that the Commission. has. And we expect that it should be cleared
in reasonably short order for ‘publication.

Mr. EpwArps. Thank you.

Mr. Conyers. -

Mr. ConvyeErs. Thank you, Mr. Chalrman I welcome the wit-
nesses here and appreciate their testimony. *

I just hope that the advisory commitiee chairwoman gets this
message out to the 49 other chairpersons who apparently don’t
know how easy it is to get these reports printed. Of course, she’s
speculating right now. We'll wait and see.

But please tell your colleagues that you think you’ve got the for-
mula that will get this going. If you don’t, T'll be happy to. No, 1
don’t think I could do it, because I'm not sure if you're really right.
We’ll wait and see if you get yours published first, then I'll tell ev-
erybody.

Now, I do have to welcome on a personal note, Mr. Chairman,
Frankie Freeman, our old friend in the civil rlghts struggle from
St. Louis, MO.

We're very delighted to see you.

Ms. FreemMaN. Thank you, Mr. Conyers.
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Mr. ConveErs. And I don’t have any further comment or ques-
tions. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Epwarbs. I thank you, Mr. Conyers.

Now, Ms. Freeman, when you were serving as a Commissioner
here in Washington, how useful did you. find the reports of the
SACs? Did you find that the SACs always had to parrot what the
head of the Commission would direct?

Ms. FREeMAN. Mr: Chairman, not only durmg the time of my 16:
years as a Commissioner but -also prior to that time—because I
served as a member of the Missouri Advisory Committee—there
was no such requirement. The Commission recognized the value of
the work of these citizens. We appreciated, we used, as I said in my
printed statement, that the recommendations of the committee, in
many instances, supplemented work that we weren’t able to do.
And we transmitted their recommendations to Federal agencies
even before we held any hearings or took any other action.

We did have, on the cover of the report, a disclaimer. In other
words, we indicated that this was the report of our advisory com-
mittees. The statute was very clear, that they were advisory and
that they should have an opportunity to at least do their own work
as our eyes—as the Commission’s eyes and ears.

I think it is unfortunate and really almost tragic that this Com-
mission has such a narrow and restricted view of what it calls its
jurisdiction. And that has been very damaging to the achievment
of equality. Actually, it will really not achieve the purposes of the
Civil Rights Comimission if their line continues.

Mr. Epwarps. You think that Ms. Kurtz is overly optimistic in
her belief that her group will be able to write' reports and to have
them published without undue red lining and review by the admin-
istration here in Washington?

Ms. Freeman. Well, since they have not been released yet, and
none have been released since 1983, I think any statement is very
optimistic.

The other problem, however, is that-if they are red- 11ned so much
that when they are released they are of very little value, it may be
that the report that is released will not reflect the considered judg-
ment of the committee, and that will, even if it’s released, be dam-
aging.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, Ms. Kurtz, I hope you stay in there and
fight, because I guess you can see that we think that you’re not
going to be able to break out of this web that the other SACs are
in, apparently, and that you're not'going to have the independence
that Congress mtended for you to have. So, we're counting on you
to do it, and if you're not allowed to do it, to let it be known, very,
very pubhcly, what’s happened. Because I think you're going in
there very honestly and stralghtforwardly, and you have a good
record in civil rights, and I'm sure you're going to be very indig-
nant if your reports are bottled up like a lot of them are and not
printed promptly.

After all, civil rights issues get stale; they should be reported
promptly. And actually, there should be practically no editing.
After all, these come from responsible people in the 50 States, and
bureaucrats of Washington should not cut them up and put them
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a}s;ldg in. piles on desks and not publish them. Don’t you believe
that

Ms. Kurtz: I think I would keep the caveat, because I've seen an
awful lot of reports in the 40 years that I've been. in public life that
just. really did need some editing, not in terms of the material that
they: contained, but just simply in terms of the rhetoric that’s in-
volved, the accusations that are sometimes included in those re-
ports without having been documented and substantiated. Some of
these reports I've seen .are what I would call highly political. in
their content. I think some of them can: stand a little oversight by
the Commission, but assuming that the report is objective, that it’s
related to civil rights issues, that it is based on facts and that it
comes to a proper conclusion, I would expect that the staff and the
Commission would approve that report in a reasonably short period
of time.

Now, I may be optnmstlc, but neither you, Mr. Chairman, nor I
am in a position right at the moment to prove the matter one way
or the other. But I feel that this would be a—that we have a free
hand, that we have the opportunity to do a good job; and I fully
expect that we will be able to accomplish that. Otherwise, I would
not have accepted this pos1t10n as the Chair of the Colorado SAC, 1
don’t have the time to waste if it’s nonproductive work.

Mr. Epwarps. Thank you.

Mr. Pugh, in 1982 you and 32 other SAC Chairs sent a letter to
the President, critical of his civil rights policies. What was the
nat'q?re of that letter and what was the reaction of the Commission
to it?

Mr. Pugh. It’s a very long story. It lasted over several months.
But the first reaction was an effort to stop us, and the last reaction
of the Commission staff was to have all of its Reglonal Directors
telephone threats to all of the State chairmen, warning that they
may be fired if they signed the letter. As it turned out, 33, 1 be-
lieve, signed the letter, which I have here and I'll m’ake a part of
your record. It was not just critical of civil rights. It was a request
for a meeting with the President, which his appointments Secre-
tary declined to give, sayirng the President was too busy. We made
the letter public, and it made front page news in the New York
Times and made Chairman Pendletoni so mad that he suggested
that I and everyone else involved in it simply quit if we didn’t like
what was going on.

The recurring comment that Mr. Pendleton has made all along is
repeated today, that these committees are his. It bothers me a
great deal, and I think that he feels that, having had the Commis-
sion reconstituted, the committees now are to do his work. He also
speaks as if he had a great deal of input into the selection of the
new SAC members, and there’s no indication that other Commis-
sion members did. I wonder about that; that may bear looking into.

More important to me is one thing I omitted. Mr. Green, in his
testimony, said that no direction, no efforts, no litmus test was
given to the new SAC members. Mr. Pendleton, in his comments,
said that he would supply you with a_transcript of the new chair.
persons’ conference when it becomes available. I don’t know how
long that might take. There is in existence a transcript, a partial”
transcript of that chairpersons’ conference: which was made by a
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member of the South Dakota committee. A particular point in.
there is worth bringing up. I should say that, first of all, the major
addresses at the chairpersons’ conference were concentrated in
propagandizing the idea that the quotas were no good. In the Exec-
utive Director’s remarks, or at least the copy of it that I have, are
these sentences which I think point at really what the problem is:

This raises the question in my mind as to what the roles of the State advisory
committees themselves should be over the next 2-year period. Should they, the com-
mittees, consider themselves to be mini-commissions? Personally I would think that
to be a mistake of the highest order. The fact is that the resources for the sophisti-
cated kind of research we are now conducting at the Commission is simply not
available to you in the regional offices. We have a few exceptions. We do not have
top flight researchers in our regional offices, and wé dor’t have thé computing fa-
cilities that we do in Washington. So my advice, as far as the research is concerned,
research will be done by staff, not by experts who happen to be members of State
advisory committees. My advice regarding research which has to be done by the
staff is to keep it relatively simple. A good rule of thumb might be not to ask your
staff to do any research that you would not be capable of doing yourself if you had
the time.

In other words, they’re a bunch of dumbbells is what he’s saying,
and the fact is that he’s presided over the decimation of the region-
al staffs. The last act, I guess, was the movement back to. Washing-
ton or the dismissal of the last remaining regional attorneys so
that none of the State Advisory Committees have any legal advice if
they’re in a jurisdictional disagreement with the Commission.

Mr. Epwarbps. Well Ms. Freeman, in my more than two.decades
here, it seems. to me that until recently the members of the Civil
Rights Commission and the reports were totally free to criticize
anybody, including the President of the United States.

Ms. FreemaN. The Commission did, the State Advisory Commit-
tees did, and their reports reflected it. We made recommendations
to the President, followed up by criticism in numerous reports.
There was never, ever, any attempt by the Commission prior to
this administration to follow an “administration line.” No.

Mr. Epwarbs. As I remember, President Nixon got pretty mad at
Father Hesburgh, but at least he didn’t fire him.

Ms. FrReeMAN. There was some concern because the Commission
issued a series of reports on the Federal civil rights enforcement
effort, in which we were critical of the Federal civil rights enforce-
ment. Following the study when we found that the civil rights laws
were not being actively enforced, we issued these reports and the
President did have some objection in 1970 to the release—there
was some concern about it. However, there was no attempt to
bottle it up, to stop it. We issued the report. We were critical of the
President, we were critical of a number of department heads. The
reports were released. We followed up with the State Advisory Com-
mittees. Their reports were also critical.” At the local level, there
was no effort ever to diminish, to edit, to censor the reports Cer-
tainly, there are reports, when they are in draft form, that need
editing. But we are not talking about that kind of editing—for lan-
guage, to correct grammar, that kind of thing. But basic censor-
ship? Never. It never occurred.

Mr. Epwarps. Ms. Kurtz, you're going to insist on the same rule,
I trust. You're going'to be mdependent insofar as criticizing whoev-
er is President while you're chair of the SACs?
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Ms. Kurtz. Well, if the President has anything to do with the
issue that we're going to investigate.

Mr. Epwarbps. Well, the President’s executive branch énforces
the civil rights laws, so——

Ms. Kurtz. The Department of Justice, perhaps, but the——

Mr. EpwarDps [continuing]. No, the Department of Justice is a
part of the administration.

Ms. Kurtz [continuing]. All right. Fair enough. Yes; if we have
something which we can actually document, and it’s justified, then
the criticism will fall wherever it is due to fall. I'm not suggesting
we're going to sanitize this report to hold anyboedy blameless. But
what I'm also suggesting is that we’re not going to be throwing out
all of kinds of accusations that cannot be documented and justified.
I think that’s a question, and it’s entirely possible, Mr. Chairman,
that I—you know, we could come up with a suggestion that con-
ceivably there’s a civil rights issue that the Congress hasn’t ad-
dressed, for that matter. And if that’s the case, then we’ll say that
too. I do not perceive as the way our committee is going to operate
at least that we are going to pull any punches on any subject.
We’re going to carry this right out to its logical conclusion, and let
the chips fall where they may. If feelings are ruffled, well that'’s
unfortunate. That’s still the way our committee’s going to operate,
and we'll see what happens when we reach the end of the line and
the report is due to be issued.

Mr. Epwarbps. That is good news. I'll be interested to see how
you come out. I'll be rooting for you.

Ms. Kurtz. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Epwarbs. Counsel.

Mr. Issmmaru. I have a question for the panel. All of you. have
served for a number of years, whereas Ms. Kurtz just started. Were
the old panels balanced? Were they stacked in one way or the
other in the past? Or was there always a diversity of thoughts on
civil rights matters? :

Ms. FrReEMAN. You say a diversity of thoughts?

Mr. Isaimaru. Well, on civil rights issues, on——

Ms. FreEEMAN. No. We did not make a litmus test with respect to
that. We did not have any representation on any of the SACs as far
as I know, nor did we seek it, from the Eagle Forum, if that's what
you meant, which is what.is happening now. Yes; they were bal-
anced, there was an effort to balance them.

Mr. IsHiMARU. So they didn’t always come out and say yes for
quotas and yes for forced busing.

s, FreeMaAN. No; we did not. It was not that kind of a litmus.
st.

Mr. PugH. Very definitely, the Illinois committee found itself in
a lot of disagreement, and my major problem, before Pendleton
came along, was getting the committee members to go the way I
wanted them to go, and I didn’t succeed quite often. I would think
that the Illinois committee was dominated by Republican voices,,
for what that’s worth to the committee.

Mr. Isaimaru. Ms, Kurtz.

Ms. Kurrz. I would say with our committee that there already
have been some enthusiastic debates amohg the committee meim-
bers. We did have only one person on the committee past tense
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who is what I would call ideolog, somebody who knew the answers
to the questions before the questions were asked of him.

-Mr. IsuimarRU. Who was that? .

Ms. Kurtz. Mr. Tancredo. But for, his personal reasons he has re-
signed from that committee, and the remaining group is welding
itself, if you will, into a group which is task oriented and, to the
best of my appra.lsal at this point, in our development, although
they do have differing viewpoints, nobody is so set in their ways
that they are goingto come up with preconceived solutions to prob-
lems, and are willing to debate and resolve the issues. But there is
quite a spectrum of viewpoints among the committee members

Mr. IsaMaRU. You were at the SAC chair conference in June, I
think it was?

Ms. Kurtz. That'’s correct.

Mr. Isuimaru. I was there as well, and 1 thought that I heard the
members of the staff say that SAC documents would not be printed'
by Washmgton if the conclusions did not fall in line with the Com-
mission’s policies. Is that the same reading you had?

Ms. KurTz. As I recall what I heard, because I don’t have my
notes here with me obviously, was that if the Commission has
taken a formal position on something, that the SACs were not at
liberty to come up with a conclusion other than what the Commis-
sion had done in public. Now as I understood-it; it was still possible
if the situation warranted that we say, your conclusions are out of
date, they’'re inadequately based, conditions have changed, we
think the Commission ought to have another look at it. But it
would not be published, certainly, if it was clearly contradictory to
a position already taken ofﬁc1a11y by the Commission, and I mean
thé whole Commission, T don’t mean individual members.

Mr. ISHIMARU. So if you did a study in Colorado on comparable
worth, and you reached a final conclusion that was opposite of the
posmon taken by the Commission, that wouldn’t be published, is
that your understanding? And it could not come out through chan-
nels through the Commission?

Ms. KurTz. I would not say couldn’t come out through the Com-
mission, but I believe that the Commission would probably not
want to publish a document which contradicted the position that
the Commission had taken officially, unless the Commission was
ready to open the question for further investigation, in which case
I could see some advantage. But, yes, I would agree that was the
understanding I had as well from that proceeding.

Mr. IsuiMarU. Has that ever happened in the past, for the other
two panel members, do you ever recall?

Mr. PugH. May I speak to that point. I think that the reason
that the two Illinois reports have been suppressed is because they
deal with affirmative action. And the Commission of course has
taken a new position on affirmative action—in general terms
they’re against it. The industrial revenue bond report bears on af-
firmative action, which was promised by employers who got the
bonds in Chlcago, and the contract compliance report in Chicago
deals with affirmative action. I think the unsaid reason that
they’re being suppressed and never will be published is that they
talk about some of the values of quotas, which the Commission is
against.
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I would like very much to give copies of these two reports to the
committee. I don’t know whether you have the facility to print
them in the record, but at least they’re public at this point.

Mﬁ EDWARDS. They can be accepted for the file. Thank you, Mr.
Pug

Ms. FrREEMAN. I would like to respond to the question with re-
spect to the Commission. The answer would be no. There would
certainly——

Mr. IsaiMARU. In the past?

Ms. FReemAN. In the past. It did not happen.

Mr. IsuiMARU. Let me turn to one semitechnical point. Mr. Pugh
mentioned the use of briefing memoranda. Why are briefing memo-
randa being used more and more now, what are they, and how do
they work?

Mr. PucH. T had never heard of a briefing memoranda, or a brief-
ing memo——

Mr. IsuiMARU. Briefing memo, right.

Mr. PucH [continuing]. Until the report I mentioned on contract
compliance was criticized because it was out of compliance with the
direction the Commission was interested in going. So the idea was
given to me that it would be submitted as a briefing memo, and at
least the commissioners would see it. I don’t follow the logic of
that, but it was said, in effect, it just simply wouldn’t be printed.

Along that line, the new committee has been told that they’ll be
better off if they don’t challenge areas where the Commission has a
position. The general statement is: Here all kinds of civil rights
problems in this country, let’s deal with the ones which Pendleton
and his crowd are not sensitive about.

Mr. IsaiMARU. Why do you use a briefing memo instead of doing
a report?

Mr. PugH. It i is a report. It Just simply was submitted as a—given
the name of a “briefing memo” because it would go only to the
Commission. But if we submitted it as a report, it would end up
being hung up forever, seemingly, and even kept from the Commis-
sioners. Previously, I was under the impression that, when the staff
didn’t act on these reports, they never got to the Commissioners.

Mr. IsHiMARU. Are these briefing memos made public, as far as
you know?

Mr. PugH. I've never seen this one made public. That’s why I'm
giving it to you, in that sense. No.

Mr. IsHiMARU. Mrs. Freeman, did you ever see a briefing memo
when you were serving on the Commission?

Ms. FreEeMAN. No, we did not.

Mr. Epwarps. Mr. Kiko.

Mr. Kiko. I have a question for Mrs. Freeman and Mr. Pugh.
During your service on the State Advisory Committees, there were
any reports issued by any SACs that did not endorse the use of
quotas or forced school busing as a way to balance some of the
practices in the past of discrimination?

Ms. FrReeMAN. First of all, our reports were related to, the study
on affirmative action, and desegregation of “quotas” and “forced
school busing”—those two we have no such reports because, actual-
ly, as you know, those two words are really code words. We studied
desegregation in the public schools, the U.S. Commission did, and
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the State Advisory Committees did their studies as followup on de-
segregation and the pubhc schools. The language or the words
“forced school busing” was not reflected in any .of the reports be-
cause the reports reflected the study of the real issues by the State
committees at the local level——

Mr. Kiko. The reports made no recommendations as to how to
stop the segregation that was in the schools? .

Ms. FreeMAN. The reports made many recommendations with re-
spect to the elimination of racial discrimination in education. Fol-
lowing the open meetings at the State Committee levels and also
numerous hearings by the Civil Rights Commission, we made nu-
merous recommendations for the elimination of racial isolation in
the public schools.

Mr. Pucs. The Illinois Committee made many recommendations
dealing with busing in Chicago, dealing with school desegregation
in Chicago, giving alternative ideas on busing. There is no busing
in Chicago, and so the answer to your question is yes, there have
been many reports. In regard to affirmative action, the reports I'm
laying here deal with affirmative action, and there are negative at-
titudes about it. I won’t go into detail, because it’s right here, but
the industrial revenue bond report raises questions about the value
of it. In fact that’s one of the reasons it was delayed.

Mr. Kixo. About the value of affirmative action?

Mr. PugH. No, not the value of affirmative action, about the
value of quotas. I think that, to be fair with Mr. Pendleton and Mr.
Green, they would say they would agree with affirmative action.

Mr. Kiko. I have a question for Ms. Kurtz.

. H%ve you had any problems on reaching a quorum with 11 mem-
ers?

Ms. Kurtz. No. The first meeting had all 11 members By the
second meeting, two had resigned, and only one member was
absent. So we had eight of the nine members present, and one that
wasn’t there sent profuse apologies that his company required his
presence at that particular day. But we’re having excellent attend-
ance from the people on my committee.

Mr. Kiko. And Mr. Pugh, you said your first meeting could not
get a quorum, is that correct?

Mr. PugH. No, not the first meeting, the second meeting.

Mr. Kiko. When you had 22 members, did you ever fail to receive
a quorum?

Mr. PugH. I don’t recall at any time. I think that the Illinois
Committee—Mr. Edwards, the mention was made that under the
new regulations the committees would all hold four meetings a
year, rather than two. The Illinois Committee has routinely met 10
or 11 times per year, and I guess some committees, because of lack
of funds, meet much less. It’s really critical. If all the SACs were to
function and have 10 or 11 meetings a year, or properly even 4
meetings a year, there wouldn’t be enough money.

Mr. Kiko. I guess what I’'m getting at is that if you're having
problems getting a quorum with 11 members, I would think you’d
still have. problems getting a quorum with 22, because you would
need 11 more members to show up.

Mr. PugH. Let me answer that question. When we had 22 mem-
bers, we went 3% years without any new blood, without any new
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appointments made, as the reconstituted Commission just froze the
committee. It was difficult. We managed to get those quorums, but
it was difficult.

Mr. Kiko. I just want to ask Ms. Kurtz a question.

When you were being recruited were any implied or express com-
ments made upon you as a SAC chair, to follow a particular
agenda, to toe the line of the Civil Rights Commission?

Ms. Kurtz. I was not asked to address any particular area. There
were a couple of questions about comparable worth that were ad-
dressed to me at the time because of my background, which I feel
is fairly extensive. But I was not asked to raise any questions and,
in fact, any particular questions with regard to the agenda or nona-
genda, if you will, of my committee. In fact, because of the fact that
I had not the slightest idea what we were expected to do or what
the Commission would like us to do, I held off calling the first
meeting of the Colorado SAC until after the meeting was held in
Washington with the SAC chairs so I could get some idea of where
we were headed, which wasn’t particularly informative because our
SAC finally wound up still with no particular agenda in mind, and
so we're just setting out to do our own agenda. We had neither any
direction from Washington nor any followup work on our predeces-
sors. They had completed their work, too. So we just started out
with a blank slate, excepting for the predispositions of my col-
leagues, who seemed to be quite interested in educational issues.

Mzr. Kigo. Do the other two members of the panel remember how
their names got into the hopper as being asked to serve on the SAC
chairs, who made the recommendation, was it field staff, was it
Washington staff? I realize you've been on the SAC for a long time,
but I was just curious if you could respond.

Ms. FreemaN. Well, I was a charter member of the Missouri Ad-
vigory Committee in 1958. At that time there was not any such
office as the field staff. I had been very active in civil rights, I am
an attorney, and T had been very active also in Democratic politics,
so I don’t know who submitted my name. I received a call from
Washington, from Commissioner Wilkins at that time, and was
asked, I considered it an honor, and accepted.

Mr. Kixo. Mr. Pugh.

Mr. PucHa. In 1963, I shared the Peoria Human Relations Com-
mission Brotherhood Award with Mrs. Valeska Hinton, who was
director of the Human Relations Commission in Peoria, IL. About
10 years later, she was a staff person of the civil rights office in
Chicago, and she asked me if I would be willing to serve on the
State committee. So that’s how I came into it.

Mr. Kigo. It was based upon her knowledge of your credentials?

Mr. Puca. I've written extensively on the civil rights movement
and, yes, I think that’s exactly right. Incidentally, she retired early
from the staff because she couldn’t stomach what was happening in
the reorganization. And she had a stroke last week. She’s an out-
standing hero in the civil rights movement.

Mr. Kiko. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

Mr. Isgimaru. Let me ask one general question for the panel.

Ms. Kurtz mentioned in her testimony how all members of the’
Colorado SAC are concentrated in the Denver metropolitan area.
Would it help you to have more members on the SAC from other
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parts of the State? How are you going to get more representation
from the other parts, as you mentioned in your testimony?

Ms. Kurtz. Well, actually, now that we have two vacancies, 1
have a number of people who are knowledgeable and have contacts
out in the southern and western parts of the State to consult with,
and I hope by the end of this month to be able to make some rec-
ommendations to the Washington office of the -Civil Rights Com-
mission as to whom we feel on the SAC committee would represent
those parts of the State. Metropolitan Denver is about half of the
population of the State, and the rest of the State is really divided
into about three regions. And we could certainly get about two of
those regions represented if we could find people whom the Civil
Rights Commission would be willing to appoint.

Mr. IsmiMmarU. Would it help you to have a couple'more members
on the SAC? v

Ms. Kurtz. I don’t know if it makes much difference. They still
could all have come from Denver. I think it was perhaps unwitting
on the part of the Commission to have everybody come from
Denver because when I asked, that was the answer I got. But if we
get another resignation, we probably could recommend from the
third region and they would have at least three members from dif-
ferent parts of the State. -

Mr. IsHiMARU. Mrs. Freeman, you said that most of the Missouri
SAC members come from either Kansas City or St. Louis. Given
the fact there were more than 11 people serving, were people more
geographically spread out over the State?

Ms. FreeMaN. The geographical spread has always been a prob-
lem, and you have to deal with it, and we did work to deal with it.
In Missouri, for instance, the Bootheel is a section of the State that
requires it, and at least there continues to be representation. Of
course Kansas City and St. Louis have had the larger number of
members. We did, however, when I was on the Commission, have
representatives from the Jefferson City-Columbia area, and also
from the Joplin area. And in Springfield. We held open meetings in
Springfield. We held open meetings in Hannibal. It is necessary
and important for the other sections, these other sections of the
State, to be represented. We tried to do that and in many cases we
We}l;e successful. In others we were less successful than we wanted
to be.

Mr. Pucgs. Illinois, like California, is a very long State, and the
new committee has four members from the city of Chicago, three
from Springfield, the State capital, three from Peoria, where I
come from, and one from the small town of Cairo, in southern Illi-
nois. This leaves out the East -St. Louis metropolitan area, it leaves
out. the second largest city in Illinois, Rockford, and anything west
of a line between—all of the representatives come from the places
I've mentioned—when we had 22, we had the opportunity to have
broader representation.

Mr. Epwarps. Well, thank you all very much. It’s been very
helpful, we’ve had a good hearing, we appreciate your help and
maybe we can come back in a year or so and give us an update
report.

fWhereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 11:37 a.m.]



APPENDIXES
APPENDIX 1

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY;
Washington, DC, October 4, 1985.

Hon. CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, JR.,
Chairman, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Washington, DC.

Dear MRr. PENDLETON: This letter is to follow up our hearing on September 19,
1985, regarding the State Advisory Committees of the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights. During the course of our dialogue, a number of points were made which I
believe require further exploration. )

. 1. Regarding SAC publications since January 1984, Mr. Green indicated the fol-
owing:
T reports or concepts have been approved without major revisions.
9 reports or concepts have been sent back on legal sufficiency grounds.
3 reports or concepts have been sent back on jurisdictional grounds.
“a couple or a few” have been found to be not suitable for publication.

a. List the reports and concépts which have been approved. Indicate the date of
approval and provide the portion of the meeting transcript reflecting the approval.

b. List the reports and concepts which have been sent back on legal sufficiency
grounds. Indicate the date it was sent back, the legal sufficiency problem, and the
current status.

c. List the reports and concepts which have been sent back on jurisdictional
grounds. Indicate the date it was sent back, the jurisdictional problem, and the cur-
rent status. )

d. List the reports and concepts which have been found to be not suitable for pub-
lication. Indicate the date of such determination and nature of the problem.

e. List any other report or concept still awaiting action by the Commissioners or
Staff Director.

2. Please provide copies of the Virginia and Delaware migrant worker reports, in-
cluding all drafts and the final versions. Indicate the jurisdictional problems con-
tained in the draft versions.

3. Past SAC reports contained a disclaimer, indicating that the publication was a
product of the SAC and did not necessarily represent the views of the Commission.
Vi/hen S?AC réports are published in the future, will they continue to use such a dis-
claimer?

4. Please list all organizations contacted by the Office of Program and Policy
Review staff in Tecruiting new SAC members, besides the Eagle Forum, the Anti-
Defamation League, and the Equal Employment Advisory Council.

5. Another witness at the hearing indicated that briefing memos are now submit-
ted by the SACs instead of reports. What are these briefing memos for? When were
they first used? What Administrative Instruction covers briefing memos? List the
briefing memo$ which have been provided to the Commissioners, indicating the date
of transmittal, and whether the Commission discussed or acted upon the- memos.

. 0N
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Also Iist briefing memos which have not been approved or are awaiting action by
the Commission or the Staff Director.

6. Has the SAC quorum requirement always been a majority plus one, or has it
ever been set at a lower number?

7. What was the role of the regional attorneys before they were RIFed? Did they
provide legal sufficiency and defame and degrade analysis? Did they also provide
lclalgaé X%I';I';sel to the SACs? What is the process now for providing these services to
the

8. Please provide a breakdown of how the Field Operation funds have been used
since January 1984. Indicate amount spent on:

SAC planning meetings; SAC factfinding meetings; SAC special work assignments
(deﬁlxz_e), Conferences; Reports and monographs; Briefing memoranda; and Other—
spec;

We look forward to receiving answers to these questions.

With kind regards

Sincerely,
DoN EpwaARbDs,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil
and Constitutional Rights.

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
= = Washington, DC, November 14, 1985.

Hon. CLaRENCE M. PENDLETON, Jr.,
Chairman, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Washington, DC.

Dear MR. PENDLETON: On October 4, 1985, I wrote to you to.follow up the Subcom-
mittee’s September 19, 1985 hearing on State Advisory Committees. To date, I have
not received a response.

Because the hearing record will close shortly, I would appreciate a response to
t}lns gatber by November 27, 1985. For your convenience, a copy of the letter is en-
close:

With kind regards.
Sincerely, 2
DoN EpWARDS,
I Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil
and Constitutional Rights.
Enclosure. M

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC, December 19,.1985.

Hon. CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, Jr.
Chairman, U.S. Commission.on Civil Rights,
Washington, DC:

Dear MRr. PENDLETON: .As. you know, on September 19, 1985, the Subcommittee
held a hearing concerning State Advisory Committees. On October 4, 1985, I sent
you a letter with questions to follow up-that hearing. On November 14 1985 I sent
you another letter, requesting that the Commission provide an answer to my Sep-
tember 19, 1985 letter by November 27, 1985.

I have not yet received a response to any of this correspondence. Over the past
month, on a number of occasions, the Subcommittee has been advised by the Office
of Cong'ressmnal and Pubhc Affairs, and once by the Deputy General Counsel, that
a response should be ready “within a few days.” At the Commission meeting on De-
cember 10, 1985, Commissioner Berry inquired into the status of my letter. Susan
Morris indicated that the response should be ready within a week.

Nevertheless, no response has been forthcoming. The Subcommittee is ready to
send the hearing transcript to the printer, and I would like to include your response
in the record. I understand that the Commission’s own record closes 30 days after
meetings, hearings and consultations. This is a sensible rule which the Subcommit-
tee also likes to adhere to. However, over 75 days have elapsed since my original
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letter and we are still unable to close the record. Accordinly, I would appreciate an
answer by the close of business December 20, 1985.
With kind regards.
Sincerely,
Don EpwaARrDs,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil
and Constitutional Rights.

U.S. CommissioN oN Civin RicuTs,
Washington, DC, December 20, 1985.
Hon. Don EpwaARDS,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Civil and Constitutional Rights,
U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. Epwarps: This will respond to your letter of October 4, 1985, in which
you submitted questions pursuant to my September 19 testimony before your Sub-
committee on the subject of the Commission’s State Advisory Committees.

Question 1. Regarding SAC publications since January 1984, Mr. Green indicated
the following:

7 reports or’concepts have been approved without major revisions.

9 reports or concepts have been sent back on legal sufficiency grounds.
3 reports or concepts have been sent back on jurisdictional grounds.
“a couple or a few” have been found to bé not suitable for publication.

a. List the reports and concepts which have been approved. Indicate the date of
approva{ and provide the portion of the meeting transcript reflecting reflecting the
approval.

b. List the reports and concepts which have been sent back on legal sufficiency
grounds. Indicate the date it was sent back, the legal sufficiency problem, and the
current status. /

c. List the reports and concepts which have been sent back on jurisdictional
grounds. Indicate the date it was sent back, the jurisdictional problem, and the cur-
rent status.

d. List the reports and concepts which have been found to be not suitable for pub-
lication. Indicate the date of such determination and nature of the problem.

e. List any other report or concept still awaiting action by the Commissioners or
Staff Director.

Answer to supplemental question 1(a): Thirteen reports or concepts were approved
dlﬁ'ing the period between January 1, 1984, and September 19, 1985. They are as
follows:

A. Reports Approved by Commissioners

1. Fair Housing in Northwest Indiana.—Report completed prior to the reconstitu-
tion of the Commission. The new Commission adopted most of the report’s recom-
mendations on 5/2/84.)

2. Accessibility for the Disabled to Wyoming’s Higher Education.—(Report com-
pleted prior to Commission’s reconstitution. New Commission adopted most of its
recommendations on 5/2/84.)

8. Migrant Farmworkers on Virginia's Eastern Shore. —(Approved 5/10/85 for lim-
ited distribution. Report was ruled not jurisdictional in that it treated migrant
workers as a protected class.)

4. Migrant farmworkers in Delaware.—(Approved 5/10/85 as above.)

B. Concepts Approved by Staff Director

(Approval by Commissioner Unnécessary)

1. Civil Rights in Montana’s Jails (Approved 9/29/83, still pending in the SAC.)

2. Voting Rights in Oklahoma (Approved 7/19/84.)
843 Recruitment and Selection of Police and Firefighters in Iowa ‘(Approved 9/12/

)

4. Civil Rights Laws and Enforcement in Vermont (Approved 5/1/85.)

5. Enforcement of Fair Housing Laws in California (Approved 6/24/85.)

6. Disparities in Juvenile Justice in Arkansas (Approved 6/24/85.)

7.-Quality and Equity in Education in Michigan (Approved 7/19/85.)

8. Employment in Nevada’s Casino Industry (Approved 7/19/85.)

9. Hispanic Employment in Illinois Municipalities (Approved 8/20/85.)

Since my testimony before your Subcommittee, the Commission has approved 7
SAC reports, and the Staff Director has approved 3 concepts, as follows:
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Reports

1. Battered Women in Connecticut: Six Years Later (approved October 16, 1985).

2. Statewide Conference Report on Civil Rights Complaints and Enforcement in
Virginia (approved October 16, 1985).

8. Bigotry and Violence in Idaho (approved October 16, 1985).

4. Participation of Minority and Women Contractors in the Northeast Corridor Im-
provement Project (approved November 12, 1985).

5. Minorities and Women as Government Contractors—Kansas (approved Novem-
ber 12, 1985).

6. Industrial Revenue Bonds: Equal Opportunity in Chicago’s IRB Program (ap-
proved November 12, 1985).

7. Polzce-Communzty Relations in Omaha (approved November 12, 1985).

Concepts

1. School Dropouts in Alaska Among American Indians and Native Alaskans (Ap-
proved 9/26/85.)

2. Forums on New Civil Rights Strategies—Pennsylvania (Approved 11/22/85.)

3. Hawaiian Homelands: Followup (Approved 12/6/85.)

Answer to suipplemental question 1(b)} With respect to your question. that the
Commission list reports or concepts returned to the State Advisory Committees on
legal sufficiency grounds, the Commission’s Office of Regional Programs advises me
that one report falls into this category:..

1. A report entitled School Desegregatzon in Louisiana was returned to the .State
Advisory Committee on May 10, 1985, because it did not distinguish between de
facto and de jure segregation, 1gnored Supreme Court rulings, and set forth unsup-
ported findings. The State Advisory Committee decided to drop the report.

Answer to supplemental question 1(c): It is furthermore my information that the
following reports were returned to. the State Advisory Committees for jurisdictional
reasons between January 1, 1984, and September 19, 1985:

1. South Carolina: The Use of "Block Grants in [Education.—Returned to the SAC
10/1/84. The report went beyond the jurisdiction of the Commission in that it did
not address discrimination. The SAC was advised to use the report as a resource for
a future study, but it declined to take any further action.

9. State Enforcement of Nondiscrimination Requirements in Education (1A, KS,
MO, NE).—Returned to the SAC 5/28/85. Report contained some material outside
jurisdiction, e.g., concern with bilingual/multi-cultural school curricula. Resubmit-
ted to the Commission on 11/12/85. It is currently under review in the Office of
General Counsel. +

3. Tuition Tax Credits in Michigan.—Returned to the SAC 5/29/85. Report did
not deal with real or potential problems of discrimination; sent to Commissioners
for information only.

4. Industrial Revenue Bonds: Equal Opportunity in- Chicago’s IRB Program.—Re-
turned to the State Advisory Committee for revision and subsequently approved by
the Commissioners for publication.

The Office of Regional Programs further indicates that the following two concepts
were returned to-SACs on jurisdictional grounds, but that one of the two has fiow
been approved:

1. Enforcement of Civl Rights of Disabled Persons in Oklahoma.—Returned to the
SAC 5/24/85. The proposed project was too broad in that it would take the Commis-
sion beyond the scope of existing Federal laws prohibiting discrimination based on
handicap. The rechartered -SAC has shown no interest thus far in revising and re-
submitting the concept.

2. Hawaiian Homelands: Followup.—Returned to the SAC 8/18/85. Actmg Staff
Director ruled that no credible claim was made that Native Hawaiians are heing
discriminated against in the administration of the Homelands Trust. The SAC ap-
pealed this decision, and was given permission by the new Staff Director to proceed
with the report.

Answer to supplemental question 1(d): The answer to your inquiry regarding re-

ports and concepts found not suitable for publication is the same as the answer fo
supplemental question 1(c).

Answer to supplemental question 1(e): In response to your request that the Com-
mission list any other report or concept still awaiting action by the Commissioners
or the Staff Director, one report is under review in the Office of the Staff Director,
Police-Community Relations in Montgomery, Alabama. Two SAC concepts are await-
ing action by the Staff Director:
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1. Fair Housing Remedies in Ohio: Who is Minding the Process? (Ruled jurisdic-
tional 8and forwarded by the Office of General Counsel for Staff Director approval
12/13/85.)

2. Human Rights Act of North Dakota (Ruled jurisdictional and forwarded by the
Office of General Counsel for Staff Director approval 8/14/85.)

Supplemental question 2. Please provide copies of the Virginia and Delaware mi-
grant worker reports, including all drafts and the final versions. Indicate the juris-
dictional problems contained in the draft versions.

Answer. Included herewith are copies of the migrant worker reports approved for
limited distribution. According to the Office of Regional Programs, no prior drafts
or final versions passed between the agency’s headquarters and the SACs. The prob-
lem with these reports, as I noted in my testimony, was a jurisdictional problem
inasmuch as they treated migrant workers as a protected class.

Supplemental question 3. Past SAC reports contained a disclaimer, indicating that
the publication was a product of the SAC and did not necessarily represent the
views of the Commission. When SAC reports are published in the future, will they
continue to use such a disclaimer?

Answer. Disclaimers were added to the migrant worker reports to indicate the ex-
istence of a question concerning the jurisdictional sufficiency of these reports. A dis-
claimer was also added to the Connecticut SAC report, sent to the printer prior to
the arrival of the new Staff Director. The new Staff Director has ruled that the
practice of publishing SAC reports with disclaimers, be discontinued.

Supplemental question 4. Please list all organizations contacted by the Office of
Program and Policy Review staff in recruiting new SAC members, besides the Eagle
Forum, the Anti-Defamation League, and the Equal Employment Advisory Council.

Answer. The Office of Program and Policy Review advises me that in rechartering
the State Advisory Committees, they attempted to make them ideologically diverse
as well as meet the statutory requirement that they be bipartisan. They therefore
made a strong effort to reappoint SAC members who belonged to prominent civil
rights organizations such as the NAACP, NOW, MALDEF, and the Urban League.
Since several hundred SAC members were already affiliated with these organiza-
tions, Commission staff did not solicit thesé organizations for additional members.
Other organizations with different points of view on civil rights issues were contact-
ed. These other organizations were themselves a diverse group, including main-
stream organizations such as the American Federation of Teachers, the Equal Em-
ployment Advisory Council, the Anti-Defamation League of B’Nai Brith, Social
Democrats USA, and the A. Philip Randolph Foundation (of the AFL-CIO), as well
as conservative organizations like Eagle Forum, the Heritage Foundation, Citizens
for America, and the Mountain States Legal Foundation.

Supplemental question 5. Another witness at the hearing indicated that briefing
memos are now submitted by the SACs instead of reports. What are ‘these briefing
memos for? When were they first used? What Administrative Instruction covers
briefing memos? List the briefing memos which have been provided to the Commis-
sioners, indicating the date of transmittal, and whether the Commission discussed
or acted upon the memos. Also list briefing memos which have not been approved or
are awaiting action by the Commission or the staff Director.

Answer. The concept of a briefing memo grew out of a meeting involving the re-
gional directors and Staff Director Linda Chavez in May 1984, and out of an agreed-
upon need for a less formal alternative to the State Advisory Committee reports.
The practice began in Fiscal Year 1985. Briefing memos are not yet covered by an
Administrative Instruction. They are to be sent to the Commissioners for informa-
tional purposes only. They are not to be published or generally circulated. All but
two of the briefing memos received from the SACs to date have been forwarded to
the Commissioners, and the exceptions to this were only recently received. The
briefing memos forwarded to the Commissioners are as follows:

January 30, 1985.—1. Bigotry and Violence in New York and New Jersey ,

February 15, 1985.—2. Domestic Violence in New Jersey

March 14, 1985.—

3. Disestablishment of the Dual System of Higher Education in Arkansas
4. Status of Voting Rights in New Mexico

5. Contract Compliance in Chicago

6. Failure of the ERA in Maine

April 8, 1985.—7. I-91/1-291 Highway Project—Connecticut

June 19, 1985.—8. Combined Police/Border Patrol Activity in El Paso

July 25, 1985.—

9. Activities of the New Mexico Legislature



102

10. South Florida Chapter of Associated General Contractors v. Metro Dade
County

11. Aftermath of Race Rioting in Lawrence, Mass.

12, Selected Age Discrimination Issues—Iowa

August 9, 1985.—

13. Confronting Racial Isolation in Miami—Followup

14. Block Grant Funding for Indian Reservations (Rocky Mountain Region
SACs)

15. Human Rights Act of North Dakota

16. Juvenile Justice in New Jersey

17. Southeast Asian Refugees—The Administration of Justice and Immigra-
tion—Washington

October 25, 1985.—

18. Indian Hunting and Fishing in Northern-Wisconsin

19. Affirmative Action at the University of New Mexico

20. Equal Employment Opportunity in Tacoma, Washington, Local Govern-
ment

21. Fair Housing in Texas

22. Fair Housing Legislation in Oklahoma

23. Indiana Civil Rights Issues in Mental Health

Supplemental question 6. Has the SAC quorum requirement always been a majori-
ty plus one, or has it ever been set at a lower number?

Answer. Under the 1957 Commission and its regulations, a SAC meeting quorum
consisted of “one-half or more of the Committee, or five members, whichever is
lesser.” Since all SACs are now limited to 11 members, the question of whether the
regulation with respect to a quorum ought to be revised is under consideration.

Question 7. What was the role of the regional attorneys before they were RIFed?
Did they provide legal sufficiency and defame and degrade analysis? Did they also
provide legal counsel to the SACs? What is the process now for providing these serv-
ices to the SACs?

Answer. The function of the regional attorneys was to provide legal sufficiency
reviews, defame and degrade analyses, and legal counsel as needed by State Adviso-
ry Committees. Inasmuch as these attorneys were not fully occupied and in the in-
terest of cost effectiveness, their responsibilities were shifted to the Office of Gener-
al Counsel.

Supplemental question §. Please provide a breakdown of how the Field Operation
funds have been used since January 1984. Indicate amount spent on: SAC planning
meetings, SAC factfinding meetings, SAC special work assignments, (define), Confer-
ences, Reports and Monographs, Briefing memoranda, and Other—specify.

Answer. The agency’s financial data has not been gathered in such manner as to
enable a response to your question according to the categories you have set forth.
Total -expenses for Field Operations for Fiscal Year 1984 were $4,926,000. For Fiscal
Year 1985, expenses were $4,980,000. These figures include overhead expenses at-
tributable to regional operations.

Provided herewith is a FY 1985 report on each of the State Advisory Committees
submitted in accordance with the Federal Advisory Committee Act. Information on
these forms includes the number of meetings held by the SAC during the year, the
SAC’s compensation costs, travel and per diem costs, other costs which include
printing and ‘mailing costs, and a statement of the SAC’s major activities.

Sincerely,
v CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, Jr.,
Chairman.

™

Enclosures.

EncrLosure 1—MiIGRANT FARMWORKERS ON VIRGINIA’S EASTERN SHORE

A report of the Virginia Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights. The subject matter of this report is of public interest and, on that basis, the
Commission has authorized its release. However the content of this State Advisory
Committee report has not been approved by the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights; no
finding of any violation of Federal Civil rights laws had been made in this report;
nor has the Commission endorsed any of the findings of fact or recommendations
contained herein.
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PREFACE

The living and working conditions of migrant farmworkers on the Eastern Shore.
of Virginia have been described as deplorable! and possibly the worst in the
Nation 2 for such workers. At the same time, growers on the Eastern Shore have
complained of “duplication, even triplication” 3 of Federal and State regulations de-
signed to improve living and working conditions of these farmworkers and to pro-
tect their civil rights.

Since the Great Depression in the 1930s, the Federal government has played the
major role in providing laws, programs, and financial assistance to improve the
living and working conditions of the U.S. population through a wide range of social,
economic, and educational programs. Despite these efforts, however, the living and
working conditions of migrant workers, many of whom are members of minority
groups that have traditionally .encountered discrimination, have improved very
little.+

To examine this persistent phenomenon, the Virginia Advisory Committee held a
forum on August 3, 1982, in Painter, Virginia, located in Accomack County on the
Eastern Shore. The meeting attracted Federal, State, and local government officials,
growers, crewleaders, migrant farmworkers, and various community groups that
provide services that benefit migrant workers.

Among the topics covered at the August forum were the living and working condi-
tions of migrant farmworkers, their eligibility for programs and services on the
Eastern Shore, current levels of service, civil rights problems of migrant farmwork-
ers, civil rights provisions in the administration of Federal and State programs and
services affecting migrant farmworkers (including the Federal block grant programs
created by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981),5 and recommendations
toimprove living and working conditions of migrant farmworkers.

‘CHAPTER 1.—INTRODUCTION

The first problem to be resolved in a study of migrant workers is that of defini-
tion. A uniform definition, accepted by all Federal, State, and local agencies and
programs, does. not exist.! In this report, unless otherwise specified, a migrant
worker is:

“Any individual . . . who passes seasonally from one place to another for the pur-
pose of employment, who is not a year-round employee, and who occupies living
quarters other than this permanent home during the period of such work.” 2

Similarly, an accurate, generally accepted count of migrant, workers in Virginia
or any other State is unavailable.? The U.S. Department of Agriculture cautions
that data on migrant workers it collects is unreliable because of:

! Washington Post, “An Endless Season: Migrants of the East,” August 23-27, 1981.

2 Michael T. Robinson, staff attorney, Eastern Shore Legal Aid Center, in Forum on Ideas for
the Design and Implementation of Federal Block Grant Programs to Meet the Needs of Migrants
and Seasonal Farmworkers, Painter, Virginia, unpublished transcript, August 3, 1982, pp. 181-
189 (hereinafter cited as Transcript).

3 E. Philip McCaleb, chairman, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Commission, Common-
wealth of Virginia, statement to members of the Virginia Advisory Committee, U.S. Commission
gg ngzl Rights, at its meeting held in Richmond, Virginia, at the John Marshall Hotel on May

, 1982.

4 See, U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban
Affairs, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing in the United States, 97th Cong., 1st Sess.,
1981 -(hereinafter cited as Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing): U.S. Commissionl on
Civil Rights, North Carolina Advisory Committee, Where Mules Outrate Mén: Migrant and Sea-
sonal Farmworkers in North® Carolina, May 1979; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Idaho Advi-
sory Committee, A Roof Over Our Heads: Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Housing In Idaho,
1980: U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Iowa Advisory' Committee, How Far Have We Come: Mi-
grant Labor in Iowa, 1976. )

5 Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981, P.L. 97-35. §§ 1~2765, 95 Stat. 357.

1E. Philip McCaleb, Transcript, p. 83; Jennifer Ruducha, nurse coordinator, Delmarva Mi-
grant Health Project, Transcript, p. 142; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Living and Working
Conditions of Mushroom Workers, July 1977, p. 5; U.S. Department of Agriculture, The Hired
Farm Working Force of 1979, Agricultural Economic Report Number 473, August 1981, pp: 4-56
(hereinafter cited as Hired Farm Working Force).

2Va. Code § 32.1-203(3) (1950). ‘

3Kevin Boyd, executive director, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., Tran-
script, p. 80; Harold Wilson, executive director of the Housing Assistance Council and chairper-
son of the Farmworker Housing Coalition, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p: 98.
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7
“Inability to obtain information about all cases in the sample, definitional difficul-
ties, differences in the interpretation of questions, respondents’ inability or unwill-
ingness to provide correct information, inability of respondents to recall informa-
tion.. . .”4

One estimate is that approximately 5,300 persons are hired as migrant farmwork-
ers in Virginia each year.> These workers are recruited primarily in Florida, Texas,
Mexico, Jamaica, and Haiti.5 About half of the migrant farmworkers are recruited
for the Eastern Shore of Virginia.

Of the approximately 2,600 migrant farmworkers arriving on the Eastern Shore
each year, about 62.3 percent are from Florida, 6.4 percent from Texas, and 10.5 per-
cent from parts of Virginia.? The remaining 21.8 percent are recruited from New
York and other States in the eastern migrant stream (which extends from Florida to
Maine), and from foreign countries, mainly Mexico and Haiti.®

Nationally, according to U.S. Department of Agriculture data, about 62 percent of
all migrant farmworkers are white, 11 percent are black and other races, and 27
percent are Hispanic.? But the racial composition .of migrant farmworkers both on
the Eastern Shore and the rest of Virginia is about 78 percent black, 11 percent
Hispanic, and 11 percent white.2? Haitians represent about 10 percent of black mi-
grant workers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore, with the remainder of blacks coming
mainly from Florida.!1 Jamaicans are mostly recruited for the valley area.12

The majority of migrant workers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore are black single
males, between the ages of 22 and 44, who experience high rates of unemployment
and have a rudimentary education.!® About 4 percent are either physically or men-
tally handicapped, about 5 percent are ex-offenders, some are specially-disabled vet-
erans, and many are either heavy drinkers or alcoholics.1#

Nationally, farmworker$ who are Hispanic or black and other nonwhites are more
dependent upon farmwork than are whites.!5 In 1979, three-quarters of all Hispan-
ic, black, and other nonwhite farmworkers cited hired farmwork as their only em-
ployment during the year, compared to only half of white farmworkers.®

In general, minority farmworkers in 1979 were older than whites.!” White.farm-
workers had a median age of 22.1 years, compared with 29.9 years for Hispanics and
31.1 years for blacks and others. The majority. of whites were between the ages of 14
and 24, many of whom were students and homemakers who used farmwork during
the summer to supplement family income.'® The majority of Hispanics and blacks
and others were 25 years and over.'® According'to the U.S. Department of Agricul-
ture:

These data suggest that as white farmworkers become older, they tend to move
out of farmwork into other types of activities. For many whites, farmwork is only
an entry-level job into the labor force or a supplemental source of earnings. Minori-
ty workers, however, are more heavily concentrated in the older age categories, sug-
gesting perhaps, more limited access to other types of employment.2¢

% The Hired Farm Working Force of 1979, pp. 4-5.

SE. Philip McCaleb, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p. 302: Richmond Times-Dis-
patch, “No Cut Seen in Farm Jobs for Migrants,” June 31, 1918, p. 1.

6Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., Final Statistical Report, October 1,
1980-—September 30, 1981, and The Charleston Gazette (West Virginia), “Employment Woes Risk
Apple.Crop, Growers:Say,” June. 30, 1983, p. B-2.

7Kevin Boyd, Transcript, pp. 70-71.

8Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., Richmond, Virginia, unpublished data
for October 1, 1980—September 30, 1981 (hereinafter cited as MSFA Data).

% Hired Farm Working Force of 1.97.9 p. 13. See also: E P. Vecchio and Oscar Cerda, staff of the
National Association of Farmworker Organizations, “Discrimination Against Farmworkers in
the Insurance Industry,” U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Discrimination Against Minorities
and Women in Pensions and Health, Life, and Disability Insurance: April 1978, Vol. I, p. 519.
Accordlné to this source, about. 90 percent of the migrant and seasonal farmworker populatlon
in the U.S. is Hispanic and most of the remainder is black.

10Kevin Boyd, Transcript, p. 70.

11 MSFA Data: Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 149.

1B272'he Charleston Gazette, “Employment Woes Risk Apple Crop, Groweérs Say,” June 30, 1983,
p: B

13 MSFA Data.

14 Thid. ) )

15 Hired Farm Working Force of 1979, p. 9.

16 Thid., p 9

17 Tbid.,

18 Thid., pp 5—7

19 Tbid., p. 7.

20 Ibid., p- 8.
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Shortage of farmworkers

Although .agriculture and its related industries are vital to the economic life of
Virginia, concentration of economic activity has shifted from farms to towns and
cities since World War I1.2! The shift in population away from farm areas has pro-
duced a serious shortage of skilled farmworkers, particularly where agricultural
production is dependent upon hand-harvesting of crops.22

Migrant and seasonal farmworkers are needed in three principal areas in Virgin-
ia to help plant and harvest crops; the southwest, with abundant crops of apples,
peaches, and cabbage; the Shenandoah. Valley, noted for its large crops of apples,
peaches, and tobacco; and the Eastern Shore, where vegetables such as tomatoes,
potatoes, asparagus, and snap. beans are produced.23

Eastern Shore of Virginia

Two Virginia counties, Accomack and Northampton, constitute what is commonly
called the Eastern Shore of Virginia. It is the Virginia portion of the Delmarva pe-
ninsula, which also includes parts of Delaware and Maryland,

The Eastern Shore of Virginia is a water-laced, isolated, and sparsely-populated-
region 24 about 70 miles long and 8 miles wide.2® The Chesapeake Bay is on its west
side and the Atlantic Ocean on the east side. Accomack County is adjacent to Mary-
land. The Chesapeake Bay Bridge Tunnel, which extends 17.6 miles over and under
water between the southern tip of the Eastern Shore and Hampton Roads, Virginia,
is the only connection between the two land areas of Virginia.2® The toll across the
Chesapeake Bay Bridge Tunnel was $9.50 each way in 1982. Thus, the Eastern
Shore has little interaction with the Norfolk metropolitan area or other large eco-
nomic centers for employment or for cultural and social enrichment.27

Accomack County. About 25 percent of the 31,268 county residents live in 14 incor-
porated towns, which range in size from about 240 fo 1,600 persons. The county also
has 14 unincorporated towns, numerous small residential communities scattered
throughout the county, and about 450 farms. An estimated 32 percent of its land is
farmland, 2 percent is in clustered residential communities, 1 percent in commercial
and industrial use, 20 percent in forests and open space, and about 45 percent in
public lands, conservation areas, and water.28

Northampton County. The county has a population of about 14,625 persons.
Almost the entire land area is devoted to farming, with 237 farms. About 45 percent
of the farmland is used for the production of vegetables and nursery crops and the
other 55 percent for the production of soybeans and grains.2®

Two poultry processing plants, Holly Farms and Perdue, have heavily tapped the
unskilled labor force.3® The industry has given full-time employment to about 1,800
residents that might be otherwise available to agriculture, seasonal food processing
plants, households, and the trade industries. Increased employment opportunities
provided by the processing plants have helped to stem the flow of workers into
Maryland, but for every worker coming into Accomack County, for example, about
10 commute into Maryland for work.3!

About 800 persons in Accomack are employed in travel and tourist-related jobs
that are seasonal in nature; 700 in seafood and related industries, 275 in vegetable
processing, 95 in lumber; and 250 in garment firms. Others are employed in small
service industries.32

21 State of Virginia, Virginia Employment Commission, Labor Market Information for Affirm-
ative Action Programs, November 1978, p. 409,

22 Unpublished data furnished by C.N. Lester, associate dean, Virginia Cooperative Extension
Service, Virginia Polytechnic Institute, Blacksburg, Virginia, to the Mid-Atlantic Regional
Office, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, on August 30, 1982 (hereinafter cited as Virginia Coop-
erative Extension Service).

23 State of Virginia, Fiscal Year 1988 Virginia Migrant Education Program Application (Feb-
ruary 11, 1982), map showing migrant worker areas and crops.

24 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service. Accomack County Situation Statement, p. 3, and
Ngl;tlﬁ?.rélpton County Situation Statement, p. 4.

1d.

28 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service. Northampton County Situation Statement, p. 4.

27 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service. Northampton County Situation Statement, p. 4.
(The Chesapeake Bay Bridge Tunnel opened in 1964.)

28 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service, Accomack County Situation Statement, p. 3.

29 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service. Northampton County Situation Statement, pp. 3-4.

:‘1’ I‘l’){:finia Cooperative Extension Service, Accomack County Situation Statement, p. 9.

i

a2 Tbiq,
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Although mechanization has replaced the need for many farmworkers, mechani-
zations has not taken over all aspects of harvesting. Some crops must still be hand-
harvested As a migrant worker told the Virginia Advisory Committee:

- the farmer. He can plant it, but he can't harvest it. And machinery is vastly
takmg over but it hasn’t reached the point yet where they can disregard the mi-
grant workers; they still need them.” 33 -

Virginia's Farmworker Commission

In 1978 the Virginia General Assembly created the Migrant and Seasonal Farm-
workers Commission. Among its statutory duties is that of providing for the coordi-
nation and evaluation of State and Federal services and, to the degree feasible,
other governmental, public and private agency services to migrant and seasonal
farmworkers within the State.3* The commission has 15 members appointed by the
Governor to represent growers; migrant and seasonal farmworkers and crewleaders
(if practical); government, public, and private agencies; and interest groups or citi-
zens concemeg with migrant and seasonal farmworkers.35

With regard to setting policies that relate fo the recruitment and employment of
migrant and seasonal farmworkers, the commission has developed-a model contract
that ‘may be used by growers and crewleaders.?® Kevin Boyd, executive director of
the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., a nonprofit organization,
told the Virginia Advisory Committee that some representatlves of MSFA asked the
Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Commission to consider developing a model

contract that could be used between the crewleader and the workers. However, the.

“idea was re_]ected ” 37
In Boyd’s opinion, the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers* Commxssmn is more
representatxve of the interests of growers than of migrant workers:

‘I have been to many of the Commission’s meetings, and in my opinion the prob-
lems they have dealt with are more geared to what the growers’ problems are with
farmworkers rather than what the farmworkers’ problems are [with growers].” 38

Since its inception, according to Boyd, no migrant and seasonal farmworkers have
been appointed, .although his organization and others have submitted names to vari-
ous governors for consideration.®® Boyd told the Virgina Advisory Committee that
he believed the lack of representation of migrant and seasonal farmworkers on the
commission reduced its effectiveness and limited opportunities £6 resolve problems
o{ farmworkers, particularly those related to the terms and conditions of their em-
ployment:

“It seems to me a futile effort for farmworkers to expect to get any sort of resolu-
tion to their problems out of a commission where they have no representation.” 4°

In 1982, Governor Charles S. Robb reappointed Elizabeth Rice, a former migrant
worker and current crewleader, to the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Commis-
sion. She was originally appointed by Governor John N. Dalton.4! Rice told the Vir-
glma Advisory Committee that:

. the Governor appointed me to represent all the migrants on the Eastern
Shore . . .32 my home is on the Eastern Shore, but I go to Florida to work in the
winter, and I didn’t have the funds to come from Florida up here even though they
would reimburse me to do that, but I didn’t have it from the beginning. So Iwould
get all my brochures that they sent me and I would read them. But whenever I am
here (on the Eastern Shore) I go to the meetings in Richmond.” 43

The argument can be made that the migratory nature of migrant workers does
not make it “practical” ** to appoint them, but it is perhaps no less practical to ap-
point and reappoint a crewleader who is also migratory to represent them.

In addition, no migrant farmworker advocacy groups are represented on the com-
mission,*® nor are any private agencies that serve migrant workers.46

33 Spencer Cox, migrant worker, Transcript, p. 78.
34 Va. Code § 9-149 (1950).
35 Kevin Boyd, Transcript, p. 78.
36 Tbid.
37 Ibid,
38 Tbid.
39 Tbid.
40 Thid.
411 Ibid.
42 Ibid., p. 92.
43 Ibid., pp. 95-96.
44 Ibid., pp. 95-96
5 Ibid.

a6 Membershlp list obtained by Virginia Advisory Committee from the Secretary of the Com-
monwealth, September 1982.



https://workers.46
https://Dalton.41
https://consideration.39

107

CHAPTER 2.—RECRUITMENT OF EMPLOYMENT

Migrant farmworkers are recruited through farm labor contractors or, sometimes,
through the Viginia Employment Commission (VEC). Occasionally migrants find
jobs directly; usually such migrants have worked on Virginia’s Eastern Shore long
enough to know growers who will employ them. :

In 1982, the major Federal law regulating recruitment of migrant workers was
the Farm Labor Contractor Regisiration Act (FLCRA),! sometimes referred to as the
Crew Leader Registration Act. FLCRA was initially passed in 1963 to elirhinate the
exploitation of migrant farmworkers and of growers by labor contractors. In 1974,
the law was amended to strengthen its enforcement mechanisms and increase its
coverage.

FLCRA was replaced in April 1983 by the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural
Worker Protection Actz2 FLCRA and MSPA are quite similar; the pertinent differ-
ences are noted in the text below. There.is no State law in Virginia requiring crew-
leader registration, as there is in some other States, but “pursuant to a State agree-
ment that was initially approved under FLCRA, the VEC is authorized to issue cer-
tificates of registration. VEC has expressed its intention to continue this service by
agreeing to submit a State plan under Section 513 of MSPA.” 3

MSPA requires that all farm labor contfractors obtain registration certificates
from the U% Secretary of Labor? and that no grower employ a contractor without
such a certificate.5 The act also requires ¢ontractors to disclose wages and condi-
tions of employment (described below) to migrants at the time of recruitment and to
keep accurate payroll records.® Violations of the act are punishable by a $1,000 fine
or up to one year in prison, or both.? Civil penalties include a fine of $1,000 per
violation.® In addition, violations of the act by a contractor without a valid certifi-
cate are punishable by a $10,000 fine or imprisonement for up to 3 years, or both.?

In addition to crewleader registration, MSPA also requires registration of employ-
ees of crewleaders who deal with or transport farmworkers. These employees are
issued farm labor contractor employee identification cards.!®

Certificates of registration and farm labor contractor employee identification
cards may be revoked, suspended, not issued, or not renewed if the person applying
for them has knowing made any misrepresentation in order to obtain the registra-
tion or card or has failed to comply with the act and its regulations, among other
restrictions.1! Farm labor contractors may not knowingly recruit, employ, or utilize
the services of any alien not lawfully admitted for permanent residence or who has
not been authorized by the U.S. Attorney General o accept employment.12 A crew-
leader may not have been convicted of any crime under State or Federal law relat-
ing to gambling or to alcoholic beverages in connection with or incident to his or
her activities as a farm labor contractor.3

In addition, crewleaders may not intimidate, threaten, restrain, coerce, blacklist,
discharge, or in any manner discriminate against any migrant worker who has filed
a complaint with just cause or caused a complaint to be filed.14

In the summer of 1982, VEC issued 83 certificates of registration to crewleaders.
Of these, 55 were issued to crewleaders on the Eastern Shore. VEC also issued 44
farm labor contractor identification cards, of which 28 were issued to employees of
crewleaders on the Eastern Shore.15

In addition, VEC was busy throughout the summer amending certificates and
cards a(l)lf c;gwleaders. After either a certificate or card is issued, it must be renewed
annually.

17 U.S.C.A. §§ 20412053 (1973).

229 U.S.C.A. §§ 1801-1872 (1975 and 1983 Supplement).

3 Charles M. Angell, Regional Administrator, Employment Standards Administration. U.S.
Department of Labor, letter to Edward Rutledge, Director, Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights, August 17, 1983.

41d. at § 1811(a).

S1d. at § 1842,

61d. at § 1821.

71d. at § 1851(a).

81d. at § 1853(a).

9 1d. at § 1851(b).

101d. at § 1811(b).

111d, at § 1813(a).

1214, at § 1816(a).

1314, at § 1813(a)(5).

141d. at § 1855(a).

15 Kenneth Annis, assistant rural services supervisor, Virginia Employment Commission, tele-
phone interview, September 29, 1982,

16 29 U.S.C.A. § 1814(b)(1) (1975 and 1983 Supplement).
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According to Kenneth Annis, assistant rural services supervisors, VEC:

“Almost every crewleader that came to Virginia this year, we had to amend their
cards. Due to cutbacks in Florida, people [in the State employment agency] didn’t
have the time to register them properly. They purchased insurance; they should
have been authorized to transport, but due to some technicality they failed to get
the right cards.” 17

At the time of recruitment, crewleaders must ascertain and disclose in writing to
each worker: (1) the place of employment (2) the wage rates to be paid; (3) the crops
and kinds of activities on which the worker may be employed; (4) the period of em-
ployment; (5) the transportation, housing, and any other employee benefit to be pro-
vided, if any; and any costs to be charged for each of them; (6) the existence of any
strike or otﬂer concerted work stoppage, slowdown, or interruption of operations by
employees at the place of employment; and (7) the existence of any arrangements
with any owner or agent of any establishment in the area of employment under
which the farm labor contractor, the agricultural employer, or the agricultural asso-
ciation is to recieve a commission or any other benefit resulting from any sales by
such establishing to the workers.8

A poster supplied by the DOL regarding MSPA rights must be posted in a conspic-
uous place at the place of employment, along with the terms and conditions, if any,
occupancy for the housing supplied.1® A crewleader may not. require any migrant
worker to purchase any goods solely from him or her or an other person.29

Each farm labor contractor or other agricultural employer must keep and pre-
serve for 3 years for each worker records that show: (a) the basis on which wages
are paid (b) the number of piecework units earned, if paid on a piece work basis; (c)
the number of hours worked; (d) the total pay perlod earnings; (e) the spec1ﬁc sums
withheld and the purpose of each sum withheld; and (f) the net pay.

This information must also be provided to each worker for each pay penod 22

Wagner-Peyser Act

The Wagner-Peyser Act, enacted in 1933, establishes a cooperative system of
public employment offices run by the States with Federal money: and overseen by
the U.S. Department of Labor’s U.S. Employment Service.23 In Virginia, the ém-
ployment service in Tun by VEC. VEC provides free job referral services to employ-
ers and workers.?* E

At the request of the growers, VEC can recruit migrant workers within Virginia,
in other States, or in U.S. territories. Employers must assure compliance with the
regulations of DOL’s Employment and Training-Administration [ETA] regardless of
where the workers are recruited:2s

ETA regulations issued pursuant tc the Wagner-Peyser Act for the recruitment of
temporary foreign agricultural workers are similar to those of MSPA but require
more assurances of employers. These regulationss provide that employers must
agree to supply housirig for the workers,2¢ pay for insurance coverage for any injury
and sickness not covered by State workers compensation laws,27 and guarantee that
each worker will be provided work for at least three-fourths of the specified work
days in the contract.28 .

if VEC cannot find migrant workers in Virginia, it is authorized by provisions' of
the Wagner-Peyser Act and regulations of ETA to recruit migrant workers in-other
States or U'S. territories.2? If an insufficient number of migrant workers are found
in the domestic labor force, employers may recruit workers in foreign countrles
under the H-2 program run by the Immigration and Naturalization Service.3°

The H-2 program provides for the admlssmn of nonimmigrant aliens into the
United States to accept temporary employment “if unemployed persons capable of
performing such service or labor cannot be found in this.country.” 3 Their admis-

17 Transcript, p. 157.
1829 U.S.C.A. § 1821(a).
19 1d. at § 1821(b).

20 1d. at § 1822(b).

211d. at § 1821(d).

2214

28 29 U.S.C.A. §§ 49-49 L-1 (1973 and 1983 Supplement).

24 Kenneth Annis, Transcript, p. 153.

2520 C.F.R. § 602.2 (1981).

26 C.F.R. § 655.202(bX1) (1981).

271d. at § 655.202(b)(2)i1).

28 1d, at § 655.202(6)1).

29 20 C.F.R. § 602.8(a) (1981).

2‘: ?dU.S.C. § 1102(a)15)(h)(ii) (1976). -
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sion must not “adversely affect the wages or working conditions of similarly em-
ployed U.S. workers,” 32 and persons admitted must have “no intention of abandon--
ing” their country.?3

In 19738, in the case of NAACP v. Brennan, 3¢ the U.S. Supreme Court found that
the DOL had failed to adhere to its own regulations in 13 areas. The violations con-
cerned pay and working .conditions and discrimination based on race, sex, national
origin, and ag

Asa result of the Brennan case, DOL developed regulations that are well-designed
to protect migrant workers and to ehsure nondiscriminatory practices by State em-
ployment agencies. The regulations provide for both a regional monitor-advocate
system and a State monitor-advocate 'system to oversee enforcement.?5 State moni-
tor-advocates are to collect information from any source available in the State, in-
cluding reports made by outreach workers in the State public employment agency,
in order to assure compliance.3¢ The regional monitor-advocate oversees the activi-
ties of State monitor-advocates.3? Both the regional 2 and the State monitor-advo-
cates 3° may make onsite visits to migrant camps to obtain information about the
living and working conditions of migrant workers. )

The DOL regional monitor-advocate for Virginia is located in Philadelphia. The
State monitor-advocate is an employee of VEC in Richmond. The State monitor-ad-
vocate in Virginia has additional responsibilities as a VEC employee, including han-
dling job service complaints, certification, liaison with the Migrant and Seasonal
Farmworkers Commission, and problems that may cause delays in programs such as
the Comprehensive Employment Training Administration (CETA) program.40

However, apparently growers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore no longer use VEC to
obtain migrant workers. According to Philip McCaleb, chairman of-the Virginia Mi-
grant and Seasonal Farmworkers Commission and a grower on the Eastern Shore of
Virginia, growers have problems in meeting the requirements of regulations govern-
ing job orders placed with VEC:

“We have gotten to the point where it's 4lmost impossible for any grower on the
Eastern Shore to qualify for a job order any fhore. . . .7 41

VEC personnel have little or no role in the recrultment of migrant workers for
the Eastern shore of Virginia and only a minor role in the other areas of Vlrgmla
where migrant workers are recruited.*2

Kenneth Annis, VEC assistant rural services-supervisor, told the Virginia Adviso-* - -~
ry Committee that VEC attempts to assure that both crewleaders and workers know
the terms and conditions of employment:

“We provide assistance to crewleaders and workers. We have provided, I think,
something like 3,500 copies of ‘Terms and Conditions of Employment’ this year to
crewleaders and workers. So most workers on the Shore should know basically what
they are doing and how much they are supposed to get.” *3

While it is important that this type of information be made avallable, workers
complain that crewleaders do not comply with the terms and conditions promised.
At a congressional subcommittee hearing held on Virginia’s Eastern Shore in Sep-
tember 1981, a Haitian migrant said:

“One day . . . I see the bossman coming. He say he got a job in Virginia (picking
tomatoes). So IsaJd OK. I came with him . . . I says, how much (are you going) to
pay a basket? He says 50 cents for a basket. OK. I come and start one day, go to
work in the field with him. He says he pay 25 cents.” 44

Workers compensation insurance

Virginia has had a workers compensation law since 1919.45 Employers covered by
the law must obtain insurance from a priviate insurance company that will provide

3z d. at § 1182(a)(14)(B). '
33 1d. at § 1101(aX15)H)i). ¢
34 NAACP v. Brennan, 360 F. Supp. 1006 (1973).
35 20 C.F.R. § 653.108 (1981).
36 20 C.F.R. § 653.108(n) (1981).
37 Id. at § 658:603(f)7). -
38 1d. at § 658.603(f)(5).
38 Id. at § 653.108(1). 4
40 Jeffreys Hudson, State monitor-advocate, telephone interview, October 10 1982.
:; {Wzgrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Hausmg, p. 302.
bi
43 Transcript, p. 154.
44 Migrant and ‘Seasonal Farmworkers Housing, p. 290.
45 Feitig v. Chalkley, S.E.2nd 73, 74(1946). v

-
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benefits to employees who become injured or ill while employed and are unable to
work.4¢ An employer may be authorized by the Industrial Commission to be an indi-
vidual self-insurer.4? The benefits cover some medical expenses and loss of income.
The workers compensation law in Virginia is administered by the Industrial Com-
mission of the Commonwealth. It is responsible for assuring that- covered employers
obtain required insurance and that any disputes regarding claims filed on behalf of
an employee are properly handled in the event a claim is disputed.8

The Wagner-Peyser Act requires that growers or crewleaders who recruit migrant
workers through VEC must purchase workers compensation insurance or its equiva-
lent.?

State law provides that employees who are succesful in establishing a claim may
receive, weekly no more than two-thirds the employees average weekly wage.5° In
1982, the maximum benefit any type of worker. could receive in Virginia was $253
weekly. MSPA, on the other hand, does not require that employers of migrant work-
ers obtain workers ¢compensation insurance.

Social Security

Unless there is a written agreement to the contrary between a grower and a crew-
leader, the crewleader is considered the employer by the Social Security Adminis-
tration (SSA).5! Otherwise the crewleader does not have authority to deduct proper
amounts from the earnings | of a migrant for social security, workers compensation,
and taxes. The crewleader is required to keep and file all necessary reports to Fed-
eral and State agencies.

If a migrant worker earns $150 from one crewleader or works 20 days in a year
and makes the necessary social. security contributions, the migrant has met the
minimal requirements for eligibility for benefits under the Social Security Act.52
This law provides monetary benefits when an eligible worker becomes disabled, re-
tires, needs medicare, or dies.

However, to be eligible for social security benefits, a migrant worker must have
applied to SSA for a social security number and made contributions to social securi-
ty. The crewleader who .avoids payment of items like social security has a competi-
tive advantage over crewleaders who do not. When seeking a contract with a
grower, the crewleader who requires the last amount of money to cover the payroll
is the one most likely to get the contract when competing with other crewleaders.53

One observer has complained that some crewleaders-employ migrants who do not
have social security cards and deduct social security and taxes anyway:

“The crewleaders pay the social security taxes, or the crewleader—he deducts it
from.their pay and sometimes on top of that, rent money. He deducts it from their
paychecks, and, well, sometimes they [the workers] don’t even—some of them don’t
even have a number—they only have a receipt showing they applied for a social
security number, and they still pay taxes.54

Unemployment benefits

Migrant workers are frequently unemployed not only in the winter but for inter-
mittent periods during the summer when, for example, they are traveling from one
State to another or when they are unable to work because of weather conditions.

Pursuant to the Federal Unemployment Tax Act,55 crewleaders, as employers,
are required to pay a tax based on the wages pa.ld to migrant workers.5¢ These
taxes are then allocated to approved State agencies that administer State unemploy-
ment laws. Eligibility for unemployment compensation as well as the amount of
benefits varies from State to State:

46 Va. Code § 65.1-104.1 (1950)
47 Tbid

48 Va, Code § 65.1-92 (1950).

49 20 C.F.R. § 655.202(2)(ii).

50Va, Code § 65.1-54 (1950). It should be noted that while compensation for total incapacity
may not exceed 66% percent of the injured worker’s salary, this payment is subject to, a2 mini-
mum of not less than 25 percent and a maximum of not more than 100 percent of the average
weekl salary of the Common-wealth.

6 U.S.C.A. §3306(0)(1) (1979).

52 J.S. Department of the Treasury, “Social Security Information for Crewleaders and Farm-
ers,” March 1975, p. 2

sa ?beérge E. Carr, Legal Aid Bureau, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p. 185.

54 1

55 26 U. 5 C. A §§ 3301-3311 (1979).

56 Id. at § 3301.
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As arrangement has been made and approved. by the Secretary of Labor, under
provisions of the Federal Unemployment Tax Act,57 whereby an unemployed
worker who has worked in two or more States, such as may occur when migrant
workers, may file for a combined-wage unemployment claim. Such combined claims
are processed in Virginia by VEC.

Margaret Vass, manager of VEC’s Exmore office, told the Virginia Advisory Com-
mittee that it is sometimes difficult for migrant workers to obtain unemployment
payments. Each State has its own unemployment compensation laws and eligibility
requirements, which makes it cumbersome to determine unemployment benefits for
migrant workers that travel from State to State. She said: If you work in Virginia,
only in Virginia, you may not be'eligible. You may go to another State, earn that
same amount of money and be eligible.58

Prior to being a VEC manager, Vass was an unemployment claims deputy at-
VEC. In that capacity she was able to help migrant workers obtain unemployment
payments even when the workers did not have the full name of the growers or crew-
leaders that had employed them. Often a migrant worker would know a crewleader
only by a first name or nickname. In those cases, she could sometimes obtain the
full name by talking with someone in the farm placement section of VEC who could
identify the crew leader.5?

Vass also had success. in helping migrants who had been improperly denied bene-
fits in other States. As an illustration, she told the Virginia Advisory Committee
that a crew from Eagle Pass, Texas, had been told when they returned to Eagle Pass
from Virginia that they did not have a valid claim for unemployment. Vass, howev-
er, found out that the workers had credit with.an employer in Eagle Pass and with
two crewleaders in Virginia. She filed a combined-wages claim that resulted in most
of the workers in the crew each receiving between $1,500 and $1,700 in benefits.
Vass was uncertain about what had happened in Eagle Pass, but she thought the
State employment office there should have carried out the same procedure.¢° ~

While migrant workers may eventually get unemployment payments, there often
is a long waiting period, sometimes as long as 9 or more months, according to Ken-
neth Annis of VEC.51

Crewleaders do not always pay unemployment taxes in a timely fashion. Annis
indicated that a crewleader had paid over $3,000 in back taxes the week during
which the Virginia Advisory Committee was on the Eastern. Shore for its forum.52

Fair Labor Standards Act

The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)83 regulates wages, overtime pay, and child
}?:l;)r If is enforced by the Wage and House Division of the U.S. Department of

or.

Pursuant to provisions of the act, “every employer shall pay to each’ of his em-
ployees who in any workweek is engaged in the . . . production of goods for com=
merce . . . not less than $3.85 an hour . . .” ¢ If a migrant worker does not make
the equlva.lent of $3.35 per hour doing p1ecework then the employer must make up
the difference between the amount the migrant worker earned and the minimum
wage required.

In fiscal year 1982, the Wage and Hour Division conducted 26 investigations
under the Fair Labor Standards Act on Virginia’s Eastern Shore. As a result, $1,832
was found due to 31 employees.€5

FLSA requires that workers receive premium pay for work in excess of 40 hours
per week, but farmworkers are exempt from this requirement and not paid overtime
rates.56 In addition migrant workers are not paid for the time they spend traveling
to -and from the fields, for the time they wait for trucks or equipment, for bad
weather days that prevent them from working, for days when they are too ill to
work, and so forth.67

5720 C.F.R. § 616 (1981).
s8 'IIg'?inscrlpt pp. 164-165.

60 Thid., pp 162—164

61 Thid.,

62 Thid.

6329 U.S.C.A §§ 201-219 (1978). -

64 Id. at § 206(a)(1).

65 Angell Letter.

66 29 U.S.C.A. § 207(a)(1) and § 213(a)bY (1965); also Angell Letter.

57 Monica Heppel, sociologist and former migrant worker, interview m Accomack, Virgina,
August 2, 1982 (hereinafter cited as Heppel interview).
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The Fair Labor Standards Act regulates the employment of children under the
age of 16 years as follows: (1) Youths aged 16 and above may work in any farm job
at any time. (2) Youths aged 14 and 15 may work outside school hours in jobs not
declared hazardous by the Secretary of Labor. (3) Youths aged 12 and 13 may work
in jobs not declared hazardous outside school hours either with written parental
consent or on the same farm where their parents are employed.®8

The Wage and Hour Division office in Baltimore enforces the Fair Labor Stand-
ards Act on the Eastern Shore of Virginia. According to Annis, approximately eight
inspectors were active on Virginia's Eastern Shore during the summer of 1982.5°

Some crewleaders are being assessed fines for noncompliance:

“In Virginia, a few years ago, it was costing workers and crewleaders over
$100,000 in assessments and most of those assessments were made in these two
counties.”

Annis told the Virginia Advisory Committee that he included workers in his
statement about the amount of assessments paid because:

The people [migrants] we are talking about protecting are the people that are
paying it [the assessment]. Anything you take from them [crewleaders], it comes
from the worker, and eventually you are gomg to pay for it when you buy the
pound of potatoes or tomatoes or whatever. . . .

Philip McCaleb, chairman, Migrant and Seasona.l Farmworkers Commission, told
the Virginia Advisory Committee:

“Virginia has been subjected the past couple of years to an intensive enforcement
effort by Wage and Hour. It is illustrated by the fact that I believe Virginia is 9th,
10th, maybe as low as 12th, as far as the number of migrants in utilization in the
country and they are 6th in the level of enforcement. Of course, it is curious also
that the percentage or the number of citations . . . that fhave been] found in Virgin-
ia is one of the lowest in the country on a percentage basis in’ gpite of an intensive
effort to inspect on a Federal level for Wage and Hour.” 2

According to testimony-given at the congressional hearing on Virginia's Eastern
Shore in September-1981:

“Most of the . .. Haitian farmworkers . . . really do not understand the . . .
meaning of piecework associated with minimuin wage . . . so . . . it’s really a source
of being exploited by the crewleaders, in the sense that he [the worker] can go out
there, spend a whole day on the field, and pick only for $15 or $17, while he is enti-
tled to a full day of work.”

“But for him, he is satisfied, because he thinks that is what the crewleader owes
him, in the sense that’s all right, that's what I make. He is satisfied, but he doesn’t
know that the crewleader has the responsibility to guarantee the worker the full-
fllme worl,{, before he even gets him on, the bus from Florida to bring him up

ere. . .

“'Ifbere is another thing about that too, it is the fact they don’t get pay receipts.
Most crewleaders don’t give pay receipts, which would indicate the number of bush-
els and the number of hours they work for, and they give that.” ™

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

Several participants in the open meeting held by the Virginia Advisory Commit-
tee observed:

“. . . if they are a Mexican crewleader, they are going to recruit Mexican people,
and if the37( are a black crewleader, they have black people ‘working for
them. .. .7 ™

The. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) enforces most of
the Federal laws prohibiting discrimination in employment. Title VII of the 1964
Civil Rights Act covers employers who hire 15 or more employees at least 20 weeks
a year. Although Title VII is one of the strongest Federal laws in the area of re-
cruitment and other terms and conditions of employment, it probably applies to few
crewleaders as employers, since most of them do not employ migrant workers as

68 Angell Letter.

89 Kenneth Annis, Transcript, p. 156.

70Tbid., p. 156.

1 Tbid., p. 157.

2Tbid., p. 54.

& Jean Yves Point du Jour, Maryland Legal Aid Bureau, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker
Housing, p. 293.

7 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 151.
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long as 20 weeks -a year.?™ Virginia has no general law prohibiting employment dis-
crimination.”

CHAPTER 3.—HousING

“Despite the enactment of laws intended to produce adequate housing for farm-
workers, very little has in reality been accomplished.” 1

A critical shortage of rental housing exists on Virginia’s Eastern Shore year-
round.? Of the nearly 20,000 housing units in 1980,2 the majority were either single-
family or mobile homes, occupied throughout the year by local residents.*

Over the past few decades, little construction of housing units has occurred;
nearly two-thirds of the occupied housing was built prior to 1940. Half of all year-
round rental units in the area are substandard, with outdated heating systems, lack
of insulation, and inadequate plumbing and sewage disposal facilities.5

Between mid-June and mid-August, 4,000 or more migrant adults and children
come to Virginia's Eastern Shore.® All of them need decent temporary housing.

“Not infrequently, migrants have no housing at all and must live out of their cars
for days and even weeks at a time.” 7

Because most migrant workers lack transportation 8 and because temporary hous-
ing near the worksite is limited, most migrant workers are housed on farms in mi-
grant camps. A migrant camp is literally anything that provides living quarters for
more than 10 persons, one or more of whom is a migrant worker.? A camp may
consist of one or more structures—buildings, tents, barracks, mobile- homes, vehi-
cles, converted buildings, or other unconventional enclosures—that protects workers
from the elements.1® Housing ranges from converted chicken houses and barns to
good block construction.?!

Number of Migrant Camps

Available figures on the number of migrant camps on Virginia’s Eastern Shore.

are unreliable. The Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association has identified
43 camps with a capacity of 1,462 persons.12 Of these camps, 27 are in Accomack
County 2 and 16 in Northampton County.14 The majority of the camps will accom-
modate between 11 and 40 people.15 -Of the 27 camps in Accomack, one will accom-
modate 100 persons and another will hold 120 occupants. Of the 16 camps in North-
ampton, two camps have a maximum capacity of 60 people each, one will accommo-
date 50 people, and one will house 90 occupants.8

Smce an estimated 4,000 migrants needed housmg during the 1982 season on Vir-
ginia’s Eastern Shore, 17 the 43 camps with a maximum capacity of 1,462 could not
legally accommodate even half the migrants unless the turnover was enormous.

According to the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, the 43 camps
were identified with the assistance of V1rg1n1as Eastern Shore Health District.18
This agency is responsible under State law for issuing permits to operate migrant
camps and for inspections (as described below). The MSFA believes that the 43
camps are “only the tip of the iceberg” 1°® and that “many migrants live in camps or

s Hired Farm Working Force of 1979, pp. 12, 20.

77.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Sex Discrimination and Title VII in Virginia (Washington,
D.C,, April 1981), p. 1.

1 Representatlve Henry B. Gonzalez. Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Housing, p. 2.

2 Virginia Cooperative Extension Service, .

3 U.S. Bureau of the Census, Summary o Social and Economic Characteristics. Table 4, 1980.

4 II;zrdgzma Cooperative Extension Service, p. 7.

6 Kenneth Annis, Transcript, p. 159.

7 A Guide for Serving Farmworkers in the State of Virginia (Richmond: Mlgrant and Seasonal
Farmworkers Association, 1982) (heremafter cited as Guide to Serving Farmworkers.)

8 Kevin Boyd, Transcript, p

° \;a Code § 32, 1—203(2) (1950)

11 Kevin Boyd Transcript, p. 74.
12Ibld pp. 18-22,
3 Ibid.

14 Ibid, pp. 20-22.

18 Ibld pp. 18-22,

16 Ibld., pp. 20-22,

17 Kenneth Annis, Transcript, p. 159.

:: I(liu(lide to Serving Farmworkers, p. 17.
id.
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houses which have not been inspected by the appropriate State and Federal agen-
cieg.” 20

Monica Heppel, a sociologist and former migrant worker, told the Virginia Advi-
sory Committee:

“I would come in (to a community agency) and mention (a camp) to someone at
legal aid or someone at migrant health, and they didn’t even know that there was a
crew working . . . and living there. Therefore, there was no way they could have
been inspected. And there is a fair amount of that going on.” 21

Jennifer Ruducha, nurse coordinator for the Delmarva Health Project, reported
that outreach workers: -

. have haphazardly come across migrants (living in private housing in the
communities). Many times it is hard for us to identify who migrants really are. . . .
I think there needs to be a structure, a physical place where migrants can be
housed so they can be better traced and better . : . taken care of, versus the local
housing which isn’t regulated. It is very hard to find.22

Camp conditions

The Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., which offers a housing
referral service for migrant and seasonal farmworkers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore
and elsewhere in the State, reports that it has contact with about 30 percent of mi-
grant workers.2® MSFA has found that 67 percent of those migrant workers are
living in migrant camps, 18 percent have no shelter at all, about 11 percent rent
housing in the surrounding communities, and the remaining 4 percent find housing
under other circumstances. The exact figures for all migrants on the Eastern Shore
are not available, but it is believed that most migrant workers are housed on the
farms.?%

A migrant worker on Virginia’s Eastern Shore told members of the Virginia Advi-
sory Committee:

“I know people who have pets (that) live better than the migrant workers are
living. . s

“T haven’t seen one (migrant labor camp) that I would consider fit for human
beings to live in . . . and I've been to every one in Virginia just about. I've been

here for 40 years. . They've got houses in them woods you “wouldn’t believe. No

one lives in them until the migrant workers come in and call thema camp.” 26

Another migrant told a congressional committee:

“At the camp, the housing was real poor, real old, nothing but wood. The inside
has cardboard all up on the top and on the sides. Then you may have a little—what
they put on the roof, tar paper, over that, and that was it. And it had a lot of cold
wind coming in. And the beds and the mattress—they was old. The mattresses
looked. like they had been there 2 or 3 years, like you are using the same mattress
over and over again.

“When the tomatoes went down, I left there, and I met the Haitians that bring
me to Juan’s camp. When I got there, just about the same condition—mattress,
holes_in the wall, holes in the door. The faucet—you have to lean over a big puddle
of water to drink it, and if you are not strong to hold to the pipe while you are
u}xllscrewmg it, you know, to get the water, you fall. It’s all real muddy and every-
thing.” 27

When converted chicken houses, horse barns, and similar structures are used,?8
typically they are partitioned inside to provide some privacy for the occupants.

Some of these migrant camps have only one door and a hallway running from one.

end to the other with the partitioned areas on either side.?® Lack of adequate insu-
lation and air conditioning makes the living space very hot in the summer, and the
partitions inhibit a free flow of air for ventilation.3° Mattresses are sometimes wall
to wall on the floor.3! The mattresses are removed during the day so the occupants
can walk around.

20 Thid.

21 Transcript, p. 104.

22 Transcript, p. 143.

28 MSFDA Data.

24 Thid.

25 Spencer Cox, Transcript, p. 66.

26 Thid., p. 90

27 James Lee William, migrant, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p. 295.
28 Spencer Cox, Transcript, p. 63, and Kevin Boyd, Ibid, p. 4
29 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 144.

30 Heppel Interview.

31 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 144.
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Abandoned farm houses, single-room wood cabins, and concrete houses are other
types of migrant camps. It is not unusualto find holes in the walls or roofs, rotten
ceilings, and visible electrical wiring.32

Virginia’s Eastern Shore residents rely primarily on septic tanks and privies to
remove waste. Neither means of waste and sewage removal is suited to use by large
numbers of people. Both depend upon a process of chemical decomposition and drain
fields large enough to absorb the waste liquids. Septic tanks generally become full
and overflow early in the season due to overuse of the facilities.?® The same situa-
tion is true for privies; that is, overcrowded conditions in the camps leads to an
overflow of waste. As a consequence, some migrants use receptacles to collect their
waste and discard it in the fields surrounding the camp; some use the fields in the
first place.34

This potential spread of disease by insects and other means of contact with sur-
face waste matter is a problem, as is potential contamination of the water supply
where the water table is near the surface.

Drainage problems also exists in many of the migrant camps when laundry water
is discarded or when water from shower rooms runs out onto the ground.?> Heavy
rains often produce pools of water that may stay long enough for insects to breed
and transmit disease.3¢

An outreach worker for the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association
pointed out that when camps on Virginia’s Eastern Shore are compared with one
another, some are considered better than others and may be ¢alled good camps
within that context. However, when good camps on Virginia's Eastern Shore are
compared with good camps in other parts of Virginia or the Nation, they are gener-
ally described as deplorable.

“I have seen some camps that were good by camp standards, but that’s by camp
standards [on the Eastern Shore of Virginia]. If you've ever seen a camp here on the
Eastern Shore [of Virginia], you ’d know good is not very good. And I've seen some
really rotten living quarters.’

Kevin Boyd of Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association supported this ob-
servation:

“Housing . . . is a big problem on the Eastern Shore [of Virginia]. I've heard
people who have traveled around the country, have been in migrant camps all over
the country, describe those conditions on the Eastern Shore as some of the worst
they have ever seen.” 38

Kenneth Annis, assistant rural services supervisor, Virginia Employment Com-
mission, touched on the question of why migrant workers continue coming to Vir-
ginia’s Eastern Shore in view of its reputation for having unfavorable housing con-
ditions in the camps:

“We hear that everything is so bad here [on Virginia’s Eastern Shore]. And a lot
is bad. But have any of us wondered why these people [migrants] come back here
year in, year out, when there is good housing in Pennsylvania, when there is good
housing in Winchester [Virginia], when there is good housing in southwest Virginia
. . .? Not everything is right; but there are jobs here and they come here because
there is work.” 39

State lows and regulations

Virginia requires that the State Commissioner of Health be given 30 days written
notice by any person who plans to construct, remodel, enlarge, or convert property
for the purpose of using or occupying the property as a migrant labor camp.” %° The
commissioner is responsible for forwarding to the person who gives notice a copy of
Article 6, Migrant Labor Camps, Title 32.1 of the I?Iealth Laws of Virginia, and any
other apphcable regulations.” 41

On November 1, 1980, Virginia's Office of Health Protection and Environmental
Management pubhshed rules and regulations governing the construction and main-
tenance of migrant labor camps. Under these rules and regulations, a permit must

32 Heppel Interview.
33 Jbid.

34 Alex Le Brun, migrant worker, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p.294.

35 Monica Heppel, Transcript, p. 102.

36 Heppel Interview.

37 Pauline James, outreach worker, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Tran-
script, p. 167.

38 Transcript, p. 74.

39 Transcript, p. 159.

40 }’a Code § 321—204 (1950).
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be issued by the State health department for each migrant camp operated in the
State.” 42 The regulations are enforced on. the Eastern Shore by the Eastern Shore
Health District.” 43

Thus the health department should be '‘aware of any migrant camp under con-
struction as well as any camp that has a permit to operate. Even working with the
Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association and other groups, as noted earlier,
the health department has been unable to determine the exact number of migrant
camps on Virginia’s Eastern Shore.

Permit requirements

Applicants for a permit to operate a migrant labor camp on Virginia’s Eastern
Shore are usually crewleaders. Application for a permit to operate a migrant labor
camp in Virginia must be made to the Commissioner of Health at least 30 days
before the migrant camp is to be occupied.** A separate application is needed for
each camp.*® Permits are nontransferable and automatically expire on December 31
of each year.48

A migrant camp that does not meet applicable regulations at the time a permit is
sought may receive a provisional permit valid for no more than 30 days, provided
the operation of the camp will not create an imminent danger to the health and
safety of migrant workers. The camp must meet the terms, requirements, or condi-
tions prescribed by the commissioner until the camp is brought into compliance.4?

The camp operator or crewleader is responsible for ensuring compliance with ap-
plicable laws and with all conditions stated in the permit itself.#® The commissioner
of health may deny, revoke, or suspend a permit for a camp when the camp is in
violation of the law or applicable regulations.+?

Federal assurances regarding migrant housing

When migrant workers are recruited through the Virginia Employment Commis-
sion under provisions of the Wagner-Peyser Act, the employer must provide rent-
free or public housing that meets Federal standards.5? Members of the migrant
workers family must also be housed.*! Haitian workers obtained through a special
arrangement between the U.S. Department of Labor and the U.S. Department of
Justice, pendmg a decision as to their immigration status, must be provided rent-,
free housing.52

Very few migrant workers, however, are obtained by growers and crewleaders
through VEC. Workers are usually obtained by crewleaders under MSPA (and for-
merly under FLCRA). Crewleaders and growers are not required by MSPA to pro-
vide rent-free or public housing, but a crewleader must identify the housing to be
provided, and anyone who owns or controls the housing must comply with MSPA
housing requirements.>?®

These housing requirements in turn refer to Federal and State standards. Gener-
ally migrant housing built or under construction prior to April 3, 1980, may con-
form to standards set by the Employment and Training Administration or by the
Occupational Safety and Health Administration (both in the U.S. Department of
Labor).5¢ Migrant housing built after April 3, 1980, must conform to the OSHA reg-
ulations.®® Migrant housing may not be occupled unless a State of local health au-
thority or other appropriate agency (including a Federal agency) has certified that
the housing meets applicable safety and health standards. A certificate to that
effect must be posted prior to occupancy.5® An exception may be made if an inspec-
tion was requested of a State or local agency at least 45 days prior to occupation. but
has not yet been conducted.5?

421d. at § 32.1-205.
3‘“‘ Dr. Belle De Cormis Fears, agency director, Eastern Shore Health District, Transcript, p.
135

44]1d. at § 32.1-204.

4514. at § 32.1-205.

46]1d, at § 32.1-207.

4714, at § 32.1-208.

4814 at § 32.1- 210.

49]1d. at § 32.1-209

s0 20 C.F.R. §653. 501(A(XV)(1982).

52 Id
53 29 U.S.C.A. § 1823(a) (1975 and 1983 Supplement).
54 48 Fed. Reg. 15820 (1983) (to be codified at 29 C.F.R. pt. 500) (proposed April 12, 1983).

56 29 U.S.C.A. §1823(b)(1) (1975 and 1983 Supplement).
571d. at § 1823(b)(2).
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The Wagner-Peyser Act is administered by the U.S. Department of Labor’s Em-
ployment Training Administration.5® Housing for mlgrants recruited, through the
Virginia Employment Commission pursuant to that act. is inspected by VEC prior to,
occupancy.5® ETA had delegated its inspection authority to VEC.8° As noted above,
very few migrant workers are recruited through VEC.

The Department of Labor is responsible for administering the Migrant and Sea-
sonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act.8! Under this act, ESA’s Wage and Hour
Division inspects migrant camps 'to determine compliance with applicable health
and safety regulations. In fiscal 1982, under the Farm Labor Contractor Act (which
was replaced by MSPA in January 1983), Wage and Hour staff conducted 15 housing
inspections, 6 of which disclosed violations of FLCRA’s health and safety provisions.
Under FLCRA, the Wage and Hour Division could only inspect housing owned or
controlled by a farm labor contractor.52

The Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 63 is administered in Virginia by
the Virginia Department of Labor and Industry in conjunction with the Virginia
Department of Health.5¢ Pursuant to an “operational status agreement” between
OSHA and the State of Virginia concluded June 11, 1982, OSHA does not. initiate
concurrent enforcement authority with regard to any matter covered by Virginia’s
State plan.®s

Virginia’s health laws governing the construction and maintenance of migrant
labor camps include OSHA standards in 29 C.F.R. section 1910.142 (1982) and a few
additional requirements related to garbage containers, approved water supply,
sewage disposal, and storage of hazardous materials.5¢

The Virginia State plan is administered by the Virginia Department of Labor and
Industry, and the Virginia Department of Health is responsible for occupational
health matters.8” At the local level, the Eastern Shore Health District, including
both Accomack and Northampion counties, conducts inspections of ‘migrant
camps.58 However, the Virginia Department of Labor and Industry continues to in-
spect camps in response to complaints.®® Virginia law provides for judicial review of
appeals to the State agency.?°

State responsibilities

Until 1982 OSHA did periodic onsite monitoring of the implementation of OSHA
regulations by the Industrial Safety Division.?! At that time Virginia became.one of
26 States participating in a special study being conducted by the Federal govern-
ment’s Office of Management and Budget to reduce paperwork and costs.”? Comput-
er terminals have been installed in designated States agencies to furnish monitoring
and compliance data to the Federal government. This program, whose costs are
shared equally by the Federal and State governments involved, eliminates onsite
monitoring by OSHA of State agencies responsible for enforcmg compliance with
OSHA regulations until the study is completed.”3

The Eastern Shore Health District not.only inspects migrant camps on Virginia’s
Eastern Shore for compliance with VOSHA/OSHA health standards?¢ but also
makes biweekly inspections of health conditions as required by Virginia health laws
governing the construction, and maintenance of migrant labor, camps.”®

58 20 C.F.R. § 602.1(e) (1982).

59 Id. at § 653.501(dX6).

s0fd. at §602.11.

6129 U.S.C.A. § 1861 (1975 and 1983 Supplement).

62 Angell Letter.

6329 U.S.C.A. § 651-678(1976).

6429 CF.R. § 1952 370(a) (1982).

85 1d. at § 1952.3

66 Commonwealth of Virginia, Stdate Board of Health Rules and Regulatxons Governing the
Construction and Maintenance of Migrant Camps., § 4.0

67 29 C.F.R: § 1952.370 (1982).

8 Dr. Belle De Cormis Fears, Trariscript, p.:135.

89 29.C.F.R. § 1952.370(b) '(1982).

7029 C.F.R. §§ 1952.370-384 (1982).

71 Elliott A. Scruggs, director, Industrial Safety Division, Virginia Department of Labor and:
Induﬁ:)rﬁ, interview in Rlchmond September 22, 1982 (hereinafter cited as-Scruggs Interview).

73 Ibid.
74 Commonwealth of Virginia, State Board of Health, Rules and Regulations Governing the
Cogsf;ugtgnsl 617nd Maintenance of Migrant Labor Camps, § 4.01.
i
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‘Migrants may file complaints requesting inspection with the Virginia Department
of Labor and Industry. The department prefers to have complaints in writing and
signed, but that is not essential. Telephone complaints will also be accepted. A copy
of the complaint is presented to the owner of the allegedly offending camp; the
name of the complainant may be withheld upon request. Imminent danger com-
plaints take precedence over other types of complaints. In 1981, the department had
only two compldints filed.”® Both involved complaints about electrical wiring and
neither complaint was received from the Eastern Shore.??

Michael T. Robinson, staff attorney for the Eastern Shore Legal Aid Center, was
not surprised by the lack: of complaints received by the Virginia Department of
Labor and Industry:

When [migrants] come and . . . make reports of violations or they request assist-
ance from outside agencies, sometimes [they] are put into jeopardy for. that very
reason. . . .78

Dr. Belle DeCormis Fears, director of the Eastern Shore Health District told the
Virginia Advisory Committee that biweekly inspections are not adequate and that
some housing in which migrants are housed cannot be inspected by hér agency:

“A migrant camp houses 10 or more people, one of which is a migrant. So any
house, or shack, or whatever, occupied by 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 people is not, by definition, a
migrant camp and we cannot regulate it. We cannot regulate any private housing.
Some [migrants] do live in private housing. So there is certainly a problem, and it is
even a problem in enforcing minimum standards which this State has in its rules
and regs [regulations).

“Natually, an inspector can go through a camp today and all the water is hot, and
by tomorrow the gas can run out and the garbage can pile up and he is not back for
2. weeks. So I would think you really have to have daily inspections to keep up sani-
tation and to maintain the migrant camps in topmost condition.

. It might be twice a day that’s necessary but we are doing it every other
week . . . when we were Federally funded, we did inspect every week. : . . But, of
course, funds are limited and you have to set up your priorities and do the best you
can with what you have.?®
Adequacy of inspections

Kenneth Annis of the Virginia Employment Commission stated that migrants
were being protected and that inspections were producing a high level of compli-
ance:

“There are two teams of Wage and Hour [inspectors] on this Shore today contact-
ing crewleaders and workers—investigating. The worker has some protections. It is
a system out. there. It has probleins, but it is doing a lot better job than it used. [to).
There is more compliance in these two counties.than any other area [in the nation]
other than Mt. Olive, North Carolina . . ..

“Wages and Hour has been here since June and . . . we are talking about addi-
tional housing inspections. Wages and Hour is inspecting the housing. They are °
citing crewleaders. If the camp is filthy, the crewleader gets an assessment. These
fines run from $100 to $1,000. People on the shore are paying a lot of money. A lot
of it might be technicalities, but they are paying it. We don’t agree with all the
thing; they are writing them up for, but they’re doing it. So people are being pro-
tected.80

Kevin Boyd of the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association disagreed:

“Many migrants live in camps or houses which have not been inspected by the
appropriate State and Federal agencies.8!

A migrant worker told the Virginia Advisory Committee that:

“. . . some of the camps we live on haven'’t been inspected or, if they have passed
inspection, should have been condemned 5 years ago. There is a difference between
a human being and a chicken [referrlng to concerted chicken houses]. Mosquitos are
in there; they carry diseases. Yet they’re okay for people to live in. Outdoor toilets.,
No hot water to bathe in. You’ 've got to take a bath and shave in cold water.

. They get the impression somehow migrant workers are less than human
beings . . . the inspectors are not doing their jobs because you can go to any camp

76 Scruggs interview:

17 Ib d

78 Transcript, p. 188.

79 Transcript, p. 135

80 Transcript, pp. 157-158.

81 Guide for Serving Farmworkers, p. 1 7
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and see the conditions. How can they .approve it under any conditions? Somebody is
not showing genuine concern about the migrant workers.” 82

A sociologist -and former migrant worker told ‘the Virginia Advisory Committee
that more frequent inspections were. needed:

“Many ‘times camps would be all right when we moved in; there would be hot
water, but the propane tanks would run out and they were never replaced. So we
did have cold water to take showers for weeks at a time. . . . Perhaps a camp of 80
people [would have] two very small faucets; the showers would be one room with
just a little hole cut out in the side of the wall so the water runs out and collects for
mosquitos.” 83

“The State has been, I think, somewhat successful in the health ‘inspection area
[since then]. Offhand, that’s about all I really know where they have done a reason-
able job of improving the situation.” 84

Closing migrant labor camps

Inspections of migrant labor camps almost never result in the closing of the
camps. According to Philip E. McCaleb, chairman of the Migrant and Seasonal
Farmworkers Commission:

“It is extremely rare for a regulator, inspector, to close a labor camp because he is
not permitted to do so under the law, unless it is a situaiton of immediate danger to.
health and life. . . . What happens as far as closing camps, you do not get an op-
portunity to, under.a wage and hour inspection, to correct a defect. If it is existent
at the time of the inspection, you are fined.

“What frequently does happen: If there is a county health inspection prior to oc-
cupancy, which is in part advisory, you find a situation where it is going to cost X
number of dollars to bring your camp up to standards or something like this; you
can’t afford it, then you close your camp. Those are the situations in which camps
are closed.” 85

Jack D. Engler, executive vice president of the Association of Virginia Potato and
Vegetable Growers, was asked by a. member of the Virginia Advisory Committee if
the migrant camps on Virginia’s Eastern Shore should be taken over and run by the
State. Engler replied: .

“I am in no position to say; I just can’t answer that. . . . I don’t know what you’d
do in the interim.” 86 o i

In response to the question of whether or not there might be opposition by the
growers to government-owned and operated migrant camps' (as was the case when
thelFarm ‘Security Administration was in operation more than 40 years ago), Engler
replied:

“. . . the answer is that I don’t know. I would -simply respond to you that if I
were a grower 1 would certainly feel favorably disposed to not having to provide
housing.” 87

A migrant worker addressed Engler about his responses to the question: of closing
the camps:

“You seem to have some reservition about answering whether or not the camps
should be closed. I can answer it . . . directly. Visit one and come back and you will
not have any reservations.” 88

Camp.regulations

Growers, migrant workers, and others at the open meeting held by-the Virginia
Advisory Committee in August 1982 seemed to agree that one of the major reasons
housing conditions for migrant workers have not improved despite increased inspec-
tions, is that the regulations.don’t directly address the underlying causes of those
conditions.

Philip E. McCaleb observed that:

“In large part, the resolution to a lot of these [housing] problems-lies in regula-
tions . . . 89 But the key is the laws are drawn in such a way that you can legally
abide the law and still not [have] first class accommodations.” 9°

82 Spencer Cox, Transcript, pp. 64-64.

83 Monica Heppel, Transcript, pp. 101-102.
84 Jbid, p. 101.

85 Transcript, pp. 110-111.

86 Transcript, p. 88.

87 Transcript, p. 89.

88 Spencer Cox, Transcript, p. 90.

89 Transcript, p. 48.

20 Transcript, p. 51.
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Another witness furnished personal experiences to back her allegation that regu-
latlons for migrant housing need to be completely overhauled:

. it is somehow possible for an inspector to come in and give a farmer dn in-
credlbly difficult time about some [condition] and let (other conditions) go right by,
perhaps because they are not in the books. . . what we really need is a revamping
of many of the regulations that are on the books and a rethinking in terms of the
whole picture, rather than should there be one light bulb or two light bulbs in this
area, or should .there be screens: when there are holes'in the wall, and sort of deal
with things on that level.” 91

Elliott A. Scruggs, director, Industrial Safety Division, Virginia Department of
Labor and Industry, points out that the mobility of crewleaders and crews frustrates
anyone attempting to force compliance with laws and regulations:

“One problem in enforcing housing regulations or any other laws related to mi-
grants is the fact that a migrant crew may be in a particular locality for 20 days or
less. If the operator of the migrant camp, for example, is given 10 days in which to
correct a situation, the entire crew may be gone before the 10 days are up. While it
is possible to pursue the operator from State to State, by issuing a warrant and uti-
lizing Federal marshals to deliver it, this is infrequently done.” 92

Economics of migrant housing

Since growers depend upon migrant workers to harvest their crops to help them
realize a profit, an obvious question arises: Why don’t growers build decent migrant
housing on their farms? The most frequent reply by growers is that migrant hous-
ing is not a sound investment.®?

According to one grower, in order to build new housing for migrants, most grow-
ers would have to obtain a conventional loan at high interest rates and pay substan-
tial monthly payments for up to 30 years. Rental income from migrants would come
only during the summer months, as a general rule, and because of their low levels
of incomnie, they could afford only a modest rent.?¢ The remainder of the year, the
houses would be empty except under unusual circumstances.

From the standpoint of a grower, anything that addes to labor costs is a deduction
from the margin of profit the grower is able to realize from his agricultural produc-
tion.

Farmers Home. Administration

The Federal -Government has established programs to provide insured loans to
farmers who are unable to obtain or afford conventional loans in order to build mi-
grant housing, if they meet eligibility requirements.

The principal public lending ‘agency for farmers and rural communities in obtain-
ing insured loans for housing is the Farmers Home Administration (I mHA) which
has authority to make grants ?5 and loans °¢ for purposes of constructing or improv-
ing farm labor housing.

In 1978, amendments to the Consolidated Farm and Rural Development Act 27 ex-
tended eligibility for FmHA loans to private corporations, cooperatives, and partner-
ships, if they.are controlled by family farmers and ranchers engaged primarily and
directly in farming or ranching.??

However, growers have complained of a number of disincentives in trying to deal
with FmHA and in meeting the eligibility requirements for the insured loans. To be
eligible for a FmHA housing loan, the grower must, among other things, have suffi-
cient operating capital to pay costs such as property and liability insurance premi-
unis, fidelity bond premiums, if required, and other initial expenses.®®

After the loan is made, the grower must have sufficient income to pay operating
expenses, make necessary capital replacements, make payments on the loan, and ac-
cumulate reasonable reserves, as required.1°° Further, the housing must be used for
migrant or seasonal farmworkers used in the farming operations 1°! and be located

91 Monica Heppel, Transcript, p. 105.

92 Scruggs Interview.

93 Philip McCaleb, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing. p. 270.
94 Ed Long, president, Somerset Growers Association. Ibid.
95 7 C.F.R. § 1944.157(b) (1982).

96 Id, at § 1944.157(a).

97 7 U.S.C.A. §§ 1921-1966 (1973).

98 1d, at § 1941.

99 7 C.F.R. § 1944.157(a)(3) (1982).

10014 at § 1944.157(a)(4).

10114, at § 1944.157(a)(6).
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on land that is owned by the grower.1°* A particular requirement that the grower
also own the related land or become the owner when the loan is closed 192 poses a
problem since such land may not be for sale,‘and the grower may not. want the land
even if it is for sale.10%

Representative Henry B. ‘Gonzalez observes that little improvement has been
made in migrant housing since the 1930’s. He points out that available FmHA
money that could be used for migrant housing is not being used,°5 and that:

. . . there is a need for 1.2 million housing units for migrant and seasonal farm-
workers in the United States. Only one-third that many decent units are actually
available today. . . . I realize that there is no way that anyone can economicaily
provide housing for mlgrants After all, this is housing that is occupied only a short
time of the year. Tt is housing that is occupied by people who can pay very little
rent. There is no way that. anyone could build decent housing for migrants without
substantial help or subsidization. There is just no, way that migrant housing can pay
its own way, no matter how well-intentioned a farmer may be.” 106

Jack D. Engler, executive vice president of the Association of Virginia Potato and
Vegetable Growers, told the Virginia Advisory Committee that some kind of outside
mterventlon is needed to help growers solve the problem of migrant housing:

. the vital problem of housing . . . should be a part of a Federal-State-biock
grant whatever, to relieve somehow . . . the independent businessman, the grower

. from this horribly difficult problem. .. o7

CHAPTER 4.—HEALTH AND NUTRITION

Statistics gathered by the Migrant Legal Action Program, Inc., reveal that the na-
tional average life expectancy among migrant workers is 49 years, compared to a
national life expectancy in the general population of 73 years.! The rate of infant
mortality is two to three times the national average. Among the factors contribut-
ing to this high rate of early death among migrants are poor sanitation, poor nutri-
tion, alcoholism and drug abuse, and exposure to pesticides and herbicides.2

According to the East Coast Migrant Health Project, diseases among the east
coast migrants of the U.S. may be grouped in four major categories: (1) Nutritional
diseases, such as anemias, eye and skin disease, dental caries and bone malforma-
tions, h1gh blood pressure and cardiac complications, vessel abnorma.htles, and dia-
betes; (2) sanitary diseases, such as hepatitis, diarrhea, food poisoning, worm infesta-
tion, and rodent and insect bits and contamination; (3) occupational diseases, such
as fractures, loss of limbs and nails, muscle damage from stoop labor, and skin and
lung damage from pesticides and weather exposure; and (4) social and communica-
ble diseases, such as tuberculosis, venereal disease, childhood diseases incurred be-
cause of a lack of immunization, viral complications from colds and influenza; sickle
cell anemia; and mental health problems such as child and spouse abuse and other
psychological disorders as a result of continual oppressmn and deprivation.3

Lack of proper health care results in the early aging of migrants:

“I’ve seen people 30, 40 years old and they are senile because of the bad kind of
situation that they have to live in.” +

Against this backdrop, the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Assomatlon, Inc. -
a private, nonprofit organization devoted to upgrading the economic status of mi-
grants and seasonal farmworkers and their families throughout Virginia, estimates
that sabout 56 percent of migrant workers do not receive any regular medical atten-
tion.

102 %g at § 1944-157(a)(?).

104 See UU.S. Commission on Civil Rights, The Decline of Black Farming in America, (Washing-
ton, D.C. February 1982), for an extensive treatment of FmHA.

:g: ﬁegresent;téve Henry B. Gonzalez, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Housing, p. 2.

id., pp. 2-3.

107 Transcnpt p. 87.

1Steven Nagler, executive director, Migrant Legal Action Program, briefing meeting for staff
of the Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, 1'S. Commission on Civil Rights, Washington, D.C., June 3,
198%)(}(11eremafter cited as Nagler Briefing).

3Franklin D. Williams and Pamela Y. Williams, The Eastern Migrant Stream: CASJC Special
Report, (Church Action for Safe and Just Communities, April 199gm p. 9 (hereinafter cited as
CASJC Report).

4Pauline James, Transcript, p. 171.

5Kevin W. Boyd, Transcript, p. 75.



122

Health professionals cite conditions in the migrant camp as the cause for some of
the health problems:

“Living conditions do contribute a lot to their health status . . . we may have a
family of 10 that may be living in one room and they have mattresses on the floors

. If the kid has diarrhea and if he is in such crowded living conditions, of
course, there is a lot of potential for spread of that diarrhea to other members of
the family and then to adjoining rooms.’

Chlldren, in, particular, suffer from camp conditions where lack of adequate space,
supervision and health care are problems. According to Jennifer Ruducha of the
Delmarva Migrant Health Project:

“, . . mothers may not have access to store the children’s medications in a refrig-
erator or to store their bottles. So they are staying out of the refrigerator and that
poses a very big health risk to the migrants.” 7

Dr. Fears pointed out to the Virginia Advisory Committee that there are several
daycare centers on the Eastern Shore of Virginia run by the Virginia Council of
Churches with Headstart funds,8 but:

“We do have some diarrhea in the daycare éenters.® . . . More than one (child)
has been in the hospital. . . . Migrant children have died of diarrhea in this area,
but . . . not in the last few years.10 You have to realize that in an ordinary daycare
center your child comes to the daycare center and if he is sick, he is isolated and
you take him home and you keep him home until he gets well; then you take him
back. Not so in the migrant daycare center. You have to receive him the next day,
sick or well, because he just doesn’t have any other place to go.” 1!

Ruducha stressed the need for daycare facilities for migrant children:

“. .. with a lot of the children running around and vehicles driving very fast,
pulling in and out, we had an incident a couple of years ago where a kid was killed
because he was playmg under a truck that just happened to-pull out. They have no
place to play, they don’t have any type of a guarded area, any type of confined area
so that they can play.” 12

Health care services

The Eastern Shore Health District, which includes the county health departments
in Accomack and Northampton, provides residents of the Eastern Shore with pre-
ventive health care and environmental protection. Anyone, including migrant and
seasonal farmworkers, is. eligible for the services provided.!® Fees are on a sliding
scale, based upon ability to pay. Services include immunizations, home health, the
Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) nutrition program, maternal and child health
i:ar_e, well-baby clinics, family planning, and control of venereal disease and tubercu-
osis.

Dr. Belle DeCormis Fears, agency and program director for the health district, de-
scrlbes the WIC program as:

. for pregnant and lactating mothers, infants up to the first year, and chil-
dren to the 5th year who are financially and nutritionally eligible. And we consider
just about all migrants financially and nutritionally eligible.” 14

“We get special funds to have outreach. We have a nutritionist outreach worker
in the migrant camps to acquaint migrants with this WIC program.” 15

Health district programs operate only during the day.*®

The Delmarva Migrant Health Project is the major source of primary health care
for migrant farmworkers on the Eastern Shore. The project is sponsored by Delmar-
va Rural Ministries and funded through a grant from the U.S. Department of
Health and Human Services (HHS).

6 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, pp. 143-144.

7 Ibid., pp. 145-146.

8 Dr. Belle De Cormis Fears, Transcript, p. 138.

9 Ibid., p. 136.

1o Ibld pp 136-137.

11 Tbid., p. 138.

12 Jenmfer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 145.

13 Dr. Belle De Cormis Fears, Transcript, p. 132.

14 Ibid., pp. 137-138. Andrew P. Hornsby, Jr., Administrator of the Mid-Atlantic Region of the
U.s. Dept of Agriculture Food and Nutrition ‘Service, commented that, “WIC program services
include the provision of (a) specific supplemental food prescribed to address the health and nu-
tritional needs of eligible persons and (b) nutrition education designed to emphasize the relation-
ship between proper nutrition and good health. He also stated thaf, ‘persons are to be consid-
ered for eligibility on an individual basis according to medical standards prescribed for the pro-
gram.’ (Letter to Edward Rutledge, September 13, 1983, hereinafter cited as Hornsby letter.)

15 Dr. Belle DeCormis Fears, Transcript, p. 137,

16 Ibid., p. 150. -
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The Migrant Health Project is-perhaps the best understood of all the services
available to migrants.? According to Jennifer Ruducha, nurse coordinator;

“We have a clinic in Nassawadox and we hire mainly nurses and nurse practition-
ers and outreach workers. Our outreach workers go out to the camps and they regis-
ter all the migrants on the camps and in the houses that might be eligible for serv-
ices.18

The health project provides both day and evening services:

“Most of the time during the day, the nurses are in the clinics and we see walk-
ins. We have a lot of walk-in patients during the’day who are having problems who
just come into our clinic. Then the nurses and the outreach workers go out in the
evening and spend time with migrant farmworkers and take care of their problems.

“We only operate night clinics. Now because of some family planning concerns,
we started operating a family planning clinic eévery other Sunday.®

Resources available to the health project fall short of need. Ruducha noted:

“We do provide transportation, although that has been a real problem this year
because we operate out of Nassawadox. Our whole service area is all the way up to
the Maryland county line and all the way down to the Bay Bridge Tunnel, and we
rent out our vehicles—our vans— and many times they are very old and they break
down. So it is just extremely difficult trying to get people in because we do not have
our own van and we do not have funds to purchase a van.

“We have had to work out alternatives with the crewleaders, just doing all sorts
of things, going out to the camps—nurses make camps visits, too, and they try to
take care of as many problems out in the camp as possible, but many of the people
are just so sick that do need to come in and see a doctor and need to have a medical
diagnosis and need to be treated.2®

“I think our staff would need to increasé . . . right now I think we are just basical-
ly meeting the minimal needs, survival needs, of the'migrants.” 21

The health project relies on the migrant education tracking system (discussed in
Chapter 5) whereby educational and health data on individual migrant children is
computerized by the Federal government and made available to appropriate agen-
cies serving the migrant stream. Ruducha observed that:

“Many centers up and down the stream do not regularly put in additional infor-
mation. So a lot of that information in that system is not updated, and therefore it
is very difficult to get immediate information on that student’s progress or their im-
munizations or anything like that. ... ” 22
Hospitalization

According to health care worker Virginia Ruducha, “Migrants are not eligible for
medical assistance in the State of Virginia, and that has been a really big prob-
lem.” 28 Of the three States sharing the Delmarva peninsula, Virginia is the only
one that fails to provide any State funds for migrant hospitalization, per se, al-
though it has three times as many migrants as either Delaware or Maryland. Al-
though the State provides matching funds for hospitalization to each county, coun-
ties restrict use of the money to residents of 6 months or more.24

In 1982, the Delmarva Migrant Health Project received a one-time Federal grant
of $30,000 for migrant hospitalization. According to Susan Canning, director of Del-
marva Rural Ministries, migrant hospitalization costs that year in Virginia exceed-
ed the grant by at least $100,000.25

William Baker of the State’s Department of Social Services points out that mi-
grants are eligible for medicaid to the same extent they are “categorically eligi-
ble”—that is, if they are aged, blind, disabled, or if they are care providers for chil-
dren who qualify for aid to dependent children.26

His view is confirmed by an examination of Federal regulations. The regulations
define a resident of a State as a person:

19;;The migrant health program was the first program begun for migrant workers, starting in
18 Jenmifer Ruducha, Transcript, pp. 142-143.
19 Thid., pp. 149-150.
20 Thid., p. 146.
21 Thid

22 Thid., p. 120,
23 Thid., p. 147. )
24 Thid., Susan Canning, director, Delmarva Rural Ministries, telephone interview, February 4,
192;3 I(lljx%reinafter cited as Canning Interview).
i

26 Telephone interview, January 22, 1083,
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‘(ii) Who, is living in the State, is not receiving assistance from another State,
and entered the State with a job commitment or seeking employment in the State
(whether or not currently employed). Under this definition, the child is a resident of
the State in which the carétaker is a resident.” 27

However, mlgrant advocate Kevin ‘Boyd asserts that “We’ve never gotten anyone
on medicaid; we're told they’re not eligible because they’re not residents.28

Notw1thstandmg the residency problem, however, it is clear that single adults
likely to be migrant workers are not categorically eligible for medicaid.

Migrants are ‘theoretically eligible for medical care in hospitals under the Hill-
Burton Act, 2° but as a practical matter they rarely receive it. Under that act, hos—
pitals that receive' Federal funds for construction have an obhgatlon to prov1de
reasonable ‘volume of services to persons unable to pay therefor.” An exception 1s
allowed “if such a requirement is not feasible from a financial viewpoint.” 3° With a
year-round population of eligible poor people, Delmarva hospitals usually fulfill
their Hill-Burton obligation by providing sevices to longtime residents.3?

This tenuous situation hampers proper medical treatment:

“It is only the crisis situations that we can really hospitalize migrants. . .For
other problems . . . what we have been doing is just recommending to migrants that
they go back home and they seek their own hospitalization or. . ;medical assist-
ance.” 32

Sarah Rosenbaum, of the Children’s Defense Fund calls the migrant hospitaliza-
tion problem a “horrendous problem” all over the country. Even where medicaid
benefits are not routinely denied, processing takes 45-60 days, longer than most mi-
grants can wait. In a crisis, benefits can be made retroactive, but hospitals are re-
luctant to assume they will receive reimbursements, since the migrant may leave
the area upon release and be unavailable to pursue a medicaid claim.®?

If benefits are denied to Hispanic or Haitian migrants, they may have difficulty
seeking legal help since legal services agencies are now restricted from assisting un-
documented workers. Migrants, may be unable to produce proof of citizenship.®4

Food and nutrition

“Nutrition is a serious problem among farmworkers,” according to migrant advo-
cate Kevin Boyd. “About 74 percent have no cooking or food storage facilities and do
riot participate in food programs and/or have no food at all.” 35 ~

Migrant camps may have central kitchens that serve all workers or migrants may
have access to kitchen facilities. All crewleaders who register under the Migrant
and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act must inform workers in advance
of any charges, including meal charges, that may be levied for crewleader serv-
ices.3® Regulations promulgated by the U.S. Occupational Safety and Health Admin-
istration (OSHA) state that where workers cook and sleep in the same room, 100
square feet of floor space per person must be provided, along with sanitary facilities
for storing and preparing food.3

HA also provides that where common cooking facilities exist, they must be in
an enclosed and screened shelter, with a ratio of one stove per 10 persons or one
stove for every two families.38 All such facilities must be installed “in accordance
with State and local ordinances, codes, and regulations governing such installa-
tions.” 39

As an alternative to providing kitchen facilities, migrant camps may have central
kitchen and dinner facilities. Such facilities must adhere to U.S. Public Health Serv-
ice regulations.4©

Responsibility for assuring compliance with these regulations is delegated to the
Eastern Shore Health District from the Virginia State OSHA program, which in
turn gets its authority from the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Adminis-

27 45 C.F.R. §233.40(a)(1) (1982).

28 Telephone interview, January 22, 1983.

2942 U.S.C.A. §291-2912(1982).

301d. at §291(e).

31 Canning Interview.

32 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 147.

:2 'II;;aIephone mterVIew February 3 1983.
id

35 Transcript, p.

36 29 U.S.C.A. § 1821(a) (1975 and 1983 Supplement).

37 29 C.F.R. § 1910.142(b) (1982).

38 1d. at § 1910.142(b)10).

39 Id. at § 1910.142(b)(11).

40 Id. at § 1910.142()1).
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tration.4! The health district inspects camps every 2 weeks.#2 For those migrants
who are able to cook their own food, access to grocery stores and the money to pur-
chase groceries can both be problems.

Because camps are likely to be isolated:

“A common practice is for the crewleader to go ihto town, because he generally
has the transportation, and buy whatever foodstuffs or drinks or whatever he thinks
may be needed, and he brings them back and resells it to the worker sometimes at
double and triple the priceé that he paid for it.” 43

Farmworkers are eligible for food stamps if they meet the income requirements,
but experience problems in getting them:

“People have'feported to us for years difficulty in receiving food stamps at one of
the local departments (of social services) here, and in fact we are having to litigate
those kinds of problems for them on a regular basis.” 44

Sometimes the problems revolved around the role of the crewleader:

“I’ve had people coming through my office to tell me, ‘Yeah, we get food stamps,
but we don’t get them; the crewleader takes the car sometimes and goes to the post
office and picks up everybody’s food stamps.” I can’t believe this, because you are
not supposed to give anybody else’s mail to anybody else; but it happens. It happens
here in Northampton and Accomack County.” 43

One migrant who seeks work directly from farmers reports trouble ‘as well with-
out a crewleader: _

“We migrate all the way from Florida. We live on Virginia streets and we bear
our expenses up, and then when we go up théere to get help from this man, he
tuined us down and tell us we got to have a certificate to sign up, from a crew-
leader; but we don’t have a crewleader.45

Pursuing food stamp denials, as with other administrative appeals, is often not an
option because the migrants will have moved on before any apeal can be processed.

Pesticides

The use of pesticides is regulated by the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Ro-
denticide Act %7 (FIFRA) and the Virginia Pesticide Law.#*® FIFRA regulations re-
quired that:

“When workers are expected to be working in a field treated or to be treated with
a pesticide, appropriate and timely warning to such workers shall be given.

“The warning may be oral or in writing, by posting at field entrances or other
places where workers gather for instruction. Responsible persons must be sure that
workers who cannot read are told orally, and that workers who do not speak Eng-
lish receive warnings in the language they do speak.” 49

The State law is enforced by the Commissioner of Agriculture and Consumer
Services. The Board of Agriculture and-Consumer Services is responsible for regula-
tions regarding the sale, distribution, use, and disposition of pesticides.5® The Com-
missioner licenses commercial and private presticide applicators (persons). 5!

Alcoholism and Alcohol Abuse

Alcohol abuse is also a serious problem in many camps. Its prevalence was ex-
plained by Monica Heppel, who lived-as a migrant workers while doing research:
“I drank more living on the camps than I have-ever drunk in my life. I think if I
stayed there, I'd probably drink a whole lot more. It is easier to deal with mattress-
es that have stuffing coming out and rats running around and the smell of garbage
and privies that haven’t been emptied, or port-a-toilets that perhaps passed inspec-
tion at the beginning of the season but then haven’t been changed. . . . At that
point it is easier to drink . . . you can’t blame the victim for that kind of response.
” 52

4129 C.F.R. § 1952.370 (1982).

42 Dr. Belle De Cormis Fears, Transcript, p. 135.

43 Kevin Boyd, Transcript, p. 74.

44 Michael T. Robinson, Transcript, p. 187.

45 Pauline James, Transcript, p. 169. According to the Mid-Atlantic Food and Nutrition Serv-
ice Administrator, “Such activity is legitimate as long as the crew leader is designated as an
‘authorized representative’ in accordance with Federal regulations.” (Hornsby letter.)

48 Lonnie Westbrook, migrant worker. Transcript, p. 61.

477 U.S.C.A. § 136-136(y) (1980).

48 I\{')adCode §§ 3.1-189—3.1-249 (1950).

50 Va. Code §3.1-217 (1950).

Stid. at § 3.1-249.2 :
52 Transcript, p. 101. “
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In-addition to camp conditions, Heppel cited monotony .as a cause of heavy drink-
ing:
“Something that needs to be dealth with . . . is monotony. It is living on these
isolated labor camps, seeing the same people day after day with very little to do.
That leads again to the drinking, to an increase in violence, to. dissatisfied workers,
which isn’t to the benefit of really anyone.53

“Dr. Heppel also observed that migrants are able to buy beer and cigarettes from
c;ewleagers. Pauline James, of the Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association,
observed:

“We had people come in having made $1.00; they draw three pennies. You wonder
where all that money went, but then when they start taking out for rent, for food,
for c1garettes, which are $1. 00 a pack now, a fifth, of wine, $6.00, and stuff like that
they can’t help but draw three cents. And these people do dnnk they drink, they
have no drink, they have to do something to forget where they are. If 1 lived on a
camp, I would ‘drink if it make me forget. . . .’ 5¢

The selling of alcoholic beverages and tobacco by crewleaders is illegal. In re-
sponse to a question as to how the practice could be so widespread, Philip McCaleb,
a member .of the Migrant, and Seasonal Farmworkers Commission, replied:

“This is an item that the commission has studied -very carefully. The State ABC
Board monitors: the sale of alcohol very ineffectively. The difficulty in the monitor-
ing of'this type of program is the ability to identify outsiders, i.e., undercover inves-
tigators. It is extremely difficult to infiltrate and get the goods on the illegal sale of
alcohol in this area. AS far as tobacco is concerned, I don’t know about. that, that’s
not been a subject for any discussion. But it is something we-identify as a. definite
problem. However, the majority of the enforcement effort is being put forth by the
ABC Board which is trying to do everything else. I would say it is definitely catego-
rized as inadequate.” 55

The Virginia Department of Alcoholic Beverage Control agrees that the sale of
liquor in migrant camps is a problem. An ABC official noted that enforcement is
complicated by the fact that crewleaders sell only to migrants within their camp
and that often no money actually changes hands. A paid informer program whereby
migrants can be employed to expose such sales is available but is generally not uti-
lized by migrant workers.5¢

Treatment for migrants of alcoholism and alcohol abuse is available from the
Eastern Shore of Virginia Alcohol and Drug Abuse Services, headquartered in On-
ancock. Fees are on a sliding scale.57

Health program funding

Both Dr. Fears of the Eastern Shore Health District and Jennifer Ruducha of the
hMigran(;; Health Project agree that targeted funds for migrants are a must. Ruducha

as sal

“I think that in terms of the block grant program, in every category, I think, that
would affect migrant farmworkers, there needs to be some type of a policy set to
identify migrants as a target population that needs to be serviced. And in the WIC
program 'where the health department hires someone extra during the summer to
handle the burden, the load of patients. I think maybe that is something that should
be instituted in the other areas, in the (health district’s) prenatal program and in
the family planning.58

Dr. Fears concurs: “They (migrants) are in so many different comunities that it is
confusing. Once community does it this way, one does it another way . . . it is my
belief that migrants will need a categorical grant to meet their spemal needs be-
cause of their migrancy. They will need outreach.” 59

The current Federal targeting of migrant funds also facilitates interstate coopera-
tion, according to Ruducha:

“Just pointing out the necessity of maintaining migrant health at the national
level—our project operates in two other States, in Maryland and Delaware also.
Just from that experience alone we are able to transfer a lot of information just

58 Ibid.

‘54 Transcript, p. 169.

55 Transcript, pp. 172-173.

56 Raymond A. Little, Assistant Director, Regulatory Division, Virginia Department of Alco-

hohc Beverage Control, letter to Edward Rutledge, August 29, 1983.

57 A Guide for Servmg Farmworkers in the State of Vzrgmza (Richmond: Migrant and Season-
al Farmworkers Association, Inc., 1982), p. 44.

58 Transcript, p. 147.

59 Transcript, p. 133
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amongst ourselves and be better able to coordinate service for migrants who travel
along the Delmarva peninsula.6°

CHAPTER 5.—EDUCATION

Migrant students do not belong to any one State. They belong to the Nation.?

Migrant children between the ages of 3 and 21 are the primary focus of this chap-
ter, since they receive the most intensive educational services. They come to the
Eastern Shore primarily during the summer months, but some arrive as early as
February and stay as late as November.2

Ninety percent of the migrant children are home-based in Florida, 5 percent in
Texas, and 5 percent in other States, territories, or foreign countries.® In recent.
years, the number of Haitian migrant children rose substantially, increasing 15 per-
cent from 1981-82.4 Of the migrant children on Virginia’s Eastern Shore in 1982, 50
percent were Mexican-Americans, 43 percent were black Americans, 4 percent were
black Haitians, 2 percent were white, and 1 percent were children of other races.5

Need for special education

In 1981-82, 85 percent of the migrant children received in Virginia were perform-
ing at least one or more grade levels below their peers in reading skills.® That 85
percent also needed remedial assistance in other basic subjects such as math and
oral language.” In a special survey conducted by school personnel in Virginia in
1981-82, at least 98 percent of the migrant children received in the State indicated
they would like to participate in some kind of special educational activity.® Non-
English speaking students were especially interested in learning to speak English.?

Migrant children on the Eastern Shore of Virginia, like migrant children
throughout the Nation, are generally being reared by parents who have dropped out
of school.1° Approximately 60 percent of the migrant workers on Virginia’s Eastern
Shore who were 16 years of age or older in 1981 were school dropouts with the
equivalent of about a 7th grade education.!?

The Federal Government, primarily through the U.S. Department of Education,
has provided financial assistance to States to develop programs to assist education-
ally deprived children such as migrant children.!2

Migrant Education Program

In 1965, Congress enacted the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA)
which provided financial assistance to States to meet the Special Educational needs
of migratory children.13 Title I of that act became known as the Title I Migrant
Education Program. This categorical grant program was subsumed. under the Edu-
cational Consolidation and Improvement Act of 1981.14

The new law retains most of the original program and was included among the
categorical programs consolidated under the elementary and secondary block grant °
created by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981.1% As previously re-

80 Transcript, p. 142.

! George H. Irby, supervisor, Virginia Migrant Education Program, Transcript, p. 116.

2 Jennifer Ruducha, Transcript, p. 121.

3 Commonwealth of Virginia. Fiscal Year 1988 Virginia Migrant Education Program Applica-
tion (Is,;xbr;utted to the U.S. Department of Education), p. 19 (hereinafter cited as Migrant Educa-
tion Plan).

4+ A K. Fisher, assistant superintendent, Accomack County School Board, Transcript, p. 111.

5 George H. Irby, interview in Richmond, Virginia, September 13, 1982 (hereinafter cited .as
Irby Interview).

8 Migrant Education Plan, p. 4.

7 Ibid.

8 Ibid.

® A K. Fisher, Transcript, p. 112.

10 U.S. Department of Agriculture, The Hired Farm Working Force of 1979. Agricultural Eco-
nomic Report Number 473, August 1981, p. 8. See also, U.S. Department of Commerce, Educa-
tional Attainment in the United States: March 1979 and 1978. Series P-20, No. 356, Bureau of
the Census, 1980,

11 Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., Richmond, Virginia, Statistical Data
for October 1, 1980-September 30, 1981, and Kevin Boyd, Transcript, p: 73

12 34 C.F.R. § 200.1 (1982).

1320 U.S.C.A. § 241E(c) (1974).

14 Education Consolidation and Improvement Act of 1981, Title V, §§ 51-596, August 13, 1981,
95 Stat. 463-482.

1520 U.S.C.A. § 3803(a)2) (1978).
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quired, States must submit a State plan to the U.S. Department of Education for
approval in order to receive funds to operate a migrant education program.1® It is
the responsibility of the local agencies to administer and operate their respective
projects and programs in accordance with the State plan.!?

In Virginia, the State agency is the Virginia Department of Education, and. its
Division of Compensatory Education (ECIA) serves as the fiscal agent. This division
also directly supervises the migrant education program subgrantees.18

Accomack and Northampton counties are the only school divisions that operate a
comprehensive migrant education program in the State.l? Their program primarily
serves children 3-21 years old.2°

As required by regulations of the U.S. Department of Education, a State seeking
funding for a migrant education plan under chapter I must submit to the Secretary
of Education an annual program plan’that addresses: (1) instructional services in
basic skills and special areas; (2) identification and recruitment of migrant children;
(8) interstate coordination; and (4) support services.2!

Instructional Services

The Virginia Migrant Education Program offers two types of instructional pro-
grams—a comprehensive 8-week summer program and a tutorial assistance pro-
gram that operates during the regular school term.2?

Tutorial Assistance Program

Migrant children in Virginia during the regular school year are required by com-
pulsory school attendance laws to attend an apropriate school in the area in which
they. reside.2® About 27 percent of the migrant children living in the State during
the regular school year reside in Accomack and Northampton counties.24 In the be-
ginning weeks of September 1982, 352 migrant children were attending regular
school in Virginia. Of this number, 41 migrant children were in school in Accomack
County and 88 in Northampton County.?%

A tutorial assistance program is offered in the valley area.and the southwest area
of virginia, but it is not available on the Eastern Shore.2¢

Migrant students are in the valley area for approximately 2% months, usually
from September until mid-November. Most are elementary school age children.
While attending regular classes, they also receive tutorial assistance in reading,
mathematics, and language arts. When needed, bilingual education is provided.2”

During the winter, home-based migrant students residing in the. valley and south-
west areas receive tutorial assistance in reading, mathematics, social studies, and
science. These students are usually high school age and attend regular classes. In
addition, two. local:migrant programs offér outdoor €ducation, English as a second
language, a GED testing program, special education, and other subjects in which tu-
torial assistance is needed.2® e

Summer school *

Migrant children are not required by law to enroll in school during the summer
months.2? However, since 1967 the State has operated a summer migrant education
program on the Eastern Shore.3°

In the summer of 1982, 1,143 migrant children were enrolled in the migrant edu-
cation program on the Eastern Shore. Of this total, 777 were in Accomack and 366
in Northampton Counties.3!

16 34 C.F.R. § 204.10°(1982).

1774, at § 204.30.

18 Irby Inteview; also Dr. N. Grant Tubbs, administrative director, Office of Special and Com-
pensatory Education, Va. Dept. of Education, letter to Edward Rutledge, August 23, 1983.

19 Trby Inteview.

20 George H. Irby, Transcript, p. 117.

2134 C.F.R. §204.12 (1982).

22 Migrant Education Plan, p. 13.

23 Va. Code § 22-1-254 (1950).

24 Commonwealth of Virginia; Virginia Migrant Education Program, Enrollment Data as of
SegsbeIrg)léer 13, 1982, (unpublished) (hereinafter cited as Enrollment Data).

i i

26 Migrant Education Plan, p. 13.

27 Migrant Education Plan, p. 15.

28 Jhid.

29 Va, Code § 22.1-254 (1950).

30 A K. Fisher, Transcript, p. 111.

31 Enrollment Data.
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The duration of the program depends upon the length of time migrant children
are in the area. For about an 8-week period, roughly between the middle of June
and the middle of August, special instruction is given in language ‘arts, reading,
mathematics, early childhood education, movement educatlon, music, soc1al studies,
art, and English.32 For migrant children who work in the fields durmg the day, eve-
nings and Saturday classes are offered in subjects such as engine repair, typing,
home economics, woodworking, and English for non-English speaking students.33

Bilingual needs

As noted above, Haitian children are increasing in number during the summer on
the Eastern Shore. They are described as very eager to learn English.3* Some Mexi-
can-American children also need to strengthen English-speaking skills. Although
the U.S. Department of Education 'does not requiré that the migrant education pro-
gram provide bilingual education, this component is included when possible.33

Title VI of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, known as the Bilingual
Education Act,3¢ provides Federal funds to school dlstncfs with a large concentra-
tion of non-Enghsh speaking children so the districts may “encourage the establish-
ment and operation . . . of educational programs using bilingual educational prac-
tices, techniques, and ‘methods . . . for children of limited English proficiency, to
achieve competence in the English language.?? The money may be used for voca-
tional education, adult education, cultural appreciation, etc., in an effort to prevent
the dropout of students that have limited English-speaking ability.

While school divisions on the Eastern Shore offer English as a second language
course, they do not have a fully-developed bilingual component in the migrant edu-
cation program.38

Preschool and adult migrants '

‘The Virginia Council of Churches has sponsored a daycare headstart program
both in' Accomack and Northampton countiés for migrant children froin 2 weeks up
to 3 years old.3® This program helped to enable school-age migrant children to
enroll “in the 8-wéek summer program, since they might otherwise have stayed in
the migrant camps to care for preschool children.4¢

The Virginia Employment Commission offers” some aptitude testing services,!
and the Virginia Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers Association, Inc., (MSFA) has
provided some general educational courses for migrarits.42

Interstate coordination

One of the problems frequently encountered by migrant students is discontinuity
in what they learn from one school district to another.43 Some informal efforts have
been made in the eastern migrant stream States (from Florida to Maine) to ex-
change instructional material used to educate migrant children.#* Workshops and
conferences such as the Eastern Stream Interstate Conference and the National Mi-
grant Education Conference have encouraged more formal planning for interstate
coordination.®

In 1966, States with migrant education programs developed and funded a proce-
dure for exchanglng information and records on migrant students. In 1970, the pro-
cedure became a computerized system known as the Migrant Student Record Trans-
fer System (MSRTS) to help school districts (design instructional programs especially
for migrant students.#® This system contains information on every migrant child
that E;asrbeen enrolled by any school district in the U.S. and Puerto Rico during the
year.

32 Migrant Education Plan, p. 13.

33 Thid.

34 A, K. Fisher, Transcript, p. 112,

35 Irby Interview.

36 20 U.S.C.A. §§ 3221-3261. (1978).

37 20 U.S.C.A. § 3222(a) (1978).

38 Irby Interview.

39 Guide to Serving Farmworkers, p. 8.

49 Irby Interview.

41 Virginia Employment Commission, “Service to Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers,” (Rich-
mond, Virginia, 1982). p. 3.

42 MSFA Data, p. 39.

43 A, K. Fisher, Transcript, p. 113.

44 Migrant Education. Plan, p. 19.

45 Thid. -

46 Irby Interview.

47 Winford Miller, directors, MSRTS, telephone interview, June 1983.
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As migrant children move ‘from one school district to another, théir individual
educational and health records may be obtained by any-school official. MSRTS data
compiled in each school district for each migrant student enrolled. is forwarded to
regional migrant centers to be sent to the national migrant center in Littlé Rock,
Arkansas. The national migrant center maintains the data.8

Accomack County operates the regional migrant center at Mappsville“ which
carries out several important functions in the operation of migrant education pro-
grams. It maintains the MSRTS, health and skills transmittal system, and migrant
identification and recruitment mformatlon, provides inservice training; disseminates
data to school districts about individual migrant students; and reviews migrant edu-
cation programs.®

The Eastern Shore Health District and other agencies providing health-care for
migrant children utilize the health information contained in the MSRTS system 5
(see Chapter 4). However, due to the frequency with which some students move from
one school district to another, those submitting data for MSRTS do not always have
time to report what they have available before it is needed by the next school dis-
trict.52 The results of the Research Triangle study,, released in December 1981 and
made available to MSRTS, indicated the need to improve both the timeliness and
accuracy of data for MSRTS. 53

Identification and recruitment

The identification and recruitment of migrant students is required of State educa-
tion agencies receiving Federal migrant education funds.5* The U.S. Department of
Education views these activities as essential not only to the effectiveness of any mi-
grant education program, but also to the gathering of data for the MSRTA. 55

The Mappsville center provides inservice training for local staff, including home-
school coordinators who play the -central role in identification and recruitment of
migrant students.5¢ Virginia’s supervisor of migrant education, who has the direct
responsibility for assuring the identification and recruitment of migrant students
throughout the State,37 hires home-school coordinators for each school division of-
fering a migrant education program. Home-school coordinators are responsible for
identifying and recruiting migrant students.onsite-in the migrant camps. They must
also submit a student authorization and enrollment form to the regional migrant:
center for each migrant identified and recruited.58 These data, in turn, are submit-
ted to the national MSRTS center.

Migrant education staff in Virginia believe that more migrant children will be
identified dnd recruited in 1983-84 than in any previous year, for several reasons.
First, data indicate that agricultural production requiring hand-harvesting may in-
crease significantly.?® Also, MSRTS tracking reports for the 1982-83 school year
predicted an increase in migrant students residing in Virginia by 1983-84 of as
much as 10 to 20 percent,60 Based on these and other data, the Virginia Migrant
Educatiorni ‘Office -estimated in its 1983-84 State Plan that 2,000 migrant children
would probably be identified and enrolled in the MSRTS.5! This figure included 210
preschool, 1,035 elementary, and 755 sécondary migrant-studénts.®2

Accordmg to.the State supervisor of the migrant-education program:

“There was some difficulty in’ gaining access to the migrant ‘canips when recruit-
ment of migrant students for the migrant education program orlglnated But, in
general, crewleaders have been supportive of recruitment efforts in recent years.
‘[Home-school] coordinators hired to recruit migrant students for the program found
children playing in cars while their parents were in the fields and often without

48 Thid.

49Tbid. R

50 Migrant Education Plan, p. 7. «

51 %gr(xlnifer Ruducha, Transcript, pp. 119-120. .

i

%3 Migrant Education Program Study. 1976-1981 (Research Tnangle Park, North Carolina: Re-
search Triangle Institute), cited in the Migrant Education Plan,

3434 C.F.R. § 204.12 (1982). P -

55 Migrant Education Plan, p.1.

56 Thid.

57 Ibid. .

58 Ibid.

59 Virginia Facts-and Figures 1981 (Richmond: Governor’s Office, Division of Industrial Devel-
opment), p. 1 and p. 4, cited in the Migrant Education Plan, Needs for Assistance Chart, p. 4.

80 Migrant Education Plan, Needs for Assistance Chart, p. 4

s1 Ibid., p. 9.

62 Ibid.
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adult supervision. Without adult supervision, they were lacking in proper care they
needed for food, safety, and improving communication skills.®3

Locdl support services

Home-school coordinators, school nurses, counselors, school psychologists, speech
therapists, and other staff personnel not only serve the special needs of migrant
children, in the ‘migrant education program but also refer migrant children and
adults to other agencies on the Eastern Shore that may be able to serve their
needs.54 Approximately 90 percent of the migrant children residing in Virginia
during the year need medical, dental, speech, auditory, or other services.® Also, 75
percent of the migrant children enrolled in the migrant education program receive
their most nutritious meal at school, and 90 percent lack at least one item of cloth-
ing to be able to attend school.58

Because of the transportation problems encountered by migrants, transportation
is provided for migrant children from the migrant camps to the schools and: for
their return home each day.5?

In addition to the Virginia Council of Churches, the Virginia Migrant and Season-
al Farmworkers Association, Inc., and the Virginia Employment Commission, other
agencies that provide services for migrant children and adults include the Virginia
Department of Public Health, which conducts health examinations for all migrant
children recruited for.the summer migrant education program, and the Virginia De-
partment of Mental Health, which offers services to migrant children or adults as
needed.58 The U.S. Department of Agriculture, under authority of the .National
School Lunch Act,5® provides surplus food for education programs when commod-
ities are available.?0

Monitoring and evaluation

Reguilations of the U. S. Department of Education?! require that parents and
guardians of migrant children involved in the migrant education program have an
opportunity to participate in the planning, operation;-and evaluation of the State
plan submitted to the US. Department of Education. Virginia has created the Vir-
ginia Migrant Education State Parent Consultation Committee, which reviews the
goals and objectives of the State plan, discusses concerns about the Migrant Educa-
tion Px;c;gram, and makes recommendations to the State supervisor of migrant edu-
cation.

The Virginia Migrant Education State Parent Consultation Committee is. com-
posed of people in the State who are elected at-large to the Committee.”3 A majority
of the members are either parents or guardians of migrant children eligible to par-
ticipate in the migrant education program.’4

The State supervisor of migrant education programs, Virginia Department of Edu-
cation, prepares the State plan submitted to the U.S. Department of Education and
a}s;llits in7the design, operation, and evaluation of local programs funded for migrant
children.?®

Compliance

The State supervisor of the Migrant education program must monitor local pro-
grams to ensure complicance with civil right assurances, the State Plan, and Feder-
al regulations for the Migrant Education Progaram. If the State supervisor finds
noncompliance in any local migrant program, he or she must take steps to bring the
program into compliance.”¢

If a Federal audit discloses substantial noncompliance, the Us. Department of
Education may withhold Federal assistance in whole or in part or enter into a com-
pliance agreement with the State educational agency.”?
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64 Migrant Education, p. 17.

65 Tbid.,
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89 42 U.S.C.A. §§ 1751-1769¢ (1978)
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Recent -«changes in. Federal migrant education regulations have significantly de-
creased the size of Virginia’s program. In 1982, the U.S. Department of Education
reduced funding for Virginia’s 1982-83 State plan by 15 percent. This reduction was
the result of a new mterpretatlon of a previously published regulation regarding the
meaning of the word “guardian.” 78’

According to George Irby, participation by inigrant children between. the ages of 0
and 21 in_any special migrant education program’ was subject to the consent’ of
either a parent or guardian.?® In 1982, the U.S. Department of Education ruled that
this requirement could be met only when the guardiari is a 1égal guardlan 80 Prior
to this ruling, crewleaders sometlmes acted as guardians, not only in V1rg1n1a but.
also in other States, for the purpose of giving consent for education in the absence
for a parent.8?

Virginia’s State Plan was based on an estimated number of migrant, children for
whom consent would be given by a crewleader, since their parents would not ordi-
narily be available.82 The requirement that such migrant children have the consent
of either parent or a legal guardian may make many children ineligible for the mi-
grant education programs funded by Chapter 1. .

In addition, the State Plan for 1982-83 estimated that the program would serve
approximately 1,812 currently migratory children and 88 formerly inigratory chil-
dren.8 These estimates were based on the definition of migrant children-contained
in current regulations. 4

A change in the definition ‘of ‘-‘currently migratory 'child” was subsequently pro—
posed as-follows:

Currently migratory child means a child—(1) whose parent or guardian is a mi-
gratory agricultural worker or a migratory fisherman; and (2) who_has moved from
one school district to another—or, in a-State that.is comprised, of a single school
district, has moved, from one schocl adrmmstratlve area to another—within the' past
12 months, and durmg the regular school year, and had his education interrupted as
a result of the above. The move must have been .made to enable the child, the
child’s guardian,-or a member of the .child’s. immediate family to obtain temporary
or seasonal employment agncultural or fishing activity.84

If this definition were adopted, the: amount.-of money received by Virginia for its
migrant education program would be reduced more than 50 percent.85 Since the
new definition: would completely eliminate the“eligibility of migrant children who
travel with their parents only during the summer months. (Their education would
not have been interrupted by: migrancy.) .

Higher Education Act of 1965 -

The ngher Education, Act of 1965 86 a5 amended, has provided two programs to
assist migrant and seasonal fgarmworkers complete high school and enter college.
They have been referred to, respectively, as the high school equivalency program
(HEP) and the college assistance migrant program (CAMP).87 HEP seeks to recruit
school dropouts between the ages of 17 and 24 years and provide services that will
enable them to study without working.88 Participants receive room and board and-a_
stipend for personal expensés while living on_a college or university campus and
attend' classes at least 30 hours a week geared toward preparing them to pass the
general education development (GED) examination. If necessary, they also' receive
tutoring seryices, counseling, and placement assistance. CAMP providés assistance
to ﬁrst-year u.ndergraduates in an effort to help them JTemain in college the remain-
mg 3 years. They receive tuition.scholarships, a stipend for personal expenses, tutor-
ing, counseling, and help in obtaining financing after the first year.8?

78 Irby Interview. N
9 Jhi

80 34 C.F.R §204.3(dX5XD (1982).

81 71rby Interview. -

82 Irby Interview r w :

83 Migrant Education Plan. p. 9. v

84 47 Fed. Reg. 54722 (1982). -

85 Irby Interview.

8620 U.S.C. § 1070d-2 (1978). See also U.S. Commlssmn on Civil Rights, Statement on the
Fiscal Year 1983 Education Budget, October 1982, p. 2

871d. See also, U.S. Department of Education, Office of Planning, Budget and Evaluatmn, The
Annual Evaluation Report, Vol. 1], Fiscal Year 1981.,

88 Annual Evaluation Report, 1981. x >

89 Ibid., p. 411.



https://without�working.88
https://percent.85
https://parent.sf

133

The beneficiaries of these two programs have been primarily blacks and Hispan-
ics. They have been 80 percent successful in passing the GED_and 98 percent suc-
cessful in completing the first year of undergraduate school under the CAMP pro-
gram. Of those passing the GED, 90 percent have entered college or job training pro-
grams or become employed full-time.?° Due to proposed cutbacks in funds, and pos-
sibly no funding after fiscal year 1983, these two programs are in jeopardy.

CuaprrerR 6.—FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Chapter 1.—Introduction

Finding 1:1: There is no uniform method at the Federal, State, and local levels of
government of making an accurate count of migrant workers and tracking their lo-
cation during the migrant season. Therefore, it is difficult to plan adequate pro-
grams and law enforcement procedures for migrant workers.

Recommendation 1:1: A uniform system for counting migrant workers and track-
ing their location during the migrant season should be established by the Federal,
State, and local levels of government, similar to the uniform system that is used to
count migrant children and their location in school districts.

Chapter 2.—Recruitment and Employment

Finding 2:1: Growers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore are nearly unanimous in their
refusal to use the Virginia Employment Commission for recruitment of migrant la-
borela{rs. This practice results in a reduced level of protection for Virginia's migrant
workers.

Recommendation 2:1: The Virginia Employment Commission should devote more
time and resources toward persuading growers to use the clearance order system for
the recruitment of migrant workers and should work more closely with growers to
keep them informed of Federal and State regulations.

Finding 2:2: Many migrants are paid less than the minimum wage by crewleaders,
who fail to document and maintain records on employee wages, hours, and deduc-
tions as required by Federal regulations. One result of this failure is that migrant
workers in Virginia have difficulty qualifying for unemployment compensation in-
surance.

Recommendation 2:2: The U.S. Department of Labor should improve monitoring
and enforcement of Federal laws such as the Fair Labor Standards Act and the Mi-
grant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act.

Chapter 3.—Housing

Finding 3:1: Migrant housing on Virginia’s Eastern Shore is deplorable with hous-
ing structures ranging from chicken houses to barns. Commonly cited problems in-
clude mosquito infestation,~overflowing privies and septic tanks, lack of hot water
for bathing, rotten ceilings and roofs, and walls with holes.

Recommendation 3:1: The Department of Labor should strictly enforce the hous-
ing assurances guaranteed under the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker
Protection Act (MSPA), the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), and the Occupational
Safety and Health Act (OSHA). In addition, the Eastern Shore Health District and
the Virginia Employment Commission should make increased use of outreach work-
ers to locate and monitor housing conditions in Virginia’s more isolated areas.

Finding 3:2: Current bi-weekly housing inspections by the Eastern Shore Health
District are inadequate to provide migrants even the most minimal protections re-
quired by Federal and State law.

Recommendation 3:2: Inspection of migrant labor camps by the Eastern Shore
Health District should be increased at least to the level of weekly inspections as was
previously done when the program was federally funded.

Finding 3:3: Virginia’s statutory definition of a labor camp as a structure housing
10 occupants, at least one of whom must be a migrant, sets too high a ceiling and
allows many migrant housing units housing fewer than 10 occupants to avoid regu-
lation under State law.

Recommendation 3:3: Legislation defining migrant labor camps should be revised
so as to reduce the level of occupancy required to bring housing units within the
jurisdiction of the Eastern Shore Health District.

Chapter 4.—Health and Nutrition

Finding 4:1: The level of medical services available to migrants on Virginia’s East-
ern Shore is inadequate. Moreover, poor housing and other factors such as poor nu-

90 Thid.
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trition, alcoholism, lack of recreation, and isolation adversely affect the physical and
mental health of Virginia's Eastern Shore migrants.

Recommendation 4:1: Funds specifically earmarked for migrants should be made
available by the State for use by such groups as the Delmarva Health Project, the
Eastern Shore Health District, and others to meet the special health needs of mi-
grants.

Finding 4:2: Virginia's Eastern Shore migrants experience difficulty in qualifying
for entitlement programs such as food stamps and medicaid. This difficulty is
caused, in part, by inconsistent requirements in the various Eastern Shore commu-
nities.

Recommendation 4:2: A uniform, system for determining eligibility requirements
should be established for all of Virginia’s Federal or State funded benefits programs.

Finding 4:3: Migrants generally lack health insurance. Virginia, unlike most
states, provides no State funds for migrant hospitalization.

Recommendation 4:3: Virginia should appropriate money so that migrants can
utilize hospitals as needed on the same basis as residents of Virginia.

Finding 4:4: Alcoholic beverages are sold to migrants by crewleaders, in apparent
violation of State and Federal law.

Recommendation 4:4: The Virginia Department of Alcoholic Beverage Control
should devise effective ways to detect and prosecute violations of State law. The
Federal Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms in the U.S. Department of the
Treasury should investigate possible violations of the Internal Revenue Code result-
ing from the resale of liquor to migrants by crewleaders.

Chapter 5.—Education

Finding 5:1: Virginia’s Department of Education, Office of Special and Compensa-
tory Education, offers an aggressive program of migrant education that meets or ex-
ceeds requirements of the U.S. Department of Education.

Recommendation 5:1: The Office of Special and Compensatory Education should
continue its aggressive policy of providing a comprehenswe program of migrant edu-
cation.

Finding 5:2: A new Federal interpretation of the term “guardian” in determining
the eligibility of migrant children to participate in the migrant education program
has resulted in the loss of eligibility for hundreds of migrant children and has
caused a 15 percent reduction by the U.S. Department of Education in funding for
Virginia’s 1982-83 State plan.

Recommendation 5:2: The Federal Government should continue to allow crew-
leaders to register migrant children for education programs and should adopt meas-
ures designed to encourage, rather than discourage, participation in such programs.

Finding 5:3: Studies predict that the number of migrant children in Virginia will
increase at the same time that Federal funds for migrant education are being cut
for budgetary and regulatory reasons.

Recommendation 5:3: Targeted Federal funds should continue to be provided in
amounts sufficient to meet anticipated need.

APPENDIX: AGENCY RESPONSES i

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
OFFICE OF THE (GOVERNOR,
~ Richmond, VA, August 9, 1983.
Mr. Epwarp RUTLEDGE, -
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. RuTtLEDGE: Thank you for your letter of August 2 enclosing the draft
report on migrant workers on the Eastern Shore of Virginia. I note you have asked
Dr. Kenley, Commissioner of Health in Virginia, for his comments‘also.

Dr. Kénley's reply will cover my v1ews also.

Sincerely,
JosepH L. FisHER.

—
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COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
Richmond, VA, August 19, 1983.

Mr. EpwarD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil nghts
Mid-Atlantic Regwnal Office, Washington, D

Dear MRr. RutLEDGE: The 1980 General Assembly recodified Title 32 of the Code
of Virginia. In response to these new health laws of Virginia that govern migrant
labor camps, the State Board of Health promulgated regulations, and these became
effective November 1, 1980.

The health department has a definite interest in the migrant workers who are in
and passing through the Commonwealth, and we maintain surveillance over all
known migrant labor camps that meet the definition as expressed in Section 32.1-
203 of the Code of Virginia. Our reports indicate that these camps maintain reason-
able compliance with the regulations. For those that do not comply, corrections are
made with prompt response. We have received complaints at the local level only,
where they have been handled.

Regarding other services related to nutrition, tuberculosis, venereal disease, and
other health problems, etc., our local departments use, to the best of their ability,
the resources they have in helping migrant workers and their families. However,
because they are a moving target, the difficulties in providing services to these indi-
viduals and families, and as expressed in the Commission’s report, are disturbing
and appear to require approaches to in these problems that currently have not been
solved with the resources that we have available.

The Commission can be assured that we in Virginia will explore all avenues avail-
able to us to carry out our responsibility to protect the health and safety of those
migrant workers and their families in Virginia.

Sincerely,
James B. KENLEY, M.D.,
State Health Commissioner.

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
ViIRGINIA EMPLOYMENT COMMISSION,
Richmond, VA, August 17, 1983.

Mr. Epwarp RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, Mid- Atlantic Regional Office,
Washington, DC.

Dear MR. RutLEDGE: Thank you for the report on the Commission’s study of mi-
grant workers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore. We wish to make no comments at this
time.

Sincerely,
RaLPH G. CANTRELL,
Commissioner.

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION,
Richmond VA, August 23, 1983.
Mr. Epwarp RutLEDG
Regional Dzrector Mzd “Atlantic Regional Office,
Washington, D

Dear Mr. RUTLEDGE Thank you for the opportunity to review and comment on
31e Commission’s draft report regarding migrant education on the Eastern Shore of

irginia.

Several corrections have been annotated on the following pages:

1. Page 108—Division of Compensatory Education ECIA Chapter 1 serves as the
fiscal agent. This Division also directly supervises the migrant education program
subgrantees.

2. Page 108 Accomack

3. Page 108 Chapter 1

4. Page 116 Accomack

5. Page 116 47 Winford Miller ’

6. Page 118 Supervisor

7. Page 119 Supervisor
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8. Page 123 Migrant Education Program

9. Page 124 1982-83

10. Page 124 Ages 0 and 21

11. Page 125 Chapter 1

12. Page 125 1982-83

If our office can provide further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,
Dr. N. GrRanT TusBBs,
Administrative Dlrector,
Office of Special and Compensatory Education.

Y

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
DEPARTMENT OF
N; Richmond VA, August 1.9 1983,

Mr. EpwArD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Dlrector, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Mid-Atlantic Regional Office,
Washington, DC.

DEAR MR. RUTLEDGE: The 1980 General Assembly recodified Title 32 of the Code
of Virginia. In response to these new health laws of Virginia that govern migrant
labor camps, the State Board of Health promulgated regulations, and these became
effective November 1, 1980.

The health department has a definite interest in the migrant workers who are. in
and passing through the Commonwealth, and we maintain surveillance over all
known migrant labor camps .that meet the definition as expressed in Section 32.1-
203 of the Code of Virginia. Our reports indicate that these camps maintain reason-
able compliance with the regulations. For those that do not comply, corrections are
made with prompt response. We have received complaints at the local level only,
where they have been handled.

Regarding other services related to nutrition, tuberculosis, venereal disease, and
other health problems, etc., our local departments use, to the best of their ability,
the resources they have in helping migrant workers and their families. However,
because they are a moving target, the difficulties in providing services to these indi-
viduals and families, and as expressed in' the Commission’s report, are disturbing
and appear to require approaches to these problems that currently have not been
solved with the resources that we have available.

The Commission can be assured that we in Virginia will explore all avenues avail-
able to us to carry out our responsibility to protect the health and safety of those
migrant workers and their families in Virginia.

Sincerely,
James B. KeNLey, M.D.,
State Health Commissioner.

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
VirGiNiA EMPLOYMENT COMMISSION,
Richmond, VA, August 17, 1983
Mr. EDWARD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, Mid-. “Atlantic Regional Office,
Washington, DC:

DEar Mr. RurLEDGE: Thank you for the report on the Commission’s study of mi-
grant workers on Virginia’s Eastern Shore. We wish to make no comments at this
time.

Sincerely, .
RarpH G. CANTRELL, Commissioner.

P DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
NUTRITION SERVICE,
Trenton, NJ, September 13, 1983.

Mr. EDWARD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC.

Dear MR. RutLEDGE: This has reference to the Virginia Advisory Committee’s
report on Migrant Workers on the Eastern shore, which was sent to our Field Office
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in Baltimore, Maryland and subsequently reached us for review and response to the
relevant portions of the report that concern us.

We found two areas that are of interest to us—the WIC Program that operates as
a part of the Delmarva Migrant Health Project and the Food Stamp operations in
one of the local Social Service Departments (not named), although some reference
was made to problems of a delivery nature in Northampton and Accomack Counties.

The WIC Program appears to be spoken of very favorably. There appears to be no
problem of availability of this service, as far as we can see. We wish to comment,
however, on the statement of Dr. Belle DeCormis Fears about all migrants being
financially and nutritionally eligible. While this is note wrong, without further
qualification, it might give the reader the impression that entire groups of people
could be considered as eligible based on demographic statistics. Our regulations are
very clear that persons are to be considered for eligibility on an individual basis ‘and
according to medical standards prescribed for this program.

Further, we believe the report should note that the WIC Program services include
the provision of (a) specific supplemental foods prescribed to address the health and
nutritional needs of eligible persons and (b) nutrition education designed to empha-
size the relationship between proper nutrition and good health.

We took note of the food stamp problems mentioned in this report, which were
mainly references to interviews with four persons who were either advocates or
farm workers. Nothing was mentioned of State and local office positions on the
problems alluded to, which would have been beneficial in shedding some light on
the situation and to offer a more balanced viewpoint.

Your report mentions that farmworkers experience problems in getting food
stamps. This illustrated by a quote that in part states “We have to litigate those
problems for them on a regular basis.” It is difficult for us to comment on this state-
ment without knowing more of the background and the dates of the interviews. It
was observed that the quote was taken from a transcript of Michael T. Robinson, p.
187, which would be necessary for us to see if a proper response is to be given. We
can state factually, however, that there has been monitoring of this situation during
the present migrant season, and it appears that conditions have improved consider-
ably over the previous season.

Mention is made of problems revolving around the crew leader. One problem.
noted is that crew leaders sometimes pick up all of the food stamps from the issuing’
office for the members of hls crew. Such. activity is Ieg1t1mate as long as the crew
leader is designated as an “authorized representative” in accordance with Federal
regulations. If the crew leader is not designated as an authorized representative, the
transaction is not legal and should be reported to the Iocal office for mvestlgatlon

With regard to the reference in the report of needing a “certificate” from a crew
leader to “sign up,” certain types of information must be verified to establish eligi-
bility for food stamps, and crew leaders are necessarily a primary source of such
verification. Both. FNS and the State were made aware of isolated instances where
farm workers, without crew leaders, had problems obtaining proper verification
during the 1982 migrant season, and State representatives instructed the local of-
fices of proper procedures to be used in such cases. We have not been made aware of
these problems occurring during the 1983 season.

The report also mentions that food stamp. appeals are often not an option as mi-
grants move before the appeal can be processed. Federal regulations and the State
food stamp manual require expedited hearings for migrants, and to the best of our
knowledge this process is being utilized properly by the eastern shore counties.

Please keep in mind that providing adequate service to migrant farm workers.is a
difficult problem. The eastern shore counties, not unlike other counties throughout
the United States, have problems handling their normal on going caseloads, let
alone significant influxes of migrant workers. Farm workers have transportation,
problems, we are aware. The Haitian workers on the eastern shore also have prob-
lems communicating. Haitian Creole is not a written language, and a significant
percentage of these farm workers are illiterate. However, our monitoring of the situ-
ation this year, as of this date, shows that the processing of mlgrant food stamp -ap-
plications has improved over prior years.

Prior to finalizing this report, we offer the suggestion that the Commission inter-
view State and local food stamp officials to provide balance to the final report.

We appreciate very much the information provided to us, and look forward to re-
ceiving a copy of the final report.

Sincerely yours,
ANDREW P. HoRNSBY, Jr.,
Administrator,
Mid-Atlantic Region.
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[Memorandum] n .
September 13, 1983.
To: Edward Rutledge Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.
From: Joseph P. Ambrosino, Secretary’s Régional Representative.
Subject: Comments on. Migrant Workers on Maryland’s Eastern Shore Report.

In response to your request for comments regarding the above report, I am sub-
mitting the following::

1. In keeping with recommendations of National Commission on Excellence in
Education,.migrant students represent a-special, educationally disadvantaged group
which requires special curriculum materials and individual tutoring within a flexi-
ble learning environment to maximize each migrant child’s educational potential.

2. Logistical and support services on federal, state, and local levels are ctitical in
enabling migrant students to overcorhe barriers imposed by their constant transfers
from state to state and school district to school district. Local community provisions
of needed medical, dental, speech, nutrition, and other services to the economically
disadvantaged migrant student are essential for productive learning to take place.

3. The introduction of computerized (MRTS) programs and methods in the identifi-
cation, recruitment, and continued educational assessment of migrant student
progress has contributed significantly to increased enrollment and improved quality
of education for migrant students.

4. Expanded and extended interstate_cooperation in removing barriers to migrant,
student educational progress and achievement will provide greater educational
equity for migrant children. Facilitating instructional techniques, course credits,
and graduation requirements to provide umformxty among, states would be a major
step forward in providing equal educational opportunities for every migrant student.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this document. If I can be of fur-
ther assistance to you, please don't hesitate to contact me.

RicamonD, VA, August 19, 1983.
Mr. EDwARD RUTLEDGE,

Regional Director, U.S. "Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regzonal Office, Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. RuTLEDGE: We received your report orr the Migrant Workers on Mary-
land’s Eastern Shore. Your comments concerning Farmers Home Administration
appears to be informative, concise and clear.

In our opinion, the report is satisfactory as it is written, We thank you for the
opportunity to comment on the Gontents of this report.

Sincerely,
- Roie M. Gobsey, State Director.

Aad [ i
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR,
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING ADMINISTRATION,
Philadelphia PA, August 29, 1983.
Mr. EpwarD RUTLEDGE,
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Ailantic Regional Office, Washington DC.

Dear MR. RuTLEGE: This is in response to your letter of August 2, 1983, inviting'
our comnments on the draft report prepared by your Virginia Adv1sory Commlttee
on_Migrant Workers. Based on the portion (pages 17-30) you submitted to us, we
offer the following comments:

1. Page 23.—Regarding Virginia Employment Commission (VEC) recrultment of
workers in foreign countries:

The VEC recruits American workers. If insufficient domestic workers are avail-
able, then the employer -may be authorized to secure temporary labor from other
countries.

2. Page 29.—Regarding the deduction of an excise tax by the crewleaders from the
wages paid to migrant workers:

The Federal Unemployment Tax Act requires the payment to be made'by the em-
ployer and the payment is a percentage of the wages earned by the worker. The
payments are not to be deductions from the pay of the workers.
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Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this information.
+ Sincerely,
WiLniaMm J. HALTIGAN,
Regional Administrator.

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA,
DEPARTMENT OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL,
Richmond. VA, August 29, 1983.

Mr. EpwarD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission or Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regmnal Office, Washington, DC. ! .

Dear MRr. RurLenGe: 1 have been asked to respond to a study of migrant workers
on the Eastern Shore of Virginia. We reviewed the draft and are in agreement with
the testimony which indicates that crewleaders sell alcoholic beverages to migrants
and deduct the cost from the money owed to the migrant. We have reason to believe
that these costs are inflated by some crewleaders, even to the extent that the price
has been. doubled in some cases.

We know that some crewleaders have bought several gallons of alcoholic bever-
ages during the course of a week, but as these beverages were transported legally,
we. could only surmise the ultimate destination and use.-We have tried several en.
forcement strategies and have had some success in reducing the problem where the
migrants obtain the alcohol from outside the camps.

Our major emphasis has been to infiltrate special agents into the system, and
where we have been able to do this we have been very successful. However, the
crewleaders as a general rule will not sell to anyone outside of his crew or camp.
Additionally, this problem is compounded by their selling on “credit,” and there is
no money passed.

One of the programs implemented ten years ago was the Special Undercover
Ageny (SUA) to assist us in monitoring the migrant camps. We still have resources
to devote to this program and have advised our resident agents to make use of this
program where possible. Basically, we will hire anyone whose testimony is accepta-
ble in court and employ this individual to function as a paid informer. This program
is available to migrants or anyone else who wishes to do this type of work. The
salary is the same as a new agent’s, and all expenses are paid.

We have employed many individuals in recent years, but there does seem to be a
reluctancy on the part of the migrants to do this type of work. Without their sup-
port, we are limited to what we can accomplish in the camps.

I would not categorize our programs as being inadequate. I will say that the prob-
lem is difficult when dealing with crewleaders.

We will assist or help anyone trying to control this problem, and we welcome any
information which will help us'to enforce the laws in the camps.

If you need any clarification or confirmation, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,
RaymoND A. LITTLE,
Assistant Director,
Regulatory Division.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR,
EMPLOYMENT STANDARDS. ADMINISTRATION,
. Philadelphia, PA, August 17, 1.983.
Mr. EpwarRD RUTLEDGE,
Mid-Atlantic Regwnal Off' ice,
Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. RutLEDGE: This is in response to your letter dated August 2, 1983 en-
closing a draft copy of the Virginia Advisory Committee to the United States Com-
rsn}ission on Civil Rights Report on migrant farmworkers on Virginia’s Eastern

ore

The report indicates in chapter 2, page 17, “Recruitment and Employment” that
“the major federal law regulating recruitment of migrant workers in 1982 was the
Federal Labor Contractor Registration Act”. The correct title is Farm Labor Con-
tractor Registration Act.

The statement at the end of page 17 that. VEC administers MSPA is misleading
and not factually correct. The Employment Standards Administration, Wage Hour.
Division is responsible for the administration and enforcement of MSPA. This
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should be changed to read that pursuant to a state agreement that was initially ap-
proved under FLCRA, the VEC 1s authorized to issue certificates of registration. The
VEC has expressed its intention to continue this service by agreeing to submit a
state plan under Section 513 of MSPA.

In regard to the Fair Labor Standards Act, page 32 of the draft, a statement
should be added that the FLSA contains a complete overtime exemptlon for farm-
workers thus most farmworkers do not have to be paid time and a half when they
work over 40 hours in a week.

I would recommend that the Child Labor portion of the FLSA, last paragraph of
page 32 be expanded to read as follows: (1) Youths aged 16 and above may work in
any farm job at any time. (2) Youths ag ed 14 and 15 may work outside schools hours-
in jobs not declared hazardous by the Secretary of. Labor. (3) Youths aged 12 and 13-
may work in jobs not declared hazardous outside school hours either with written
parental consent or on, the same farm where their parents are employed

ENCLOSURE 2—MIGRANT FARMWORKERS IN' DELAWARE

A report of the Delaware Advisory Committee to-the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights. The subject matter of this report is of public interest and, on that basis, the
Commission has authorized its release. However the content of this State Advisory
Committee report has not been approved by the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights; no
finding of-any violation of Federal civil rights laws has been made in this report;

nor has the Commission endorsed any of the' findings of fact or recommendations -

contained herein.

THE STATE '‘ADV1ISORY COMMITTEES

An Advisory Committee to the United States Commission .on Civil nghts has
been established in each of the 50 States and the District of Columbia pursuant to
section 105(c) of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 as amended.-The Advisory Committees
are made up of responsible persons who serve without.compensation. Their func-
tions under their mandate from the Commission are to: advise the Commission, of
all relevant information concerning their respective States on matters within the
Jjurisdiction of the Commission; advise the Commission .on matters of mutual con-
cern in the preparation of reports of the Commission to the. President and the Con-
gress; receive reports, suggestions, and recommendations from individuals, pubhc
and private organizations, and public officials upon matters pertinent to inquiries
conducted by the State Advisory Committee; initiate and forward advice and recom-
mendations to the Commission upon matters in which the Commission shall request
the assistance-of the State Advisory Committee; and attend, as observers, any open
hearing or conference which the Commission may hold within the State.

.

THE UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS N IR

The Unitéd States Commissioiri on Civil Rights; created by the Civil Rights Act of
1957, is an independent, bipartisan agency of the executive branch of the Federal
Government. By the terms of the act, as amended, the Commission is charged with
the following duties pertaining to discrimination or denials of the equal protection
of the laws based on race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap or national origin, or in
the administration of justice: investigation .of individual discriminatory denials of
the right to vote; study of legal developments with respect to discrimination or deni-
als of the equal-protection of the law; appraisal of the laws and policies of the
United Statés with respect to dJscnmmatlon or denials of equal protection of the
law; maintenance.of a national clearinghouse for information respecting discrimina-
tion or denials of equal protection of the law; and investigation, of patterns or prac--
tices of fraud or discrimination in the conduct of Federal .elections. The Commission
is also required to submit reports to the President and the Congress at such times as
the Commission, the Congress, or the President shall deem desirable. P -

P CuapTER 1.—INTRODUCTION,

Delaware is one of three States comprising what is commonly referred to as the
Delmarva Peninsula. Delaware, Maryland, and Virginia each claim portions of the
peninsula, which is bordered on the east of the Delaware River and Atlantic Ocean,
on the west by the Chesapeake Bay; and by the Atlantic’Ocean on the south. The
area is primarily rural and thinly populated. The boundaries of Delaware, Mary-
land, and Virginid are nearly indistinct except for changing road signs as the travel-
er -passes from one Jurlschctlon to the next. In many respects the region is a single®
community.

%
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To this fertileé .farm regiofi come groups of agricultural workers from Southern
“home-base” States, most often Florida and Texas.! These workers are part of the
eastern migrant stream which moves along the entire Atlantic coastal region from
Florida to Maine. The migrant wokers usually travel long distances in search, of
jobs. In order to minimize problems in finding work, many migrants allow them-
selves to be recrulted and contracted for a series ‘of _]obs as part of a traveling work
group or “crew.”

During 1982, it is estimated that a peak population of approximately 1,500 mi-
grants part1c1pated in the 'harvestmg of crops in Delawsdré.?2 These crops ‘ included
asparagus, squash, cucumbers, potatoes, cabbage, peaches, cantaloupes, watermel-
ons, apples, sweet corn, and nursery stock.®

The racial composition of migrant workers in Delaware {ypifies that of the east-
ern migrant stream? in that Delaware’s migrants’are primarily black, including a
growmg number of Haitians, with some Hispanics and relatively few whites.5 Del-
ware’s migrant workers generally range in age from 18 to 35 years.® The 1,500 mi-
grants who labored to harvest Delaware’s crops in 1982 are but ‘a ‘small fraction of
the Nation’s estimated 1.5 million migrants and seasonal farm Jlaborers hired each
year. However, in spife of their efforts; many people argue that migrants and the
circumstances surrounding their labor are invisible to mainstream America. Susan
Canmng, executive director of Delmarva Rural Ministries, a migrant advocacy and
service organization, explained:

“Nobody recognizes what migrants contribute to their State. Nobody recognizes
them. Migrant workers are here making money, buying food, and contributing to
the lifestyle of State residents. Yet nobody recognizes them.”%

Nor does there appear to have been much change in the Nation’s treatment’ of '
migrant since Edward R. Murrow’s television documentary, ““Harvest of Shame™;
aired more then 20 years ago.

Since “‘then, several pieces of social legislation aimed at addressing' the needs of>
migrant workers have been passed. This legislation includes the Comprehenswe Em-
ployment and Training, Act (CETA), which prov1ded funds to farmworker organiza-
tions to assist migrants in several areas, including employment training and social
services. CETA expired in September 1983"and was replaced by the Job Partnership
Training 'Act® which provides employment and training, programs for' native Ameri-
cans and migrant and seasonal farmworkers.?’

In addition, social security-benefits and unemployment-compensation have been
made available to migrant workers who qualify. Moreover, many migrants have
availed themselves of legal services offered by various legal aid bureaus that are
funded by Federal grants. However, in spite of the increaded protection afforded by
these legislation changes, the plight of 'moést migrant remains relatively unchanged.

It is against this backdrop of stagnation and apathy that the Delaware Advisory
Compmnittee, in conjunction with the Maryland and Virginia Advisory Committees,
has undertaken this study of the living and 'working conditions of migrant workers
on the Delmarva Peninsula. In this report, the Delaware AdVlSOl‘y Cominittee ex-
amines the areas of housing, employment and health among Delaware s. more than
1,500 migrants.

CHAPTER 2.—HoUSING
P 3

CAPACITY OF MIGRANT HOUSING

In 1983, a total of 26 licensed migratory labor camps operated in. New Castle,
Kent, and Sussex Counties in Delaware.! This tri-county area contains all of Dela-

1 Al Glover, State farm project coordinator, interview in Dover, Del., July 20, 1983 (herein-

after cited as Glover July Interview).
2 Tbid.

3 Ihid.

4 Church Action for Safe and Just Communities, The Eastern Migrant Stream: CASJC Special
Report, by Franklin D. William and Pamela Y. Williams (April 1982), p. 19.

S Glover Interview.

6 Tbid. s 5 -

7Susan Canning, executive director, Delmarva Rural Ministriés, interview in Dover Del,,
August 12, 1983 (hereinafter cited as Canning Interview).

8U.5.C.A. section 1501-1781 (1975 and 1983 Supplement).

9 Tbid. at section 1672,

! Charles A. Hatfield, Jr., program director, Office of Institutional and General Samtatlon,
interview in Dover, Del., August 12, 1983 (hereinafter cited as Hatfield Interview).

ra
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ware’s migrant-labor camps. The capacity of these 26 licensed camps is 888.2 Over
the past 18 years there has been a s1gmficant and continual decrease on both the
number and capacity of migrant camps in Delaware. In 1965, the first year for
which records were kept,® there were 101 migrant labor camps in Delaware with a
total capacity of 6, 217.4 The reduction in the number and capacity of these. camps
has been attrlbuted to the increased use of automation in the harvesting of. crops
and to an overall reduction in the number and size of farms within the State.5

The, 1983 estimate for Delaware, of approximately 1,500, represents only the peak
mlgrant population.® It does not indicate the total number of migrants within the
State during the 1983 harvest season. Nor does the estimate include those migrant
workers who are not members of registered crews.” ]

There is no accurate count of the total number of migrants in the State. The esti-
mate by the total number of migrants in the State. The estimate by the State De-
partment. of Labor of 1,500 migrants in 1982 was merely a projection based,upon the
peak season .count of 1,024 registered migrant workers.® Nonworkers such as
spouses or children are not included in this number:® Moreover,, the 1,024 registered
migrants include only those migrants who are members of a reglstered crew recruit-
ed through the Federal-State employment system.2° Thus, when nonworkers, unreg-
istered workers, and workers who have come and gone are included, the total
number of migrants in the State of Delaware clearly exceeds the estlmated 1,500
workers.

In discussing the condition of housing units available to migrants, a distinction
must-be. made between migrants who are members. "of registered crews and migrants
who are not. Housing for migrants who belong to_registered crews is subject to
standards established by several Federal agencies (which shall be discussed later in
this chapter), ‘Whereas housing for unregistered migrants,or “freewheelers” is not.

One example of migrant housing available to members of registered crews is one
camp in Kent County. The site is located in a rural area, off-road, and housed 48
migrants from July to October in 1982.11 The camp consisted of four units con-
structed of, cement block and.woodframe.12 Each unit has 2 rooms, 10 single beds,
and-covers an. area of 312 square feet.!® Facilities-included four flush toilets, one
urinal, four washbasins, and seven showerheads# Also iricluded were-four cook-
stoves, three refrigerators, two washers, and two dryers whlch augmented six fixed
laundry tubs. Water and electricity were installed, as was a heating system.3 The
camp also has a fire extinguisher, first aid kit, and a dumpster which served as a
garbage container. Insect screening was also in use.1® Under terms of the interstate
clearance order, this housing was provided without cost to the migrant worker.

The housmg for migrant laborers who belong to registered crews as described
above stands in sharp contrast to that available for freewheelers. Susan Canmng of
the Delmarva Rural Ministries described the living conditions of some unaffiliated
migrant laborers this way:

“We saw many, many people last year, particularly those of the Haitian commu-
nity, living in far below substandard housing . . . fifteen (15) people, adults in one
house with no, plumbing, no running water . . . You shouldn’t really even call them
camps because they are not licensed camps. To allow some of these conditions-to

2 Tbid. '

3 Statistical information submitted to the U.S. Commissionon, Civil Rights by Charles A. Hat-
ﬁe‘}cibfc‘lebruary 2, 1983 (hereinafter cited as Hatfield Submissions).

i

5 Glover Interview. Although the number of farms has de¢reased in Delaware since 1965, the
average acreage per farm has increased from 163 in 1965 to 186 in 1981. (Marcie Bierlein, direc-
tor, State Division of Employment Services, letter to Edward Rutledge, January 25, 1984; hereaf-
ter cited as Bierlein Response.)

6 Ibid.

7 Ibid.

8 Tbid. .

9 Richard Shiels, monitor advocate, Delaware Department of Labor, interview in Dover, Del.,
August 8, 1983. .

10 Thid. ‘

11 Statistical information submitted to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights by Arthur S.
Benson, director, Employment Services Division, Delaware Department of Labor, December 13,
1982 (heremaftet cited as Benson Submission).

12

13 T, ’

14 Thid.

15 Thid. ,

16 Tbid. N
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exist really defeats the purpose of the . . . (Migratory Camp Sanitation) . . . regula-
tions.”

The problem of poor housing for migrant laborers who belong to independent
crews echoed by Al Glover, Delaware State Farm Program coordinator, who stated:

“There are some independent crews that come into Delaware and take jobs and
housing whenever and wherever available . . . people [are] living in shacks with no
running water . , . 27 or 28 people were 11v1ng in two vans.” 18

Problems per51st regarding housing provided both for registered crews and for in-
dependents. Some licensed camps have poor drainage, which causes flooding and the
buildup of stagnant water.!® This observation is supported by one State ofﬁc1al who
indicated that typical complaints about licensed labor camps might include “over-
flowing or improperly maintained garbage dumps and a lack of hot water for a
couple of days.” 20

Greg Shell, managing attorney for the migrant worker unit with the Legal Aid
Bureau in Sahsbury, Maryland, that serves Delaware stated that he had observed a
llcensed camp in which serious overcrowding existed.2! Twenty-six people were
housed in a room intended for only fourteen people.22 The room was said to have
been so overcrowded that the beds were only about one foot apart.2? Shell also.
stated that in other camps he had seen latrines that. appeared not to have been
emptied for years.2¢ However, it is clear that the more serious problems with mi-
grant housing exist in the unlicensed accommodations. N

a

GOVERNMENT REGULATION

Federal oversight responsibility for housing conditions at Delaware’s migratory
labor camps rests primarily with the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL). DOL admin-
isters the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act 2% (MSPA),
which replaced the Farm Labor Contractor Réegistration Act. DOL also administers
the Wagner-Peyser National Employment System Act 26 and regulations issued
under the Occupations] Safety and Health Act (OSHA).27 The Migrant and Seasonal
Agricultural Worker Protection Act is enforced by the Wage and Hour Division of
DOL’s Employment: Standards Administration (ESA), while the Wagner—Peyser Act,
which created the U.S. Employment Service, is the responsibility of DOL’s Employ—
méht Training Administration (ETA). The Wage and Hour Division is also responsi-
ble for enforcement of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).28

During 1983 the Wage and Hour Division conducted 16 investigations related to
MSPA enforcement.2® Six of these investigations disclosed health and safety viola-
tions with regard to housing. Some of the noted housing violations include:

1. Housing not structurally sound (oné camp).

2. Toilets not constructed, located, or maintained in manner to prevent nuisance
or public health hazard (one camp).

3. Privy structures and pits not fly-tight (one camp).

4. Failure to provide toilet tissue in common-use toilet facilities (one camp).

17 Susan Canning, executive director, Delmarva Rural Ministries, statement to the Delaware
Advisory Committee, June 11, 1982,

18 Glover Interview. The Delaware Division of Employment Services reports that a lack of hot
water or cold running water for short periods of one or two days has been reported, such condi-
tions were corrected upon notification. The agency is unaware of licensed camps in operation
without running or hot water for proIonged periods of time (Bierlein Reponse)..

19 Gina Miserendino, social services coordinator, Delmarva Rural Ministries, interview in
Dover, Del., July 12, 1983.

20 Glover Interview.

:; %r:aig Shell, telephone interview, September 12, 1983 (hereinafter cited as Shell Interview).

i

23 Albert Lee, paralegal, Florida Rural Legal Services (temporarily detailed to Legal Aid
Bureau, Inc., in Salisbury, Maryland), telephone interview, September 14, 1983 (hereinafter:cited
as lee Intemew) According to Charles A. Hatfield, “Each of the camps are measured, and.the
number of beds per room is established before the crew arrives at the camp. . . . We honor the
privacy of the migrant and do not [ordinarily] inspect each bedroom after it is occupied.” (Susan
H. Klrl)i-Ryan, letter to Edward Rutledge, January 26, 1984. Hereafter cited as Kirk-Ryan Re-
sponse.

24 Shell Interview.

25 99 1].5.C.A. section 1801 (1975 and 1983 Supplement).

26 29 U.S.C.A. section,49 (1973).

27 29 C,F.R. section 1910.42 (1982),

28 29 [J.S.C.A. sections 201-219 (1978).

29 Charles Angell, letter to Robert Owens, February 14, 1984 (hereafter cited as Angell Febru-
ary Response).
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5. In adequate in sleeping area (three camps).2? It should be noted that a single
camp, if poorly maintained, can be the basis for several violations. (For a complete”
listing of all housing violations found during DOL’s investigation, see appendix B.)

In order to coordinate and strengthen its responsibilities in enforcing the protec-
tive statutes (FLSA, MSPA, and OSHA), DOL has established a National Farm
Labor Coordinated Enforcement Committee under the direction of'an Undersecre-
tary of Labor.3! Pursuant to OSHA regulations governing construction of temporary
labor camps, all migrant housing must meet certain minimal standards. Among
those standards are the following requirements: (1) All camps must be adequate in
size to prevent overcrowding;32 (2) All camps must be adequately drained; 33 (3) An
adequate water supply for drinking, cooking, bathing, and laundry purposes must be
provided; 34 (4) All camps must provide adequate toilet facilities for the capacity of
the camp;35 and (5) All exterior openings must be screened.3¢

Within the State of Delaware, regulations relating to migratory labor camps are
administered by the State Board of Health 37 pursuant to the State Migratory
Labor Camp Regulations.38 These regulations generally parallel’ OSHA require-
ments in regulating site requirements,3® shelter requirements,*® cooking and eating:
facilities,*! water supply,*? toilet, laundry and bath facilities,*3 lighting,*% and solid
waste.*5 It should be noted, however, that within the State of Delaware, Federal
OSHA regulations relating to migratory labor are admlmstered and enforced by
OSHA within the U.S. Department of Labor.

In addition to OSHA and State Board of Health regulatlons, migrant housing is
also governed by provisions of the Wagner-Peyser Act. The Division of Employment
Services within Delaware’s Department of Labor participates in processing inter-
state clearance orders under that act.#® The interstate clearance order is a means of
recruiting agricultural workers through the State employment office. The grower
who wishes to recruit laborers submits the clearance order to the State employment
office. The clearance order must indicate, among other things, the number of work-
ers;sought and the type and cost of available housing.#” With respect to housing,
the order must indicate room: dimensions, number of beds, capacity, number of toj-
lets and showers, and whether the housing is in compllance with State regulations
governing water, electricity, and heating.4® According to Al Glover, “80 percent of
the growers in the State use the clearance system’ 4? to recruit workers.

Pursuant to the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act, nei-
ther the crewleader nor the grower is technically required to provide rent-free or
public housing for migrant workers.5° However, MSPA does require the crewleader
to identify the housing to be used by migrants and, further, requires that anyone
who owns or controls the housing must comply with, MSPA housing requirements.!
These requirements refer to other Federal and State requirements..Migrant housing
that was built or was under construction prior to "April 3, 1980, must conform to
standards set by either the Employment and Trammg Administration or by

T

30 Thid.

31 29 C.F.R. section 42.3 (1982).

32 29 C.F.R. section 1910.142 (a)X2) (1982).

3314, at (a) (1).

34 1d. at (¢} (1).

asd. at (d) (1).

a6 1d. at/(b) (8).

37 Susan Kirk-Ryan, deputy attorney general, Delaware Department of Justlce, letter to
Edward Darden, September 28, 1

a8 State Board of Health Mlgratory Labor Camp Regulations, sections 47.01-47.13.

39 1d. at section 47.04.

40 1d. at section 47.05.

411d. at section 47.06.

421d. at section 47.07.

43 1d. at section 47.08.

*44 1d. at section 47.09:

45 1d.-at section 47.10.

45Benson Submission.

471bid.

+8Tbid.

49Glover Interview.

S0However, if housing is provided to migrant workers, only the reasonable cost of furnishing
such fac111ty, excluding profit, is creditable as wages under the Fair Labor Standard Act.
(Charles Angell, Region 3 Administrator, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Depart-
ment of Labor, letter to Edward Rutledge, January 19, 1984. Hereafter cited as Angell Re-
sponse.)

5129 U.S.C.A. section 1823(a) (1975 and 1983 Supplement).
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OSHA.52 Migrant housing constructed after April 3, 1980, must conform to OSHA
regulations.5® In Delaware, all migrant housing prov1ded by growers is also owned
by the growers.5% Thus, all mlgratory labor camps in Delaware are subject to MSPA
regulations.

According to the Delaware Department of Health and Social Services, housing
conditions for migrants have improved in registered camps and the pubhc health
staff watches these camps closely.5> However, the department acknowledges that

“conditions outside these camps can be deplorable 56 The department cites several
reasons for deplorable conditions in unregistered camps. A review of camp regula-
tions by the State Division of Public Health, the State Agriculture Department, the
State Labor Department and the State Attorney General’s office one year ago con-
cluded that: “any attempt to modify the existing regulations would be a problem in
that it would make them intrusive into areas where no clearly defined authority
was given.” 57

Thus, the ambiguity surrounding the jurisdictional roles of these State agencies
hinders the State’s efforts to ensure the quality of migrant housing.

The lack of Statewide or local housing codes in lower Delaware also hampers ef:
fective control of substandard dwellings.58 The Division of Public Health has been
urging county governments to adopt such local ordinances.5? Even in camps not cov-
ered by State regulation, bad housing conditions can be corrected. One way of treat-
ing such problems is by enacting nuisance regulations. According to the Secretary of
the Department of Health and Social Services: “Nuisance regulations can be in-
voked, but this requires the cooperation of the local law enforcement and judicial
agencies, and often the inhabitants are gone before any effective action can be
taken. The residents then are simply forced from one substandard dwelling to an-
other one that may be even less desirable.” 50

Thus, the interdependence of various local agencies and the mobility of the mi-
grant workforce also hampers the State’s ability to control migrant housing.

INSPECTION OF MIGRANT CAMPS

As discussed above, migrant housing is subject to inspection pursuant to regula-
tions issued under OSHA, the Wagner-Peyser Act, FLSA, and MSPA. For the most
part, monitoring and enforcement of these Federal regulations is delegated in Dela~
ware to the State Department of Labor and to the State Department of Health and
Social Services. Both the Division of Employment Services 8! and the Division of
Public Health 62 conducts pre- and postoccupancy inspections of migrant labor
camps. The Division of Employment Services must ascertain whether the housing
provided by the farm owner meets Federal standards under MSPA and whether ap-
plicable provisions of the Wagner-Peyser Act are met in processing interstate clear-
ance. orders.®® However, it is the Division of Public Health that has sole authority
to issue a license to operate a migrant labor camp in the State.54

Upon completion of an application by a grower or crewleader to operate a mi-
grant labor camp, the health department schedules a preoccupancy. inspection to de-
termine if the camp meets State health requirements. Ingpections are done by em-
ployees of the State’s Division of Public Health assigned to various counties within
the State.%® The inspection focuses upon areas previously described, including site,
shelter, water, etc. The camp operator is given an inspection form on:the day of in-
spection that indicates what, if any, violations were found and a time by which to
effect repairs.5?

5229 C.F.R. section 500.132 (1983).
s3Td.

54 Glover Interview.
S5Patricia C. Schramm, Secretary, Department of Health and Social Services, letter to
EdwzﬁgddRutledge, January 10, 1984.

57]bid.

58 Thid.

59Thid. «

60 Thid.

51 Thid.

62 Hatfield Interview.
63 Glover Interview.

64 Hatfield Interview. “
65 Ibid.

66 Kirk-Ryan Response.
57 Ibid.
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After inspection, a camp can either be glven a license, given a provisional license,
or denied a license. According to Hatfield, “you should never glve a permit with a
lot of waivers attached.” €8 Accordingly, the health department issues very few pro-
visional permits. Of Delaware’s 27 licensed camps operating in 1982, only 2 were
issued provisional permits.®? In 1983 only one provisional permit was issued among
the State’s 26 licensed camps.”® Provisional permits are issued where the violations
of State standards are minor. Subsequent to the preoccupancy inspection, the health
department reinspects each camp once every month in unannounced visits.7! Ac-
cording to Hatfield, the Division of Public Health does have adequate staff with
which to conduct inspections.

Another benefit enjoyed by health inspectors is that of cooperation by farm
owners.and crewleaders.”? However, cooperatlon was not always s0 readily given. In
1973 the Division of Public Health conducted a “baseline survey” of housing condi-
tions in Delaware’s migrant labor camps.?? The survey revealed numerous viola-
tions of which the owners were apprised. The health department sent letters to the
farmers requiring them to make repairs and informing them that their camps
would not be relicensed unless repairs were made.”* Most farmers made repairs, al-
though some refused and 0perateg unlicensed camps. The health department issued
warrants for the arrest of two farmers who eventually paid fines and made re-
pairs.”® .

In addition to the arrest of two farmers and the attendant publicity about poor
camp conditions, another step was taken to upgrade Delaware’s migrant housing
stock. In 1978, the Division of Public Health along with its Health Advisory Council
and the State Department of Labor, as well as representatives from the canning in-
dustry, migrants, and church workers met to review the results of the baseline
survey. As the result of those meetings, regulations affecting migratory labor camps
were revised using OSHA regulations as the guldehnes 76 These actions, collective-
ly, have contributed to what Susan Canning considers “adequate housing in licensed
labor camps.”77

ANALYSIS

Migratory labor camps in Delaware are subject to the housing regulations of sev-
eral Federal agencies. While this is true of licensed migrant camps in nearly every
State, several factors operate in concert to fashion a favorable result in Delaware.
First, it should be noted that Delaware, with upwards of 1,500 migrants, has far
fewer migrants to deal with than does Maryland or Virginia. Secondly, all migrato-
ry labor camps in Delaware are owned by the farm owner. Thus, the housing provi-
sions 78 of MSPA apply. Thirdly, because 80 percent of all farmers in Delaware re-
cruit migrant workers through the interstate clearance system, certification as to
the safety and health of housing for migrants is also required.”® In addition, OSHA
regulations pertaining to construction of temporary labor camps8° also apply to
Delaware’s migratory labor housing.

The single most significant factor in ‘achieving' the goal of these Federal regula-
tions is enforcement. It is essential that State agencies to which monitoring and en-
forcement is delegated, such as the health department and the employment office,
adopt a very serious attitude about implementing the regulations. It is clear that
the department of health has done so in Delaware. The health department has re-
vised its regulations affecting the quality of migrant housing and has demonstrated
a willingness to do whatever might be necessary to enforce its regulations. More-
over, the agency has worked with the farm owner to help bring about the desired
change. Greg Shell of the Legal Aid Bureau stated “to Delaware’s credit, in housing
they have done some good work.” 81 As the result of efforts by the State’s Depart-

68 Thid.

09 Tbid.

70 Ibid.

71 Ibid.

72 Ibid.

73 Ibid.

74 Tbid.

75 Tbid.

76 Thid.

77 Canning Interview.
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ment of Health and Social Services and the Department of Labor, licensed migrant
housing in Delaware is, in the words of Susan Canning, “adequate.” This is in strik-
ing contrast to other license housing on the Delmarva Peninsula.

CHAPTER 3.—EMPLOYMENT

In fiscal year 1982, approximately 1,042 migrants were employed as agricultural
laborers in” Delaware. This figure represents the best estimate of State officials ?
and should not be construed as the actual number of migrant workers in the state.
In fact, the Delaware Department of Labor does not differentiate between the
number of migrant workers and the number of seasonal workers,? although the
total number for both groups was estimated to be 5,100 in fiscal year 1982.3

The majority of Delaware’s migrant workers are recruited through use of the
interstate clearance system. State officials indicated that “80 percent of the growers
use the system.” ¢ In 1982, 696 workers were recruited through the clearance
system.® The overwhelming majority, as many as 80 percent, of Delaware’s migrant
workforce are employed in the packaging of potatoes.®

The typical migrant crew in Delaware recruited through the interstate clearance
system originates in either Florida, Texas, or Puerto Rico.” In 1983 the State’s Divi-
sion of Employment Services processed 32 clearance orders in Delaware.® Of that
number, 21 originated in Florida, 7 in Texas, and 4 in Puerto Rico.?

Delaware’s migrant crews begin to arrive in mid-April and remain until the end
of November.1® During this time they engage in harvesting several different crops.
For example, a migrant crew that arrives on April 15 might start off picking aspar-
agus. Subsequently, the crew might pick squash, then cucumbers, then do potato
grading, and finally finish by picking apples in November.

Migrants are compensated for their labor based on either a piece rate, wherein
they are paid for the amount they pick (or pack), or on an hourly wage.!! According
to one State official, most migrants prefer piecework to an hourly wage because
piecework provides better pay.!? As an example, the State official explained that
the hourly rate of pay is the Federal minimum wage of $3.35 per hour. However,
the piece rate will usually result in higher pay. Picking asparagus and cucumbers
usually averages $6 or $7 per hour.!3

The same State official described the rate of pay in the potato grading industry.
He stated that the average work week was about 44 hours, compensated at the rate
of $3.35 per hour which prov1ded an average weekly salary of $147.1% Albert Lee, a
paralegal, stated that he is aware of migrants having earned in excess of $200 per
week grading potatoes.!5 The salary, said Lee, depends upon the number of hours
worked per week and the contractor for whom one works.!16

EMPLOYMENT PROBLEMS

Employment-related problems among Delaware migrants were said to be few.!?
During 1982, the. State employment office conducted 18 unannounced field checks in
addition to 23 preoccupancy inspections.!® These field checks revealed no violation
of Federal or State regulations affecting the employment of migrant farmworkers.1?

; IGbl_:lver Interview.

1d.
3 Dennis C. Carey, secretary, Delaware Department of Labor, letter to Edward Darden,

August 3, 1982 (hereafter cited as Carey Submission).
4 Richard Shiels, monitor advocate, Delaware Department of Labor, Division of Employment
Services, interview in Dover, Del., J uly 20, 1983 (hereinafter cited as Shiels Interview).
S Glover Interview.
6 Shell Interview.
7 Glover Interview.
8 Thid.
9 Thid.
10 Thid.
11 Thid.
:: {-\bl Glover, telephone interview, September 13, 1983.
id.

14 Tbid,
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16 Thid.
17 Shiels Interview.
18 Glover September Interview.
19 Thid.
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However, Al Glover of the State employment office was aware of a few allegations
made in 1983 concerning alleged overcharging by crewleaders for food consumed by
migrants and about insufficient wages paid to migrants.2®

The image of a relatively problem-free working environment is not shared by ev-
eryone who regularly deals with migrants. Legal aid by attorney Greg Shell had a
different view. He believed that the biggest problem was with the potato industry.
Shell asserted)that many of Delaware’s migrants are paid less than the minimum
wage for tHeir labor as potato graders 21 Pofato graders receive the potatoes, har-
vested by machine, as they are dumped from trailers onto conveyor belts. The grad-
ers then pick out the bad potatoes and rocks, size the potatoes and sew the bags,
then finally load the bagged potatoes onto trailers.22

According to Shell, the average workday for migrants who grade potatoes begins
about 7 or 8 am. and ends at about 9:30 p:m.?® Thus, the average day consists of 12
working heurs. However, migrant workers, accordmg to Shell, are often credited
with having worked only 6 or 7 hours during this time. The obv1ous result is that
the migrant worker will be paid the minimum wage of $3.35 per hour for only 6
hours. If such were the case, this would represent an obvious violation of the mini-
mum wage law. Yet, even if true, the practice would not benefit the crewleader, as
will be seen below.

The crewleader is paid a lump sum based upon the number of bags ‘or, pounds of
potatoes that are bagged 24 Thus, the crewleader is paid not based upon the number
of hours that he or his crew have worked, but rather, upon the amount of work that
he has produced. The average rate of pay for a contractor in potato grading might
be 47 cents per 100 pounds of potatoes actually bagged.25 Therefore, the crewleader,
who pays the migrant worker from the amount that he receives,2® is inclined to be
more product-orlented than hour-oriented in determlmng the workers™ compensa-
tion. This concept of piece rate pay for potato graders is, in ‘the opinion of Shell, an
industrywide practlce 27

The biggest problem in compensating mlgrants for their work in potato grading
has to do with what is commonly called “down” time.?® Down time is the amount of
time’ during ‘which migrant workers are on the job waiting for work to be proc-
essed.29 For' example, ‘if the conveyor belt breaks down, or if the potatoes become
jammed or even if the workers are awaiting an order to be processed, this consti-
tutes down time.?® Migrants are not usually paid for down time.®! Therefore, Shell
contends, that while a worker might be on the job from 7 a.m. until 9 p.m., instéad
of being paid for 11 hours work, any down time will be deducted from the 11
hours. 3% It was Shell’s contention that  migrant workers are often paid only one half
the total hours they have worked.33

Common sense would seem to indicate that no one would be willing to accept only
one half the pay to which one is entitled. However, Shell explained that several fac-
tors lend themselves to a different conclusion. First, most migrants who do potato
grading are specialists3¢ who, prior to coming to Delaware, have done potato grad-
ing in Florida, North Carolina, Virginia, and Maryland.?* As specialists, they have
grown accustomed to not being paid for down time and do not:perceive nonpayment
as a problem.3¢ Secondly, many of the potato graders, up to one third or even one
half, are heavy drinkers who have an alcoholic dependence on the crewleaders who
often provides alcohol.3? Therefore, this group won’t complain. Finally, many of

20 Thid. ¢
21 Shell Interview.
22Teé Interview.

23 Shell Interview.

24 Ibid,
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32 Thid.

33 Thid.

34 Thid.

357bid.

36 Thid.

37 Tbid.



https://alcohol.37
https://problem.36
https://Maryland.35
https://worked.33
https://hours.32
https://practice.27
https://bagged.25
https://bagged.24
https://trailers.22
https://migrants.20

149

these migrants, because of their alcohol dependency would not be productive in

other :areas of migrant labor such as harvesting tomatoes or cucumbers, because”

they cannot pick very fast and are otherwise undeperidable.?® Potato grading is
their only real livelihood, and they are not willing to jeopardize, it by making com-
plaints of nonpayment.

These perceptions were given general ‘support by another legal services worker,
Albert Lee. He asserted that perhaps as many as 50 percent of Delaware’s crew-
leaders and growers pay less than the minimum wage.?> He stated that workers, on
the, average, work 12 hours per day, although this varies according to the contrac-
tor;40 He felt that a migrant who works a 12-hour day would be paid for ‘maybe 6
hours.” He too attributed the less than minimum wage payments to the fact that
the crewleader is paid on a’ production basis and does not compensate workers for
down time.

For example, a crew leader might earn 46 cents for-every 100 lbs. of potatoes proc-
essed by his crew. An average trailer load of potatoes weighs 42,000 to 45,000 lbs.;
labor requirements are usually for 18-25 workers 4! but may go as high as 30 work-
ers.42 Social security deductions are 6.7 percent of the workers' wages.43 If a crew-
leader processes 42,000 lbs. of potatoes (840 50-1b. bags) at the rate of 46 cents per

100 1bs., he would earn $193.20. Wages for-a crew of 30 workers at the rate of $3.35

per hour for 1.5 hours would be $150.75. Social security taxés would be '$10.10, bring-
ing the crewleader’s cost per load to $160.85, for a net profit of-$32.35. Thus, in the
view of Albert Lee and Greg Shell, -“the crewleaders don’t get rich either.” 4¢ A
crewleader who paid the minimum wage for the full time required tg load a trailer
of potatoes, including down time, might actually lose money.

Shell also pointed out that the Department of Labor’'s Wage and Hour Division
would probably not discover this kind of viclation because this type of problem is
not a prlonty item with the agency.45 Moreover, it was his contention that wage
and hour, in checking pay rates, relies heavily on the créwleader’s record book
which will only show the number of hours worked and the amount paid. Thus, if a
migrant works 10 hours and is credited with only 7, the records will -show 7 hours
pay for 7 hours work and all will appear in order.

State and Federal officials, while conceding that such a problem was possible, felt
it was mostly unlikely. Al Glover, of the State employment office, said that he was
unaware of the existence of a problem with wage payments among graders.*¢ Rich-
ard Kiggins, of the Wage and Hour Division (DOL), said that although such a prob-
lem was possible, it was not at all likely that the problem could exist without wage
and hour being aware.*? Kiggins stated that a normal wage and hour investigation
entdils an examination of payroll records as well as interviewing a representative
number of employees.*# According to Kiggins, workers would certainly be asked the
time they began and ended the day’s work.

With respect to nonpayment of migrants for down time, Klggms stated if the time
is short and the worker cannot Jeave the line then he must be paid. The same result
would follow, said Kiggins, if the worker were relieved from the line but had no way
to return to the camp or to the field.#? However, if the worker is permitted to leave
the line during down time and has a viable means of returning to camp, then he is
not entitled to compensation for that time.5°

Other work-related problems were said to include overcrowding in some camps,5!
overcharging by crewleaders for meals, wine, and cigarettes,5? unsanitary la-
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trines,5® and failure by crewleaders to keep accurate records as required by law.54
In some instances, crewleaders were said to be selling cigarettes to migrants for $2
per pack 55 and charging as much as $40-$45 per week for food.5¢

Albert Lee also said that most migrants were afraid to complain, to legal aid and
to State and Federal officials for fear of reprisal by the crewleader.57 It was felt
that the migrant would be fired.*® According to Lee:

“If you ask a mlgrant to talk to.you about any problems or complaints he mlght
have, he 11 tell you ‘we're okay, everythlng s fine.” The migrant knows that he can’t
afford to talk to you. He’s afraid he’ll be fired, or labeled a troublemaker. He’s
afraid he’ll do worse somewhere else. If he leaves town, someone else will eventually
find him and they might beat them up.’

Lee also asserted- that many crewleaders fail to keep records of when the migrant
started and finished the day’s work and of wage deductions.&°

Another employment-related problem is the employment of freewheelers at less
than the minimum wage. According to Sue Canning, freewheelers are sometimes
hired by licensed crewleaders to augment their crew:

“The crewleaders who hires them doesn’t put them on his-books and he often
pays them less than minimum wage.” ¢!

In spite of these problems, many people believe that Delaware is improving the
protections it affords to migrants. Albert Lee of the Legal Aid Bureau stated, “there
is a cooperative spirit among growers to improve conditions.” 52 Al Glover stated his
belief that a great deal of the improvements is due to use of the interstate clearance
order; “the clearance order is a necessary document if you want to maintain protec-
tion of migrants.” 63 Asked why Delaware growers, unlike their Maryland and Vir-
ginia counterparts on the Delmarva Peninsula, use the clearance system so heavily,
Glover replied:

“We keep them knowledgeable of the laws, we have good communication. Growers
use the system in spite of its added expense, random field checks and increased reg-
ulation because growers think it’s worth it.”

And finally, Kiggins of DOL’s Wage and Hour Division said:

“As far as compliance with migrant laws and the Migrant and Seasonal Agricul-
tural Worker Protection 'Act, I believe and I know [that] Delaware is in the fore-
front. The compliance history in Delaware over the years is exemplary.¢5

GOVERNMENTAL REGULATION

The Federal Government regulates migrant farmworker employment primarily
through the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act (MSPA) 8¢
and the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA.) 87 The Wagner-Peyser Act ¢3 and the
Employment and Training Administration (ETA) regulations issued pursuant to the
act 2 also provide additional worker protections. Each of these laws and regulations
promulgated thereunder is administered by the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL).

The Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act, effective in April
1983, replaced the Farm Labor Contractor Registration Act (FLCRA). MSPA pro-
vides that any person engaged in any farm labor contracting activity must be regis-
tered with the Secretary of Labor.?® Any individual hired by the farm labor contrac-
tor (crewleader) who engages in farm contracting work must also be registered.??
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Registration can be denied to any farm labor contractor applicant who has know-
ingly made any misrepresentation in the application for a certificate 72 or who has
been convicted within the preceding 5 years of any-crime undér State or-Federal
law relating to gambling, or to the sale, distribution or possession of alcoholic bever-
ages in connection with any farm labor contracting activities.”® ‘Conviction within
the preceding 5 years of any major felony is"also grounds for denial.?+

During 1983, one investigation by the Fair Labor Standards Administration dis-
closed minimum wage underpayments to nine employees amounting to $1,600.75
This amount was recovered for the workers. All other FLSA investigations found
compliance.?®

One of the major advantages provided migrant workers by MSPA related to:the
disclosures required to be made ‘at the time of recuritment. MSPA provides in part
that:

Each farm labor contractor . . . which recruits any migrant agricultural worker
shall . . . disclose in writing to each such worker . . . the following information at
the time of the worker’s recruitment: (1) the place of employment (2) the wage rates
to be paid; (8) the crops and kinds of .activities on which the worker may be em-
ployed; (4) the period of employment; and (5) the transportation, housing, and any
oth(}e]r employee benefit to be provided, if any, and any costs to be charged for each
of them. . . .77

Disclosure of this information provides a basis upon which the mlgranf. worker
can make a knowing and informed decision about whether to accept employment.

Another very important provisioni of MSPA deals with the type of recordkeeping
ar:id information requirements imposed upon employers. In this regard MSPA pro-
vides:

Each farm labor contractor . . . which employs any migrant agricultural worker
shall—(1) with respect to each such worker, make, keep, and preserve records for
three years of the following information: (a) the basis on which wages are paid; (b)
the number of piecework units earned, if paid on a piecework basis; (c) the number
of hours worked; (d) the total pay penod earnings; (e) the specific sums withheld and
the purpose of each sums “withheld; and.(f) the net pay; and (2) provide to each'such
worker for each pay period, an itemized written. statement of the information re-
quired by paragraph (1) .

Information of this nature 15 often the focal point of compliance investigations by
the Employment Standards Administration’s Wage and Hour Division. Violations of
MSPA are punishable by fines of up to $1,000.or up to one year in prison or both.7®

In addition, the act provides that crewleaders may not “. . . intimidate, threaten,
restrain, coerce, blacklist, discharge, or in any manner dlscnmmate against any mi-
grant . . . because.such worker has . . . filed any complaint . 8o

The Fair Labor Standards Act regulatm wages,?! -»_maximum hours,g2 and child
labor.22 The act provides that:

“Every employer shall pay to each of his employees who in any workweek is en-
gaged in.. . the production of goods for commerce . . . not less than $3.35 an hour

Thus 1f a migrant worker earns less than the equivalent of $3.35 per hour while
being pa1d on a piecework basis, the employer must pay the worker the difference
between the amount earned and the minimum wage. In practice, migrant workers
receive no compensation for time spent ‘traveling to and from the fields, for bad
weather days, or for time during which processing or other equipment is inoper-
able.8® The Fair Labor Standards Act is enforced by DOL’s Wage and Hour Divi-
sion.
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During 1983, DOL’s Wage and Hour Division conducted 16 MSPA enforcement in-
vestigations. of these, 11 revealed violations.?% Among them were the followmg

1. Failure to disclose conditions of employment to workers (5 camps).

2. Failure, to maintain records prov1ded by the farm labor contractor (4 camps).

3. Failure to provide wage statements to workers (3. camps).

4. Failure to register employee (2 camps).

5. Utilizing the services of an unregistered farm labor. contractor (one camp).

Again, it should be noted that a single camp, if poorly managed, can be the basis
for several violations. (For a complete listing of MSPA violations found during
DOL/’s investigations, see appendix B.).

The Wagner-Peyser Act estabhshed a national system of Federal/State employ-
ment offices that are operated by the States using Federal money.8? One of the
most important services provided to migrants and contractors by the State employ-
ment office is that of processing interstate clearance orders and making job refer-
rals. These two ‘functions are governed by regulations of DOL’s Employment and
Training Administration.88 These regulations provide:

“Before a local office may refer workers to a farm labor contractér . . . one of two
requirements must be met: Either a valid interstate clearance order from another
state agency is on file in the office, or an intrastate order has been received. . . .89

In addition to processing clearance orders and making referrals, the State employ—
ment offices perform numerous other services for migrant and seasonal farmwork—
ers, all of which are governed by ETA regulations. Among these services is the re-
quirement that job order information be consplcuously pposted in each State agency
and that, where necessary, this mformatlon is provided in Spanish.?® The migrant
must also be provided a list of sefvices available at the local office. 97 ETA regula-
tions require each State office to operate an outreach program in order to locate
and contact those migrants who are not reached by normal intake activities.?2

Finally, the regulations _provide for State agency self- -monitoring to assure that
State agencies are in compliance with job service regulations in serving migrant and
seasonal farmworkers.®3 The State administrator is required to appoint a State
MSFW monitor advocate ® who has responsibility for conducting an ongoing review
of servicés and protections afforded MSFWS,?S conducting an indepth analysis of
the review data,®¢ and proposing a written corrective action plan 97 as needed.

(Federal regulations at 20 C.F.R. parts 651, 653, and 658 (1983) were specifically
issued by the Employment and Training ‘Administration (ETA) to improve services
and working conditions for migrant-and seasonal farmworkers (MSFWs). Through
these regulations, ETA has sought to insure that all State employment offices would
provide services for MSFWs on a basis that is quantitatively proportionate to serv-
ices provided to nonmigrants. To assure that these regulations are enforced, a
review of State employment offices is conducted by Federal staff (regional and Fed-
eral representatives) on a periodic basis.) 9%

ANALYSI1S

Employment conditions among migrant workers in Delaware appear to be improv-
ing from year to year. Delaware farmers make good use of the interstate clearance
order system for recruiting migrants. In most instances, many of the same crew-
leaders bring in crews year after year and know what practices will and will not be
tolerated by growers, migrants, and State and Federal officials. State and Federal
officials come to know the practices of various crewleaders. They have a better
sense of which crewleaders to watch and for what purposes. This is a tangible bene-
fit that results from familiarity. The State also enjoys the benefit of having a knowl-
edgeable farm community, a farm community that is kept abreast of current laws
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88 20 C.F.R. section 653.104 (1983).

80 1d. at section 653.104(c).

90 1d, at section 653.102.

211d, at section 653.103(c).

9214, at section 653.007(a).

2314, at section 653.108. =

94 1d. at section 653.108(b).

95 1d. at section 653.108(g)X1).

96 Id. at section 653.108(h)3).

97 1d. at section 653.108(h)5).

98 William J. Haltigan, Region 8 Administrator, Employment and Training Administration,
U.S. Department of Labor, letter to Edward Rutledge, January 25, 1984.
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and that usually offers cooperation with State and Federal officials in coinplying
with the law. Moreover; the State farm program coordinator appears to be a compe-
tent and well-intentioned professmnal who has earned ‘the respect of farmers and
other State officials.

However, there are some deficiencies as well. Some crewleaders continue to hire’
unregistered workers who are paid less than the minimum wage and who are com-
pelled to live in poor housing. The State employment office in Dover does not have
adequate staff to discharge effectively all of the duties which that office is to pro-
vide. For example, Al Glover iridicated that because of staff shortages in processing
paperwork, his office did not use ETA form 785, Migrant Worker Itinerary, during
1982.92 This form would have assisted in. prowdmg a more accurate count of non-
workers among migrants. Allegations are made that some crewleaders overcharge
migrants for meals and cigarettes. In addition questions have been raised about the
efficacy of wage and hour investigations in the potato grading industry.

Although Delaware continues to experience the breadth of problems common to
migrant employment, the gravity and occurrence of those problems appear to be far
less in Delaware than in its neighboring jurisdictions on the Delmarva Peninsula.

CHAPTER 4—HEALTH CARE

QOVERVIEW

According to statistics prepared by the Mlgrant Legal Action Program, the nation-
al life expectancy among migrant workers is 49 years, compared to a national life
expectancy among the general population of 73 years.! The rate of infant mortality
is two to three times the national average.? Four factors contribute to the reduced
life expectancy and the high rate of infant mortality. These factors include poor
sanitation, poor nutrition; alcoholism and drug abuse, and exposure to pesticides

and herbicides.?

Diseases among East Coast migrants in the United States may be grouped, in four
major categones ) nutritional diseases such as anemias, eye and skin diseases,
dental caries and bone malfunctions, high blood pressure and cardiac ¢complications,
vessel abnormalmes, and diabetes; (3) sanitary diseases, such as hepatitis, diarrhea,
food poisoning, worm infestation, and. rodent and insect bites and contamination; (3)
occupational diseases, such as fractures, loss of limbs and nails, muscle damage
from stoop labor, skin and lung damage from pesticides, and weather exposure; and
(4) social and communicable diseases, such as tuberculosis, venereal disease, child-
hood diseases incurred because of a lack of immunization, sickle-cell anemia, and
mental health, problems, such as child and spouse abuse and other psychological dis-
orders resulting from continual oppression and deprivation.

DELAWARE MIGRANTS \]

According to Gail Stevens, a health spec1allsb with Delmarva Rural Ministries,
Delaware’s migrant population is “at'risk” as far as health is concerned.® Stevens
stated that-health risks for migrants are exacerbated by long working hours, inad-
equate transportation to and from health care facilities, and language barriers be-,
tween migrant workérs and health care providers.® Stevens also stated that mi-
grants also suffer from stress factors which produce “a lot of acute illnesses such as
upper respiratory. problems.” ?

The most frequently cited health problems among Delaware migrants include al-
coholism and high blood pressure. Sister Jacqueline Bricketto, director of La Casa
San Francisco,® indicated that nearly 90 percent of the migrants for whom she has

99 Glover Interview.
!Steven Nagler, executive director, Migrant Legal Action Program, briefing for staff of the
denz?(tilantlc Regional Office, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Washington, D.C., June 3, 1982.

31bid. 4

4CASCJ Report, p. 9.

5Gail Stevens, R.N., healh specialist, Delmarva Rural Ministries, interview in Dover, Dela-
warlel; é&ugust 12, 1983 (hereafter Stevens interview).

71bid.

#Casa San Francisco is a nonprofit crisis center for agricultural workers. The center is located
in Milton and provides several serevices to migrant and seasonal farmworkers, including shel-
ter, food, clothing, blood screening, and instruction in English as a second language.
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provided services have some problem with alcohol abuse.® According to Stevens, al-
cohol abuse is highest among black migrants, although the problem has been in-
creasing among the Mexican American population.®

Alcohol abuse among Delaware migrants is thought to be greatly influenced by
the lack-of recreational opportunities available to them.!! This view was shared: by
Stevens who said: “for many migrants, the only recreation in the non-working hours
is alcoholic consumption.” 12 Sister Bricketto asserted that because of the difficulty
and the monotony of migrant labor, “You can’t work if you’re not drunk.” 12

The problem of high blood pressure is also frequent among Delaware migrants.
According to Sister Bricketto, “Nearly every migrant has high blood pressure. It’s
rare that you come across a migrant without high blood pressure.” 14

_Stevens too noted a high incidence of high blood pressure among migrants, al-
though in her view, the incidence of high blood pressure was most common among
Southern blacks. Fewer cases are reported among Haitians.!® Stevens stated that
the incidence of high blood pressure among migrant laborers is directly related to
their diet, stress, and the highly mobile nature of their work. She pointed out that
migrants “are not responsible for the food they eat.” 16 They often eat food that has
been purchased by the crew leader and prepared at the labor camp. In this respect,
Stevens said, “There are a number of nutrition problems among the Haitian work-
ers.”17

Upper respiratory problems such as asthma, bronchitis, and pneumonia were
cited by Stevens as examples of acute illnesses among Delaware migrants.18 These
conditions were said to be affected by changes in weather!® to which migrant work-
ers .are constantly exposed. According to Stevens, rashies and ear infections also
have been reported in connection with upper respiratory problems.

The stress factors under which migrants work also affect their health. Hyperten-
gion is. seen as a chronic problem among Delaware’s migrant population.2® Sister
Bricketto stated that many migrants suffer from back problems.2! Stevens too indi-
cated that some migrants suffer from back paid and that such pain is often caused
by improper body mechanics such as stooping and stretching over a prolonged
period of time.?? Poor vision was also seen as a problem among the migrant popula-
tion of Delaware.23

HEALTH CARE SERVICES

Health care services for migrant laborers in Delaware are; for the most part, pro-
vided by volunteer, nonprofit organizations, such as Delmarva Rural Ministries
(DRM) or Casa San Francisco. Several such programs -provide a variety of services
including food, shelter, clothing, blood screening, English- as a second language, etc.
The most widely known of these organizations is DMR. DRM operates offcamp clin-
ics within State service centers as well as oncamp in the outreach program. Migrant
clinics are housed in two of the four States multiservice centers. The service centers
in Wilmington and in Newark see few migrants.2* However, the service centers that
are downstate make special provisions for migrants. The Williams Service Center in
Dover houses a migrant clinic and coordinates similar services at a satellite.location
in Milford. The Georgetown Service Center has satellites in Laurel, Bridgeville, and
Roxanna, all-available to migrant workers.25 At the Georgetown location, migrants

9Jacqueline Bricketto, director, Casa San Francisco, telephone interview, September 28, 1983
(hereafter cited as Bricketto Interview).

Stevens Interview.

U Bricketto Interview.

128tevens Interview.

13 Bricketto Interview.

14 Thid.

15 Stevens Interview. B

16 Thid.

17 Tbid.

18 Thid.

19 Thid.

20 Tbid. -

21 Bricketto Interview

22 Stevens Interview.

28 Jbid.; Bricketto Interview.

24 Mark Delmerico, chief, Division of State Service Centers, interview in Dover, Del., Septem-

ber 28, 1982 (hereafter cited as Delmerico Interview).
25 Thid.
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who use health services also have access to the several other agencies and nonprofit
organizations that maintain offices there. DRM uses its good relationships with mi-
grants as crew leaders, in addition to official sources, to identify migrants camps
and thereby anticipate the location of migrants in the State. DRM. then schedules
clinics and screening near active camps. The clinics open usually once a week in
each location for the first several weeks. The schedule decreases as the examina-
tions and referrals are completed and the numbers of encounters drop.

The hours of operation are within usual business hours at the service centers and
satellites; except, that the Georgetown Center and Milford satellite are open for ex-
tended- operation from 7 p.m. to midnight as needed to allow DRM clinics, according
to State officials.2¢ The main service centers are equipped for comprehensive medi-
cal services, which include some surgical procedures.27

State officials described the following screening programs available to migrants:

1. The Rural Hpertension Control Program provides screening, diagnostic, and
prescriptive treatment.

2. The Early Periodic Screening, Diagnostic, and Treatment Program provides
medical screening, diagnosis, and treatment for families with eligibility under aid to
families with dependent children (AFDC) and medicare.

3. The Volunteer Services and Adult Crisis Intervention Programs provides coun-
seling and emergency shelter for victims of domestic violence, destitution, or sudden
catastrophe.

4. The Pharmaceuticals Assistance Program funded by the DeNemours Founda-
tion (Delaware) assists needy patients with funds for prescription drugs.28

In addition to these screening programs, migrants are eligible for any of the
public health clinics, such as tuberculosis, venereal disease, child health, immuniza-
tion, family planning, elderly screening and crippled children’s services.2?

The extent to which migrants avail themselves of existing medical services and
screening may depend on several factors. Transportation is one factor, although it
usually does not constitute a major barrier. According to DRM and State officials,
migrant workers are bused from licensed camps to evening clinics for initial medical
screening and diagnosis. In addition, DRM transports workers in DRM vehicles
when necessary and some migrants have access to private vehicles.

At least two factors do pose barriers to migrants in need of health services. First,
it is difficult to locate unlicensed migrant housing in parts of the State. The Farm-
worker Service Coordinating Committee, a voluntary association of government and
private organizations, noted in a letter to the Delaware Division of Health:

“Under present . . . [Migratory Camp Sanitation]. . . . regulations, if an agricul-
tural employer rents and houses five or more workers in a facility, it would be’iden-
tified as a migratory labor camp. If migratory workers, regardless of the number,
rent the same facility themselves, the facility would be exempt from the migratory
labor camp definitions and regulatory requirements.” 3°

DRM recognizes that the State’s list of migratory camps is blind to certain loca-
tions which serve as migrant camps but are not licensed as such. Nonetheless, DRM
does administer health services to migrant workers in these locations. Last year
there were at least 12 such locations in Delaware which DRM identified.3?

The second problem, according to DRM, is the decreasing availability of physi-
cians in rural communities. In Delaware, DRM utilizes provisions of the Emergency
Health Personnel Act of 1970 32 to help with the shortage of health personnel, espe-
cially physicians. The act created the National Health Service Corps (NHSC), which
places health personnel in areas where shortages of nurses and physicians exist.
However, fewer ph)ysicians were available under the program in. the past 2 years.
According to DRM'’s executive director, more physicians are opting to practice in
urban medical facilities,3® a choice allowed by recent changes in the NHSC pro-
gram. According to Susan Canning:

“I used to have approximately seven physicians available to me on the Delmar-
va . . . for my evening clinic. I now have one physician [through the NHSC] . . .

26 Thid.

27 Thid.

28 Thid.

29 Schram Response.

30 A.O. Glover, chairperson, Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker Service Coordinating Commit-
tee, letter to Dr. George Bender, M.D., Delaware Division of Public Health, September 21, 1981.

31 Canning Statement

32 42 U.S.C.A., section 254b (1974). -

33 Canning Statement.
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and had to hire [other] . . . physicians for the [migrant] . . . community, and take
money . . . to pay the physicians . . . out of my limited budget.” .34

Commenting on the importance of the NHSC in rural areas, Mario Manecci,
Deputy Director, Migrant Health Programs, U.S. Department of Health and Human
Services, 'said there would be “an adverse affect on rural health care if NHSC were
stopped.” 35

'HOSPITALIZATION

'

Emergency hospitalization is often arranged through referral by DRM. Under this
system, a registered migrant worker or a responsible person contacts the DRM to
assist with hospital admissions. Arrangements are made by DRM for the migrantto
be accepted by a physician who authorizes hospital admission.?8 DRM says that reg-
istered migrants are required to use the referral system for most hospital emergen-
¢y room admissions because: ‘(1) Having no community-based physician, some mi-
grants may use emergency rogm facilities for primary care or nonemergency ail-
ments. DRM referral helps to eliminate abuse of emergency room care; and (2) sev-
eral potential barriers exist for migrants at local hospitals that DRM helps to over-
come.”

DRM has identified four problem areas regarding migrant use of hospital emer-
gency room facilities in Delaware. First is the pattern of insensitivity among emer-
gency room admitting personnel According to DRM, many hospital admitting clerks
talk only to the representative: “. . . they’ll says things like ‘What’s his name?’ or
his age, when the person is sitting right there . . . it’s all very dehumanizing for the
migrant.” 37

Second, admitting.personnel often fail to inform needy patlents that the facility
was constructed using Federal funds under the Hill-Burton Act,?® according to
DRM. Hill-Burton hospitals must, by law, provide aid to needy patients. State offi-
cials indicate that Hill-Burton funds are-distributed by county and that counties do
not wish to exhaust Hill-Burton funds for noncounty residents.®® Therefore, the
county hositals are likely to avoid notifying noncounty residents of Hill-Burton as a
way of protecting county residents and assuring that other counties assume respon-
sibility for their own needy.

Third is a pejorative .attitude toward Haitian nationals. The typical Haitian mi-
grant.speaks creole. In an example of the difficulty the language barrier brings for
Haitians, a DRM nurse recalled a Delaware physician who called DRM to translate
for a Haitian worker he was treating. The physiciari had <¢ommented that treating
the Haitian worker was . . . like practicing veterinary medicine.” 4°

Fourth, some physicians d6 not accept migrant patients generally because they
dre doubtful that the fee will be paid. According to DRM, access t6 many downstate
hospitals depends upon the cooperation of a local physmlan who has privileges at
the facility. Smce emergency room operations are handled . like independent -
enterprises,” 4! some emergency rooms will not take hospltahze patlents unless so
ordered by a participating physician. According to DRM, on*two occasions in 1982,
migrants were turned away from a community hospital when no participating phy-
sicians would accept their cases.*2 The migrants were later admitted to hospital by
physicians of another emergency room facility, 20 miles away.

Hospitalization in rural Delaware is handled by four facilities, usually Kent Gen-
eral Hospital, in Dover; Milford Memorial Hospital, in Milford; Beebe Hospital, in
Lewes; and Nanticoke Mermorial Hospital, in Seaford. Each is required to provide
certain amounts of aid for needy persons under the Hill-Burton Act.

The cost of hospitalization for any duration is very difficult for DRM to subsidize.
In fact, DRM ‘policy is not to pay for hospitalization. Also, DRM reports that mi-

34 Thid.

35 Telephone interview, March 4, 1983.

36 Gail Stevens, Delmarva Rural Ministries, telephone interview February 25, 1983 (herein-
after Stevens February Interview).

37 Ibid.

38 42 USCA section 291.

39 Amos Burke, director, Bureau of Health Planning, Division of Public Health, State Depart-
ment of Health and Social Services, telephone .interview, March 7, 1983.

40 Stevens February Interview.

41 Jbid.

42 Thid.
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grants find it “very difficult to get medicaid . . . [in Delaware] . . . because they
have no tenure in the State.” 43

In 1982, about 30 migrants were referred by DRM for hospitalization for periods
of 2-3 weeks or more. A variety of options were used to pay for the hospitalization.
The Federal Public Health hospital in Baltimore was utilized.

Also, the State’s Indigent Migrant Program provides a certain amount of funds
($25,000 in 1982) to pay for hospitalization of migrant workers. Recipients of the
funds must be migrant workers in Delaware, indigent, and have exhausted other
funds or benefits for which they qualify. Funds are granted on a firstcome, first-
served basis, and there, is no limit on the amount of each grant up to the limit of
the fund.** The program is administered by the Delaware Department of Health
and Social Services. A migrant may usé any proof of address or employment to es-
tablish status as-a migrant or a crewleader may identify the individual.*5

By late February 1983, the Indigent Migrant Program had used all funds avail-
able for FY 1983. The status of the fund in FY 1983 is very different than in prior
years. In FY 1982, FY 1981, and FY 1980 the fund accounts were maintained
through the migrant season. The last accounting' of the fund available from the
State shows that at the end of FY 1981, $6,346 remained of $25,000 available. DRM
reports that in 1982 the Indigent Migrant Program fund was probably exhausted
quickly by two serious cases.?® According to Land, funds for the indigent migrant
program are available by fiscal year (July 1 to June 30). However, the fiscal 1983
funds were exhausted by February 1983, an unusually early date, because of two
persons with extended hospital stays and a larger than usual number of total indi-
viduals.4? As of mid-January 1984, only about one-half of the available funding for
fiscal 1984 has been used.4®

Migrants who neither qualify for assistance to indigents, nor participate in the
DRM project are personally responsible for the cost of their hospitalization. For this
geason, some migrants .carry commercial insurance, often obtained in the. home base

tate 49

COST OF MEDICAL SERVICES

Generally rural Delaware is low-income and somewhat typlcal of the areas which
have difficulty attacting physicians. A needs assessment study of Kent County main-
tains, “Statistical research revels that poverty is still a pernicious force in Kent
County which shapes the lives of 11.5 percent or more of its residents.” 50 Migrant
workers in Delaware generally earn litfle more than a few cents above the hotrly
minimum wage of $3.35. On such, limited funds, the cost of medical services can
become a serious problem for mlgranﬁ workers.

The DRM health project makes a special effort to help migrant workers avoid fi-,
nancial burdens associated with medical services. According to DRM, the Delaware
project has “an [outreach] . . component not found, in Southern projects.” 5 Be-
cause the State is small and the migrant camp patterns;are predictable, DRM can
encounter the workers as they enter the Delaware service area.

During the initial registration and screening, DRM personnel are able to take fi-
nancial information along with the worker’s medical history. The financial data per-
mits the DRM nurses to make decisions on appropriate referrals and benefit pro-
grams. Once the worker is registered in the migrant health project DRM assumes
responsibility for the worker’s medical bills.52” DRM accepts direct billing from
health professionals, facilities, and pharmacies ‘for registered migrants.52 In turn,

_
43 Ibid. The secretary of the State Department of Health and Social Services took exception to
this statement, asserting, “We are aware of no rules.regarding tenure in,the Delaware medicaid
program. . ... Thus, the statement would appear to be inaccurate” (Schram Response).
44 Sandra Land “director, Office of Maternal and Child Health and Crippled Children Services,
Delaware Division of Public Health, telephone interview March 7, 1983.

‘a6 Ste ens February Interview.

47 Kirk-Ryan response. M

48 Ib

s Charles ‘Hatfield, Jr., program director, Office of Insitutional and General Sanitation, tele-
phone interview, February 23, 1

50 Ruth M. Laws and Cherrltta L Matthews, A Needs Assséssment and County-Wide Plan,
(Dover, Del.: L&M Educational Resources, Ltd., 1981.) pp. 49-59.

51 Stevens February Interview,

52 Thid.

53 Tbid.

56-166 0 - 86 - 6


https://State.49
https://viduals.47
https://cases.46
https://individual.45

158

DRM bills the worker according to a payment schedule; for example, DRM will pay
a doctor $25 for an office visit and the migrant will pay DRM $8.

DRM gives the migrant an opportunity to pay all or part of their portion of medi-
cal bills. However, the bills are due while the migrant is in Delaware, Unpaid bills
are seldom forwarded to.the migrants home base for collection, Accordmg to a DRM:
nurse:

“Some cannot pay at all. Migrants are very proud people, They would pay if they
had it, but [financial] . . . priorities are put on them by the cost of their lifestyle
and also the crew leader.” 54

. CHAPTER 5.—IINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The findings and recommendations that follow are submitted under the provisions
of Section 703.2(e) of the U.S. Commission -on Civil Rights regulations calling upon
Advisory Committees to initiate and forward advice and recommendations to the
Commission about matters studied by the State Committees. Incidental to advising
the Commission on these matters, the Delaware Advisory Committee plans to share
its findings and recommendations with pertinent State and local officials and the
interested public.

Chapter 2.—Housing S

Finding 2:1.—There is no accurate count of either the number of migrants in the
State of Delaware or of the number of migrants in' need of housing within the State
on a seasonal basis.

Recommendation 2:1.—The Delaware Division of Public Health should require
growers and/or crewleaders to provide the Division with the number of migrant
workers actually employed during the calendar year.

Finding 2:2.—Delaware has pursued an aggressive policy with respect to upgrad-
ing and enforcing housing standards governing migrant labor camps.

Recommendation 2:2.—The Delaware Secretary of Health and Social Services and
the Delaware Secretary of Labor should continue to utilize all available legal means
to gain compliance with State migratory labor camp regulations.

Finding 2:3.—FEighty percent of all growers in Delaware utilize the clearance
system administered by the State employment office to recruit migrant workers,
thereby providing greater assurances with respect to the adequacy of available mi-
grant housing.

Recommendation 2:3.—The Delaware Department of Health and Social Services.
and the Delaware Department of Labor, in conjunction with the U.S. Department of
Labor, should continue their efforts. to have growers utilize the clearance system.

Finding 2:4.—An undetermined number of migrant workers are housed in unl-
censed camps within the State that do not provide decent, safe, and sanitary accom-
modations and that are beyond the scope of State and local regulations.

Recommendation 2:4.—The Delaware Division of Public Health and the State De-
partment of Labor should make greater efforts to identify, locate, and inspect all
migratory labor camps within the State. In addition, all facxhtles, including com-
mercial housing, useg to house migrant workers should be required to adhere to
minimal standards established by the Division of Public Health.

Chapter 3—Employment

Finding 3:1.—Approximately 80 percent of all growers. in Delaware utilize the
interstate clearance system to recruit migrant workers. Use of this system provides
greater assurances for the protection of migrant farmworkers.

Recommendation 3:2.—The State Department of Labor should contmue to encour-
age and assist growers in using the clearance system. In addition, the State Depart-
merit of Labor and the Division of Public Health should i increase efforts to monitor
eriployment conditions among independent workers known as “freewheelers.”

Finding 2:2—In 1983'the wage and hour division of the U.S. Department of Labor
found that 11 farm labor contractors violated provisions of ttie Migrant and Season-
al Agricultural Workers Protection Act. Among the violations, five contractors
failed to disclose conditions of employment to workers,-four failed to maintain re-
quired records, and three failed to provide wage statements to workers.

Recommendation 3:2—The U.S. Department of Labor should increase the fre-
quency of monitoring investigations under MSPA. Where frequent violations are
f(})lund, the department should implement enforcement pursuant to subchapter V of
the act.

1

54 Stephens Interview.
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Finding 38:3.—While Delaware continues: to experience problems common to mi-
grant employment, the frequency and severity of thoseproblems are decreasing.

Recommendation 3:3.—Thé Governor should establish a commission on migrant
and seasonal farm labor, with representation from: governmental, social, and church
agencies, as well as growers and migrants. This volunteer group should assist the
State in identifying and resolving remaining problems concerning the employment
of migrant and seasonal framworkers. -

Chapter 4.—Health care

Finding 4:1.—Alcoholism is considered the major health problem among the Dela-
ware migrant population. The high incidence of alcohol abuse is directly related to
the lack of recreational opportunities available to migrant farmworkers.

Recommendation 4:1.—The State Division of Public Health, in cooperation with
the State Department of Labor, should undertake efforts to monitor alcohol abuse
among migrants and should support efforts by churches and other service organiza-
tions to provide recreational opportunities for migrants.

Finding 4:2.—While health care for migrants is less than optimal, Delaware does
offer a progressive system of health care services through a network of -public
health clinics, Delmarva Rural Ministries, private doctors, ‘and private hospitals, all
of wll{hom work in general cooperation to meet the health needs of-migrant farm-
workers.

Recommendation 4:2.—The network of health services available fo migrants must
be maintained, with the Delaware Division of Public Health supplementing as
needed funding for the State’s indigent migrant program.

Finding 4:3—Private, nonprofit service organizations, such as Delmarva Rural
Ministries and Casa San Francisco, perform essential and invaluable primary health
care services for migrants. Many of these services are not available through public
health clinics. .

.Recommendation 4:3.—Essential health care services provided by organizations
such as Delmarva Rural Ministries must be continued, with the provider organiza-
tion receiving adequate funding to fulfill its function. State funding for such pro-
grams should be commensurate with demonstrated performance and projected need.

Finding 4:4.—The inability o identify unlicensed migratory labor camps and the
decreasing availability of physicians in rural communities poses a barrier to the de-
livery of health care services to Delaware’s migrant population.

Recommendation 4:4.—The staff of the farm program coordinator in the Delaware
Department of Labor should be increased to a size adequate to allow the Depart-
ment to discharge effectively all of its functions, including that of inspecting unli-
censed labor camps identified by Delta Rural Ministries and others. In addition, the
National Health Service Corps should encourage more physicians to serve in rural
communities.

AgeENncy REvIEw REPLIES

STATE OF DELAWARE, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
Wilmington, DE, January 26, 1984.
Mr. EpwARrRD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. RutLEDGE: Thank you for sending the Delaware Advisory Committee
report to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights on migrant conditions in Delaware
for my review and comment.

I have discussed the report with Charles A. Hatfield, Jr., and Sandra Land, both
of the Division of Public Health, who were interviewed for the report.

Mr. Hatfield made the following comments:

1. Arthur S. Benson’s example at page 3, paragraph 2 of the Housing chapter con-
tained some inaccuracies and should be changed to read as follows:

“The camp consisted of three units. Unit 1 has two rooms with-an area of 312
square feet/room and 10 single beds. Units 2 and 3 each have ten rooms with space
for 20 people in each unit.”

2. Chapter 1 Housing, Page 5—“Even among licensed migrant camps, some of
Delaware’s older camps were ‘grandfathered’ in and have no hot or cold running
water.”
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There is no “grandfather” clause in our regulatlons Further, all licensed camps
have hot and cold running water.

3. Chapter 1, Housing, Page 6—* senous overcrowding existed.” Mr. Hatfield
writes: “Bach of the camps are measured, and the number of beds per room is.estab-
lished before the crew arrives at the camp. . . We honor the privacy of the migrant
and do not [ordinarily] inspect each bedroom after it is occupied.”

Ms. Land offers the following regarding Chapter 3, Health Care:

1. Many services are available to migrant workers through Division of Public
Health Clinics. The services offered to the public, including migrant workers.

2. Page 13—Indigent Migrant Program—funds for this program are-available by
fiscal year, from July 1 to June 30. Although it is true that Fiscal 83 funds were
exhausted by February of 1983, that was an unusually early exhaustion of that
funding, becauise of two persons with extended hospital stays and a larger number
of total individuals.

As of mid-January of 1984, only about one-half of the available funding for Fiscal
’84 has been used.

The following are my additional comments. It should be noted that in some areas,
such as employment, or with regard to some specific findings, I do not have suffi-
cient personal knowledge to comment.

A. Housing ‘Chapter: 1. Page 8—I do not believe I characterized the State Board of
Health regulations as “Federal OSHA regulations relating to migratory labor camps
administered by the State Board of Health.” I do not believe that I made any com-
parison of OSHA standards -with State Health regulations. State Board of Health
regulations pertaining to Migrant Labor Camps are promulgated pursuant 16 Del
C. §122. The regulations should be cited in footnote 37 as “State Board of Health
Migratory Labor Camp Regulations, Sections 47.01-47-13.”

2. Page 11—top of page 12—The" “cointy health teams” are staff: of the Count; ty
Health Units, which are a part of the State Division of Public Health. The “County”
de51gnat10n refers to locatlon, nof to governmental agency—thus, these inspections
are done by the State’s Division of Public Health.

8. Page 14—first full sentence—should read “actions,” not “action.”

B: Health Care: 1. Page 3—Although I did not interview Sister Bricketto, I would
guess that she was not condoning drunkenness as a prerequisite to working, but was
probably quoting some migrants who have made that assertion. When characterized
ﬁsthl‘ster Brlcketto s assertion, the statemént appears to represent her- personal

elief:
~2. Page 12—first full paragraph—two of the hospitals referred to are mlsspelled
They should be “Beebe” and “Nanticoke.”
Thank you for permitting me an opportunity to comment. Please feel free to con-
tact me if you have any questions.
Very truly yours,
Susan H. Kirk-RYAN,
Deputy Attorney General.

STATE OF DELAWARE, DEPARTMENT OF LAEOR,
DivisioN oF EMPLOYMENT SERVICES,
Newark, DE, January 25, 198}.

Mr. EpwarD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC 20037

DEear Mr. RuTLEpGE: Thank you for your letter dated December 29, 1983 and the
invitation to comment on relevant chapters of the Delaware Advmory Committee’s
report on the living and working conditions of migrant farm workers in Delaware.
In response, I would like to offer the following comments for your consideration
during the formulation of the final report.

Chapter 1.—Housing.

Page 1, the last sentence, which states “The reduction in the number of and ca-
pacity of these camps has been attributed to the increased use of automation in the
harvesting of crops and te an overall reduction in the number and size of farms
within the State.” Actually, although the number of farms has decreased in Dela-
ware since 1965, the average acreage per farm has increased from 163 in 1965 to 186
in 1981 (Source: Maryland-Delaware Crop Reporting Service).

Page 3, the example given of-migrant housing available to members of registered
crews in one camp in Kent County needs clarification. The source for the descrip-
tion of this camp was information submitted to your Commission on December 12,
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1982, by Mr. Arthur S. Benson, at that time the Director of Employment Services in
Delaware. The example cited in the report was apparently taken from page 1 of at-
tachment 5 to the Clearance Order provided by Mr. Brenson and indicates a total
area of only 1248 square feet. This equates to an average of less than 25 square feet
for each of the 50 occupants when the camp is filled to capacity. The actual living
area of this camp is represented by the aggregate total of square feet for each room
as reflected on the three (3) pages of Attachment 5 to the Clearance Order. This
total of 3005 square feet computes to an average of 60 square feet per occupant
when the camp is filled to capacity, thus meeting minimum requirements of Federal
Regulation at 20 CFR 653.407.

Page 5. where it’s stated that some of Delaware’s older camps were grandfa-
thered” in and Have no hot or cold running water, we have had reports of lack of
hot water for short periods (a day or two) but these conditions were corrected upon
notification. We have not found any licensed camps without running or hot water
for prolonged periods of time.

Chapter 2.—Employment

Page 8, an average trailer load of potatoes consists of 42,000 to 45,000 pounds;
labor requirements are for 18 to 25 workers to work on each grader and to load the
potatoes. Social Security deductions are 6.7% not 5.5%. The information in the
report that the crewleader received 46¢ per hundred pounds and employed 30 work-
ers for 1% hours @ $3.35 per hour and 6.7% Social Security deduction, does not
support the statement that the crewleader would lose money if he/she paid workers
for 1% hours work.

SAMPLE COMPUTATIONS
Example per Ioad 50 [b. bags 40,000 (800 bags) 42,000 (840 bags) 45,000 (900 bags)

At 46 cents crewleader receives $184.00 $193.20 $207

Wages, 30 workers at $3:35 p/h for 1%
hours 150.75 150.75 150.75
Social Security Tax at 6.7 percent.... 10.10 10.10 10.10
Crewleader cost per load... 160.85 160.85 . 160.85
Crewleaders net profit per 102d........coccceesesssersnees 2315 32.35 ’ 46.15

Number of loads per day depends on weather, potato market, availability of trailers, etc. Some large operations process 10 or
more loads per day, but the overall average is estimated to be §. Based on this estimate, the average daily wage is:

At 46 cents crewleader reCEIVES...uuuumsmerermsmmnene 1,104.00 1,159.20 1,242.00
9 hours at $3.35 for 30 workers 904.00 904.00 904.00
Social Security Tax at 6.7 percent 60.57 60.57 60.57
Crewleader €OSE....vororemrserereererereresesenes 964.57 964.57 . 96457
Crewleaders net profit per day based on ﬁ
Ioads 139.43 194.63 27743

Page 10, reference the statement “that most migrants are afraid to complain to
Legal Aid and to State and Federal Officials-for fear of reprisal by the crewleader.”
Upon arrival in Delaware, migrant workers are contacted by thé Employment Serv-
ice Qutreach Workers who advise them of their rights and of the Employment Serv-
ice Complaint System. During the season, many workers ask questions about their
pay and other concerns. Most of these potential complaints are resolved informally,
but on each occasion the workers are advised of their right to file an official com-
plaint. In some instances we have found other jobs and transferred workers from
one crew to another, not because of fear, but because they did not desire to continue
working for the same crewleader. We have never been informed of any crewleader
who mistreated or terminated his workers because they complained.

Sincerely,
MaARCIE BIERLEIN,
Director, Division of Employment
Services.


https://1,242.00
https://1,159.20
https://1,104.00
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, r
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING ADMINISTRATION,
Philadelphia, PA, January 25, 198}.
Mr. EpwARrD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC.

Dear MR. RutLEDGE: This is in response to your letter dated December 29, 1983,
concerning a study of the living and working conditions of migrant farmworkers in
Delaware. Thank you for giving us an opportunity to comment on this study before

it is published. Overall, it appears to be a fair picture of the mlgrant farmworker
situation in Delaware. We would submit*the following comments, however, for your
consideration before the final report is issued:

(1) Introduction

On page 3 of the introduction, it is noted that “. . . nor does there appear to have
been much change in the nation’s treatment of migrants since Edward C. Murrow’s
television documentary ‘Harvest of Shame’ aired more than 20 years ago.” We be-
lieve that such a statement overlooks several pieces of social legislation that were
directed wholly or partly to correct, the situation that existed 20 years ago. Some of
the legislation that has been enacted in this area includes: .

(a) The Comprehensive Employment and Training Act (CETA) which in Section
303 provided funds to farmworker organizations to assist migrants in employment,
social services, and many other areas. Although CETA expired in September 1983,
the provisions to assist migrants continued in the Job Training Partnership Act
(JTPA).

(b) JTPA has similar provisions (Section 402) to CETA. As of October 1, 1983, this
Act continues to provide funding to farmworker organizations to assist migrant
workers throughout the nation.

(c) Unemployment compensation coverage is now available to migrant workers to
provide income during periods of unemployment which were so difficult in. previous
years.

(d) Social security taxes-are now being deducted from migrants’ pay in order to
afford them the benefits of this protection. Social security benefits cover a wide
range of assistance for disability, old age, etc.

(e) Legal services are provided through Federal grants to migrant and seasonal
farmworkers. The Legal Aid Bureaus in many States are very active in assisting
workers in a wide range of legal problems. Various court orders have resulted from
this work to help remedy many injustices experienced by migrant workers.

(f) In Chapter 1—Housing, you have also noted three other pieces of social legisla-
tion which aid migrants. The Farm Labor Contractor Registration Act which has
now been superseded by the Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection
Act and the Wagner-Peyser Act all help to assist migrants in the housing, transpor-
tation, and employment areas. Since you have discussed this legislation, we will not
elaborate.

(2) Chapter-2.—Employment

PFederal regulations 20 CFR 651, 653, and 648, dated June 10, 1980, were specifical-
ly issued by the Employment and Training Administration. to improve services and
working conditions for migrant and seasonal farmworkers (MSFWs). Through these
regulations, we have sought to insure that all State employment offices would pro-
vide services for MSFWs on a basis that is quantitatively proportionate to services
provided to nonmigrants. To assure that these regulations are enforced, a review of
State employment offices is conducted by Federal staff (Regional Monitor Advocate
and Federal representatives) on a periodic basis. State employment agencies must
also submit quarterly reports to the Employment and Training Administration to
illustrate progress toward achieving spec1ﬁc objectives in servmg migrant workers.
All of those enforcement procedures help to assist migrants in Delaware and other
States.

In sum, conditions for migrants have improved over the past 20 years-due to the
noted legislation. While conditions have improved considerably, we also recognize
that additional efforts are necessary to assure further improvements in the plight of
the migrant worker. All of our groups must work together to bring about further
constructive changes toward assisting migrant workers.
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Any questions you may have regarding this matter may be referred to Regional
Monitor Advocate Albert Pinter at (215) 596-6368.
Sincerely,
Winiam J. HALTIGAN,
Regional Administrator.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR,
EMPLOYMENT STANDARDS ADMINISTRATI
Philadelphia, PA, January 1.9 1983.

Mr. EpwARD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regzonal Office, Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. RutrepGe: This is in response to your letter dated December 29, 1983,
enclosing a copy of the Delaware Advisory Committee to the United States Commit-
tee on Civil Rights report on the hvmg and working conditions of migrant farm
workers in Delaware.

The report in Chapter 1, Page 10, indicates that “Pursuant to the Migrant and
Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act (MSPA), neither the crewleader nor
the grower is technically required to provide rent free or public housing for migrant
workers”. While this is correct I would recommend adding: however if housing is
provided to migrant workers, only the reasonable cost of furnishing such facility ex-
cluding profit is creditable as wages under the Fair Labor Standards Act.

The statement on Page 11 that “For the most part, monitoring and enforcement
of these Federal regulations, FLSA and MSPA are referenced as two of the Federal
regulations, is delegated in Delaware to the State Department of Labor and to the
State Department of Health and Social Services” is misleading and not factually
correct. The Employment Standards Administration, Wage-Hour Division, is respon-
sible for the administration and enforcement of FLSA and MSPA.

I would also recommend adding a.paragraph in the housing section that during
1983, the Wage-Hour Division conducted six housing safety and health inspections
in the State of Delaware, which disclosed safety and health violations. Ten other
investigations disclosed substantial compliance.

I would add a paragraph on Page 16 regarding MSPA enforcement that during
1983, the Wage-Hour Division conducted 16 investigations in Delaware under
MSPA 11 of which disclosed a violation of one or more provisions of MSPA.

Fmally, I would add on Page 17 regarding FLSA, that one investigation disclosed
underpayments of $1,600 to nine employees of the minimum wage provisions, and
this amount was recovered for the workers. All other FLSA investigations disclosed
compliance.

Your invitation to comment in advance of publication of the report is appreciated.

Sincerely, M. A
CHARLES M. ANGELL,
Regional Administrator for Employment Standards.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, -
OcCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ADMINISTRATION,
Philadelphia, PA, January 13, 1.934
Mr. Epwarp RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regional Office, Washington, DC.

Dear MR. RurLenge: Thank you for allowing us the opportunity to review and
comment on the Delaware Advisory Committee’s Study of the Living and Working
Conditions of Migrant Farm Workers in Delaware.

The portions of the report relevant to OSHA are clear and factual with the excep-
tion of one small area which might be misleading to readers. Page 8 of Chapter I
states “Within the State of Delaware, Federal OSHA Regulations relating to migra-
tory labor are administered by the State Board of Health pursuant to the State Mi-
gratory Labor Camp regulations.” State Board of Health has adopted Federal OSHA
regulations as a guideline for their enforcement activity. This does not, however, di-
minish OSHA'’s responsibility in Delaware. Within the State of Delaware, Federal
82%—{1% regulations relating to migratory labor are administered and enforced by
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Thank you again for allowing us the. chance to commenton this document before
its publication.
If we may be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact this office.

Sincerely,
Linpa R. ANKU,
Regional Administrator.

STATE OF DELAWARE, OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
DePARTMENT OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES,
New Castle, DE, January 12, 1984.
Mr. EDWARD RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S. "Commission on Civil Rights, Ry
Mzd Atlantic Regzonal Office, Washington, DC.

DearR Mz. RuTLEDGE: ‘We have reviewed the Delaware Advisory Committee report.
to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights on migrant. conditions in Delaware and it
appears to be reasonably accurate on matters about which we have knowledge or
information.

Housing conditions for mJgrants have improved: in the registered camps and the
public health staff watch these closely. The conditions outside these camps can at
times be deplorable. The Division of Public Health, the Agriculture -Department,
and the Labor Department of the State of Delaware reviewed the camp regulations
a year ago with the Attorney General’s office. It was felt that any atfempts to
modify the existing regulations would be-a problem in that it would make them in-
trusive into areas where no clearly defined authority was given.

The lack of statewide or local housing codes in lower Delaware also hampers ef-
fective control of substandard dwellings, and the Division of Public Health has been
urging county governments. to adopt such local ordinances.

When conditions are bad and the Division of Public Health becomes aware of
these, nuisance regulations can be‘invoked; but this requires the cooperation of the
local law enforcement and judicial.agencies, and often the inhabitants are gone
before any effective action can be taken. The residents then are simply forced from
one substandard dwelling to another one that may be even less desirable.

The Departments.of Agriculture and Labor are working to insure better hiring
practices and registration of crew chiefs to insure more responsibility in‘housing
and health care.

The Chapter on Health Care'seems to understate the availability of public health
services for migrants. Migrants are eligible for any of the public health clinics, not
just hypertension and EPSDT. Other clinics-such as tuberculosis; venereal disease,
child health, immunization, family planning, elderly screening and crippled chil-
dren’s services are available to migrants. Clinic hours are-often extended during mi-
grant season to assist in the health care.

In addition, the statement is made by one witness on page 21 of the Health Care
Chapter that migrants find it difficult to.get’ Medicaid in Delaware because they
have no tenure in the state. We are aware of no rules regarding tenure in the Dela-
ware Medicaid Program, which is run by this Department. Thus, the statement

would appear to.be inaccurate. v b
Thank you for giving us an opportunity to comment on the report.
Sincerely, vos

Patricia C. ScHRAMM, Secretary.

Ve d '

STATE OF DELAWARE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & SOCIAL SERVICES,

‘3 . DrvisioN or PusLic HearTH,
. . Dover, DE, J'anuar,;y 3, 1.984.

Epwarp RUTLEDGE,
Regional Director, U.S: Commission on Civil Rights,
Mid-Atlantic Regzonal Office, "Washington, DC.

Dear MR. RUTLEDGE: 1 have reviewed the report of the study of the living and
working conditions of migrant farm workers in Delaware which. was included with
your letter of December 29, 1983. 53

Attached are my comments which I noted on page 7 of Chapter 3 on Health Care.

Sincerely,. ~
LyMman J. OrseN, M.D.,
Director, Division of Public Health.
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Attachment.

L] * * * »® * *

State officials described the following screening programs available to migrants;

1 The Rural Hypertension Control Program provides screening, diagnostic, and
prescriptive treatment. .

2 The Early Periodic Screening, Diagnostic, and Treatment Program provides
medical screening, diagnosis, and treatment for families with eligibility under aid to
families with dependent children (AFDC) and medicare. .

8 The Volunteer Services and Adult Crisis Intervention Programs provides coun-
seling and emergency shelter for victims of domestic violence, destitution, or sudden
catastrophe. .

4 The Pharmaceuticals Assistance Program funded by’ the DeNemours Founda-
tion (Delaware) assists needy patients with funds for prescription drugs. .

The extent to which migrants avail themselves of existing medical services an_d
screening may depend on several factors. Transportation is one factor, although it
usually does not constitute a major barrier. According to. DRM and .St_a‘ge officials,
migrant workers are bused from licensed camps to evening clinics for initial medical
screening and diagnosis. In addition, DRM transports’ workers in DRM vehicles
when necessary and some migrants have access to private vehicles. .

Also available TB and VD Clinics, child health conferences, crippled children’s
service, speech and hearing programs.

MSPA VIOLATIONS

Fail to post housing conditions. Fail to ensure ‘housing safety and health.

Fail to maintain records provided by FLC.

Fail to make/keep employer records.

Utilizing services of unregistered FLC.

Fail to disclose conditions to workers. Fail to post MSPA poster at worksite.
Fail to make/keep employer records. Fail to provide wage statement to workers.
Fail to provide records. Fail to provide safe transport vehicles. Fail to register em-
ployee. Transported workers w/o certificate auth.

6. Fail to disclose conditions to workers. Fail to make/keep employer records. Fail
to provide wage statement to workers. Fail to post housing conditions. Fail to ensure
driver has valid license. Fail to obtain prescribed insurance :coverage: Fail to regis-
tefl_- employee. Transported workers w/o certificate auth. Fail to apply to amend cer-
tificates.

7. Fail to disclose conditions to 'workers. Fail to provide wage statement to work-
ers. Fail to ensure housing safety and health.

8. Fail to ensure housing safety and health. L

9. Fail to disclose conditions to workers. Fail to ensure housing safety and health.

10. Fail to ensure housing safety and health.

11. Fail to disclose conditions to workers. Fail to post MSPA poster at worksite.
Fail to post housing conditions. Fail to ensure housing safety and health.

1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

. Ed
HousmnG VIOLATIONS

1. Less than 40 square feet per person for sleeping purposes in dormitory accom-
modations using double-bunk beds only. Showerheads at a ratio of one per every, 15
persons not provided. Laundry trays or tubs not provided in the ratio, of at least one
per 25 persons (or washing machines in the ratio of 1 per 50 persons including 10
laundry trays per 100 persons).

2. Inadequate drainage facilities provided for overflow and spillage. Toilet tissue
not provided in common-use toilet facilities. Cooking space not provided with a cook
stove or hot plate with a minimum of two burners.

3. Inadequate arrangements for hanging clothes and storing personal effects for
each person or family. Toilet tissue not provided in common-use toilet facilities.

4. Inadequate arrangements for hanging clothes and storing personal effects for
each person or family. Toilet tissue not provided in common-use toilet facilities.

5. Less than 50 square feet per person for sleeping purposes in units containing
singel beds. Separate sleeping facilities not provided for each family. Toilet tissue

[
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not provided in common-use toilet facilities. Privy structures and pits not fly-tight.
Refuse not collected at least twice a week or more often if necessary.

6. Inadequate drainage. Less than 60 square feet of floor space per occupant for
combined cooking, eating and sleeping purposes. Openings in shelter not screened
with not less than 15 mesh material. Screen doors not in good repair or tight fiting.
Toilets not constructed, located or maintained in a manner to prevent nuisance or,
public health hazard. Toilets not marked “men” and “women” and in native lan-
guage of workers. Common use toilets and privies not well-lighted, ventilated or
clean and sanitary. Showerheads at a ratio of one per.every 15 persons not provided.
Shower facilities for both sexes which are located in some buildings, not plainly
marked “men” and “women” in English and the native language of the workers.
Fly-tight 20 gallon refuse containers not provided adjacent to housing unit, in a
ratio of one container per every 15 persons. Refuse not collected at least twice a
week or more often if necessary. Housing not structurally sond. Housing not in good
repair. Housing does not provide protection against the elements. Wiring and light-
ing fixtures in an unsafe condition. Walls in all cooking and eating areas not of non-
absorbent, cleanable materials. Fire extinquishers not provided.

ENCLOSURE 3—QUESTIONNAIRE OF STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEES

FiscaL YEar 1985 REVIEW OF FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE

1. Agency: - E
2. CMTE:
3. No.:

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4, Is CMTE new during fiscal year?

5. Current charter date:

6. Expected renewal date:

7. Expected termination date:

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year?

8B. Specific termination authority:

8C. Actual termination date:

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year:
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate?

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted?

5 SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

11. Establishment authority:

12. Specific establishment authority:
<13. Effective date: '
14. Committee type:

15. Description of committee:

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports:

16B. List report titles and dates:

17. Number of meetings: A. Open; B. Closed; C. Partlally Closed; D. Total; E. Dates
of all meetings (month, day)

5

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST
18. Description:
19. Federal staff support years:
SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION
20. List and explain committee’s accomplishments during the fiscal.year:
[Questionnaires with 1 responses follow:]
FiscaL YEar 1985 ReviEwW OF FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: District of Columbia Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0795.
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SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 01/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 01/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year A. continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: Public-Law 98-183.
13, Effective date: 11/30/1983.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number ‘of meetings: A. Open 2. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/28, and 11/28.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal member (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%).. 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $12,000 $18,120 $17,939
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 1,993 1,973
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 500 110 99

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 200 250 247

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efc.) eerererrerrreerersese 15,000 8,290 8,207

E. Total 21,700 28,163 28,465

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) .08 .53 52

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee’s earlier report of police-community relations in the
District of Columbia has affected Metropolitan (DC) police department training
policy. Basic police training has been revised to include human relations courses
and use of appropriate ways to react when officers encounter handicapped persons.
The Committee obtained information which supports allegations that female house-
holders with dependent cliildren are more likely than other women in the District
of Columbia to encounter housing discrimination. The information was provided by
experts from the Greater Washington Research Center, the United Planning Orga-
nization, and Housing Consortium. As as result, the Committee developed a project
on this issue which is designed to gather further evidence of discrimination and en-
courage increased attention to the problem by enforcement agencies. Information
collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights re-
ports to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the
region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Florida State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0796.
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SECTION A——COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No..

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year; A. ¢ontinue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

-

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority; P-L. 98-183. x
13. Effective date: 11/30/85.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE' ACTIVITY DURING' FISCAL YEAR

291’3{.0 /I\égmb‘er of meetings: A Open 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/7/84, 4/26/85, 5/

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $3,000 $45,885 $45,426
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 5,047 4,997
C. Travel and per dier:

(1) Non-Federal members 2,600 3,845 3,807

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 4,000 4,233 4,191

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €C.) wvcrmeumerrrscsrsen 5,000 3,598 3,562

E. Total 14,600 62,608 61,983

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.} .02 1.34 134

€

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND J USTIFICATION

20. The Committee prepared a briefing memorandum on its follow-up study to the
Commission report, Confronting Racial Isolation in Miami. In addition, the Cornmit-
tee held a community forum in Miami designed to collect information and advise
the Commission on the extent to which immigration laws and practices are impact-
ing upon the Sourth Florida community. Information collected by the Commission
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission
about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Georgia State Advisory Committee.
+3. No.: 0797.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.
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8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports 1.

16B. List report titles and dates: Minorities and women in the Media in Atlanta
9/85.

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/8/85, 5/10/85, 6/
21/85.

SECTION. D—COMMITTEE COST -

x 1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation: -
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) - $19,500 $22,800 $22,572
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 2,508 2,483
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members : 1,700 302 299
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff. 0 75 74
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etC.) ........cceerurerecereee 5,300 3,598 3,562
E Total 26,500 29,283 28,990

19, Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) ...... g1 .66 .66

SECTION E-—COMMTITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee completed its draft of the report, Minorities and Women in the
Media in Atlanta, Georgia. Information collected by the Committee was used to
produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil
rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Hawaii State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0798.

SECTION A—COMMITTE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 01/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 01/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.
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SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective Date: 11/30/83.
SECTION. C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

S/ig. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/18, 3/20-21, 5/16,

a SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

<

T 1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description: G
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in-excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $11,000 $16,864 $16,696
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 1,855 1,837
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 5,500 1,330 1,317
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,500 5,560 5,504
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efc. ......cooeecrrerrsrscvcnes 9,500 17,232 17,060
E. Total 28,500 2841 42414
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the

nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond o dolfar cost in item 3

18A(3), above.) .06 49 A8

20. The Advisory Committee has continued to conduct followup activities and
monitor new developments regarding issues delineated in its earlier report, -Breach
of Trust? Native Hawaiian Homelands. During this fiscal year, the Advisory Com-
mittee met with officials of the state Department of Hawaiian Homelands to review
progress in the homelands program. Members of the Advisory Committee toured
homelands and homesteads on the Island of Molokai and gathered data on the prob-
lems experienced in the homelands program by Native Hawaiians. The Advisiory
Committee Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson testified on the State Advisory Com-
mittee’s homelands study before the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Native Hawai-
ians. As a result of the Advisory Committee’s study and monitoring, Hawaii’s gover-
nor has cancelled 16 of the 32 executive orders which had usurped homelands trust
acreage. The Advisory Committee met with the Chairperson-of the Hawaii State
Board of Education regarding efforts of equal employment opportunity within the
State Department of Education. The meeting was held as part of the followup to the
Advisory Committee’s study, Policy v. Results, Affirmative Action in the Hawaii
State Department of Education (July 1983). As a result of the Advisory Committee’s
latest inquiry, the draft of the Board of Education’s affirmative action plan was dis-
seminated to community organizations for input. Information collected by the Com-
mittee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the com-
mission about civil rights and developments in the region.

1

1 Agency:
2. CMTE: Idaho State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0799.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4, Is CMTE new during fiscal year? Yes No.
5. Current charter Date: 1710/84.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87. o J *
7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. ’
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8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue. B. Merge.
C. Terminate.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: PL 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/85.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports 1.

16B. List report titles and dates: Bigotry and violence (A) Idaho (5/85).

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 3, E. dates of all meetings: 11/16/84, 4/26/85, 7/
26/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

1118. Description:

A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff (prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

$8,400 $6,4800 $5,832
0 0 0

to 14%) 713 642
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members . 800 1,760 1,742
(2) Federal members ! 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 300 2,980 2,950
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.) .. 16,0000 4,269 4,226
E. Total : 25,500 16,202 15,392~

19. Federal staff years (Express in person-years using decimals to the nearest

hundredih (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item 18A(3),
above.) 06 19 19

SECTON E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Idaho Advisory Committee completed a report on Bigotry and Violence in
Idaho and forwarded it to the Commission. The report contains an assessment of the
extent of bigotry and violence within the State and includes specific recommenda-
tions for Federal, State, and local governments and others regarding appropriate
action to address the civil rights issues outlined ih the report.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Illinois State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0800.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4, Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. .

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected Termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A Continue.
10A. Js legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.
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SECTION B.—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 10. E. Dates of all meetings: 5/31/85, 7/1/85, 8/
9/85, 9/6/85, 10/5/84, 11/2/84 12/14/84 2/1/85, 3/8/85, 4/26/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ..
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

0 0
$34,200 $23,660 §23423
0 0 0

to 14%) 2,603 2,51
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 5,000 5,430 5,376

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff : 500 1,800 1,782

(4) Nonmember consultanis- 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, tc.) ....ceesmmsmsserenns 9,000 7,834 1,756

E. Total ; 48,700 41,321 40,914

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to_the s
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should commespond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) 20 .69 69

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Indiana State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0801.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10785. -

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. i

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11-30-83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR ¢
17. Number of meetings: A. Open 5. E. Dates of all meetings; 11/15/85, 2/23/85, 7/
18/85, 9/19/85.

Y

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 - 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

0 0 0
§50500  $38766  $38378

(2) Federal members (Prorated'salary if in excess of 10%) ...
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 4,264 4,221
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members..... 2,100 1,872 1,853
(2) Federal members . 0 0 0
(3) Federal staft . 2,600 1,894 1,875
(4) Nonmember consuliants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, 1C.) v.o...coccvossecmmcrmmecne 9,500 1,834 1,756
E. Total 65,300 54,650 54,083

19. Federal staff support years (express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item )
18A(3), above.) .30 113 113

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS, AND JUSTIFICATION

20. A briefing memorandum on equal opportunity issues in mental health was
prepared for the Commission. This memorandum focused on equal employment op-
portunities and access to mental health services for language minorities in northern

Indiana. The Indiana Committee also monitored State actions regarding equal op-

portunity in block grants. School desegregation efforts in Fort Wayne were studied
as a follow-up- activity connected to the findings and recommendations in an earlier
Fort Wayne report. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an
annual status .of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil -rights-
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Iowa State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0802.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85. £
6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87. ’

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. : '

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes. 1

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: Public Law 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83. < .

SECTION C—~COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR -

16A. Total number of reports: 1.
16B. List: report titles and dates: Implementation of the Surface Transportatlon
Act of 1982. April 1985 (jointly with KS, MD, NE).
6/17'9 }\Iumber of meetings: A. Open 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/2-3, 2/19,.4/24,
7,9/12. X
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. ‘Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $32,000 $38,766 $38,378

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%).... 4,264 4,222
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 2,500 2,182 2,161
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff . 3,000 4,650 4,603
(4) Nonmember -consultants 0 0 0
D.:Other (rents, user charges, graphics, Mailing, €1C.) ..uummummeemmmseneremrereseeseessesssenen 5,000 4,344 4,301
E. Total 33,500 54,206 53,665

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond- to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .

g7 L3 112

- 5 % 5
SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. In response to complaints received by the Advisory Committee during a civil
rights forum from the Indian community of Sioux City, the school district agreed to
work with the Indian community either to’ revise or.replace textbooks with deroga-
tory reference to Native Americans.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Kansas State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0803.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? »

5. Current chapter date: 1/10/85,

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8a. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9.Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A.’Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? Yes.

SECTION B—-COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports: 1.

16B: List report titles and dates: Implementation of the surface Transportation
Act of 1982. April 1985 (Jointly with 1A, MD, NE).

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/25, 10/26; 3/26,
6/20.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

o

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0

(2) Federal members (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $24,000 $29,666 $29,369
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) » 3,263 3,230
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,000 1,350 1,336
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,000 900 891
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, 1.} c..cceverrerreerrreeesenns 5,500 §,450 §,395
E. Total ‘ : ‘ 34,500 40,629 10,221

19. Federal staff support years (express in. person—years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00).Figure should comespond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3) above.) 18 .86 .85

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee was advised that as a result of its ongoing study of
State and local civil rights agencies, the City of Wichita strengthened the investiga-
tive authority of the local civil rights agency.

1. Agency: CCP.

2. CMTE: Kentucky State Advisory Committee.

3. No. 0804.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. -
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue. ~
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMI’I‘I‘EE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P. L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

¥

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings (month day): 4/26/
85, 5/20-21/85, 6/18/85, 9/18/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

Y 1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 eslimate

a
18. Description:
A. Compensation: .
(1) Non-federal membérs T 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $14,200 $11,370 $14,000
(4) Non-member consultants 0 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) - 0 1,400
C. Travel and per diem: el
(1) Non-federal members 300 2,937 2,908
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,100 3,316 3,283
(4) Non-member consultants ; 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.)...... 4,500 3,598 3,562
E. Total 21,000 9,851 25,153
19, Federal staff stpport years (Express in person-years. using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) .08 33 40

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Kentucky Advisory Committee held two community forums to receive in-
formation on discrimination/desegregation in the public housing projects in Louis-
ville and Lexington. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an
annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Louisiana State Advisory‘Committee.
3. No: 0805.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORI'fY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR )

20}';.5 Number of meetings; A. Open 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/28/85, 6/6/85, 9/

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 eslimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Proprated salary if in excess of 10%) .
(3) Federal Staff (Proprated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

0 0 0
$19,500 $34,602-  $34,256
0 0 0

to 14%) 3,806 3,768
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members....... 3,100 1,988 1,968

(2) Federal members : 0 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 acftual 1986 estimate
(3) Federal Staff. } 5,400 4,000 3,960
(4) Nonmember consultants
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, e1c.) .......occcumummmeresss 9,800 8,206 8,124
52,016

E. Total . 37,800 52,602

19. Federal staff- support years (Express in person years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dolfar cost in item

18A(3), abave.) 37 10

101

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee continued to monitor school desegregation and other
civil rights issues in Touisiana. It has also conducted a community forum on compa-
rable worth which was convened in Baton Rouge in June 1985. The purpose of this
forum. was to examine the civil rights rights implications of comparable worth and
its impact in Louisiana. The Committee also reviewed the status of the Consent
Decree regarding the desegregation of public colleges and univerisites in ‘Louisiana.
During the year it has monitored the implementation of the decree. Information col-
lected by the Committee was used to produce and annual status of civil rights report
to advise the Committee about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1 Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Maine State Advisory Committee.
3. No.: 0806.

SECTION A——COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 9/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 01/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merger or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending, or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: (Month, day) 10/23,

12/11, 1/24, 8/13.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate
18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal Members 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $2,900 $11,115 $11,004
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10% .
to 14%) 1223 1,211
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 2,500 1,110 1,099
{2) Federal members 0 0
(3) Federal staff 100 1,150 1,138
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- - 1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, Saifing, fC.) .....vuresesmmseuonnsenne 7.500 4,862 4,813
E. Total. . sonesd 13,000 19,460 19,265

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) . A0 32 31

SECTION E~—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee completed and transmitted to the Commission a briefing
memorandum describing the campaign for an Equal Rights Amendment to the
Maine State Constitution. The memorandum outlined the arguments and strategies
of the amendment’s proponents and opponents. The amendment was défeated by a
two-to-one vote in a referendum. The Committee continues to monitor status of
Native Americans in Maine and visited the blueberry, potato and-broccoli harvests
which employ significant numbers of Indians. It identified differences in conditions
of Federally recognized and unrecognized Indian groups which may be the subject of
study in the next fiscal year. Information collected by the Committee was used to
produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil
rights issues and developments in the régions.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Maryland State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0807.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recomniendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C) P.L. 78-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open 6. D. Total 6. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/24,
11/29, 12/18, 4/16, 5/23, 6/117.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensaton:

(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in' excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $2,000 $51,642 $51,126
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 5,681 5,624
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-federal members 1,500 1,294 1,281
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

(3) Federal staff......... 500 780 m

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efe.) .wcucrcsecscssesssnncns 12,500 7,300 1,221
E. Total. : 16,500 66,697 . 66,030

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person—years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), ahove.) 04 151 149

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee’s earlier report of working and living conditions in
migrant farm labor camps on Maryland’s Eastern Shore has been used as a source
in news reports along with similar reports by Committees in the tri-state Delmarva
region. Liaison between the Advisory Committee and the State’s migrant labor com-
mission has contributed to interstate cooperation and information sharing between
the governors and executive departments of the relevant States. A community
forum on handicap discrimination highlighted State and local barriers to full protec-
tion of handlcapped persons in Maryland. State agency officials were informed of
participants’ recommendations and complaints. Committee is preparing to submit to
the Commission its first survey of handicap discrimination issues in Maryland. In-
formation collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil
r;)ghts report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in
the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Massachusetts State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0808.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes. ~
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authonty, (if by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY-DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 6: E. Dates.of all meetings: 11/13, 11/15, 2/28,
4/18, 6/17, 9/26.

. L4
SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST *

" 1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation: ~ -
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $14,500 $30,485 $30,190
0 0 0

(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 3,354 332
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 500 353 349

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 0 25 22

g (4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efC.) .veeerererssessssssnes 9,000 4,866 4,813

E. Total : 24,000 39,089 38,695

19. Federal staff support years (express in person-years using decimals to the.
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.000). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) 10 .89 .88

-
SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

£20. The Committee held a2 community forum in Lawrence, the site of two days of
race rioting earlier in the year. The purpose of the forum was to hear from commu-
nity leaders and ‘public officials regarding the city’s newly established Human Rela-
tions Committee. Participants included the chairperson’ of the Massachusetts Com-
mission Against Discrimination, the mayor, and representativés from minority and
civic organizations. A summary of the Committee’s findings was contained in a
briefing memorandum forwarded to the Commissioners. The Committee cosponsored
a community forum on Confronting Racial Violence in Boston. Participants included
victims of racial violence as well as the Assistant Attorney General responsible for
civil rights, the Suffolk County District Attorney, the Chair of the Massachusetts
Commission Against Discrimination, and the Boston police commissioner. Repre-
sentatives of private civil rights and community organizations participated as well.
A report of the forum is being prepared. Information collected by the Committee
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission
about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Michigan State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 1008.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4.Ts CMTE new during ﬁscal year? No. X .

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85. ‘ ’

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No. X «

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue. X
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. X -

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12, Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11-30-83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR -

16A. Total number-of reports: 1.

16B. List report titles and dates: tuition tax credits, 10/84.

17. Number of meetings: A Open 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/6/84, 1/8/85,
9/12/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members : 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary |f in excess of 10%) ...
(3) Federal staff (Proprated salary if in excess of 10%)

0 0 0
$32,000 $19,382 $18,198

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 2,022 2,002
C., Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members . 3,000 402 398
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,000 2,500 2,475
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D: Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, €£C.) ..oevereerseuseseesssrenne 8,000 7,834 1,156

E. Total 45,000 31,140 30,829

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should corvespond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) 19 54 54,

. .
SECTION E—COMMITTEE, ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee prepared a report for thé Commission on tiition tax
credits, based on a previous consultation and related field work. Information collect-
ed by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to
advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR. ’
2. CMTE: Alaska State Advisory Committee. '
3. No. 0788.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. - 7

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. s

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No. -
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. ,

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORI'I'Y AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment quthority: (if by Iaw, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98—183
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

w

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: B. Closed. C Partially closed 2. E. Dates of all
meetings: 11/19/84, 8/12/85

- ESE Y

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

-«

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1980 estimate

18. Description:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $3,000 $216 $3,000

.
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1980 estimate

(4) Nonmembers consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 24 350
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,300 2,125 2,698
(2) Federal members = 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff . » 2,300 3,200 3,168
(4) Nonmember consulants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, efC.} ..ccuessssssscscnees 10,000 7,830 1,152
E. Total 18,600 13,775 16,948

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dolfar cost in Hem
18A(3), above.) 02 01 .08

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. In a continuing response to a report by the Alaska Advisory Committee on
affirmative action in the seafood processing industry, the Alaska State Human
Rights Commission has been working with the trade industry organization ASPI to
establish a task force to create a model affirmative action plan for the seafood proc-
essing industry. The objective is to establish a plan prior to the beginning: of the
1986 fishing season. In addition, the Human Rights Commission sent letters of in-
quiry to seafood processing industry firms in an effort to address the civil rights
concerns raised in the Advisory Committee’s report. The Committee also developed
plans for future activities. The rechartering of the Committee and staff shortages in
the Northwestern region prevented greater. activity.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Alabama State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 07817.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4, Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. »

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SE(,'i‘ION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports: 1.

16B. List report titles and dates: Police/community relations in Montgomery: 7/
85.

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/7/84, 11/20/84,
1/29/85, 6/9/85, 6/10/85, and 976/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

Prev FY 1985

Curr FY 1985

FY 1986

estimate actual estimate
18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (prorated salary if in excess of 10%).. 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $62,500 $55,860 $55,301
(4) Nonmember consultants - 0 0 0
'Benefits (mulfiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10% to
14%) 6,145 6,083
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,100 1,993 1,973
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 1,800 2,330 2,307
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other(rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, efC.) ..cueererereecererensarerenss 6,000 3,598 3,562
E. Total 71,400 69,926 69,226
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals o the
nearest hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) 34 163. 163

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION (COMPLETE THIS SECTION

FOR ALL COMMITTEES)

20. The Committee held a community forum in Prattville, Alabama on black par-
ticipation in the electoral process as part of a study on redistricting. Also, the Com-
mittee completed a report entitled Police/Community Relations in Montgomery,
Alabama. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual
status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and

developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Arizona State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0789.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? (If “Yes”, complete Items 8B and 8C).

No.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U’.S.‘C.) P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

N
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/16, 4/19, 8/17, 9/
7.

?

L
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)..

$22,000° $4,712 $4,665

(4) Nonmembers consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 518 513
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,000 1,283 1,241
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,500 2,500 2,475
(4) Nonmembers consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €1C.} ......cccoevererererersenee 16,000 19,647 19,501
E. Total 43,500 28,680 28,395

19. Federal staff support years ('Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should comespond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) 13 J4 13

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Arizona Advisory Committee held meetings in Flagstaff and Tucson to
obtain data on the University of Arizona system. Members of the Arizona Board of
Regents and university officials presented data on affirmative action at the three
university campuses—Flagstaff, Tempe and Tucson. As a result of the Advisory
Committee’s monitoring, the Board of Regents approved a written policy on recruit-
ment and retention of minorities and women. In addition, officials at Arizona State
University at Tempe appointed a vice-president for recruitment and retention. The
Advisory Committee held a one-day public forum April 19, 1985 in San Luis to
gather data on immigration and educational issues. Complainants alleged harass-
ment of individuals attempting to cross the Arizona-Mexico border legally, and
border personnel confusion over Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) regu-
lations. As a result of the Advisory Committee’s forum, the INS Port Director added
personnel to the San Luis center and initiated retraining of staff. Information col-
lected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report
to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Arkansas State Advisory Committee.
3. No: 0790,

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No:

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
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SECTION C——COMMITTEE' ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings:+A. Open: 4. E. Dates of‘dll meetings: 3/12/85 4728/85,
6/19-20/85, 9/27/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 esumate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation: A
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $42,900 $44,793 $44,345
(4) Nonmembers consultanis. ‘0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 4921 _ 4878
C. Travel and per diem: '
(1) Non-Federal members . 2,600- 2,188 2,166
(2) Federal members rvnenens 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff . 7,200 2,400 2,376
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.) ...... 8,600 8,266 8,183
E. Total 61,300 62,574 61,948
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem

18A(3), above.) .30 L3t 131

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee continued to monitor equal employment opportunity
in State government, the status of desegregation in State colleges and universities,
and the Little Rock consolidation case during the past fiscal year. A briefing memo-
randum on higher education in Arkansas was prepared for the Commission. The
Committee also reviewed the status of fair housing in Arkansas. As part of this
effort it held a community forum in Pine Bluff in June 1985 to seek the views of
Federal officials, community leaders, and experts in the housing area on issues re-
lating to fair housing. Information collected by the Committeé was used to produce
an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: California State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0791.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cife U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183. '
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.



186

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 7. E. Dates of all meetings: 2/22-23, 6/15, 3/23,
7/19-20, 9/20, 10/26-27, 12/7-8.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $42,000 $41,168 $40,757
(4) Nonmember consuitants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2): and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 4,528 4,483
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 10,500 4,114 4,073

(2) Federal members ; 0 0 0

(3) Federat staff 1,500 2,450 2,425

(4) Nonmember consultants . 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, efc.) .........ccu. I 17,000 17,232 17,060

E. Total . 71,000 69,492 68,798

19. Federal staff support years (Express in persor ,ears using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should correspand to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) 25 1.20 119

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee met with Bill Honig, California Superintendent of
Public, Instruction, and members of his staff to discuss the various programs of the
department to increase educational excellence statewide. During this meeting the.
Advisory Committee urged that the Superintendent rely more heavily on input pro-
vided by his existing Advisory Committees for statewide educational issues. Since
the Advisory Committee’s meeting, the Supermtendent has reaffirmed the impor-
tance of these Ethnic Advisory Committees in the structurmg of statewide educa-
tional policy. As a result of the Advisory Committee’s reapportionment study, Los
Angeles Reapportionment: Unfinished Business (Nov. 1983), staff of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Justice Voting Rights Unit began an investigation, in this fiscal year of Los
Angeles’ redistricting. The Voting Rights Unit was interested in the process utilized
by the Los Angeles City Council to approve the councilmanic and school board dis-
tricts created by the Council’s Election and Reapportionment Subcommittee. Infor-
mation collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil
r}ilghts report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in
the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Colorado State Advisory Committee.
3. No: 0792.

SECTION A-—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89,

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.
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SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/2/85, 7/15/85, 8/
26/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18 Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $6,000 $5,635 $5,579
0

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 620 614
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,400 2182 2,160
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 75 300 297
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.) ..... 6,700 8,101 8,020
E. Total 14,175 16,838 16,670
19. Federa) staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figre should correspond to dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) 04 .16 .16

"

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee held community forums and monitored information on the
civil rights implications of proposed immigration legislation and comparable worth.
Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of
civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and develop-
ments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Connecticut State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0793.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

1. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C) P.L. 98-18.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
16A. Total number of reports: 1.

[
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16B. List report titles and dates: Battered women in Hartford, Connecticut six
years after. April 1985.
17. Number of meetings: A. Open 6. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/15; 12/11; 11717;
2/26; 7/12; 9/4.
) a ™
** SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST
ol ! - 3 u

1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation: -
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) . 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $17,000 $53,010 $52,480

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 1BA(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 5,831 5,713

C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members - . 800 - 346 343
(2) Federal members : 2 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff.. 600: 1,161 1,150
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents; user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, i, ..ooeeevererecreene 7,500 4862 4,814
E. Total 25,900 65,210 64,560

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the

nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond fo dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) . 12 1.55 1.53

v
SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee completed and sent to the Commission its report Bai-
tered Women in Harlford, Connecticut: Six Years Later, focusing on the police re-
sponse to the ‘problems. of battered women. Theé report draws on interviews and data
from police officials, advocacy groups and other relevant, sources within the State.
The Advisory  Committee conducted two forums on ‘the impact of proposed highway
construction on an integrated neighborhood ifi‘Windsor. The two forums heard frorm
residents and State and’ Federal officials arid resulted in a briefing 'memorandum
submitted to the Commission which was subsequently requested by the concerned
parties and utilized efforts to resolve the disputes. Information collected by the Com-
mittee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the
Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

I r~
1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Delaware State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0794.
SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS -

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.
v 8A. Did CI‘\IIVITE terminate during fiscal year? If “yes”, complete Items. 8B.and-8C

es —— No ———.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal.year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98 183,
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
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SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/19, 3/25, 5/20,
9/24.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%} .... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ...... 36,000 $40,468 $40,064
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, 10% to

14%) 4,451 4,407
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 2,000 610 604

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 1,000 1,000 990

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, Mailing, etc.).... " 12,500 1175 7,698

E. Total 21,500 54,304 53,763

19, Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure shouild correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) 04 118 117

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Delaware Advisory Committee met four times, sponsored a Statewide ‘Con-
ference, and issued a project report. The November 19, 1984 meeting came at the
conclusion of a Statewide Conference, the first to be convened by the Commlttee
Fifteen guest speakers and panelists discussed civil rights issues affecting minori-
ties, women, the elderly, and the disabled. Five lengthy articles and three others
appeared in the major Wilmington dailies on the day prior to the Conference and
afterward, with extensive TV and radio coverage on the Conference day itself. The
March 25 1985 meeting included pay equity presentations by the New Castle
County Council Finance Committee Chairperson and by the Executive Assistant to
the New Castle County Executive. Followup on education, housing, and criminal jus-
tice issues were recommendéd by the Committee for the Conference report. The
May 20, 1985 meeting included an orientation for the rechartered Committee,
review of a draft of the Conference report, and release of the migrant farmworkers
report. Extensive coverage of the latter appeared in Downstairs dailies and led to
subsequent discussions on the part of Committee members with the State Labor De-
partment Secretary and other State officials who took steps to improve conditions of
migrant farmworkers. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce
an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Minnesota State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0809.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

56-166 0 -~ 86 - 7
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10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

-~

hd *  SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83. s

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 5. E. Date of all meetings: 10/1/84, 11/19/84,
2/25/85, 6/3/85, 7/8/85.

“

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation: .
(1) Non-federal members . . 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $17,000 $38,584 $38,198

(4) Nonmember consuftants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), ahove, by 10%
to 14%) 4,244 4,202
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Mon-federal members. . 3000 120 713
(2) Federal members 4 S 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 3,000 2,600 2,574
{4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, maifing, efC.) .cerrerrrrrerssssonsnss 4,000 7,834 1,756
E. Total . 21,000 53,982 53,443

19, Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to doliar cost. in ltem
18A(3), above.) eespreeeces 2 i s 10 1.25 1.25

k3

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee monitored equal émployment opportunity in, and services of,
mental health facilities for minority communities. Information collected by the
Committee was used to produce.an annual status of civil rights report to advise the
Commission about civil rights issues and developments‘in the region.

1. Agency: CCR. ’
2. CMTE: Mississippi State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0810. ®

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89,

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year. A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

-

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE -

12. Specific establishment authority. (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183..
13. Effective date. 11/30/83.
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SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 2/21/85, 4/30/85,
5/28/85, 6/19-20/85, 8/5/85/

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1985 estimale

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) wresssssseseres 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .....errrerrereseseonssssscer $12,300 $17,670 $15,903
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 cvereseemnisrsessenssassasessssssassees
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10% .
to 14%) 1,944 1,749
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,000 778 770
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff y 1,000 1,074 1,063
(4) Nonmember constltants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €1€.) c..oovoresreserererreneees 3,800 3,598 3,562
E. Total 18;100 25,064 23,047

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should comespond fo dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) " 21 52 52

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Mississippi Advisory Committee began developing plans for a community
forum to assess the civil rights climate in Mississippi, and to determine the most
compelling and/or pressing civil rights issues facing Mississipians. Information col-
lected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report
to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Missouri State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0811.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next. fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legisation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by laws, cite U.S.é.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective Date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports:

16B. List report titles and dates: Implementation of the Surface Transportation
Act of 1982. April 1985 (jointly with 1A, KS, NE).
5/%1. '17\1/1;.1811};.?; of meetings: A. Open 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/13-14, 3/15, 4/26,
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- SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST
1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate
18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members : 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated sa!ary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $15,000 $22,386 $22,162
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 2,462 2,438
C. Travel and per diem: .
(1) Non-Federal members 4,000 1,600 1,584
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 4,000 2,800 2,172
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, Mailing, elC.) uuuueeueumerrerenrererens 8,500 4,284 4,205

E. Total 31,500 33,532 33,161

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to. the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond te dollar cost in item
18A(3), above.) A1 .65 .64

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. As a result of a community forum held by the Advisory Committee in the
Bootheel (Hayti and Hayti Heights), Federal officials from the U.S. Department of
Housing and Urban Development and the U.S. Department of health and Human
Services melt with minority community leaders to explain changes in public hous-
ing policies and civil rights requirements of Federal block grant programs.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Montana State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0812.

SECTION A—-COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 2/16/85, 4/27/85,
6/22/85, 7/13/85, 9/21/85. >

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description: -
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
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IR 1985 estimate 1985 actual 1985 estimate

(2) Federal members (Prorated saTary i in excess of 10%)
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)

0 0 0
$10,600 $11,730 $11,613

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 1,290 1,277
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,300 1,609 1,593
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff . . 1,500 5,580 5,524
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.) ..... 5,900 4,684 4,637

E. Total 19400 4833 24544

19. Federal Staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .08 34 34

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. As a result of the Committee’s community forum on Indian-Community rela-
tions in Montana’s Harlem School District, school officials and tribal leaders identi-
fied problems encountered by Native American students in the school system and
formulated proposals for their resolution. The Committee also received and re-
viewed information on. the civil rights concerns of three of the State’s Indian tribes.
Utilizing information it gathered on jail conditions in the State, a research project
was designed to investigate possible discriminatory treatment of Native American
inmates. Information’ collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual
status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and
developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Nebraska State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0813.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/85.

T. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/88.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports: 1. . ,
16B. List report titles and dates: Implementation of the Surface Transportation
Act of 1982. April 1985 (jointly with IA, KS, MO).

8/%7. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/28, 3/21, 5/16-17,
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estiamte 1985 actual 1986 estimte

18. Description: ”
A Compensation: N

(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0

(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) Q0 0 0

(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $29,500 $10,556 $10,450

¥ (4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 1,161 1,149
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 2,500 2,065 2,045
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff ; 3,500 1,678 1,662
(4) Nonmember consultants Y 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efc.} .....ococoverreremreenerene 5,000 4,450 4,406
E. Total 40,500 19,910 19,712

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Fgure shuuld correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) 22 31 .30

'
'

" <
v

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

.

20. The Advisory Committee held a community forum in Scottsbluff as a follow-up
to a reprot on equal employment opportunity for minorities in the Panhandle. As a
result of the forum a group of leading citizens have come together fo exdmine the
problem of minorities in Scottsbluff and will make recommendations for change to
city officials.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Nevada State Advisory Committse. ' .
3. No. 0814.

¥ v
SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85. -
6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87. !
7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. -
8A. Did CMTE Terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A’ Contmue
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—coMMm'rEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authonty (If by law, cite U:S. C.).P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 8. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/38, 11/10, 1712,
3/1, 5/3,7/12-183, 8/83, 9/14. .

~
.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated satary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $9,000 $11,160 $11,048
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Mulliply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, hy 10% el

to 14%) 1,228 1,215
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 3,100 3,200 3,168

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff .2,000 3,300 3,762

(4) Nonmember consultants -0 0 0

D.. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc.) ........ 16,300 17,232 17,060

E. Total 30,400 36,520 36,283

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should cerrespond te dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.). .05 33 32

i hi v

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Advisory Committee conducted follow-up to its study of affirmative action
at the University of Nevada, Las Vegas. The Advisory Committee held meetings
with the Affirmative Action Officer and monitored progress and problems in equal
employment opportunity for minorities and women. The Committee continued its
monitoring of educational issued in Washoe and Clark Counties. The Advisory Com-
mittee collected data on student population and staff patterns in the Reno and Las
Vegas area school districts. Information collected by the Committee was used to
produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil
rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: New Hampshire State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0815.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected Termination date; 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate?

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted?

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

L

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/30-12/1, 2/6 4/30,
9/11.
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SECTION D-—COMMITTEE COST

- - —_— — 1985.estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0« 0
(2) Federal Members (prorated salary if in. excess of 10%) 0 x 0 0
(3) Federal staff (pforated salary if in excess of 10%) $3,000 $9,975 $9,875

(4) Nonmember consultafits : - 0. 0 0
B. Benefits {Multiply the sum of items. 18A(2) and 18A(3), above by 10%
to 14%). o 1,097 1,086
C. Travet and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,000 594 588
(2) Federal members.. 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff....x : 200 300, 297
(4) Nonmember consultants . 0 ~ 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc v 7,000 4,862 4813
E. Total, 1,200 ¢ 6828 16,659

N

19. Fe(;eral staff support years (express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should conespond to dollar cost in Item e
18A(3), above.) : i .02 .29 .29

>

20. The Committee held two community forums during the past fiscal year. The
first addressed problems confronting the growing Southeast Asian refugee popula-
tion in the State, and participants ‘included officials from*the Refugee Resettlement
Office and the State Education Department as well as representatives from Jorgani-
zatlons concerned with Southeast Asians. The forum focused .on thé. linguistic and
culttiral problems’ of Southeast Asians, arid efforts being made to address'them. The
second forum examiried the racial climate in Portsmouth. The mayor and other city
officials joined a number of local civil rights leaders and a representative from
nearby Peasé-Air Force Base in discussing problems faced by Portsmouth’s minority
population. Inforniation collected by the Committee was used toproduce an annual
status of civil rlghts report to advise the Commiission about, civil rights i issues and
developments in"the region.

T o

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: New Jersey State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0816.
SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS
4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. e n
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85. N - )
6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87. !
7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No. e
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to mierge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

) b *

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authonty (If by law, c1te U. S C,) P.L. 98- 183
13. Effective date: 11/30/85.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings; 10/24/84 3/5/85,
5/28/85, 8/7/85.

3
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:

A, Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 1} 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ...ocoevreerercrsosercrenees $69,400 $59,292 $58,699
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by: 10% X
to 14%) 6522 6457
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 600 617 611
(2) Federal members . 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 1,200 2,690 2,663
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etC.) .oooooousmserecerene 24,000 24,053 23,812
E. Totl 95,200 93,174 92,242
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredih (e.g., 0.00). Figure should corréspond to ‘dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) 55 1.73 173

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. A briefing memorandum on Juvenille Justice was submitted to the Commis-
sion. As an indirect result of this project, contacts between New Jersey: State offi-
cials and contractors for residential treatment programs for juveniles was increased.
A briefing memorandum on Domestic Violence was also submitted to the Commis-
sioners on the latest legal and judicial developments.relating to the Prevention. of
Domestic Violence Act. A briefing memorandum on bigotry and violence in the
'state of New Jersey was submitted to the Commission. Following interviews in
Princeton, New Jersey, the Committee arranged for a special public meeting to hear
the issues on the recent New Jersey Division on Civil Rights ruling that Princeton
University’s ‘three all male eating clubs violated state public accommodations law
by denying women entrance to the clubs. Information collected by the Committee
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission
about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: New Mexico State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0817.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommended for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/13/85, 5/2/85,
5/30/85, 8/8/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 acfual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $15,300 345,741 345,284
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 5,032 4,982
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 2,000 1,718 1,701

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 5,400 8,809 8,721

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, maifing, efC.) uuvevcresicroscrcnnees 8,000 8,431 8,347

E. Total 31,500 69,731 69,035

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth {e.g., 0.00). Figure should corespond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) Bl 133 133

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. A briefing memorandum on voting rights was prepared for the Commission,
based on previous monitoring. The Advisory Committee met in March in Santa Fe
to obtain reports on legislative activities impacting on civil rights. A briefing memo-
randum to the Commission summarized this information. In May, the Committee
convened a public forum in Albuquerque to gather information on the status of af-
firmative action at the -University of New Mexico. A briefing memorandum was pre-
pared for the Commissioners. Information collected by the Committee was used to
produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil
rights issues and developments in the region. At a public forum held in August in
Albuquerque, presentations were made by civil rights leaders and experts in the
areas of voting rights, immigration, Indian issues, education and civil rights enforce-
ment.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: New York State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0818.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/18/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation® required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/85.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/14/84, 3/6/85,
5/22/85, 7/2/85, 9/12-13/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actua! 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $63,700 $48,924 $48.435
0 0

(4) Nonmember consultants 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 5,382, 5,328
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 5,700 3,340 3,307
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,000 2,790 2,762
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, tc.) .........erereeesesmsenenen 26,500 24217 24,034
E. Total 97,900 84,713 83,866

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) .50 143 143

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENT AND JUSTIFICATION

20. Two community forums were held during the fiscal year in Buffalo and Roch-
ester. At both community forums, spokespersons from the public and private sector
outlined their concerns in the area of bigotry and violence, housing, and employ-
ment. As a result of this exposure, contacts were developed between public and pri-
vate officials. In Rochester, the sessions sparked an opening dialogue between the
Private Industry Council and minority groups on ways of strengthening the Job
Training Partnership Act in that city. A briefing memorandum on bigotry and vio-
lence submitted to the Commissioners in January 1985, included a summary of testi-
mony received from New York State law enforcement officials and community
spokespersons. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an
annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: North Carolina State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0819.

SECTION A—-COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87. o
7. Expected termination date 11/29/89

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for.Cmte for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B-—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 78-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/4/84, 3/11/85
3/12, 4/30/85, 6 /21-22/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate
18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members oos a
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ..vrererscsssssssssssssenee $15,500 $36,195 $35,834
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 3,981 3941
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 2,600 2,792 2,764
(2) Federal members e
(3) Federal staff 1,000 2,953 2,923
(4) Nonmember consultants
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, maiting, etc.).s....coerssioroscscrees 3,500 3,728 3,691
E. Total 22,600 49,649 48,153
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) .08 1.06 1.06

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The North Carolina Advisory Committee held a community forum to receive
information on equal employment opportunity in the state government workforce.
The Committee interviewed a number of state officials and reviewed the employ-
ment records provided by the state office of personnel. Information collected by the
Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the
Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR. *
2. CMTE: North Dakota State Advisory Committee.
3. No.0820. -

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year?

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year?

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merger or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law. cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/3/84, 3/8/85,

6/7/85, 9/21/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal Members 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)

0 0
0 0

$9,600 $9,430 ~  $9,336

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 1,037 1,037

C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 1,500 850 841
{2) Federal members ) 0 0
(3) Federal staff 1,000 3,750 3112
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rénts, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, efC.) wvverrererersreesensuanenene 5,900 8,715 8,687
E. Total 18,000 23,842 23,603

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the,

nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) 07 2] 27

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ' ACCOMPLISHMENTS. AND. JUSTIFICATION

20. Through community forums and field research, the Committee collected infor-
mation on the implementation and effectiveness of the North Dakota Human Rights
Act. A briefing memorandum on this subject was forwarded to the Commissioners.
Material gathered was used to design a study of this issue. The Committee also
monitored the implementation of State policy concerning Social Security Disability
reviews. Information collected by the Committee was used to advise the U.S. Com-
mission on Civil Rights concerning civil rights developments in the state. Informa-
tion collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights
report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the

region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Ohio State Advisory Comxmttee
3. No. 0821.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority (If by law, cite U.S.C.): P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/88:

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/17/84, 5/25/85,

7/12/85, 9/27/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
! (1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .... 0 0 0
3 (3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)...... $11,000 $20,020 $19,820

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 2,202 2,180

C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 6,500 4,223 4,181
U (2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,000 13,900 13,761
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
‘D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efc.) ..oovvvoerssrercseens 8,500 7,834 1,756
E. Total 28,000 48,179 47,698

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .06 .58 58

SECTION' E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS' AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee focused attention on educational problems of Hispanic stu-
dents in twb school districts. As a result of the Committee’s work, the Department
of Education, OCR, Cleveland office, has agreed: to review one school district in the
near future. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual
status-of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and
developments in the region.

-
4 * -
. Agency: CCR. - e
. CMTE: Oklahoma State Advisory Commlttee
. No. 0822. _

QOO -

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. v

ROtk

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (f by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/7/85, 6/21/85,
1/27/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%-

0
$38,200 $34,365 $34,021
0

0 0
0

0

to 14%) 3,780 3,742
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 1,600 876 867

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff....... 5,100 1,905 1,886

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €1€.) ...couuseneremereserane 8,200 8,461 8,376

E. Total............ 53,100 49,387 48,892

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals {0 the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond fo dollar cost in ltem

18A(3), above.) 26 100 1.00

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Oklahoma Advisory Committee held a forum on fair housing in Oklahoma
City. The forum focused on Oklahoma’s new fair housing law. A summary was pre-
pared for the Commission in the form of a briefing memorandum. The Advisory
Committee continued to monitor desegregation in public institutions of higher edu-
cation -and was briefed by staff of the State legislature on the work, findings and
recommendations of the Oklahoma House of Representatives Special Committee on
Affirmative Action in Higher Education. Information collected by the Commission
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights reports to advise the Commis-

sion about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR. )
2. CMTE: Oregon State Advisory Committee.
3. No.: 0956.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11-30-83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/ 14/84, 3/8/85,

8/2/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensafion:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ..., . 0- 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $6,000. $1,728 $1,711

' (4) Nonmember consultants w 0 -0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), by 10% to , = )
14%) 190 188
C. Travel and per diem: 5, )
(1) Non-Federal members 1,200. =500/ 495
(2) Federal members, 0 0 . 0
(3) Federal staff..... 500 370 366
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0, 0
D. Qther (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, etc.) ... a 10,500 9,130. 9,040
JE. Total, . . 18,200 11,918 11,770
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 000) Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Jtem

18A(3), above.) 04 .05 05

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. In follow-up the Oregon Advisory Committee’s community forum on Southeast
Asian Refugee Civil Rights Issues in Portland, the Committee-established, a- sub-com-
mittee to review the information. obtained at the commumty forum and forward, it
to the Comission. A briefing memorandum summarizing this information and high-
lighting the Advisory Committee’s specific concerns regarding civil rights in this
regard was sent to.the Commission. -

’
v

Fiscar Year 1985 REVIEwW OF EEDERAﬂ ADVISORY CE)MMI'H'EE

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Pennsylvania State Advisory Committee.
3. No.: 0823. s '
oot 3 T J
SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No: & “
5. Current charter date: 01/10/85. “

6. Expected renewal date: 01/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No., , - . -
9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal yeéar A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted?

BECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: P.L. 98-183. v
13. Effective date: 11/30/1983.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 3.
E. Dates o}‘ all meetings: 10/26, 4/26, 6/20.
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SECTION P—COMMITTEE COST

+1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:

A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal Menibers 0 0 0
(2) Federal Members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ...... 0 0 0
(3) Fedeal staff Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ............. $3,00 $9,362 $9,268
(4) Nonmember consultants - 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10% B
to 14%) , 1,030 1,020
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,700 1,678 1,602,
(2) Federal members 0 0 )
(3) Federal staff 800 1,580 1,575
(4) Nonmember consultants . 0 .0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mallmg. etc) ........................... 13,000 6,400 6,336
E. Tolal . 19,000 20,060 19,8461
19. Federal staff. support years (Express in person-years using decimals to’ the
nearest hundreth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .02 27 21

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION
' 4

20. The Pennsylvania Advisory Committee met three times and held two commu-
nity forums on violence an bigotry. The October 26, 1984 meeting in Pitisburgh fea-
tured a community forum on violence and bigotry in western Pennsylvania, while the
June 20, 1985 meeting in Philadelphia featured a community forum on_the same
problem in eastern Pennsylvama Federal agencies sent representatives of regional
offices of the U.S. Attorney’s Office, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the
Community Relations Service. The State Police and the State Human Relations
Commission as well as local police and human relations commissions commented on
the severity of incidents and how their agencies respond. The State’s Inter-agency
Task Force on Civil Tension described its role and the Pennsylvania Ethnic Intimi-
dation and Institutional Vandalism Act. Offering community perspectives were the
American_Jewish -Committee, the Anti-Defamation League -of; B'nai +B'rith, the
NAACP, Hispanic and Asian organizations, voluntary service, and refugee rehef
agenc1es,;and actual victims. The April 16, 1985 meeting prov1ded ‘an.orientation. for
the newly rechartered members who, decided to plan a Statewide Conference to dis-
cuss strategies for advancmg «civil rights in the ’80s. One Adv1sory Committee
member, is an appomtee, on the Philadelphia Mayor’s. commission 1nvest1gatmg the
May pohce assault on MOVE cult members. A second. is the commission’s ,general, .
counsel, who found "a committee monitoring memorandum on the mcldent useful
enough to share with the investigating commission. Information “collected by the'
Committee was used to produce an annual status of" civil rights report to adv1se the
Commission about civil rights issues and developrnents in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Rhode Island State Advisory Committee. .
3. No. 0824.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. -

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for. CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Contmue e
10A. Is legislation required fo merge or terminate? Yes. > T
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. y


https://merge.or
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SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective-date, 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open 6. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/22, 11/27, 3/4, 4/
29, 7/29, 9/4.

4
a i

SECTION D—GOMMITTEE COST

3 .

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18: "Description:.
A. Compensation: )
(1) Non:Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... i

.0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (prorafed salary if in excess of 10%) $12,500 $30,780 330,472
0

3

(4) Nonmember consultants . 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3) above, by 10%
to 14%) 3,386 3,352
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 600 50 13
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 250 68 67
(8) Nonmember consultants . 0. , 0 0
D. Other (rents user"charges, graphlcs pnntmg, Mailing, elC.) vouvueeeseneerisecsnserenes 7,400 4,892 4,843
°E. Total, - . - 20,750 39,176 38,783

19. Federal staff years (Express in person-years using decimals to .the nearest
hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in item 18A(3), .
above ). , 09 90 .89

T
il -

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee conducted a study of redistrictinng and minority vofing in
Rhode Island. Following a forum on Voting Rights and Reapportionment which it
cosponsored, the Advisory Committee monitored the activities of the Rhode Island
Reapportionment” Commission andthe attention it paid_to minority voters. The
Committee moritored the reorganization of the State government -under a newly
elected governor,” and attempts to subsume the Rhode Island Commission for
Human Rights within' a new administrative super-agency. The Committee met with
the executive directors of both the Rhode Island and the Providence Human Rela-
tions Commissions. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an
annual status of civil rlghts report to advise the Commission. about ciyil rights
issues and developments in the'region.

)

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE, South Carolina State Advisory. Committee. P
3. No. 0825. <

SECTION. A—COMMITTEE STATUS~

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendationfor CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes. x
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.
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SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 3/5/85, 4/30/85,
6/23/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $12,300 $26,505 $26,240
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B: Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

to 14%) 0 2,916 2,887
C. Travel and per diem: .

(1) Non-Federal members 1,000 1,729 1,712

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 1,900 1,736 1,718

(4) Nonmember consultants : 0 0 3 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, 1€} c.ocoeerosusesisiuenes 4,200 3,598 3,560

E. Total ; : . 19,400 36,483 36,118

19. Federal staff support years. (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should comespond to .dollar cost in. lfem
18A(3), above.) . 07 a 1

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee held a community forum in” Georgetown, South Carolina on
black participation in the electoral process as part of a project on that subject. Infor-
mation collected by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil
rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in
the region. .

1. Agency: CCR.

2. CMTE: South Dakota State Advisory Committee.

3. No. 0826.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No. X
5. Current charter date: 1/10/85. . .
6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.
7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.
8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No. X, . .
9. Agency recommendation and CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue. S
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

Y

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by less, cite. U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183. T
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 10/26/84, 3/1/85,
4/19/85, 7/19/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

5

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

Description:

A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal meémbers 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ..... $32,000 $10,350 $10,246

o

(4) Nonmember constltants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of ltems 18A(2) and 18A(3), above by .10% to
14%) ...: 1,139 1,127
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 2,300 5,400 5,346
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 3,200 2,966 2,936
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, etc) ......... eenesasersensaana 5,800 8.025 7,945
E. Total s . 43,300 27,880 27,600

19. Federal staff support years (Express in' person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item .
'18A(3), above.) 24 30 30

20. By means of a community forum and interview with State and industry offi-
cials, information was collected by the Committee on the effectiveness of the disad-
vantaged business enterprise requirements of the Surface Transportation Act.
Through its investigatory activities the Committee also collected information on the
implications of block grant funding for Indian reservation programs. A briefing
memoradum was submitted to the Commission on this subject. Information collected
by the Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to
advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR. ~
2. CMTE: Tennessee State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0827. 1 .

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4.Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year. A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. P

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY ‘AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (if by law, cite U.S. C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

Ky
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meefings: A. Open: 5. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/17/84, 4/7/85,
5/8/85, 6/14/85, 8/30/85.

N

-
»
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SECTION D-——COMMITTEE COST

' 1985 estimate 1985 actual <1986 estimate
18. Description: s
A Compensation:
(1) Non-federal members. 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $10,400 $17,385 $17,211
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(2) and 18A(3),
above, by 10% to 14%) 0 1912 1,893
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-federal members 3,500 3,469 3434
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 1,000 1,640 1,624
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €fc.} .....cccoewccsmreecercee 4,100 3,598 13,962
E. Total 19,000 28,004 21,724
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in Item
. 06

18A(3), abave.) ;

9l .51

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee began gathering data for an informational pamphlet for ‘public
dissemination on civil rights agencies in the state. Information collected by the
Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to"advise the

Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Texas State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0828.

SECTION A-—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/817.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

-1

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/30/84, 3/22/85,

5/9-10/85, 6/14/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

P ) . 1985estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate
18. Description:
A Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate

(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if-in excess of 10%) ....ocoeeerverecerverersenee $23,400 $81,291 $80,478
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 8,942 8,853
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,600 7,550 1415
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff S ; 800 9,550 9,455
(4) Nonmember consultants, 2 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, e1C.) .co-vucrsuresrersrenens 8,200 11,441 11,327
E. Total.....x 34,000 118,774 117,588

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond fo doflar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) } .16 2.31 2317

Y

SECTION E-—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Texas Advisory Committee held a community forum in El Paso, Texas,
dealing with the use of a combined U.S. Border Patrol and city police foot patrol in
downtown El Paso. The Committee was briefed on the use and impact of the joint
foot patrol from various community perspectives including elected officials, the busi-
ness sector and community organizations. A briefing ' memorandum was prepared for
the Commission on this topic. The Advisory Committee also held a forum on fair
housing. This forum presented Adwsory ‘Committee members from Texas and repre-
sentativs from other SAC’s in the SWRO with information on fair housing. Presen-
tations included the historical development of fair housing,. legislative proposals to
amend the Fair Housing Act, legal issues and recent lawsuits, Federal civil rights
enforcement efforts, and local issues in fair housing. A briefing memorandum was
prepared for the Commission on this forum. Information collected by the Committee
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission
about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

Agency: CCR.
CMTE: Utah State Advisory Committee.
No. 0829.

wpor

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

Current charter date: 1/10/85.

Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

Ne o

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/85.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 2/28/85, 5/2/85,
6/20/85, 9/12/85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
{1) Non-Federal members 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. .
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits {Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

0 0

0 0 0
$21,200 $10,580 $10,475
0 0 0

to 14%) 1,163 1,152
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 1,500 800 792
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 2,100 900 891
(4) Nonmember consutfants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €1€.) coovevosseusesenerseerene 5,500 8,085 8,004
E. Total 36,300 21,528 21314
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should corespond to dollar cost in ltem

18A(3), above.) 21 3l 3l

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee monitored the activities of governmental agencies and commu-
nity organizations and conducted a community forum to gather information on civil
rights developments in housing, employment and education. Through field investiga-
tions, the Committee also compiled information on the implementation of block
grant funding on Indian reservation programs. Information collected by the Com-
mittee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the

Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Vermont State Advisory Committee.
3. No: 0830.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate durinél\t/irsr[tl:Eal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for for next fiscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-1883.
13. Effective date: 11/30/883.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. open: 2. E. Dates of all meetings:'11/26, 8/12.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual

1986 estimate

A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

0 0 0
$8,000 $15,105 $14,954
0 0 0

(2) Federal members {Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ...

(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember

B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), ahove, by 10% »
to 14%) 1,662 1,645
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,000 250 247
(2) Federal members . 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff 700 450 445
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, tc.) owrveeesrererersenes 7,300 4,862 4,813

E. Total 19,000 22,329 22,104

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to, the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond 'to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .05 A4 43

1S
SECTION. E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The Committee held a forum to explore-the implementation .of the New State
education standards dealing with bias and stereotyping in the schools. The forum
brought together minority group members and the State Commissioner of Educa-
tion. Subsequently, the Committee’s Education ‘Subcommittee held follow-up meet-
ings with Department of Education officials to monitor the Department’s implemen-
tation of these standards. Preliminary research was conducted by the Committee on
the adequacy of Vermont's anti-discrimination laws and machinery for enforcing
them, and developed a project proposal for a formal study of this issue. Information
collected by the Committee was used to: produce an annual status of civil rights re-
ports to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the
region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Virginia State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0831.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. >
8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue.

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes. .

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L, 98-183. -
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

16A. Total number of reports: 1.

16B. List report titles and dates: Statewide Conference Report on Civil Rights
Complaints and Enforcement in Virginia, April 1985.

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 6. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/28, 3/4, 3/11,
5/11, 8/19, 9/29-30.
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SECTION- D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description: .2
A Compensation:
(1) Nen-Federal members 0 0 0
(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ... .. $14,000 $24,160* $23,918
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10% 1 4+
to 14%) 2,658 2,631
C., Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,000 1,583 1,567
«  (2) Federal members 0, 0 0
(3) Federal staff 1,200 ° 1,400 1,386
(4) Nonmember consultants o 0 0, .0
r*D. QOther (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, efC.) .....ooeeereersrsessensnnes 12,500 8,815 8,727
E. Total 30,700 38,616 38,229

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), abowe.) ......... 09 10 .69

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMEN'E‘S AND JUSTIFICATION

20. In reports submitted to the Commission between 1979 and;1985, the Virginia
Advisory Committee has recommended that Virginia pass-a huma.n nghts law and
establish a commission to enforce it. These reports have been responsible for the in-
troduction of a bill in the Virginia General Assembly to create such a'law and com-
mission, and for the establishment in January 1985 of a Virginia Human Rights
Study Commission by the Virginia General Assembly. The Committee’s Chair was
invited in September 1985 to appear at a public hearing held by the Study Commis-
sion to present Committee findings and recommendations regarding the need for a
Virginia human rights law and commission. Information collected by the Cominittee
was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission
about civil rights issues and devélopments in the‘region’~

:

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Washington State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0832. ¢ Y

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year" No.

5. Current charter date; 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/ 87

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next ﬁscal year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or termindte? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No. . : q
SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authori‘ty': (f by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

7
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

9/1’;./ 8N5umber of meetings: A. Open: 3. E. Dates of all meetings: 12/10/85, 6/19/85,
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate
18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members., 0 ) 0

to 14%).

C. Travel and per diem:

E. Totat

(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. L -0 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)- $15,000 $11,988 $11,868
(4) Nonmember consultantS 0 0 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2), and 18A(3),-above, by 10%
1,319 1,305
(1) Non-Federal members 2,500 300 2,000
(2) Federal members 0 0 0
(3) Federal staff. 1,000 55 1,000
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, sailing, €fe.) wuum.eeeeeemurmcecesemsenne 9,500 7,830 1,752
28,000 21,492 23,925
19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals o the
nearest hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should correspond to dullar cost in ltem
1 .35 .35

18A(3), above.)

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. In follow-up to the Washington Advisory Committee’s report on Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity in Tacoma Area Local Government, a briefing memorandum up-
dating this report was prepared and fowarded tothe Commission. The memorandum
higlights areas of apparent changes in employment opportunities for minorities and

women in the Tacoma area.
i

1 Agency CCR. .
2. CMTE: West Vlrgmla State Advxsory Committee.
=3.-No. 0833.

$ >

[

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89. .
8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next year: A. Continue.
10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12, Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S;C.).P.L..98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY. DURING FISCAL YEAR
17, Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. E. Dates of all meetings: 11/15, 3/27, 6711, 9/
217.

SECTION b—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate 1985 actval 1986 estimate
g ¢
18. Description: .
A. Compensation: )
(1) Non-Federal members 0 0 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

0 0 0
$9,000 $17,516 §17,341
0 0

(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) ...
(3) Federal staff (Prorated saary if in excess of 10%)

(4) Nonmember consultants 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%) 1,927 1,807
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members 3,000 5027 4977
(2) Federal members .0 0 0
(3) Federal staff. 1,800 3,390 3,356
(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, maifing, fC.) ..ovecevevereescscsscrne 12,500 6,400 6,336
E. Total . 26,300 34,260 33917

19. Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals fo the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should correspond to dollar cost in ltem
18A(3), above.) .06 51 .50

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENT AND JUSTIFICATION

20. The West Virginia Advisory Committee held four meetings in various-parts. of
the State during fiscal-year 1985. At three of the meetings, officials responsible for
enforcement of State and local human rights laws were convened to: (1) provide in-
formation to the Committee on the civil rights concerns that led to two West Virgin-
ia Supreme Court decisions on State and local human rights commissions (Allen v.
West Virginia Human Rights Commission decided December 5, 1984, and Hunting-
ton Human Rights .Commission v. Realco, Inc., decided May 29, 1985) and their
impact upon State and local human rights commissions in West Virginia; (2) de*
scribe problems they are encountering in receiving, processing, and resolving civil
rights complaints; (3) identify resources (including Federal resources) to address
these problems; and (4) recommend ways to strengthen State and local enforcement
of civil rights laws. At one of its four meetings, held in Fairmont, the West Virginia
Advisory Committee heard civil rights concerns of citizens. A complaint received
from a handicapped resident of a Federally-funded houding unit in Fairmont which
alleged discrimination based on handicap was referred by the Commission’s Office of
Complaint Referrals. The Commission referred the complaint to HUD and HUD has
begun an investigation. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce
an annual status of civil rights report to advise the Commission about civil rights
issues and developments in the region.

1. Agency: CCR.
2. CMTE: Wisconsin State Advisory Committee.. 3. No. 0834:
3. No. 0833.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1-10-85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1-10-817.

7. Expected termination date: 11-29-89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year No.

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A:.Continue.
10A. Is legislation ;equired to merge or terminate? Yes.

10B. Is such legislation-pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE
12, Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.
13. Effective date: 11-30-83.
SECTION C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR

17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 6. E. Dates of all meetings: 10-17-84, 12-7-84,
1-15-85, 2-27-85, 6-18-85, 8-14-85.
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SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimate

1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Nor-Federal mémbers 0

0 0
0

$12,922 $12,793
0 0

1,421 1,407
2,180 2,152
0 0
1,600 1,584
0 0
7834 1,156

26,557 26,292

(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .. 0
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) $4,000
(4) Nonmember consultants 0
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum’ of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%
to 14%)
C. Travel and per diem:
(1) Non-Federal members . 2,000
(2) Federal members 0
(3) Federal staff 600
(4) Nonmember consultants 0
D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, mailing, €fC.) covommueusmereseonseenes 8,400
E. Total 15,000
19, Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g. 0.00). Figure should comespond to dollar cost in -ltem

18A(3), above.) . .02

.38 .38

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION+

20. The Committee examined the issues of harassment and intimidation of Indians
in northern Wisconsin and prepared a briefing memorandum for the Comimission on
this topic. Information collected by the Committee was used to produce an ‘annual
status of civil rights reports to advise the Commission about civil rights issues and

developments in the region.

1. Agéncy: CCR
2. CMTE: Wyommg State Advisory Committee.
3. No. 0835.

SECTION A—COMMITTEE STATUS

4. Is CMTE new during fiscal year? No.

5. Current charter date: 1/10/85.

6. Expected renewal date: 1/10/87.

7. Expected termination date: 11/29/89.

8A. Did CMTE terminate during fiscal year? No.

-

9. Agency recommendation for CMTE for next fiscal year: A. Continue:

10A. Is legislation required to merge or terminate? Yes.
10B. Is such legislation pending or enacted? No.

SECTION B.—COMMITTEE AUTHORITY AND TYPE

12. Specific establishment authority: (If by law, cite U.S.C.) P.L. 98-183.

13. Effective date: 11/30/83.

SECTION' C—COMMITTEE ACTIVITY DURING FISCAL YEAR
17. Number of meetings: A. Open: 4. _E. Dates of all meetings: 1/19/85, 8/9/85,

6/1/85, 8/3/85.

SECTION D—COMMITTEE COST

1985 estimale

1985 actual 1986 estimate

18. Description:
A. Compensation:
(1) Non-Federal members 0
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1985 estimate 1985 actual 1986 estimate

(2) Federal members (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%) .
(3) Federal staff (Prorated salary if in excess of 10%)
(4) Nonmember consultants
B. Benefits (Multiply the sum of items 18A(2) and 18A(3), above, by 10%

0 0 0
$12,100 $10,925 $10,316
0 0 0

to 14%) 1,202 1,190
C. Travel and per diem:

(1) Non-Federal members 1,700 1,580 1,564

(2) Federal members 0 0 0

(3) Federal staff 200 1,000 990

(4) Nonmember consultants 0 0 0

D. Other (rents, user charges, graphics, printing, Mailing, €1C.) ...evrvreresrsesuersnneenns 5,600 7,930 7,851

E. Total 19,600 22,637 22411

19, Federal staff support years (Express in person-years using decimals to the
nearest hundredth (e.g., 0.00). Figure should comespond to dollar cost in Item
18A(3), above.) .09 32 32

SECTION E—COMMITTEE ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND JUSTIFICATION

20. Utilizing information gathered on the availability of athletic resources and
programs to female high school students, the Committee designed a research project
to inform the Commission about the degree to which high schools in the State pro-
vide equal educational opportunity for all students. Information collected by the
Committee was used to produce an annual status of civil rights report to advise the
Commission about civil rights issues and developments in the region.



APPENDIX 2—MATERIALS SUBMITTED BY TOM PUGH

ANNUAL StAaTE ApvisorY CoMMITTEE CHAIRMEN'S CONFERENCE, U.S. COMMISSION ON
CrviL Rigrts, WASHINGTON, DC, JUNE 26-JUNE 28, 1985

(Report submitted by Betty Babcock)
Wednesday, June 26, 1985

ADDRESS BY THE HONORABLE CLARENCE M. PENDLETON, JR., CHAIRMAN, U.S. COMMISSION
ON CIVIL RIGHTS

I would like to share with you some of my remarks—some things that I have been
saying lately and then a little about where I think you are, and where we might be
with you. Twenty-one years after the passage of the Civil Rights Act in 1964, the
debate over what Congress intended still rages. During the longest debate in the
Senate’s history some 84 days, the underlying question was, is the intent of Con-
gress to provide by this Act equality of opportunity or equality of results for the
system.

Those arguing the equality of opportunity side which- included many of today’s
leading civil rights organizations and leaders, were led by Senator Hubert Hum-
phrey, and he assured his colleagues time and time again that group preferences
were not to be tolerated. There is nothing in Title 7, he insisted, that will give any
power to the Equal Opportunity Commission, or to any Court to require hiring,
firing or promotion of employees in order to meet a racial quota, or to achieve a
certain racial balance—that bug-a-boo has been brought up dozen’s of times, but is
non-existent.

The opposition believed that the intent of the. bill might have been to mandate
equality of opportunity, the effect would be equality of results, as interpreted by the
enforcing agencies of the government. Certainly the Act was passed to substantiate
the rights of blacks. However, Bill language insisted that race, color, religion and
national origin were to limit no one’s rights, and the Act follows the langauge and
the spirit of th 13th, 14th and 15th Amendments to the Constitution.

It spoke of citizen’s, individuals and persons—not blacks, not. hispanics, not native
Americans, or any other group that might be subject to discrimination. I quote, “In
view of the Constitution in the eye of the law, there is in this Country no superior,
dominate ruling class of Citizens. There is no cast here. Qur Constitution is color-
blind and neither knows or tolerates classes among it's Citizens. In respect of Civil
Rights, all citizens are equal hefore the law, the humblest is the peer of the most
powerful. The law regards man as man, and takes no account of his surroundings,
or his color when his civil rights is guaranteed by the supreme law of the land.”

American’s thought that in 1964 that the eloquent words spoken by Dr. Martin
Luther King, Jr., were now and forever more cast in stone—all people were to be
judged by the content of their character and not by the color of the skin. America
was thought to be well on its way to being a color-blind and gender-neutral society,
and we were the envy of the rest of the world—a world that continues to watch,
evaluate and copy our answers towards this goal. To believe that the last 21 years
can be characterized as a period in which the color-blind society has been obtained,
is to be sadly and grossly mistaken. The massive societal consensus that demanded
the passage of the 1964 Civil Rights Act began to break down in the 1970’s. The
majestic national river began to break down into little racial and ethnic creeks,
making the United States less a nation than an angry menagerie of factions scram-
bling for preference. It was in the 1970’s when something quite unexpected hap-
pened, and what happened was the quick implementation and expansion of methods
of enforcement of new legislation and executive orders that required local, state and
federal authorities, major private employers, public and private institutions of
higher education and any other institutions that were recipients of government
funds, or government aid, or subject to government. regulation to pay increasing at-
tention to race. It was now necessary by decree to count how many of each govern-
ment designated minority group were récruited, interviewed, trained, hired, admit-

M ’ (21 9)
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ted, served, and/or enrolled. Twenty years later, it is still necessary to count noses
to determine if there is discrimination. Equality of opportunity, so ardently fought
for and won in 1964, has given way to equality of results through bureaucratic de-
vices. What does all of this mean to you—why do we have you here today and to-
morrow and the next day? We need your help in developing and promoting and im-
plementing non-discriminatory public policy where people are judged based upon
their merit, and where there is opportunity for all and preferences for none. Your
record of participation as indicated by the roster here tonight, lets all know we

picked the right group of people to help .America to develop non-dlscnmmatory
pubhc policy. You're lawywers, you're researchers; you're busmess people, you’re ev-
eryday folks, and most of and what’s important is that you're Civil Rights activists,
and we need you to help us to carry out our mission. In no way, in spite of what the
papers say, in no way do we want to muzzle our state advisory committees. We
expect diversity of points of view, we expect good debate, we expect you to talk with
one another, after you finish at one another; and come to some consensus about
what are the issues that affect your states as they begin to affect this country; and
undertake some of the same kind of roles and functions we undertake of monitor-
ing, study, research, with our support and with our help. We need you to be the
eyes and ears of this countrys ¢ivil rights laws in every hamlet of this country, and
making certain, once again, that there are opportunities for all and preferences for
‘none.

In my travels around this éountry, I am disturbed by the kinds of things I see
especially in major metropolitian areas, that seem to be going into the non-major
metropolitan areas, and one that I am most concerned about is the high school and
public school drop-out rate. One cannot take advantage of opportunities that have
been created by civil rights laws and civil rights regulatlons, when one is not
trained and not. prepared.

In Chicago the drop-out rate for hispanic kids I understand is about 52%; for
black kids it ranges over 60%. Then we get to the point in this country were one
wants to substitute race and gender for standards, and that just doesn’t work. Ask
the folk in New York City about policemen’s examinations for promotions to ser-
geant. They had to race-balance the work force of recruits several years ago. Under
consent decree. Then came the time when the promotion to the rank of sergeant
was 3% of blacks, 5% of hispanics, and some higher rate of whites passed the
tests—and everybody cried discrimination. The test is discriminatory, and they
spent millions of dollars getting what they thought a discriminatory-free test and the
NAACP and the Mexican-American Legal Defense Foundation decided that the test
was 0.K., and what happened? The results were the same. This country will not
become great while we try to balance the work force based upon race and gender
and balance the work force on the backs of people who havebeen unprepared. What
happens about those -who are prepared? It is a shame that some 21 years later that a
lot of us do not know if we made it on our own or because of some preferential
treatment taken.

This country allows ‘us to excel based upon our creativity and our imagination
and our initiative. Finally, let me say to you, there ‘where people-in those all-black
schools that demanded that excellence, and as Tom Soul writes, “my high school
produced 27% of all'black Ph.D’s in America as of 1954, and we passed all of the
white-folk’s tests to go to college.” Many other black and hispanic kids have done
that. Until we return to that kind of excellence, where people get prepared to take
advantage of opportunities created by those who marched and died and fought and
preached and cajoled and pushed people in the 60’s, we're in trouble. Affirmative
action has got to be re-evaluated. We need you to help us in that re-evaluation, and
definition process.

As Langston Hughes said, as I close, in his poem called “Freedom”—*“Freedom is
just the frosting on someone else’s cake, and so must be until we learn how to bake
it.” Thank you and have a good two and one half days.

Wednesday, June 26; 1985

REMARKS BY THE HONORABLE MORRIS B. ABRAM, VICE CHAIRMAN, U.S. COMMISSION ON
. CIVIL RIGHTS

In the course of a lifetime, one finds that so many comrades in arms feel that you
are out of step or you feel that they are out of step, it behooves any sensible or
sensitive person to try and analyze the past and look at the present very carefully.
That caused me today to spend most of the day on airplanes, writing out something
I very seldom do—the remarks I would like to make tonight, because I try very hard

~




221

to.unravel the puzzle, and I think T have done it to my satisfaction to some degree of
recission.

P In the mid 40’s until the mid 70’s, the Civil Rights movement grew into a broad
coalition, ugited by moral principle and a shared vision of an American society
without racial discrimination and with equal opportunity for all. A lot of people in
this room were with me when I joined that movement with those goals. Then the
movement, as the Chairman said—cracked, with many elements, including the one
with which I was associated, alienated from some of the others. Now, I have
searched for the core issues which have divided the Civil Rights movement, to iden-
tify which parties adhered to those great uniting principles, and which, if any, had
departed. Professor James Lunstein, who is the Chairman of the Tennessee Commis-
sion, of Vanderbuilt Law School, has characterized the current debate as between
advocates of fair shake, and fair shares. Between the supporters of equal opportuni-
ty for all, they are the fair shakers, and those who believe in equality of result—
they are the fair sharers. Now it was as an advocate first, and then a lawyer for the
equal franchise in Georgia, that I joined the Civil Rights Coalition there. Then in
the late 40’s, all of us, blacks and whites, whether or not identified with desegrega-
tion, opposed policies of government which denied citizens at equal franchise, by
either a weighted ballot, that is the county unit system in Georgia, or mal-appor-
tioned, congressional or legislative districts. In terins of the fair shake/fair share
analysis, all of us, who are for an equal franchise, were fair shake advocates. And
those who would deny blacks any vote, or city folks and labor union members, a full
franchise in Georgia, strongly resisted us fair shakers or equal opportunity charac-
ters on what they said were fair share grounds. From the view point of us fair shake
liberals, the fair share defenders of the status quo, we said was unprincipaled and
were operating purely for their own selfish advantage. The fair share advocates
were strictly a result oriented group, wishing to restrict blacks from participating in
direct elections by the franchise as long as they could, and maintaining legislative
and congressional directives composed so as to elect representatives favorable to
their political views. Today’s advocates of the fair shake models of civil rights are
the legitimate heirs of a long and respectable American tradition which the Consti-
tutional Convention of 1787 set forth in eloquent language, “dealing and opposing
government preference for any religion,” because then the issue which had divided
the English and Colonial societies was religion. The founders, then of the American
Republic were determined that our Constitution be blind as to religion.

Equal rights for citizens with government preference for no proof is thus a tradi-
tion as old as the Country, and which until the mid 70’s was the guiding principle of
the Civil Movement. Segregation, white supremacy, and black disenfranchisement
levied a terrible political cost on black people. The affects of which are still present,
showing up in less than proportionate registration and less than proportionate
voting.

Fair shakers measure by equal standards. Fair sharers, or the result oriented
people, on the other hand, are not satisfied with the results of the equal opportunity
model, though for years they said that was all they wanted, yet the fair sharers
cannot claim foul when an unqualified individual is denied an opportunity—they
can’t do it. So, now they redefine justice, so that it is no longer an individual plan,
but is a goal measured by the results experienced in groups. Though individuals
may vary in qualifications, diverse do not. To administer this new and defined group
justice, it becomes necessary to abandon color-blindness. Judge Damon Keith of the
Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals, writing in a law review of 1983 said this. “We
cannot have representatlveness, if we are color-blind, and we cannot have justice
without representativeness.” A civil rights staff attorney made a similar point to me
in a 1981 letter, concerning the dismal results experienced by certain minorities on
a 1980 civil service examination. This is what this brilliant lawyer wrote me, “Sup-
pose that a hundred whites and a hundred blacks applied for 50 jobs in the federal
civil semce—mcludmg tax examiners, museum curators. If there was no adverse
impact in examining procedure used to select for those jobs, we would expect to
see 25 whites and 25 blacks hired. Justice on these principals cannot be color-blind,
cannot be measured by equal opportunity, but is a color-coded group right, result
oriented, and often violative of the individual rights of persons more qualified, more
deservmg, and actually maybe more needy. If the fair shaker system is justice, it is
a type which is unknown previously to the American system. It is a prescription for
government by group power and job sharers, and it will be one thing for sure—it
will make a divided American society.”

The fair shakers predicate is that white males, even the millions who have never
finished high school, are the undeserving mandarins and exploiters of all others,
and the fruits of their exploitation must be run from, regardles of the fact that Mr.
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Justus Stewart said in a recent case, “T9% of people who earn less in 1976 than
$5,000.00 a year were white.” This ringing out from white males, their exploitation,
the fair shakers say is the purpose of the Civil Rights Act. My fellow commissioners,
and I honor them for candor, Berry and Ramiriz said it in recent documents that we
published, “The Civil Rights laws were not passed to give Civil Right$ protection to
all Americans, as the majority of this commission seems to believe.” I believe that
with. all my heart, and there we divide. They are entitled to their point of view, and
I am entitled to mine and you're entitled to yours. The.next few days I hope that
the words of the Chairman will be discussed and analyzed and we will together try
to find how we can do our parts to make this a country of equal opportunity for all,
and special privileges for none, and to get rid of discrimination, but do it in the
name of the Civil Rights Act, the language of which is clear as a bell.

Thursday, June 27, 1985

STAFF DIRECTOR’S REPORT: “THE SACS AND THE COMMISSION”

First let ‘'me contrast the present with the past. You probably know that the old
commission considered itself as the cutting edge of the Civil Rights movement. It
was also its credit to be in favor of Civil Rights, and I think it was not to its credit
to be considered part of the movement. It was a very big price to pay for acceptance
into the movement, and that price was the commission’s independence. That way, in
later years, the commission has become a mouthpiece for the movement. Its reports
repeated that time and time, and time again, no matter what the subject, its line
was always the same, the old commission was nothing, if not consistent. It was that
America was, at its core, a racist, sexist society. It was that racism, sexism was the
cause of all significant differences between ethnic-and racial groups. It was finding
that the federal government must close these gaps by whtever means proved neces-
sary.

A report entitled, “Employment, Underemployment in Blacks, Hispanics and
Women,” issued in 1981, as in another report, “Social Indicative Report of 1978”,
both of these reporting on the economic conditions of blacks, hispanics and women,
had not a single discussion of the terrible problems of teenage pregnancies and
unwed mother’s in the black community. This failure to discuss an important issue
simply reflected the prevailing view of the Civil Rights Movement at the time that
any discussion of any facet of a problem, over which individuals or communities had
some control, was an excercise in “blamed victim”. The approach of the new com-
mission is not the mindless opposite of the old commission. We do not dismiss dis-
crimination, as an explanatory factor, though, if truth be told, we do think it likely
that court decisions, and equal opportunity laws in the 1960’s have at least some
affect, so that discrimination is less effective today than it was 30 years ago. In our
research, we do not even assume that much. To do that research we have made
every effort to bring on board the best researchers available, people like Dean
O’Neill, who will be speaking later this morning, who is directing our income differ-
ences project, and others. In addition to full time and part time people who are di-
recting projects, we are also using nationally known consultants. The idea is to do
as sophisticated research as possible as objectively as possible. Not only the research
studies are conducted with this view in mind, but in addition, the hearings and con-
sultations are conducted in this manner. The consultation which was held last year
on comparable worth was in marked contrast to the kinds of consultations which
have been held in the past. At that hearing we had prominent experts on every
aspect of comparable worth. What distinguished this consultation is the fact that we
had an equal number of proponents and opponents on comparable worth. There was
a panel on the legal aspects of affirmative action. Every single one of the members
of the panel represented an advocacy group. Those groups should be represented in
any consultation or hearing on affirmative action.

o should the other side as well, and we are making effort to present and to plan
balanced hearings and consultations. This raises the question in my mind as to
what the roles of the state advisory committees should be over the next two-year
period. Should they consider themselves to be mini-commissions. Personally, I think
that would be a mistake of the highest order. The fact is that the resources for the
sophisticated kind of research we are now conducting at the commission, is simply
not available to you in the regional offices. We have a few exceptions. We do not
have top-fight researchers in our regional offices, and we don’t have the computing
facilities, that we do in Washington, so my advice as far as the research is con-
cerned, research will be done by staff not by experts who happen to be. members of
the state advisory committee. My advice regarding the research which has to be
done by staff, is to keep it relatively simple. A good rule of thumb might be, not to
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ask staff to do any research that you would not be capable of doing yourself, if you
had the time. Frankly I would make one more precautionary remark, which is that
I think that it is important that the commitiees realize that their reports, which are
going to be forwarded to the commission for review and approval, and therefore
they have to vigilant in making sure that those reports are bias free. Given the best
will in the world, which I presume and expect from our staff, old habits are hard to
break. One thing that I think that the new state advisory committees ought to do is
to insure that it reports carefully both or all sides of every issue which are studied.
As much as possible, staff should be providing you with information for you to ana-
lyze, and helping you to put on meetings, forums and conferences, where knowledge-
able, people, if not experts can speak to you and fo the public.

Two very good examples of this kind of activity have recently come to my atten-
tion. One is a recent conference held on voting rights, held by the recently char-
tered state adv1sory committee of South Carolina. Another such act1v1ty that I have
been informed of is the series of forums which is being planned in the state of Flori-
da. It seems to me that reviewing what it is that the state advisory committees can
and cannot do as far as the research is concerned, is that there is simply no way of
imitating what goes on at the commission, but as far as forums and meetings are
concerned, there is no reason in the world why those forums and meetings can’t be
as good as anything that we put on in Washington, D.C.

A final thing which I want to address is a question which was raised last night
and which was raised in the media recently: First, as you must already know from
your experience at your meetings, we have made no attempt 6 fill the state adviso-
ry committees with people who will tow a new line. That was not the purpose in
recharting the state advisory committees and finding new people to serve on the
state advisory committees. Each state advisory committee represents a diversity of
opinion on civil rights issues, and that is as it should be. Second, we do not have a
master list of acceptable issues for you to.investigate and to study. We think that
you should, and encourage you, to study any civil rights issue which you are inter-
ested in, so long as that issue is within the jurisdictional bounds of the commission.

For discussion of the jurisdiction of the commission, I would like Jay Mann now
to speak to you.

Thursday, June 27, 1985

GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT: “‘JURISDICTION OF THE SACS—JAY MANN

Let me start briefly with a few words on what the Office of General Counsel actu-
ally does. That office has two basic responsibilities. The first is that it provides legal
analysis of current civil rights issues and cases to the members of the commission.
The second responsibility is that we have the primary task of conducting hearings
with respect to various issues that are selected by the commission. For example, last
month the commission held a hearing on the issue of the severely handicapped new-
born. We refer to it as the “Baby Doe” hearing. At that hearing the commission
heard from various panels over the course of 2% days. The panels came from vari-
ous groups of doctors and advocacy groups and parents of children who had experi-
ence with the Baby Doe type of problem. Every effort was made to present a bal-
anced group of witnesses on each panel to hear pros and cons on different facets of
the issue. The Office of General Counsel was responsible-for getting all of the wit-
nesses to show up in Washington. The topic of the Baby Doe hearings brings me to
the second issue that I wanted to speak about, which is the jurisdiction of the com-
mission. The Baby Doe hearing is a good example of the type of issue that the new
commission is getting involved in—which is not possibly the kind of issue the old
commission would have wanted to hear about, I think. I think you should infer from
that that there is a new.approach in trying to reach out to new issues. I think that
civil rights is a thing that all Americans have, not just certain groups; and as a
result of that I'm fairly reluctant to stand here and tell you a list of issues you
should or shouldn’t study. Let me just give you the general guidelines, which is the
law. 42 U.S.C. § 1975(c): The commission shall investigate allegations in writing
under oath or affirmation that certain citizens of the United States are being de-
prived of their right to vote, and have that vote counted by reasons of their color,
rrace, religion, sex, age, handicap or national origin, which writing under oath or af-
firmation shall set forth the facts upon which belief or beliefs are based

2. The commission shall collect and study information concerning legal develop-
ments constituting discrimination or denial of equal protection of the laws under
the Constitution because of race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national
origin, or in the administration of justice.
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3. The commission appraise the laws and policies of the federal government with
respect to discrimination or denial of equal protection of the laws under the Consti-
tution because of race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national origin, or in
the administration of justice.

4. The commission shall serve as a national counselor in respect to (the list I just
gave).

5. The commission shall investigate allegations made in writing or under affirma-
tion that citizens of the United States are unlawfully being denied the right to vote
or to have their votes counted in any election of the Presidential electors, members
of the United States Senate or the House of Representatives, as a result of any pat-
tern or practice of fraud or discrimination.

So that’s basically it. We want to encourage all of you to undertake the sorts of
projects you are interested in, and we think that you can do a great deal within the
Jjurisdictional boundaries I just read to you. I will just make one further point about
how the jurisdiction works. When you begin to undertake a project, you have to
have at least some sort of a reasonable belief that there is some sort of discrimina-
tion, a denial of equal protection occurring. That does not mean that after you have
conducted your study and looked into the facts of the issue that you have to con-
clude that there was a discrimination or denial of equal protection of the laws. All
that I am saying is that as a threshold issue, there must be more idea that there
might be a problem here. You do not have to conclude at the end that there was a
problem. That type of conclusion is not necessary for you to have the jurisdiction to
undertake the inquiry to begin with. That is an important point.

The last thing that I want to say is that when you come up with new ideas as a
result of the first meetings that you have just had, or as a result of further meetings
and discussions with your new committees, you should consult the regional staffs
with respect to whether you have the jurisdiction to undertake the projects that you
want to. They, in turn, will consult the Office of the General Counsel for advice on
these jurisdictional issues.

In summary, I want to say that we do want to harness what obviously seems to be
the energy, the intelligence, and the enthusiasm of this group of people, and I don’t
really want to be in the position to tell you how to channel the things you want to
look into. We are here to help and to basically keep you within some sort of ball-
park, but not to dictate any sort of agenda for you.

Thursday, June 27, 1985
PANEL DISCUSSION—‘“WOMEN’S ISSUES FOR THE 1980’5”—DR. JUNE O'NEILL, PROJECT
DIRECTOR, U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS '

Many statistics are very boring, but some statistics have a life of their own, and I
think that one such statistic is the wage gap between women and men. It appears
on buttons that many people wear—it says “59%7”, mean that women earn 50% out
of every dollar that men earn. There is hardly a day that it doesn’t appear some-
where in the media. It figures often in campaigns, and it is also the subject that
concerns economists who have studied it.

One thing is that the 59¢ is really not correct. It refers to the ratio or to the
annual earnings of women compared to the annual earnings of men in 1977. If you
used the hourly rate today, there is a gap of about 28% in hourly earnings of men
and women. Since 1980, although the wage gap had not changed for many years,
since the early 1950’s, the wage gap was about 409 different between men and
women.

Recently, since 1980, there has been a sharp narrowing in the differential. I think
that they are the same factors which explain the earning differential. That is, that
women and men differ considerably in work experience and other factors that affect
earnings. You can’t talk about two groups without talking about differences in their
work characteristics. During the past World War II period, women entered the labor
force. There was really a profound occupational change for women, from being full
time homemakers to really having a dual career, working part of the time in the
home and part of the time for pay in the market. That meant, however, as more
women entered the labor force, there were more women who were less experienced.
Also, as it turned out, relatively less well educated, compared to women, who had
been in the labor force in the 1950’s. In the 1950’s, the labor force was dominated to
a much greater degree than it later was, by single career women with a consider-
able education. The average education of women in the labor force in the 1950’s was
close to two years more than the average education of men. As a larger number of
women entered the labor force, they were drawn from a less educated group, who
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were married women who had less work experience, and the differential tended to
widen.

Recently, all of the factors have been reversing. Enrollment in college for women
has beern increasing, while enrollment for men has been falling. Younger groups of
women have gained-in education, relative to men. Work experience of women is be-
ginning to catch up to the work experience of men, particularly for the younger
groups. In the younger groups the differential is smaller to start out with. In college
students in recent years, there really is no differential at all.

Nonetheless, there is an earning differential that is on the order of 28%, without
adjusting for any work experience or any factors like that. Using the 28%, if you
can explain about half of the work experience,. you arrive with a differential of
about 149%. There are two possibilities. One relates to discriminatory factors that
can explain it, and there can be nondiscriminatory factors that can explain. Of the
non-discriminatory factors, it could be that there are differences in men and women
which have not been measured by data. Differences of subjects taken in school may
be a nondiscriminatory factor. Another factor would have to do with location and
hours to which women may be tied. If women have a dual career, it is likely to
affect the number of hours they have to devote to a career. Women work about 25
hours a week in the home, and their husband’s work less than half that amount of
time. Women, therefore, would have less time to devote to a career and to seek
higher paying jobs. Women who have dual careers are generally unable to work as
much overtime, or weekends as men. This ‘would affect the types of positions they
are available for.

There are discriminatory factors which could explain the differential between
women and men, and those are the following: One is equal pay—the old fashioned
type of discrimination is what usually comes to people’s minds. I don’t think that
this accounts for any measurable part of the differential between men and women.
Another form of discrimination would have to do with differences in the jobs. Men
and women are in different jobs and occupations. To some extent it is true that the
different jobs and occupations can explain the wage gap. Many women can’t meet
the hourly requirements of many industries, such as the construction trade. In the
labor market, women undoubtedly have had some troubles in respect to promotions
and entering managerial jobs. Women, many times, have to leave the labor force to
raise a family, and this would make managers less likely to invest the training on
women. Another factor is the stereotype discrimination of who can and can’t be a
boss. Comparable worth proponents have brought up a different type of discrimina-
tion other than those previously mentioned. That is, the underpaying of a whole oc-
cupation, simply because women are in those occupations. That is the basis of the
comparable worth contention. If you look among women, those who are in predomi-
nately women'’s occupations do tend to earn somewhat less than women who are in
mixed, or male occupations.

Also; it could be that non-discriminatory issues are affecting differentials at differ-
ent times for occupations; for example, if large numbers of women are entering the
labor force, and entering particular kinds of occupations, wages would be driven
down for a period of time, and there would be a tendency for that to correct itself.
However, there is certainly no evidence that predominately female occupations, for
that reason alone, earn less than other occupations. But, comparable worth does ad-
dress itself to that type of discrimination.

Comparable worth followers address this type of discrimination by saying that
changing the way the wages are set will remedy the situation; because, the market
place, left to its own devices would produce a discriminatory situation where pay in
occupations that are predominately female are less than others. Therefore, we have
to use some other mechanism to determine what occupations should be paid. That
mechanism has been in all comparable worth cases or situations. Firms are ques-
tioning, what is the least that I can pay to get the most qualified people that I need
to work for my operation.

It is sometimes said that comparable worth would solve the feminization of pover-
ty; that is, women in poverty tend to have low levels of occupations and skills. I
think that comparable worth does not make a great deal of economic sense, and I
really do not see it as a way of addressing any of the real concerns of women. The
problem is that women are having trouble gaining access as managers, or chemists
or engineers. I really don’t think that it will help to raise the wages of secretaries or
librarians to achieve this. It really doesn’t make good sense. I really don’t think it
addresses the issues of discrimination.
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“WOMEN’S ISSUES FOR THE 1980’S”’—PROFESSOR BRIGITTE BERGER DEPARTMENT OF
SOCIOLOGY, WELLESLEY COLLEGE.,

Comparable worth has social roots, social meamngs, social functions, and if en-
acted, it-will have social consequences. For me it is very important to take the com-
parable worth issue of its’ economic circle and locate it within the larger context of
society.

My work in sociology involves taking often rather volatile, complex phenomena
and relate them back agam to individual actions; and then we can see that these
individual actions have given rise to the phenomena in the first place. Now, 'what
that means in terms of comparable worth is very simple. If we have anything to
contribute as sociologists, we can show' a number of things that really are at issue.
Let me try to tell you what we can show easily and what we cannot show easily.

We can, I think show that the values, the hopes, and the expectations of ordinary
women in American Society, are quite different attributed to them by proponents of
comparable worth. I have used this kind of method which I have just described, and
I think in the past year and a half I have come to the conclusion, and a very firm
conclusion at that; that first of all the comparable worth activists have a very differ-
ent gender from that of the wage majority—ordinary men and women. Secondly,
what is really at issue, we are trying to locate the roots of the comparable worth
movement, and with that the social roots of its proponents, and what really moves
them. With this kind of method, which I think is responsible sociology, I can explain
many more things. But, I will not bother you with these here. Let me just mention
some which interests me at this point, very much.

Why does comparable worth get such a good hearing in the press, and the media.
Why is it judges and why does the general public have such a weak spot towards
this sort of strange proposition? I think I know, but it doesn’t concern this commis-
sion. I think what is important to this commission is that most of the data which I
have collected and which I have seen, clearly shows that the comparable worth pro-
ponents have a problematic research approach. That is an approach which collects
data, out of context, and then leads it o rather erroneous conclusions. I do think
that the premises on which comparable worth rests, is very much at odds with
American_reality. I think the problems with their research are that they revolve
around the question of the meaning of work for women. Here, the activists of com-
parable worth attempt to make these major mistakes. First of all, they have a tend-
ency to ignore the factor of life cycle. It is easily understandable that women, at
different points in their life cycles, have different types of work and expectations.
Secondly, comparable worth proponents tend to ignore the social cast issue. You
don’t have to be an expert to understand that middle class women have entirely
different ‘perceptions and expectations of the labor market than lower class women
do. The most important factor, that comparable worth advocates tend to perceive of
women, is one category. Women are no such thing. A small segment of women find
their life’s fulfillment in a career. Those who are totally dedicated to their careers
don’t have the problem of the wage gap. There is another segment, again a very
small one, that can’t do anything but participate in the race in the labor market. By
far the vast majority of women, and the third category, these are the women who
want.to combine work with family life. It is this category that is of issue in the com-
parable worth argument. It is these women whom the comparable worth proponents
have entitled “the pink collared ghetto”.

All of my data, ‘beyond any doubt, show that these admissions of the advocates of
comparable worth indicate the most serious plot, mainly, the disregard for the im-
portance of the family, and the lives of American' women. Mainly the disregard for
the influence of family life upon women’s earning capacity, as well as upon their
selection. or choice in occupations. There is absolutely no doubt that American
women are committed to entering the labor market and to stay in the labor market,
but they are even: more committed to having families. Some observers of this situa-
tion may applaud these rather old fashioned ways and practices—othefs may de-
plore it. My sentiment is that the simply realily is that this is what American
women have done and continue to do, which I find facinating.

Women have a double commitment. When you look at the statistics, in 1960, 14%
of married women were in the labor market. In 1970, 50%; and by 1981, 62% of
married women, with small children, were in the labor market. Millions of married
women in the United States went to work, by their own choice, in order to supple-
ment the family income. Although the primary allegence of these women is to their
families, there is no questions that their idea of what constitutes a good family life
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requires the household economy of two wage earners. It is for that reason that they
are engaged in what I call a rather heroic act of balancing the demands of work and
demands of the household. They have been drawn to the opportunities of part time
work and flexible hours work. Teaching, Nursing, clerical work and types of jobs at
issue under the comparable worth debate, and are precisely the types of jobs that
the “pink collar” workers are drawn to.

The bottom line, to my mind is, that the wage gap between the earnings of men
and women is not simply due to wage discrimination. There are very powerful other
factors at work, and most of the factors have very little to do with discrimination,
but involve individual choice. I think that that is the issue which concerns this com-
mission—the issue of choice. I would say that the claim that pink collared jobs dis-
criminate against women, and that the government is obliged to enter into the
issue, and determine the comparable worth of these jobs, is to my mind biased.
What does sex discrmination mean—it means that women have made choices that
are different from that of men. I would further claim that women are very well
aware of that fact. After all, women are not dumb, and they are not ignorant. I
would say that because they choose because of their larger life plans, they have
made the choices themselves.

Some advocates today speak about psychological factors at work. The will to fail is
one big argument, that compels them towards the lower-paying, pink-collared jobs. I
find these theories to be interesting, but not relevant here, in my mind. What con-
cerns sociology more is to ask why they have chosen these careers, and take their
answers seriously. In our modern, western democratic societies, women have many
more choices than they ever have had before. I would further argue that women
have more choices than men have. Surely there are very few men who can choose to
be housewives, and there are certainly no men who can choose to have children. I
would then argue, the problem for American women in society today is not a short-
age of choice, but rather many choices. Liberty does not come free—it always has its
costs.

What is the role of the government in all of this? I think the most important role
is to guarantee that the women do have real choices;, and what I'm trying to get
across here, is that no one, including the government and comparable worth advo-
cates should have the right to superimpose their choices upon the rest. The issue,
then, is basically this, that the priorities of some women should not become the pri-
orities of all women. And again, to my mind, when it comes to comparable worth, it
seems to me that American women, by their actions, as demonstrated in the job
market, have clearly shown what their choice is.

What I want to talk about here in my last minutes is the subject of language,
because it opens up a whole new dimension of debate. I think it is of utmost impor-
tance to understand that, in all matters of public discourse, language is used as a
weapon. In coining the term “pink-collared ghetto”, proponents of comparable
worth have fashioned a powerful tool to influence public perception. Of course the
public perception should go to their favor. At the same time, the users of the term
“pink-collared ghetto”, provides us with some revealing clues as to what is really at
issue in this debate. To my mind, this debate has much less to do with economic
equity, and the interests of American women, rather with the attempt of a small
group of feminists who try to impose their vision upon American society. I think the
term “ghetto” in America suggests the black situation. In linking the comparable
worth issue to the imagery of the black ghetto, feminists try to make the claim that
the situation of the women in America is analygous to that of blacks. In doing so,
they hope to capture the moral appeal of the Civil Rights movement, for what they
hore is going to be a new movement. To my mind, again, this is very inappropriate
to compare the situation of American women to that of American blacks. Let me be
quite clear about one thing, comparable worth is quite a middle-class preoccupation.
Whatever the situation of American middle class women is, it certainly cannot be
compared to the situation of American blacks. American middle-class women are
perhaps the most privileged group of people in the world, and to insinuate that
their lives can or should be compared to those of inner-city blacks scems to be pre-
posterous to me.

Use of the term comparable worth, when you start to take it apart, in the end it
doesn’t mean comparable worth at all, but what it talks about is preferential treat-
ment. If comparable worth is anything, it is the preferential treatment of certain
kinds of jobs.
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““YHE REAGAN ADMINISTRATION CIVIL RIGHTS AGENDA.” TERRY EASTLAND, DIRECTOR,
OFFICE OF PUBLIC RELATIONS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

What I thought what I would do is try to share with you, in the course of 15 or 20
minutes, what the administration’s policies are, and what we have been doing re-
garding civil rights.

Civil rights has come to implicate so many subjects that we may feel somewhat
responsible for almost everything we do in the administration. However my whole
area of knowledge is primarily the Department of Justice—that’s where I have been
for the past two years, with the exception of several weeks spent at the Department
of Education. However, as all of you here are quite well aware, the federal govern-
ment has quite a few statutes regarding Civil Rights, and many of the federal de-
partments and agencies have enforcement responsibilities, including the Depart-
ment of Education, the Department of Labor and the Department of Transportation,
to name just a few, and of course, the EEQOC.

‘This morning I would like to focus on just the Department of Justice and what we
have been doing in particular. Toward that end, I thought I would begin by going
over some of the areas, and what we have been doing, just to try to give you a sense
of some of the vital statistics. One of the areas in which we have been particularly
active, has been in the area of criminal Civil Rights violations. This is an area in
which we have been especially concerned since 1981. We have been more active in
this area than in any previous administration. The area deals with racial violence,
police misconduct, the abuse of aliens and migrant workers. We have brought 195
criminal civil rights prosecutions. The way our process works, our criminal section,
as well as the U.S. Attorney’s offices, screen about 10,000 complaints a year.

It is after this screening process that the FBI then will conduct investigations,
and we routinely investigate I think 3,000 to 3,500 investigations each year. It's
probably hard to make this a reality as to what we are doing by describing a case or
two. One of the more dramatic instances of what the federal government can do and
what we have done occurred a couple of years in a case involving a jazz musician,
who happened to be black. He was in Kansas City, and was playing his instrument
often at night in a city park, he happened to be accosted one night and was beaten
and clubbed to death. The authorities there tried to prosecute those who did this,
and they were acquitted of those charges. We were able to go in behind that and
charge the individual and he is now serving a sentence of life imprisonment. Again,
this is what the federal government is in the unique position to do—it is able to go
in and see that justice is done. That is one example of our efforts in criminal civil
rights hearings.

Another area of our responsibility is dealings with public employment. Sometimes
people think that the Justice Department deals with all the employment cases. We
do not, or least we don’t have primary responsibility. We have primary responsibil-
ity for public employers, that is, government entities, state and local governments,
i.e. police departments and fire departments, county governments, city governments,
and:not private employers, though' we do get some private employee cases which
come to us through other channels. In this area we have intervened since 1981 in 54
suits. This compares, favorably, to previous administrations, which had a level of
activity which was comparable to 51 cases, 10 of those being court-participation. We
don’t know for example, how many violations total there happen to be in the coun-
try. Nonetheless, we have been as active as the previous administration has and I
would like to point out several things that we have done in these cases. Our ap-
proach in each of these cases is to ask several things when we find a violation. The
first, of course, is an immediate halt to all discriminatory conduct on the part of the
employer. The second is that we want to see each individual put into the place
where he or she would have been but for the discrimination. This has been the
relief for individuals who have been subject to discrimination.

As well, we seek back pay. Here again, the effort is to find out how much pay
might be awarded to a particular individual. Very importantly in this area, we have
been seeking affirmative action, we have been seeking to make a difference in the
personnel employment practices of the public employer. We are trying to make a
permanent change, but as you all know in prior administrations, there was often an
effort to use goals or quotas, in any event numerical devices. We have not sought
that as a remedy for discrimination. The goals or quotas we believe are often tempo-
rary expedience. Most often, this is only a temporary expedience and we will aban-
don it at some point. It is often the easy way to go, just to pick out by numbers and
by race, but we believe in making a permanent impact on the work force, and we
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can do that by not going the easy route, and what we judge to be the moral route,
but rather to go directly to the employment practices and try to change those. We
insist on recruitment tests and try to seek out every individual who might be inter-
ested in the particular jobs which might be available. We have been trying to make
sure that employers make this recruitment effort.

This again, is the basic'facts and figures in the employment area. The other area
I would touch on briefly is the voting rights area. As all of you are quite well aware,
we have the authority in the Justice Department of enforcing the voting righi,
which was enacted in 1965, and then amended in 1982. We have several different
types of enforcement activity and responsibilities under the act itself. Under Section
5, we must review the submissions by each of the covered jurisdictions in the coun-
try—the counties, the states, the cities. )

Whatever changes they wish to make must be cleared through the Justice Depart-
ment. We have had a tremendous volume in the Section 5 area. We have looked at
50,322 voting changes. We happened to object to the implementation of 266 of those
changes. We are also active in the area of the new amended Section 2, where we
have been involved both defending the act and enforcing the act. There is a unit of
lawyers who have been very active in that act. g

Let me move to the public education area. This is.one area in which our filings
are probably not as impressive in numbers as in some of the other areas. Many of
the states where there have been problems in this area in the past twenty years
have-been litigated and come under court decree.

There is as well in this area, the remedies we have sought. In the area of public
employment, we have tried to make a permanent change in the way in which
schools approach the problem of desegrating a district. We have tried to bring about
measures that would Lave a long-term effect.

Fair housing act is one act that we have some responsibility for. We, in this area,
had an administrative problem that we had to correct early on. In the previous ad-
ministration, because of some shifts of responsibility, housing cases were farmed out
to the U.S. Attorneys toward the end of the Carter Administration, aad were not
done in our own office. It was determined that we should change that and bring the
-focus back into-our office. The enforcement activity was slow in the first couple of
years of this administration, but has been steadily increasing. In November of 1983,
it was decided to reorganize our effort, and we have been well pleased with the re-
sults. During the last 16 months we have filed 29 new cases, and 'we have another 11
cases which need to be filed.

I might add, too, that in this area we see the need for more legislative change. We
last year endorsed a fair housing bill. Our bill would give us the authority which we
don’t have, to sue. It would give us the ability to seek stiffer penalties for violations
under the Fair Housing Act.

I would like also to talk a little bit about our responsibilities under what is known
as the Institutionalized Person’s Act. Under this Act, which was passed in 1980, the
intent behind the act is to try and res.!ve problems short of going into Court.

Finally, I might add, that in addition to these areas of activities, we have in the
Department a coordination and review section which works with other federal agen-
cies—some 91 in all—in trying to develop and publish regulations that would pro-
tect the rights of handicapped individuals. We also have focused in particular on the
enforcement of the Civil Rights laws as they relate to Native Americans. We have
successfully challenged several voting systems in the southwest, where we believe
they have resulted in discrimination.

I might add that we have an active appellant program in the Department. This is
not a particularly active year for us in tge Supreme Court, like last year which had
a very heavy load. This is an area in which things seem to fluctuate according to
what the business of the Court is.

I would like to point out several areas: in which we have been enforcing Civil
Rights laws. In Chicago, in this administration, we challenged the allocation of the
resources within a public park system. We determined that the money was not
being allocated in a fair manner. We managed to insure that the money would be
allocated in an appropriate, fair manner. There have been many other areas of the
country where we have instigated similar challenges.

One last thing, before I finish, there is one area of civil rights that I have a par-
ticular interest in. I feel one of the major accomplishments, we can brag about as
people, was the passage of the child abuse act last year. In April of 1982, the Baby
Doe case out in Indiana, and we saw considerable amount of debate regarding civil
rights of handicapped newborn. The outccome of that particular case was that the
infant was denied the surgery and died. The debate that followed that eventually
led to the child abuse act which was passed last year. This Act will basically give
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the state child protective agencies more authority in trying to make sure that -there
is not a quality of life standard imposed in such a manner that handicapped new-
born are not treated and therefore dies from lack of treatment. I think that it is an
important development. I think that there has come about a recognition in the
country that these are difficult cases, but there are some areas in which we, as
people, should not allow: an infant who has a handicapped condition to die. It seems,
too, widely agreed that we should not deny treatment to that child simply because
of the handicapped condition. It seems also that we have a better understanding of
the harder cases. The harder area of handicapped newborns, and that is the area
involving the more severe problems. This is, I think, important civil rights activity.
Handicapped newborns seem to be our most defenseless: citizens, and they, too, need
our protection.

Peoria, IL, July 13, 198%.

RoNALD REAGAN,
President of the United States of America,
Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. PreSIDENT: As your experience would probably certify much more elo-
quently than ours, some things just seem to take terribly long to do. The sending of
this letter to you is one of those things. The first draft was composed in early April.
Now, finally, after a tedious process of circulation, revision, and an unfortunate
moment when it was alleged we did not even have the right to request a meeting
with you, it is finished.

We, the signatories, listed alphabetically by state, were in April either chairper-
sons or acting chairpersons of our respective state advisory committees to the
United States Commission on Civil Rights. We are all persons who are deeply com-
mitted to maintaining and securing the civil rights of all our fellow citizens, and we
all have extensive experience in the field of civil rights. Our present or recent past
roles in our respective state advisory committees testifies to this committment and
experience.

However, we are signatories to this letter as private citizens and not in our roles
on state advisory committees. We respectfully request the opportunity to meet with
¥ou at your convenience so that we may inform you of our deeply-held concerns and

ears.

I, the undersigned, have consented to serve as liasion for all signatories and would
be pleased to receive your response to this request and to communicate that re-
sponse to all the signatories.

Respectfully,
Tom PugH.

President RoNaLp W. REAGAN,
The White House.

Dear Mr. PresipENT: We, chairpersons of state advisory committees to the United
States Commission on Civil Rights, acting as individuals, express our deep concern
regarding the dangerous deterioration in the federal enforcement of civil rights
taking place in the nation today. Civil rights, the central issue of American history,
must be reaffirmed at the highest level of our society. This reaffirmation must come
clearly and without delay, and positive action must follow so that the nation may be
assured that we shall not again be divided.

Our concern at the present moment is not with the politics-of the day but rather
with a potential crisis of a constitutional nature which has been provoked by a
series of statements, interpretations, and actions that undermine the basic rights of
Americans. These rights have been proclaimed and protected by the force of reason,
resolution, and reconciliation since the adoption of the Thirteenth, Fourteenth, and
Fifteenth Amendments to the Constitution. We continue today to pay a heavy price
for having largely ignored for a hundred years the intent of these Amendments.

We do not attempt in this statement of concern to argue the motives of your ad-
ministration. Rather, it is the results of statements and actions of your administra-
tion that have led us to speak out. We ask that you as President assess the damage
that has taken place in basic civil rights programs during your administration and
that is projected to worsen. We believe that our nation, a society based on justice
and decency, is in peril.
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Recent events have forced us to the conclusion that the integrity, and indeed the
future, of the basic civil rights agencies of the federal government are in grave
. doubt. With some exceptions, nominations and-appointments to high positions in the
leadership of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, the Equal Employment Opportu-
nity Commission, and the Civil Rights Division of the Department. of Justice, as well
as others, are distressing. Persons without adequate ;iuofessional training, back-
ground, and commitment are routinely appointed to the highest leadership positions
of these vital agencies. In some instances nominations have been withdrawn because
of the flagrant incompetence and inadequacy of nominees. This state of affairs in
conjunction with severe reductions in the operating funds of the civil rights agencies
guarantees. the emasculation of vital programs and does a profound disservice to the
needs of the American people.

Because of our official appointments as advisory committee chairpersons, repre-
senting bipartisan committees, we are especially concerned that the United States
Commission on Civil Rights remain the truly independent, bipartisan agency it has
been since it was established by Congress twenty-five years ago. It has been the con-
science and prod of every President and Congress since then and it must remain so.
The President’s power to appoint members of the Commission, coupled with the re-
sources that are available to the agency, determines the success of the Commission
as it carries out its statutory duties:

Our state committees can give advice, if asked, in respect to appointments to the
Commission of committed and capable citizens who will inform the President and
Congress of the state of civil rights in America.

During the last decades of the nineteenth century, in the infamous years known
as the Post-Reconstruction period, the great advances in constitutional law and
social reform that were intended to create a just and compassionate society were
nullified through judicial distortion, administrative acts, and violence. Historians of
the future may well conclude that we have already begun a second Post-Reconstruc-
tion period; just as that first journey led to long-term disaster for much of the
American people, there is every indication that a second Post-Reconstruction period
will have the same dire consequences.

As President, you took an oath to defend and protect the Constitution. We now
ask you to do just that. We believe that high purpose can best be served by protect-
ing the rights of minorities, and by preventing the debasement of the institutions of
law. The current dismantling of the civil rights agencies negates your oath of office
and should be stopped. It is for these urgent reasons that we ask to meet with you.
We hope and pray that you will address this concern.

Alabama Marie Stokes Jemison
Arkansas Marcia McIvor
Colorado Minoru Yasui
Connecticut John Rose dJr.

Florida Ted Nichols

Hawaii Patricia K. Putman
Idaho Rudy Peiia

Illinois Thomas Pugh
Indiana Lotte Meyerson
Kentucky James M. Rosenblum
Louisiana Louis C. Pendelton
Maine Lois G. Reckitt
Michigan M. Howard Rienstra
Minnesota Ruth A. Myers
Mississippi Mary L. Ramberg
Montana Angela V. Russell
Nevada Woodrow Wilson
New Hampshire Sylvia F. Chaplain
North Dakota Robert A. Feder

Ohio Henrietta H. Looman
Oklahoma Earl D. Mitchell
Oregon Jerry F. Haggin
Pennsylvania Grace Alpern

Rhode Island Dorothy D. Zimmering
South Carolina Oscar P. Butler, Jr.
South Dakota Marvin Amiotte
Utah Linda Dupont-Johnson
Vermont Philip H. Hoff
Virginia Curtis W. Harris

‘Washington

Katharine M. Bullitt
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West Virginia N Donald L. Pitts
Wisconsin Herbert M. Hill

Wyoming Jamie C. Ring

THE WHITE HOUSE,
Washington, August 18, 1982.

Mr. Tom PucH,
Peoria, IL.

Dear Mr. PucH: I have been asked to acknowledge your letter to the President
requesting an appointment with him.

The President very much appreciates your willingness to meet and talk with him
and would like to have the opportunity to see all who now are expressing this
desire. He would be happy -to meet with you, if circumstances allowed, but the
heavy demands on his time just will not allow him to do so.

With the President’s best wishes to you,

Sincerely,
WirLiam K. SADLEIR,
Director, Presidential Appointments and Scheduling.

A RESOLUTION BY THE ILLINOIS ADVISORY COMMITTEE CONCERNING THE DIRECTION OF
THE U.S. CommissioN oN Civin RiGHTs

We object to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights’ adoptmn of policies and rejec-
tion of projects which narrow the scope of the Commission’s responsibility to study
and comment on problems of discrimination in America. The Illinois Advisory Com-
mittee to the Commission favors the broadest possible interpretation of the jurisdic-
tion of the Commission. Enough of America’s problems fall through the cracks be-
tween Government agencies as it is; further retrenchment by the Commission will
make matters worse, particularly in respect to Affirmative Action.

While President Reagan and his appointees to the Commission may favor reduc-
ing the role of the Commission, ‘the Illinois Committee urges the Commission not to
allow itself to be further politicized. We are concerned by recent statements by
Democratic party Presidential candidates which reflect upon the integrity of the re-
constituted Commission. We recommmend that the Commission reexamine the direc-
tion it has taken since its reconstitution. The Commission has no business playing
partisan politics, any candidate, any party.

The Illinois Committee generally agrees with criticisms which have been ad-
dressed to the Commission by State Advisory Committees from Nebraska, Colorado,
North Dakota, Michigan, Indiana, North Carolina, and Kentucky. We suggest that
the disappointment with the new direction of the Commission is generally shared by
advisory committee members across the nation.

The Commission decision to cut the membership of SACs will hurt the Illinois
Committee and committees in other states which are geographically large or heavily
populated. The Commission decision to require “headquarters review” of State Advi-
sory Committee reports prior to their release raises questions about integrity of
state reports and will damage their value by making them less timely. Perhaps
more important, the new system of review could be operated in such a way as to
distort by censorship in Washington the mdependence of our grass roots commit-
tees. The Commission’s simultaneous adoption of an ‘“automatic removal” rule for
State Advisory Committee members who speak “in their capacity as Advisory Com-
mittee members outside of established channels” adds to our concern about censor-
ship and continued politicization of the Commission’s work. Why cannot SAC mem-
bers speak their minds as do Commission members? Why must we disclaim our posi-
tions when we speak when Commissioners do not disclaim their positions? We
assume individual Commissioners and SAC members have the same rights to ex-
press their opinions as all citizens have. The Commission needs to clarify this issue
of free speech.

Finally, we understand that the Commission has asked its staff to make a six~
month study of SAC problems. We ask that the opinions of the Iilinois SAC be in-
cluded in this examination.

U.S. CommissioN oN CrviL RIGHTS,
Chicago, IL.

Date: August 21, 1984.
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Reply to attention of: Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights.

Subject: Contract Compliance in Chicago.

To: Commissioners, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.

The Illinois Advisory Committee submits this briefing memo on “Contract Compli-
ance in Chicago” as part of its effort to inform the Commission of civil rights devel-
opments within the state.

The Committee found that state and local law require city contractors to provide
equal employment opportunity, and to take affirmative action when necessary to
achieve that objective. In addition, the city of Chicago is legally obligated to monitor
the employment practices of city contractors to assure they meet their responsibil-
ities under the law. However, the Committee also found that officials with contract
compliance responsibilities were unfamiliar with their obligations, that current ef-
forts were fragmented among several departments and predicated on incomplete in-
formation, and that contract compliance, activities are simply inadequate for the
task. Not surprisingly, the Committee found that in a sample of firms for which
data were available minorities and women are underutilized in a substantial majori-
ty and that minority-owned firms obtain a miniscule proportion of city contracts.

The Committee concludes that only when the city develops a comprehensive con-
tract compliance program will equal employment opportunity prevail among city
contractors, and will minority-owned firms be provided the opportunity to partici-
pate on an equitable basis in city business.

‘We submit this briefing memo in hopes that the Commission will carefully consid-
er its content in any fufure research it may do on this critical issue.

ConTrACT COMPLIANCE IN CHICAGO!

Government contracts represent big business. The city of Chicago entered into
more than 7,000 contracts totalling over $331 million to purchase goods and services
from private vendors in 1982.1 In recent years the city has indicated an interest in
using public contracts as. vehicles for encouraging local economic development, cre-
ating jobs for Chicagoans, and opening up opportunities previously denied to racial
minorities and women.

For example, the Chicago City Council passed the Chicago Public Works Hiring
Ordinance in 1983 requiring that in all construction contracts funded or adminis-
tered by the city worth $100,000 or more, 40 percent of all project hours must be
performed by city residents. This figure will increase to 50 percent in 1986. The or-
dinance also provides bid credits for firms that voluntarily set and then achieve
hiring goals for minorities or women. The Mayor has also created an Equal Oppor-
tunity Committee of his Development Sub-Cabinet and charged it with the responsi-
bility of developing proposals to increase minority and female participation in all
city development projects. This committee consists of representatives of the follow-
ing city departments: Purchasing; Public Works; Housing; Economic Development;
Information and Inquiry (formerly Neighborhoods); and Planning.

The city already has a clear legal mandate to assure that all firms providing
goods and services for the city are equal opportunity employers and take affirmative
action where necessary to meet this obligation. However, many officials involved in
negotiating and administering city contracts are not familiar with the city’s legal
responsibilities. Contract compliance activities are dispersed among several city
agencies, and current efforts are simply inadequate for the task. Essential informa-
tion for conducting a contract compliance program is not available and what infor-
mation does exist on city contracts is not efficiently maintained in a manner that
would permit effective monitoring. Not surprisingly, in a sample of firms receiving
city contracts in 1982 that were reviewed by staff, racial minorities were underuti-
lized in almost two-thirds and women were underutilized in over one-half of the
firms. Available data also suggest that minority-owned businesses receive a dispro-
portionately small share of city contract dollars.

This state of affairs is not inevitable. Implementation of a comprehensive contract
compliance program by the city would remedy these deficiencies and assure equal
opportunity for minority employees and businesses among firms receiving contracts
from the city of Chicago.

1 Data supplied by Hermine Wise, Director, Contract Monitoring and Compliance, Chicago De-
partment of Purchases, Contracts, and Supplies.
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The Legal Mandate

In 1945 the city of Chicago enacted a Fair Employment Practices Ordinance
which stated, in part: “All contracting agencies of the city of Chicago, or any depart-
ment thereof, shall include in all contracts hereafter negotiated or renegotiated by
them a provision obligating the contractor not to discriminate against any employee
or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color or national origin, and
shall require him to include a similar provision in all subcontracts”.2

The Illinois Human Rights Act, enacted in 1980, and subsequent implementing
regulations reinforce and expand these legal obligations. According to the Act:
“Every party to a public contract [which “includes every contract to which the
State, any of its political subdivision, or any municipal corporations is a party”)
shall:

‘(1) Refrain from unlawful discrimination in employment and undertake affirma-
tive action to assure equality of employment opportunity and eliminate the effects
of past discrimination;

“(2) Comply with the procedures and requirements of the Department’s regula-
tions concerning equal employment opportunities and affirmative action;

“(8) Provide sich information with respect to its employees and applicants for em-
ployment, and assistance as the Department may reasonably request”.3

The Public Contracts Sections of the Rules and Regulations of the Illinois Depart-
ment of Human Rights prohibit employment discrimination among contractors and
subcontractors on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, marital status, national
origin or ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, or unfavor-
able discharge from military service. Each contractor and subcontractor is required
to: “. .. examine all its job classifications to determine if minority persons or
women are underutilized in any such classifications. If underutilization exists in any
job classification, the contractor or subcontractor shall take appropriate affirmative
action to rectify any such utilization”.2

That these rules apply to contracts issued by the city of Chicago and other mu-
nicipalities in Illinois, as well as to contracts issued by the state government, is ex-
plicitly indicated by the definition of the term ‘“public contract” which according to
the regulations means: “. . . any contract, purchase order, lease or other agreement
or understanding, written or otherwise, between the State of Illinois, any of its polit-
ical subdivisions or municipal corporations or any agent thereof and any other
person, for the procurement of anything of service or value, such as for example any
real or personal property, equipment, merchandise, goods, materials, labor or serv-
ices for or by the State, such political subdivisions or municipal corporations.” $

These rules establish specific responsibilities for contractors to assure that they
provide equal employment opportunity and for public authorities, including the city
of Chicago, to assure that these responsibilities are met. Contractors must submit
periodic reports to the contracting agency indicating the race and sex profile of
their employees ‘in each major occupational classification.® Such information must
also be included as part of all bids for contracts. Access to all relevant books,
records, accounts, and work sites must be provided to the contracting agency for
monitoring purposes.? Subcontractors and labor organizations must be notified by
contractors of their obligations under the law.8

Affirmative action to eliminate underutilization of minorities or women is also re-
quired by these rules. Underutilization is defined as “having fewer minority [or
female] workers in a particular job classification than would reasonably be expected
by their availability.” ® The critical elements of an affirmative action plan, accord-
ing to these rules, are a description of the work force, which is used to identify any
areas of underutilization, and goals and timetables for correcting such underutiliza-
tion.10

Should a contractor or noncontractor be found in non-compliance with these re-
quirements the contract can be cancelled or voided in whole or in part and the firm

2 Chapter 198.7A, Fair Employment Practices Ordinance, August 21, 1945, Coun. J., P. 8876.

3 Tllinois Human Rights Act, effective July 1, 1980, Sec. 1-103(M), Sec. 2-105(A)X1)(2)(3).

“ Public Contracts Section of the Rules and Regulations of the Department of Human Rights,
effective September 17, 1980, Art. 7, Sec. 7-1(b).

5 Ibid., Article 1, Sec. 1.1(13).

6 Art. 7, Sec. 7.4.

7 Art. 6, Sec. 6.1/6).

8 Art. 6, Sec. 6.1(4), Sec. 6.3.

2 Art. 7, Sec. 7.2(a)(b).

10 Art. 7, Sec. 7.3(a)-(f).
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can be declared ineligible for future contracts with the state of Illinois or any of its
political subdivisions or municipal corporations.!?

The Chicago Fair Employment Practices Ordinance and the Illinois Human
Rights Act define legal obligaticns with which the city of Chicago and its contrac-
tors and subcontractors must comply. These are not simply guidelines for personnel
practices that parties to a public contract can voluntarily choose to implement. Fail-
ure to comply with these requirements is a violation of law.

Implementation

Subsequent to passage of the city’s 1945 Fair Employment Practices Ordinance,
the Chicago Human Relations Commission was incorporated in 1947.22 For several
years the Commission monitored the employment practices of many city contrac-
tors, collecting information annualy on the race and sex profile of each major occu-
pational classification among 5,000 to 6,000 firms providing goods and services to the
city. With a computerized data system reports were examined to assess current em-
ployment patterns and changes from previous years. These reports were also supple-
mented with on-site visits of selected businesses. Each year a list of firms in non-
compliance was compiled. This included firms that did not report requested informa-
tion, those demonstrating unreasonably deficiencies in their minority or female uti-
lization and no evidence of addressing the deficiencies, and those submitting fraudu-
lent data. This information was given to the Department of Purchases, Contracts
and supplies which during the 1970s disbarred from future city contracts most of
the 2,500 firms that had been included on the lists.?®

In 1979 Mayor Jane Byrne relieved the Commission of its contract compliance re-
sponsibilities and, in a 1981 policy statement, created a new structure for contract
compliance.2* Under that reorganization primary responsibility for contract compli-
ance monitoring was placed in each of the city’s 17 major departments.!5 Affirma-
tive action officers were to be identified in each department and their efforts were
to be coordinated by an Equal Opportunity Council, consisting of the heads of each
department and the Commissioner of Personnel. The policy statement called for
compliance activities similar to those mandated by the city’s Fair Employment
Practices Ordinance and the Illinois Human Rights Act including: submission of re-
ports on race and sex employment patterns; implementation of affirmative action to
assure equal employment opportunity; and debarrment of firms in non-compliance.

One consequence of this fragmentation of contract compliance activities, the Chi-
cago Urban league found, was that there no longer remained a department within
city government that had comprehensive information on city contracts. Not only is
information on the employment patterns of city contracts unavailable, but even
more basic information like the number and dollar amounts of contracts is not read-
ily available for monitoring purposes. Staff were generally unfamiliar with the
city’s legal obligations and knew little about activities in other departments.!® Per-
haps most significantly, the Chicago Urban League found that only two depart-
ments had initiated any efforts to monitor contract compliance and even these two
programs were severely limited in scope. The Division of Contract Monitoring and
Compliance in the Department of Purchases is charged with monitoring projects
funded by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and assisting
minority-owned firms in bidding on city contracts. The Department of Public Works
administers a voluntary program covering a portion of firms with which it issues
city contracts.

11 Art. 6, Sec. 6.1.

12 Except where otherwise noted, the following discussion of the implementation of Chicago’s
contract compliance program is taken from the Chicago' Urban League’s 1984 report “Equal Op-
portunity in City Contracts: An Examination of Chicago’s Contract Compliance Programs”
(hereafter cited as “City Contracts”). .

13 Chicago Tribune, April 4, 1979.

14 Affirmative Action Plan, City of Chicago, March 4, 1981.

15 The departments included were: Police; Fire; Public Works; Streets and Sanitation; Water;
Health; Human Services; Inspectional ‘Services; Planning; Sewers; Chicago Public Library; Avia-
tion; Housing; Personnel; Purchases, Contracts, and Supplies; Public Safety; and the Office for
Senior Citizens and Handicapped. Not included were such quasi-city agencies like the Chicago
Transit Authority, the Chicago Housing Authority, the Chicago Board of Education, and the
Chicago Park District.

'8 Among the city officials interviewed by the Chicago Urban League were: Henry Burwell—
Affirmative Action Coordinator, Department of Personnel; Philip Clark—Affirmative Action Of-
ficer, Department of Public Works; Don Colona—Chicago Commission on Human Relations;
Robert Hankin—Office of Corporation Counsel; Thomas Howe—Acting Purchasing Agent, De-
partment of Purchases, Contracts, and Supplies; Hermine Wise—Director, Division of Contract
Monitoring and Compliance, Department of Purchases, Contracts and Supplies.
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Division of Contract Monitoring and Compliance

In 1980 the Department of Purchases, which executes virtually all city contracts
for the purposes of goods and services, created the Division of Contract Monitoring
and Compliance. This division was given the responsibility to monitor compliance
with the affirmative action requirements of the U.S. Department of Housing and
Urban Development’s Community Development Block Grants (CDBQG), and to assist
minority-owned businesses in obtaining city contracts. A director and two assistants
were assigned to this division.

Monitoring of CDBG programs is actually shared with several departments. Each
department administering CDBG funds has an affirmative action coordinator who
also has monitoring responsibility. The Division of Contract Monitoring and Compli-
ance, therefore, reviews the monitors. The Division is charged with responsibility to
assure that all grant specifications negotiated by each department contain required
affirmative action commitments and that affirmative action coordinators maintain
appropriate documentation to determine compliance. While the Division can delay
contracts it determines are out of compliance, it does not have the authority to
refuse contracts negotiated by other departments.

_ The Division’s second responsibility is to increase the number of minority-owned

firms that compete for city contracts. Information on contracting procedures is dis-

seminated and workshops are conducted that describe procedures for bidding on city

contracts. The Division also complies a minority business enterprise director that is

used by city purchasing agents and contractors looking for minority subcontractors.

Eo formal procedures for certifying minority-owned businesses has been established,
owever.

The Division prepares an annual report on minority participation for the Depart-
ment of Purchases. Information is taken from tracking forms that buyers for the
city are asked to submit to the Division. The following information is included for
each contract: type of contract; dollar amount; number of bid invitations made by
-buyer; bid responses by race and sex of ownership; and race and sex of firm ulti-
mately awarded the contract.

Reporting by various departments is somewhat haphazard. Some information, in-
cluding contracts for professional services, are negotiated by each department and
reported in" aggregate rather than individual form. The Chicago Urban League
found substantial discrepancies between data provided by the Division and other re-
ports provided by the Department of Purchases. In 1982, for example, the Division
reported 7375 total contracts compared to 3565 by the Department.!? The total
dollar amounts were $331,732,468.95 according to the Division and $399,998,746.77
according to the Department. Minority-owned firms received 6 percent of all con-
tracts totalling 6.7 percent of all contract dollars according to the Division reports.
No minority data were reported by the Department. Citywide, blacks and Hispanics
constitute 53.8 percent of Chicago’s population.8

These discrepancies occurred, at least in part, because such information on city
contracts is not maintained in a systematic computerized data system. When the
Chicago Commission on Human Relations was relieved of its contract compliance
‘responsibilities, the Commission offered its assistance in transferring the data files
and systems it had .previously used to monitor contractors to the Department of
Purchases. The Purchasing Agent James -Arnold declined the offer. As indicated
above, the contract compliance responsibilities of his Department were far more
limited than those previously exercised by the Commission. The current Purchasing
Agent, William Robert Spicer, has promised to implement a computerized record-
keeping system within two years and to try to implement a program that would set
aside 20 percent of all city contracts for minority-owned firms.*$?

“Canvassing Program” of the Department of Public Works

The Department of Public Works provides an incentive for minority employment
to firms bidding on architectural contracts worth $100,000 or more. Such firms can,
if they voluntarily choose to do so, set minority hiring goals for which they can re-

17 Date from the Division of Contract Monitoring and Compliance were supplied by Director
Hermine Wise in a document entitiled, “Total, $ Amount and Number of Contracts and Pur-
chase Orders During 1982.” Data from the Department of Purchases were supplied by Thomas
Howe, Acting Purchasmg Agent, in a document entitled, “Distribution of 1982 ntract Volume
by Types of Contracts.”

8U.S. Bureau of the Census, 1980 Census of Population, General Population Characteris-
tics—Illinois, 1982.
19 “City vows 20 percent minority contracts,” Chicago Defender, March 6, 1984.
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ceive bid credits. A “canvassing formula” 2° is used to determine the extent of the
bid credit based on the minority hiring goal for each of three job. classifications: ap-
prentices; laborers; and journeymen.

The maximum credit, which is available where minority hiring goals. are set at 50
percent in each classification, is four percent of the total bid. That is, a firm submit-
ting such goals will have its bid treated as if it were four percent lower than the
actual bid figures. If the firm receives the contract but fails to achieve its stated
goals, it is assessed penalties based on the extent of underachievement, but not ex-
ceeding the credits initially received.

The affirmative action officer of the Department of Public Works estimated that
one-fourth of all contracts issued by his department are involved in the program
and that half of these firms meet the goals. In its analysis of data made available by
Public Works the Chlcago Urban League. found that 39 contracts were covered by
the “canvassing formula” in 1983. Information on participants’ goals and achieve-
ments was avatilable for 26 of these contracts. Ten achieved their goals while 16 did
not. Minority employment among goal achievers and non-achievers in the three job
classifications was as follows:

[In percent]
Achievers Non-Achievers
Apprentice 59 46
Laborers 66 54
Journeymen 43 28

The Department of Public Works has conducted no formal evaluation of this pro-
gram. As the Urban League concluded, however, “This program to date cannot dem-
onstrate that it has effected any increase in minority employment among participat-
ing firms.” 2! This program is voluntary. Available data apply to only a portion of
program participants. It is highly conceivable that a process of self-selection is at
work. That is those firms that normally employ a large number of minorities will
participate because they can more easily obtain contracts. Rewarding such firms is
certainly one objective of contract compliance. Other objectives, however, are to in-
crease minority employmnet and assure that firms not providing equal opportunity
do not receive city contracts. The former objective has not been demonstrated by
this program, and the latter could not be achieved by this approach.

While the legal mandate for contract compliance is explicit, the mPlementatlon
procedures are ambiguous. As the Chicago Urban League concluded: “Contrary to
expectations engendered by the clear mandate provided by both state and local law,
the current structure for implementing contract compliance in the city of Chicago is
a kaleidoscope of shifting responsibilities, programs and statistics.” 22

Minority and Female Representation Among City Contractors

To assess the effects of Chicago’s contract compliance activities, minority and
female utilization in a sample of contractor work forces was examined. Because
such data were not available from the city, all EEO-1 reports submitted to the U.S.
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission by a sample of city contractors were
anal EEO-1 reports indicate the race and sex profile of each major occupation-
al classification of selected private sector employers. All firms receiving city con-

20 Line 1. Base Bid, in figures.

Line 2. Percentage of the total Journeyman hours that the contractor proposes to be worked
by minority Journeymen during construction of the project (Max. = .50).

Line 3. Multiply line 1 by line 2 by 0.04.

Line 4. Percentage of total apprentice hours that the contractor proposes to be worked by mi-
nority apprentices during construction of the project (Max. = .50).

Line 5. Multiply line 1 by line 4 by 0.03.

Line 6. Percentage of total laborer hours that the contractor proposes to be worked by minori-
ty laborers during construction of the project (Max. = .50).

Line 7. Multiply line 1 by line 6 by 0.01.

Line 8. Summation of lines 3, 5 and 7.

Line 9. Subtract line 8 from line 1 (Award Criteria Figure).

21 “City Contracts,” pp. 19, 20.

22 “City Contracts p- 20.
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tracts in six selected months in 1982 were matched with a list of those firms filing
EEO-1 reports in that year 2% Because only larger firms—those with 100 or more
employees or 50 or more employees and a Federal contract worth $50,000 or more—
are required to submit EEO-1 reports, only a sample of city contractors were includ-
ed. Altogether 76 contractors accounting for 230 (15.5 percent) of the 1,464 contracts
issued during the six months were included.

Table 1 reports the level of utilization of blacks, Hispanics, and women for all em-
ployees and for professional, technical, and managerial workers, among these con-
tractors along with several standards of comparison for the city of Chicago, the sub-
urban ring, and the entire metropolitan area. These data reveal that at the aggre-
gate level this sample of city contractors employs minorities at levels comparable to
their representation among all firms reporting to the EEOC and the civilian labor
force generally. However, when the working age population is the standard, blacks,
Hispanics, and women are underrepresented in the total work forces in all geo-
graphic locations, except for blacks and suburban contractor establishments.

23 All contracts listed on the Daily Award Sheets for the months of January, March, May,
July, September, and December were included. The Daily Award Sheets record contracts issued
only by the seventeen departments of Chicago city government. Not included are contracts
issued by separate authorities and quasi-city agencies like the Chicago Transit Authority, the
Chicago Housing Authority, the Chicago Board of Education, and the Chicago Park District.



TABLE 1.—AVERAGE MINORITY EMPLOYMENT IN SAMPLED CITY CONTRACTING FIRMS COMPARED TO THREE INDICES OF AVAILABILITY

Sampled firms Working-age population (16-+) Civilian labor force All EEOC reporting (irms
Gty Suburb SMSA Gity Suburb SMSA City Suburb SMSA City Suburb SMSA

All workers:

Percent black " Y 21.6 13 16.2 311 31 17.3 36.3 3.6 16.2 21.5 9.2 15.0

Percent Hispanic 2 . 48 48 48 NA. NA 5.6 NA. NA. 58 85 6.7 15

Percent female 50.0 427 47.2 54.2 520 529 447 425 43.4 443 429 43.6
Professional/technical/managerial workers:

Percent black 147 3.6 11.0 24.7 1.8 8.3 10.4 40 12

Percent Hispanic . 2.2 1.7 20 NA. NA. L9 s LY. —— 25 1.3 2.2

Percent female o 42.4 20.8 35.4 50.9 31.4 37.0 353 30.6 330

Source: EEQ-1 reports, U.S. Equal Employment 'Opportuniiy Commission Daily Award Shests, cily of Chicago, 1982.

682
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These aggregate figures conceal, however, widespread underutilization of racial
minorities and women among a large majority of sampled contractors. When com-
pared with minority and female utilization among all Chicago area firms reporting
to the EECO (a very conservative standard since current representation figures re-
flect prevailing levels of discrimination as the basis for comparison) racial minori-
ties are underutilized in almost two-thirds of all firms and women are underutilized
in over 58 percent (see Table 2). These patterns prevail among those contractors lo-
cated in the city as well as those in the suburban ring, and at all levels of the occu-
pational structure.

TABLE 2.—FIRMS IN WHICH MINORITIES AND WOMEN ARE UNDERREPRESENTED

Number of  Percentofan  Average

fims? firms emppelrumént
All workers:
Minority underutilization:
City 38 644 165
Suburh 25 78.1 114
SMSA 60 65.9 127
Female underutilization: )
City 30 509 323
Suburb 25 78.1 338
SMSA 53 58.2 327
Professional/technical/managerial workers:
Minority underutilization:
City 35 593 8.2
Suburb 18 56.3 71
SMSA 56 615 6.8
Female underutilization:
City 36 610 20.6
Suburb 2 815 149
SMSA 62 68.1 174

X Among the 76 contractors, seven had muitiple locations and submitled separate reports fo the EEOC for each e, In some cases the contractor
had both city and suburban locations. Therefore, 2 total of 91 locations are involved for the 76 contractor eslablishments.

Source: EEQ-1 Reports,.US. Equal Employment Gpportunity Commission, 1982, Daily Award Sheets, city of Chicago, 1982.

Among contractor establishments where minorities and females were underuti-
lized, the extent of that underutilization was substantial. Minorities accounted for
12.7 percent of the employees in these firms compared to 25.5 percent among all
EEOC reporting firms in the metropolitan area. Comparable figures for women were
32.7 percent and 43.6 percent.

For racial minorities these patterns held among firms of all sizes and in all indus-
‘tries for which data were available. As Table 3 indicates the proportion of city con-
tractors in which minorities were underutilized ranged from 53.1 percent in services
to 93.0 percent in wholesale trade. The proportion of firms in which minorities were
underutilized ranged in firms of different sizes from 56.3 percent in those with 501
or more employees to 75.0 percent in those with 251-500 employees. Data for small
firms, generally those with less than 100 employees, of course were not available.

TABLE 3.-—UNDERUTILIZATION OF RACIAL MINORITIES BY SIZE OF FIRM AND INDUSTRY

Racial minorilies
underutilized
Number Percent

Number of employees:

Less than 100 30 68.2

101 to 250 15 65.2

251 to 500 6 75.0

501 or more 9 56.3
Industry:

Canstruction 4 80.0

Manufacturing 16 76.2
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TABLE 3.—UNDERUTILIZATION OF RACIAL MINORITIES BY SIZE OF FIRM AND INDUSTRY—Continued

Racial mingrities
underulilized
Number Percent
Wholesale trade 13 93.0
Services . 2% 531

Source: EEC-1 Reports, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 1982, Daily Award Sheets, city of Chicago, 1982.

Despite the limitations of the available data, the evidence strongly indicates that
racial minorities and women are underutilized, and by wide margins, among a sub-
stantial majority of firms receiving city contracts in Chicago. These patterns prevail
across the occupational structure, in all geographic locations, and, at least for racial
minorities, within diverse industries and firms of all sizes.

Conclusions

Despite a clear and comprehensive legal mandate requiring city contractors to
take affirmative action in order to assure equal employment opportunity in their
work forces and obligating the city to enforce such requirements, effective contract
compliance is non-existent in Chicago. City officials are unfamiliar with current
legal requirements, the minimal contract compliance activities that are undertaken
are predicated on inadequate information and are dispersed among several depart-
ments, and current efforts are simply inadequate for the task. As a result, minori-
ties and women are underutilized in a substantial number of city contractor work
forces and few minority-owned firms receive city contracts.

The city of Chicago could take several initiatives to assure that minorities and
women participate on an equitable basis in the city's annual expenditure of over
$300 million in contracts for goods and services. A first step would be the passage of
a city ordinance creating a contract compliance program in which the legal require-
ments are explicitly delineated. Those requirements would include affirmative
action obligations for city contractors and comprehensive enforcement efforts by
city officials. Contractors would be obligated to identify areas of underutilization
and to develop plans to eliminate any underrepresentation of minorities or women.
Detailed reports documenting progress towards elimination of .any discriminatory
employment practices would be submitted to the city on a regular basis. The city, in
turn, would have to be prepared to carefully monitor such action and to take the
necessary enforcement action to secure compliance.

A second step for the city of Chicago would be the establishment of a set-aside
program to assure that minority and female contractors receive an equitable share
of city contracts. While the city is already taking some action in this direction, a
city ordinance specifying the legal requirements would enhance the likelihood of
success.

These proposals are consistent with the policy objectives of the current adminis-
tration in Chicago. Mechanisms for achieving these goals are currently under
review. The sooner the city acts, the more effective it will be in assuring equal op-
portunity in city contracts.

U.S. CommissioN oN CrviL RiGHTS,
Chicago, IL.
Date: June 17, 1983
Reply to attention of: MWRO/Valeska S. Hinton.
Subject: Draft Industrial Revenue Bond Report.
To: Ilinois Advisory Committee.

Enclosed for your information, review, and comments is a draft copy of the above-
mentioned report. When you have made your comments on this draft (in writing)
and returned them to us, we.will finalize this report reflecting your comments and
those we receive from other persons given an opportunity to comment on this draft.
1 will expect your comments no later than July 5, 1983. If we do not hear from you,
we will assume you have no comments. It is important to remind you that this is a
draft and as such is not for release. Please restrict this copy to yourself.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Enclosure.
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For further information please contact: Gregory D. Squires, Staff, Midwestern Re-
gional Office, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, 230 S. Dearborn St., Rm. 3280,
Chicago, IL 60604, (312) 353-7371, or J. Thomas Pugh, Chairperson, Illinois Ad-
visory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, 500 W. Melbourne,
Peoria, IL 61604, (309) 626-3121.

For Immediate Release

DiscriMINATORY IMPACT OF INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BonDs To BE Discussep AT CiviL
RigHTs MEETING

CHIcAGo.—Rob Mier, Commissioner of Chicago’s Department of Economic Devel-
opment will meet with the Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights to discuss the Committee’s ﬁndmgs that racial minorities and women
do not share equitably in the benefits of the city’s industrial revenue bond program.
The meeting, which is .open to the public, will be held on December 9, 1983 at 11:00
g .m., in room 3883 of the John C. Kluczynski Federal Building at 230 S. Dearborn

treet.

Mayor Harold Washington was advised of the Illinois Advisory Committee’s prin-
cipal findings in a November 4th letter from Chairman Tom Pugh (see attachment).
After receiving the letter, the Mayor directed Mr. Mier to attend the December 9th
meeting. At that meeting the Committee will discuss the recommendations.it is con-
sidering forwarding to the city. The Committee Will also discuss the status of the
project on contract compliance.

The. Illinois Advisory Committee is one of 51 such units established in each state
and the District of Columbia to advise the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights on civil
matters in their communities.

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights is a bipartisan, independent agency of the
Federal government that. was established to conduct investigations and advise the
President and Congress on civil rights issues throughout the nation.

U.S. Commission oN Crvir. RIGHTS,
Chicago, IL, November 4, 1983.

The Honorable HaroLD WASHINGTON,
City of Chicago, City, Hall, Chicago, IL.

My DEAR MAYOR WASHINGTON: As you know, the Illinois Advisory Committee to
the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights is nearing completion of its study of equal op-
portunity in Chicago’s industrial revenue bond (IRB) program. A draft of the report
was forwarded to your office and to several other experts on economic development
issues. Many helpful comments have been received and a revised draft has been pre-
pared. In light of the city’s.desire to move as expeditiously as possible on a range of
equal opportunity issues, we would like to share with you the major findings of our °
investigation and the Committee’s principal recommendations.

Industrial revenue bonds have become an mcreasmgly popular tool in Chicago
and around the nation in efforts to stimulate economic development, stabilize state
and local tax bases, and create jobs. In Chicago between 1977 when the city began
its IRB program and June 1983 financing totalling $197,863,000 was provided for 104
projects.

One expressed concern of the Department of Economic Development has been the
extent of minority participation in the program. At the same time officials and staff
under former administrations have stated there is no need for explicit equal oppor-
tunity or affirmative action regulations. Two basic reasons have been offered. First,
because of the geographic location of most IRB projects, racial minorities will be
well represented. Second, if there are problems of discrimination, that is the respon-
sibility of other civil rlghts enforcement agencies. As a former interim commissioner
argued, civil rights violations do not have “any implications for the design of Jlocal
development programs.”

In its research, the Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights has found that racial minorities were underutilized in 25 percent of those
firms receiving IRB financing, women were underutilized in 45 percent, and either
minorities or women were underutilized in 54 percent. _Among banks that have pur-
chased TRBs, minorities or women were underutilized in 85 pecent. Such underutili-
zation is even more widespread in the professional, managerial, and technical occu-
pations. In addition, in 20 percent of all bond projects either the firm receiving the
financing or the bank that purchased the bond has been found guilty of race or sex
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discrimination, in violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, by the U.S.
Equal Employment Opportunity within the past seven years. Collectively, firms par-
ticipating in the IRB program employ minorities and women at levels equal to or
above their representation in the local labor market. This does not lessen the severi-
ty of the problem, however, indicated by the large number of firms receiving these
subsidies in which equal employment opportunity does not prevail.

Another finding of the Committee is the fact that only four minority-owned busi-
nesses and no Hispanic-owned businesses received IRB financing. Interviews with di-
rectors of minority business associations indicated that minority-owned businesses
are generally unfamiliar with the IRB program.

The Committee recommends that the city of Chicago enact rules requiring recipi-
ents of IRB financing to meet the same affirmative action obligations as federal con-
tractors under Executive Order 11246. Essentially, this would require IRB firms to
submit written affirmative action plans in which they identify areas of underutiliza-
tion and develop specific programs, including numerical goals and timetables, for
eliminating that underutilization. Failure to comply could result in a firm being de-
clared ineligible for IRBs or even require repayment of a portion of the subsidy. The
Committee also recommends that more comprehensive information on IRBs should
be disseminated among minority-owned businesses.

The Committee also found that IRB firms are generally not meeting their initial
job creation projections. In fact almost one-third of the businesses receiving this fi-
nancing experienced a net reduction in employment since their projects began. And
among Chicago firms within the same industries, minority employment increased
faster among those that did not receive IRB financing than among businesses that
received such assistance. The Committee’s report recommends that the Department
of Economic Development conduct a study to determine more precisely the job-gen-
erating impact of IRBs, particularly for minorities and women, and assess that
impact relative to that of other economic development tools.

No position is taken on whether or not the city of Chicago should continue issuing
IRBs. If it chooses to do so, however, these specific steps are recommended to maxi-
mize the impact of IRBs and to assure equal opportunity among program partici-
pants. The revised draft of the report is currently under review and will be dis-
cussed by the Committee at its next meeting on December 9. We invite you to
attend this meeting and to share your thoughts with us. As soon as the precise time
and place is determined we will notify your office.

If you would like any additinoal information or if we can be of any assistance,
please do not hesitate to call me (217) 333-0709 or Clark Roberts, Director of the
Commission’s Midwestern Regional Office.

Sincerely,
TomMm Pugsh,
Chairman, Illinois Advisory Committee
to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.

[From the Chicago Tribune, May 24, 1984]
PersPECTIVE—A ForuM—IDEAS, ANALYsIs, OPINION
HOW I-R-B SPELLS INEQUITY

(By Gregory D. Squires )

Hispanic$ have been locked out of what has been described as Chicago’s main
weapon in its economic development arsenal—the city’s industrial revenue bond
[IRB] program.

A recent study by the Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights found that Hispanic-owned businesses receive no IRB funding and most
firms receiving such aid employed Hispanics [as well as blacks and women] at levels
far below their representation in the Chicago labor market. Yet one of the principal
justifications offered by IRB advocates is the presumed positive impact on lower-
Income minority communities in economically troubled urban areas.

The Illinois committee recommended stringent affirmative action requirements,
similar to those that apply to federal contractors, for firms receiving IRB financing.

! Gregory D. Squires, who teaches in the sociology department at Loyola University, assisted
the Illinois Advisory Committee in its study of Chicago’s IRB program.
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Support for such action is wide-ranging. Economic Development Commissioner Rob
Mier has endorsed the thrust of the recommendations.

Basically, IRBs -are low-interest loans that selected small businesses receive, pri-
marily to retain and create jobs and to stabilize and increase the tax base. The city
issues bonds which, due to their status as municipal bonds, are exempt from federal
taxation. The proceeds received from bond purchasers, principally banks, go to fi-
nance the loans at below-market rates because of the tax exemption. In essence, the
federal treasury subsidizes the borrowing costs of the businesses and the income of
the bond purchasers.

Issuance of IRBs nationwide has mushroomed in recent years. Bond sales have
jumped from $100 million in 1960 to $8.4 billion by 1980, raising concerns within the
Reagan administration, Congress and elsewhere for the program’s impact on the
federal deficit. The Congressional Budget Office has estimated that the cost to the
federal treasury could reach $2.9 billion by 1986.

IRBs also have been criticized for providing an unnecessary subsidy to large cor-
porations that can obtain credit through conventional loans.

For these and other reasons, use of IRBs has been restricted in recent years, and
more restrictions may be imposed. Several economists and public officials have ad-
vocated elimination of IRBs and related tax-incentive programs. So have some rep-
resentatives of the business community.

Mar:y problems associated with IRBs have been widely publicized. What has not
been generally recognized is the discriminatory way many programs have been im-
plemented.

In Chicago, for example, among the 104 IRB projects—totaling almost $200 mil-
lion—initiated.betw=en inception of the program in 1977 and last June, not a single
bond was issued for a Hispanic-owned business. Although, minority-owned busi-
nesses accounted for just four of these projects—three black-owned and one Asian-
owned.

In addition, racial minorities and women have not enjoyed anything approximat-
ing equal employment opportunity among Chicago firms receiving such federal fi-
nancial assistance. The Illinois study found that Hispanics were employed at levels
below their representation in the available labor market in almost two-thirds of the
firms for which data were available. Blacks were similarly “underutilized” in one-
third of the firms and women in almost half of them.

Hispanics also were concentrated in the lower-paid positions in these businesses.
Among these Chicago firms, 4.8 percent of all employees earned less than $4 an
hour. However, 14 percent of the Hispanic employees received such wages. More
than half of all employees earned more than $7 an hour, but just 33.5 percent of
Hispanics were paid at that level.

In the Chicago banks that had purchased IRBs, Hispanics were underutilized by
more than two-thirds, blacks by more than 57 percent and women by 38 percent.

More startling is that in 20 percent of all IRB projects, either the firm receiving
the financing or the bank purchasing the bond had recently been found in violation
of federal equal employment opportunity requirements by the U.S. Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity Commission.

Perhaps the most critical finding of the Illinois study is that one-third of the Chi-
cago firms receiving IRB financing had a net decline in the number of people they
employed since initiating their projects. This is a most troubling finding for a pro-
gram that exists and receives federal subsidies for the purpose of creating jobs.

Precisely why minorities have been locked out of Chicago’s IRB program is diffi-
cult to determine. Part of the reason may be that, as the Illinois study found, the
directors of several minority business associations, including the Hispanic Chamber
of Commerce and the Cosmopolitan Chamber of Commerce, simply were unfamiliar
with the program.

Mayor Harold Washington has announced an economic development plan that
would benefit communities that have not been served by IRBs. But long-standing
racial divisions in the city and its government may block some of the mayor’s initia-
tives.

Everyone with the best interests of Chicago at heart must hope, however, that the
disruptive political dust will clear and the city will move on a progressive economic
‘development agenda. A place to start would be the addition of a strong affirmative
action component to its main weapon, the industrial revenue bond program.
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[From the Chicago Tribune, Dec. 12, 1983]

Crry Aius To Boost Minorrty HIRING—REVENUE Bonp ProcraM EYED For
LEVERAGE

(By Christopher Drew)

Mayor Harold Washington’s administration is examining ways to require compa-
nies that participate in the city’s industrial revenue bond program to increase mi-
nority hiring and contracting, according to a top aide to the mayor.

Rob Mier, commissioner of the city’s Department of Economic Development, said
his office was working to set up a system of penaities and rewards to ensure that
minorities get a bigger share of the benefits, including project ownership. Local and
state governments issue the tax-exempt bonds to help companies in need of low-in-
terest construction funds and. to promote job creation.

“We're assuming that you have to have explicit goals,” Mier said, but he cau-
tioned, “We're just in a discussion stage on all this.”

His deputy, Milam Fitts, said one option would be to increase bond interest rates
to penalize companies that don’t meet the minority-participation goals. “But we're
not sure legally what we can do,” he said.

In an experimental case, Mier said, the city is negotiating with the companies se-
lected to redevelop a key block. in the North Loop urban renewal area—The Levy
Organization, JMB Realty and Metropolitan Structures—to include certain require-
ments for minority participation. He declined to discuss specifics of the negotiations,
and the developers were unavailable for comment.

The city officials’ comments came in response to charges by the Illinois Advisory
Commission to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights that racial minorities and
women have not shared equitably in the bond program’s benefits.

In a Nov. 4 letter to Mayor Washington, the committee expressed concern that
only four of the 104 firms that had received financing under the program were
owned by minorities. The committee said many of the firms had not met their ini-
tial job-creation projections and had “underutilized” minorities in their work forces.
It also complained that city officials had not publicized the program enough in mi-
nority communities.

Mier and Fitts agreed that the program could be publicized better. They also
pointed out, though, that there were other public financing Pprograms more suited to
helping mmonty-owned firms, and they noted that the recession contributed to
some of the companies’ problems in meeting job-creation projections.

Mier also expressed fear that legislation being considered in Congress could sig-
nificantly reduce the amount: of revenue bond money available to the city. Rep. Dan
Rostenkowski [D., I11.], chairman of the House Ways and Means committee, is fight-
ing to restrict issuance of the tax-exempt bonds as a way of reducing the federal
budget deficit.

U.S. Commission oN CrviL RiG:
Chicago, IL, December 14, 1.986'
Mr. JounN Hopk 111,
Assistant Staff Director, ORP,
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Washington, DC.

Dear MR. HopPE: I want to thank you for your support of our efforts to share the
critical findings of our industrial revenue bond study with Mayor Washington’s
office. On Friday, December 9, 1983 our Committee met with Rob Mier, the Commis-
sioner of Economic Development for the City of Chicago. Mr. Mier expressed his
strong support of our investigation, as he has on several occasions with the staff of
the Midwestern Regional Office. He mentioned that our report can be quite helpful
to h}lls office and to the Mayor in pursuing equal employment opportunity objectives
in the city.

One observation Mr. Mier offered was of particualr importance. In light of legisla-
tive activities that will soon occur both locally and nationally, he said our report
will be quite valuable if released within the next two months. He said that three
months from now it would be virtually useless. He urged us to disseminate our cur-
;ent draft now if the official final report could not be made available in the near

uture.

Mr. Mier also stated that, in his opinion, our discussion of the report at a public
meeting placed it in the public domain, and he intended to use it in his efforts to

56-166 0 ~ 86 - 9
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strengthen local equal opportunity programs. At the same time he encouraged us to
share our findings as broadly as possible.

We found our meeting to be most productive. It is a genuine pleasure to directly
observe the turnaround that is occurring at the highest levels of Chicago’s govern-
ment. Hopefully this new direction among city leaders will be translated into more
progressive public policy.

Sincerely,
J. THOMAS PUGH,
Chalrperson, Illinois Advisory Committee.

Date: May 3, 1985.

Reply to attention of: OSD.

Subject: Ilinois SAC Report

To: Bert Silver, Assistant Staff Director for Regional Programs.

I do not intend to recommend that the Commission publish the Illinois SAC
report on Industrial Revenue Bonds (IRBs) for the following reasons:

The report fails to make out a strong case for widespread discrimination. Much is
made of the fact that “in 20% of all IRB projects, either the bond purchases or the
firm receiving has recently been issued reasonable cause determinations of race or
sex discrimination . . .” by the EEOC. There is no proof, though, of any practice or
pattern of discrimination. It may be that only a single probable cause determination
was made by EEOC against any given firm and this for a possible inconsequential—
e.g., paper—violation occurring perhaps on an activity totally unrelated to an IRB.

Moreover, a probable cause determination does not mean that the EEOC has con-
cluded that an employer has engaged in unlawful practices. It only means that the
EEOC staff has made such a finding, not that a firm has been proven to have violat-
ed the laws. ] _

The report also cites “underrepresentation” of minorities and women by many
firms participating in IRB programs as evidence of discrimination. Yet, as the
report acknowledges: “Among firms receiving IRB financing alternatives, review mi-
norities and women were employed at levels equal to or greater than thelr represen-
tation in the Chicago labor market.” The report, discounts this citing “underrepre-
sentation” of either blacks, minorities or women at a higher percentage of the firms.

But given completely, discrimination free hiring practlces and absolutely no dif-
ferences in ability between groups, one would expect “underrepresentation” and

“overrepresentation” to occur in almost equal measure. Thus, the fact that blacks
are underrepresented in 32.4 percent of the firms, or that Hispanics were underrep-
resented in the professional, technical and managerial positions are underrepresent-
ed in 46 percent is not evidence of discrimination.

Max GREEN,

Acting Staff Director.

™

s U.S. Commission oN CiviL RIGHTS,
Chicago, IL.
Date: May 13, 1985.
Reply to attention of: MWRO/ Clark Roberts, Reg. Dir.
Subject: Illinois SAC Re g
To: Max Green, Acting taff Director.
Through: Bert Silver, Asst. Staff Director, ORP.

Your memo of May 3, 1985 informed Bert Silver that you did not intend to recom-
mend that the Commission publish the Illinois SAC report on “Industrial Revenue
Bonds (IRBs)” for reasons stated.

I am aware that this report has been under discussion and review for some time.
Portions of the report were revised and significant sections as originally written,
were dropped. We cooperated with headquarters to do these revisions as requested
with the understanding that the report would be published. If it was your intent not
to publish this report even after revision, we would have appreciated being so ad-
vised. Time therefore could have been used on more productive matters.

The reasons, as stated by you, do not appear to be justification for not printing a
report that is well written and within the jurisdiction of the U.S. Commission on
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Civil Rights. Much staff and Committee work went into this report, and the infor-
mation is accurate with excellent documentation. Therefore, in my opinion, to pub-
lish this report would be in the best interest of the government.

There is room for disagreement among reasonable people, because jurisdiction
questions are sometimes a matter of emphasis, focus and exXplanation: I therefore
request that you reconsider your intention not to publish the Illinois Advisory Com-
mittee report.

U.S. CommissioN oN CrviL RigHTs,
Washington, DC.
Date: May 17, 1985.
Reply to attention of: ORP.
Subject: Chicago IRB Report.
To: Clark Roberts, Regional Director.

I have decided not to transmit your May 13, 1985 memorandum on the IRB report
to the Acting Staff Director. I hope that after you ‘reflect on my reasons you will
agree that it should not be transmitted..

The revisions made in the report, including the portions dropped, were based on
changes suggested by ORP headquarters, the Deputy Staff Director and the Office of
General Counsel. The purpose of those revisions were to keep the report within our
jurisdiction. There was never any implied promise by the Acting Staif Director that
the report would be published if it was revised as suggested. As a matter of fact, the
Acting Staff Director was not aware that: changes had been suggested.

The changes achieved the purpose iztended since the Acting Staff Director agreed
that the report is jurisdictional. That is not the issue. You may not agree with them
but the guidelines under which we now operate are that the Staff Director need not
recommend to the Commissioners that they adopt a State Advisory Committee’s
report simply because it'is jurisdictional. Neither do we have an assurance that-the
Commissioners will accept the recommendations contained in a State Advisory Com-
mittee report. SAC’s were told that State Advisory Committee.reports which are ju-
risdictional will be transmitted to the Commissioners for- their consideration.

The Acting Staff Director has assured me that the IRB report will be forwarded to
the Commissioners. He also told me that the memorandum transmitting it will state
his objections and recommend that the report not be adopted and printed. The Com-
missioners can take any action that they wish.

If you have any furthér questions or concerns or-feel you need additional informa-
tion please contact me.

* BERT SILVER,
’ Assistant Staff Director for Regional Programs.

U.S. CommrssioN ‘OoN CrviL RiGHTS,
Washington, DC.
Date: June 11, 1984.
Reply to Attention of: ORP.
Subject: Status of Illinois SAC Report. on Industrial Revenue Bonds and Request for

Reprints.
To: Clark Roberts, Regional Director.

The report on industrial revenue bonds in Chicago is currently under headquar-
ters review along with five .other unprinted reports that were put on hold by the
Staff Director during the threatened shutdown of-the agency last fall. Also placed
on hold at the time were nine reports that were printed and released, but never
forwarded to the Comniissioners.

Approval to prepare the latter reports for transmittal on a staggered basis to the
Commissioners:was communicated several months ago along with a message that
the-process of Commission review of .unprinted reports would begin after the Gom-
mission had dealt with those feporis alréady printed. Upon completing consider-
ation of the printed reports at the July meeting, the Commission will begin dealing
Xith lir;printed reports at the September meeting. (No meeting is scheduled for

ugust.

It is likely, therefore, that the Commissioners will review the industrial revenue
bonds report at the September meeting. If publicationis approved at that time; the
report will 'be printed along with a statement indicating the -degree to which the
Commission endorses the report’s findings and recommendations.
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With respect to your inquiry about reprints, the warehouse can provide a supply
of ABCs. If additional copies are needed, direct this and any other request for re-
prints to the Staff Director through John Hope. The request should detail appropri-
ate justification of the need for further distribution.

If you have any questions, please call.

DoNALD A. DEPPE,
Program Specialist.

PeoRria, IL., July 1, 1985.

Commissioner MAry FrRANCES BErRy,
U.S. Commission on Civil Righls,
Washington, DC.

DearR CoMMISSIONER BERRY: A report by the Hlinois Advisory Committee, “Indus-
trial Revenue Bonds: Equal Opportunity in Chicago’s IRB Program?”’ will be re-
ceived by the Commission soon, apparently with the recommendation of the Acting
Staff Director that it is not published. Well over three years work has gone into this
report and it bothers me very much to see it dumped along with most of the mem-
bers of the Illinois Committee who worked on it. Since I was chairman of the Illinois
Committee when it was conceived and produced, I tried to explain the background
to the reconstituted Committee at its last meeting. It is my hope that you can either
reverse the recommendation to kill the report when it comes to the Commission or
at least delay action long enough so that Commissioners and the new members of
ghe Illinois Committee can at least read it and make a decision based somewhat on
acts.

My major concern today is the same one I expressed last year at the Nashville
chairpersons conference—that state advisory committees be accorded the independ-
ence of publishing (or releasing) their own reports. It will be a shame if the politi-
cized Commission goes ahead with what appears to be an effort to suppress reports
its does not agree with from its state committees.

The Illinois IRB report has had two substantial rounds of revision which have
simply delayed its publication by almost two years. Its major points, however, were
made public in December, 1983, when John Hope III agreed with Mayor Harold
Washington’s request to release the second draft of the report, because it had some
bearing on the City of Chicago’s consideration of reform of its IRB program. Right
now the city is doing precisely the kind of research that the Ilinois Committee rec-
ommended. As you can see from the enclosed Chicago Tribune articles, we have
gotten our message out to the local public. Under the current leadership of the Com-
mission, I do not think other state committees will be able to do this unless the
Commission addresses and adopts a policy guaranteeing some independence to the
state committees. If the Commission does not do so, I suppose that Commissioner
Abram’s view that the state committees exist to carry out Commission policy set in
Washington will become ount.

'll?obeev;hat you can for the cause of preserving the independence of the state com-
mi A

Yours truly,
Tom PucH,
Member, Illinois Advisory Commitiee.

Enclosed IRB report and 4 few interoffice letters.

InpUsTRIAL REVENUE Bonbs: EQuAL OpPoRTUNTITY IN CHICAGO'S IRB PROGRAM?—
AprrL 1984

A report of the Illinois Advisory Commission to the United States Commission on
Civil Rights prepared for the information and consideration of the Commission. This
report will be considered by the Commission, and the Commission will make public
its reaction. In the meantime, the findings and recommendations of this report
should not be attributed to the Commission, but only to the Hlinois Advisory Com-
mittee.

THE UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

The United States Commission on Civil Rights, created by the Civil Rights Act of
1957, is an independent, bipartisan agency of the executive branch of the Federal
Government. By the terms of the act, as amended, the Commission is charged with
the following duties pertaining to discrimination or denials of the equal protection
of the laws based on race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national origin, or in
the administration of justice: investigation of individual discriminatory denials of
the right fo vote; study of legal developments with respect to discrimination or deni-
als of the equal protection of the law; appraisal of the laws and policies of the
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United States with respect to discrimination or denials of equal protection of the
law; maintenance of a national clearinghouse for information respecting discrimina-
tion or denials of equal protection of the law; and investigation of patterns or prac-
tices of fraud or discrimination in the conduct of Federal elections. The Commission
is also required to submit reports to the President and the Congress at such times as
the Commission, the Congress, or the President shall deem desirable.

THE STATE ADVISORY COMMITTEES

An Advisory Committee to the United States Commission on Civil Rights has
been established in each of the 50 States and the District of Columbia pursuant to
section 105(c) of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 as amended. The Advisory Committees
are made up of responsible persons who serve without compensation. Their func-
tions under their mandate from the Commission are to: advise the Commission of
all relevant information concerning their respective States on matters within the
jurisdiciton of the Commission; advise the Commission on matters of mutual con-
cern in the preparation of reports of the Commission to the President and the Con-
gress; receive reports, suggestions, and recommendations from individuals, public
and private organizations, and public officials upon matters pertinent to inquiries
conducted by the State Advisory Committee; initiate and forward advice and recom-
mendations to-the Commission upon matters in which the Commission shall request
the assistance of the State Advisory Committee; and attend, as observers, any open
hearing or conference which the Commission may hold within the State.

InpusTRIAL REVENUE BonDs: EQuaL OpporTUNITY IN CHICAGO’S IRB
ProGram?

A REPORT OF THE ILLINOIS ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON
CIVIL RIGHTS

Attribution: The findings and recommendations contained in this report are those
of the Illinois Advisory Committee to the United States Commission on Civil Rights,
and, as such, are not attributable to the Commission. This report has been prepared
by the State Advisory Committee for submission to the Commission and will be con-
%iéiered by the Commission in formulating its recommendations to the President and

ngress.

Right of Response: Prior to publication of a report, the State Advisory Committee
affords to all individuals or organizations that may be defamed, degraded, or in-
criminated by any material contained in the report an opportunity to respond in
writing to such material. All responses received have been incorporated, appended,
or otherwise reflected in the publication.

[Letter of transmittal]

ILinors Apvisory COMMITTEE,
U.S. CommissioN oN Crvin RiGHTS,
April 1984.
Members of the Commission:
Clarence M. Pendleton, Jr., Chairman.
Mary Frances Berry.
Blandina Cardenas Ramirez.
Linda Chavez, Staff Director.

Dear ComnssioNERs: The Illinois Advisory Committee submits its report, “Indus-
trial Revenue Bonds: Equal Opportunity in Chicago’s IRB Program?” as part of its
responsibility to advise the Commission on civil rights problems within the state.

Industrial revenue bonds (IRBs) have become an increasingly popular economic
development tool in recent years throughout the nation. {RBs are tax exempt bonds
which state and local governments issue to finance economic development. Because
the interest on the bonds is exempt from Federal taxation, bond purchasers can
offer private businesses below market rate loans). Between 1977 and June 1982 the
city of Chicago issued bonds totalling $197,863,000 to finance 104 projects. The pri-
mary objectives of Chicago’s IRB program are to: (1) attract and retain jobs for the
city; and (2) stabilize and increase the city tax base.

The Committee found that while, collectively, Chicago firms receiving IRB financ-
ing employ racial minorities and women at levels equal to or greater than their
availability within their respective industries, a majority of these firms underutilize
either minorities or women. Racial minorities are underutilized in 25 percent,
women are underutilized in 45 percent, and in 54 percent either minorities or
women are underutilized. In 20 percent of all bond projects either the firm receiving
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the financing or the bond purchaser, has been found guilty of race or sex discrimi-
nation by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission since 1977.

The Commission also found that among the 104 bond projects only four involved
minority-owned firms (none were owned by Hispanics). One reason for this small
participation rate by minority-owned firms is a lack of information about the IRB
program among minority-owned businesses and trade organizations.

This report also raises serious questions about the job generating impact of Chica-
go’s IRB program and of similar financial incentives provided in Chicago and
around the nation. Collectively, Chicago firms receiving IRB financing experienced
a net increase in total employment. However, almost one-third of the firms experi-
enced a reduction in employment. Among those that did increase employment, there
is little evidence that availability of the IRB was responsible for that growth.

The Committee found that tax reductions and financial incentive-industrial at-
traction strategies generally have not been successful in generating jobs or stimulat-
ing economic growth. And even where economic growth has occurred disparities in
employment opportunities between racial minorities or women and white males
have not disappeared.

In light of these findings the Committee offers four recommendations. First, Chi-
cago’s Department of Economic Development should promulgate affirmative action
regulations for firms receiving IRB financing and bond purchasers similar to those
that apply to federal contractors under Executive Order 11246 and to city contrac-
tors under Chicago’s contract compliance program. Second, the Committee recom-
mends that Congress enact legislation providing for similar rules applicable to IRB
participants nationwide. Third, Chicago’s Department of Economic Development
should disseminate information about its IRB program among minority-owned busi-
nesses and trade associations more effectively than it currently does. Fourth, the
U.S. Bureau of the Census should incorporate a racial identification in its economic
censuses to facilitate analysis of minority-owned businesses in the U.S.

Full support of the Commission for these recommendations would assist the city
of Chicago and communities around the country in their efforts to achieve equal em-
ployment opportunity.

Sincerely,
ToMm PugH,
Chairperson, Illinois Advisory Committee.

ILLINOIS ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

.J. Thomas Pugh, Chairperson, Peoria.
Patricia T. Bergeson, Chicago.
Thomas L. Bradley, Chicago.

Irma Claudio, Chicago.

Theresa F. Cummings, Springfield.
Erma M. Davis, Peoria.

Denis H. Detzel, Chicago.

Preston E. Ewing, Jr., Cairo,

Alice Mae Kirby, Springfield.
Louise Q. Lawson, Chicago.

Myron D. Maclean, Decatur.
Edward A. Marciniak, Chicago.
Zena Naiditch, Springfield.

Henry H. Romero, Chicago.
Andrea Rozran, Chicago.

Joseph J. Slaw, Decatur.
Susannah A. Smith, Chicago.
Robert C. Spencer, Petersburg.
Milton E. Stinson, Jr., Chicago.
Jacqueline B. Vaughn, Chicago.
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CHAPTER 1.—INTRODUCTION

In the spring of 1981 the Chicago Tribune launched its five-part series “Chicago:
City on the brink” with this discomforting observation: “The City of Chicago has
become an economic invalid.” ! The story noted that Chicago had ohe-quarter fewer
factories in 1981 than in 1970, almost 13 percent fewer private sector jobs in 1978
than 1957, and while the equalized assessed valuation of Chicago real estate in-
creased by almost 3 percent between 1972 and 1979, the cost of city government rose
by more than 30 percent. Although neighborhoods throughout the city have suf-
fered, the Tribune asserted, “It is the black neighborhoods, though, where the devas-
tation is worst. . . . If Chicago is dying, great chunks of it are already dead.” 2 If a
single explanation for the city’s failure to reverse the decline can be identified, ac-
cording to the Tribune, it is the absence of a coherent master plan.? When asked
“How much time do we have,” George Ranney, Jr., chairman of the Task Force on
the Future of Illinois, and a vice president of Inland Steel responded, “We have ac-
tually no time. We should have been thinking about these things 5 or 10 years

0 74

In October 1982 the city of Chicago did release a draft of a plan for citywide devel-
opment strategies. A plan for the central area was released in June 1983 and plans
for districts created under the master plan will be prepared in the near future.s
Other steps have been taken in recent years to revitalize the local economy. Early
in 1982 the city’s Economic Development Commission was transformed into the De-
partment of Economic Development, its staff was doubled, and its budget was tri-
pled. An Economic Development Commission was also created to direct the work of
the department.® The principal duty assigned to the department is “to develop pro-
grams and policies to encourage and promote the retention and expansion of exist-
ing commercial and industrial businesses within the City, and the attraction of new
businesses to the City.” 7 Its “main weapon” 8 is the industrial revenue bond (IRB).

Industrial revenue bonds are essentially below market-rate loans which Chicago,
and municipalities in -all 50 states provide to encourage industrial development and
job creation. Because the interest on revenue bonds issued by the city is exempt
from Federal taxation, bond purchasers—normally banks—are able to provide low-
interest financing to assist firms in their relocation and expansion activities.® Be-
tween 1977, when Chicago began its IRB program, and June 1983, financing total-
ling $197,863,000 was provided for 104 projects.1°®

Given the particularly acute economic problems plaguing Chicago’s minority pop-
ulation and the significance of the city’s industrial revenue bond program as part of
its effort to generate jobs for residents, the Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights examined the extent to which minority workers and mi-
nority businesses participate in the program. Members of the Committee and staff
of the Commission met with officials of Chicago’s Department of Economic Develop-
ment, representatives of the business community, members of community organiza-
tions, and economic development researchers. Minority employment in a sample of
firms participating in the IRB program was examined. In addition, literature on

! R.C. Longworth, “Chicago: City on the brink,” Chicago Tribune, May 10-14, 1981.

2 Tbid., May 13, 1981.

2 Ibid., May 14, 1981.

4 Ibid., May 10, 1981,

5 Chicago 1992: Comprehensive Plan, Oct. 1982, Suhail al Chalabi, Interim Commissioner, Chi-
cago Department of Economic Development, letter to Clark G. Roberts, Director, Midwestern
Regijonal Office, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, July 11, 1983.

D & ng 1I_éosxigworth, “City’s development now in hands of go-getter agency,” Chicago Tribune,

ec. 13, .

7 Journal of the Proceedings of the City Council of the City of Chicago, Illinois, Chapter 15.2,
Municipal Code of Chicago, p. 9363.

8 R.C. Longworth, “Fewer firms, fewer jobs, less revenue,” Chicago Tribune, May 11, 1981.

2 “Report on Tax-Exempt ‘Small Issue’ Industrial Revenue Bonds,” Subcommittee on Over-
sight of the Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives (Washington, D.C.:
U.S. Government Printing Office, 1981), pp. 1, 10.

10 Small Issue Industrial Revenue Bonds: Status Report, City of Chicago, Economic Develop-
ment Commission, June 30, 1983.
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IRB programs nationwide was reviewed. This report contains the major findings and
recommendations of this research.

BUSINESS INCENTIVES AND JOB CREATION

»

A central assumption underlying the IRB concept is that the key to economic re-
vitalization is financial incentives that will encourage the private sector to initiate
productive, job-generating investment activity. The twin pillars of this approach are
tax reductions and deregulation.l! Not only are such incentives essential for growth
in general, but they are considered particularly important for the revitalization of
‘minority communities and job creation for minority workers.!2 As one economic ad-
visor, to the president, Stanford University’s Michael J. Boskin, stated, “The group
in the population with the greatest stake in a pro-growth set of economic policies,
even if that means temporary sacrifice by slowing social spending, is blacks.”13

This is precisely the approach many municipalities and states have taken in their
economic development efforts. The city of Chicago, under Major Jane M. Byrne, and
the state of Illinois are no exception. A, brochure published by the city of Chicago
entitled “Chicago’s Economic Incentives for Business” begins: “The Economic Devel-
opment Commission, in a continuing effort to expand business activity in the City of
Chicago, provides economic incentives to encourage local industrial development.”

The first incentive described in this brochure is industrial revenue bonds. Others
included are: revolving loans available at preferred rates for fixed asset financing;
federally guaranteed loans, again at reduced interest rates; Urban Development
Action Grants, another source of low interest loans; land cost write downs; property
tax relief which-can reduce by 60 percent the real estate taxes on new industrial
construction or substantial rehabilitation; public works and infrastructure improve-
ments provided by the city; job training funds which can compensate a company for
half the wages of new trainees for up. to one year; and Chicago’s Foreign Trade
Zone, the only free port in the metropolitan region.14

But Chicago’s industrial revenue bond program is, as the Tribune stated in its
special report, the city’s “main weapon.” The significance attached to this program
by city officials was captured in the following testimony given by the former Execu-
tive Director of the Economic Development Commission, Charles C. Sklavanitis,
before a subcommittee of the Ways and-Means Committee of the U.S. House of Rep-
resentatives: “The industrial revenue bond program has proved to be one of the
most valuable ‘tools available to us in our-work to keep Chicago one of the nation’s
most vital industrial areas. The use of industrial revenue bonds as a ‘means to
access private capital markets appears to.me to be crucial to the reindustrialization
of America. It is imperative that we continue to encourage the private sector to
invest in new plants and equipment, especially in the inner city.”15

Officials of the State of Illinois which issued 258 bonds totalling $1,148,702,000 be-
tween 1973 and July 1980, have expressed 'similar sentiments.2® John Castle, then
Director of the Illinois Department of Commerce and Community Affairs told that
same House subcommittee:

“Industrial revenue bonds IRB) are essential in helping Illinois retain and attract
business. Without this tool, many Tllinois communities would have fewer new jobs
and a slower expansion of their .economic base.

“By making funds available at lower interest rates, revenue bonds provide compa-
nies with an incentive for enlarging and expanding their productive capabilities,
which results in new jobs.”’17

11 The Economic Plan, The White House, Feb. 18, 1981.

2 Thomas Sowell, “Ethnic America” (New York: Basic Books, 1981). Walter Williams, “Gov-
ernment Sanctioned Restraints that Reduce Economic Opportunities for Minorities,” Policy
review, Fall 1977. “The Urban Jobs and Enterprise Zone Act: Some Questions and Answers”
undated document supplied by the office of Rep. Jack Kemp. George Gilder, Wealth and Pover-
ty"” (New York": Basic Books, Inc., 1981).

13 A Guide to Understanding the Supply-Siders,” Business Week, Dec. 22, 1980.

'“d Ch(iicago’s Economic Incentives for Business, Chicago Economic Development Commission
(undated).

15 Small Issue Industrial Development Bonds,” Hearings before the Subcommittee on Over-
sight of the Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, Serial 97-14 (Wash-
ington, D.C: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1981) (hereafter cited as “Hearings”), p. 504.

16 Summary/Analysis IRB Bonds Issues, January 1973-July 1980, lllinois Department of Com-
merce and Community Affairs.

17 Hearings,” p. 935.
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In Chicago the IRB program is viewed as a particularly valuable tool for the cre-
ation of jobs for minorities. In many public statements, Sklavanitis maintained that
a significant number of jobs have been created for minorities and in inner city com-
munities with IRB financing.18 This contention is the subject of this inquiry.

The following chapter reviews the history of IRBs nationally and describes the
Chicago program in greater detail. The controversies surrounding the IRB' concept
at the national and local levels are also reviewed. Chapter 3 examines the extent of
minority participation in the Chicago IRB program. The major findings and recom-
mendations of this study are reported in the concluding Chapter 4.

CHAPTER 2.—THE INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BoND DEBATE

HISTORY OF INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BONDS

Industrial revenue bonds (IRBs) are tax exempt bonds that state and local govern-
ments issue to provide financing for private sector investment in plants and equip-
ment. Because the interest earned on the bonds is exempt from Federal taxation,
purchasers of the bonds, generally banks, can offer low-interest loans to businesses
to support expansion and relocation of their facilities, primarily for industrial devel-
opment. In essence, the Federal government subsidizes the borrowing costs of pri-
vate industry. While state and local governments issue the bonds, thus transferring
their tax exempt status to private borrowers, funds are provided by private lenders
and responsibility for repayment belongs to the businesses receiving the loans. If a
borrower defaults, the loss is borne by the bondholder, not the unit of government
that issued the bond.?

Utilization of tax-exempt bonds to finance plant and equipment for private indus-
try began in 1936 when the state of Mississippi passed legislation authorizing cities
and towns to issue bonds to finance construction of manufacturing facilities for
lease to private companies. The first bond, for $85,000, was issued to Realsilk Ho-
siery Mills in Durant.? At first the growth of IRBs was slow. By 1950 only two addi-
tional states, Alabama and Kentucky, authorized their use. In 1960 only 17 states
issued IRBs. During the 1960s, however, use of IRBs jumped as sales rose from $100
million in 1960 to $1.8 billion in 1968 and the number of states issuing them
reached 40. Between 1975 and 1980 annual sales ballooned from $1.3 billion to $8.4
billion.? Today all fifty states issue IRBs.4

While each state and municipality issuing IRBs administer their own programs,
certain Federal regulations must be met for the bonds to maintain their tax exempt
status. The principal Federal statute governing IRBs is the Revenue Expenditure
and Control Act of 1968.5 In the late 1960’s Congress became concerned with the
sudden growth of IRBs primarily because of the resulting losses in Federal revenue,
the criticism that public funds were often utilized for projects that would have oth-
erwise occurred with conventional financing, fear that the proliferation of IRBs un-
dermined a central purpose of such financing which was to attract industry to de-
pressed areas, and fear that the costs of state and local borrowing for traditional
purposes were increased by the overall growth in tax exempt bonds. As a result,
Congress passed the 1968 Act that withdrew the tax exemption for IRBs except for
those projects that met specific public purposes including: air and water pollution-
control equipment; airports, docks, wharves, and related storage and training facili-

18 “Hearings,” pp. 502-505. Charles C. Sklavanitis, “Industrial bonds vital tool in stokin;
economy,” Chicago Sun-Times, Mar. 30, 1982. Charles C. Sklavanitis, personal interview wit!
;xéeriigg.és of the Illinois Advisory Committee and staff of U.S. Commission of Civil Rights, May

! Small Issue Industrial Revenue Bonds, Congressional Budget Office, Sept. 1981 (hereafter
cited as CBO Report), p. 1. Alice M. Rivlin, Director, Congressional Budget Office, testimony
before Subcommittee on Oversight of the Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Repre-
sentatives published in “Small Issue” Industrial Development Bonds, Serial 97-14 (Washington,
D.C.: US. Government Printing Office, 1981) (hereafter cited as “Hearings”), p. 4.

2 CBO Report, p. 7. Technically, this was an industrial development bond (IDB), a term gener-
allg used interchangeably with industrial revenue bond. While both refer to bonds issued by
BI.)I lic agencies to finance facilities for private enterprises, one important distinction is that

Bs are backed by the public issuing authority while IRBs are backed by the business receiving
1ihe loan. IDBs were the precursors of IRBs but are used relatively less frequently today. CBO, p.

3 CBO Report, pp. 2-9. -

4 Alice Rivlin, Director, Congressional Budget Office, Statement before the Committee on
Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, June 15, 1983. *

S Pub. L. No. 90-364, 82 Stat. 251 (1968). John E. Chapoton, Assistant Secretary for Tax Policy,
U.S. Department of the Treasury, testimony in “Hearings,” pp. 24-26.
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ties; facilities furnishing electric energy, gas, and water; land acquisition and infra-
structure development for industrial parks; mass transportation and parking facili-
ties; residential housing; sewage and solid waste disposal facilities; sports facilities;
and trade show and convention centers. This Act also retained the tax exemptior:
only for bonds not exceeding $1 million. A few months later this ceiling was raised
to $5 million.®

In 1978 Congress raised the ceiling again to $10 million primarily because infla-
tion had eroded the value of the previous limitation. In addition, where the amount
exceds $1 million, total capital expenditures on all the firm’s facilities in the city or
county cannot exceed $10 million for the six-year period beginning from three years
before the bond is issued to three years after the issue. But for those projects in
distressed areas receiving Urban Development Action Grant (UDAG) funds under
Section 119 of the 1977 Amendments to the Housing and Community Development
Act of 1974,7 the IRB limit was placed at $20 million.®

Despite current Federal restrictions, IRBs have been used to support private
tennis clubs, ice cream parlors, fast food restaurants, commercial real estate devel-
opment, ski lodges, and other types of private business enterprises.® In the Tax
Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1980,1° however, Congress eliminated the
Federal tax exemption for bonds that finance such recreational facilities.11

More than half of the states issuing IRBs place no restrictions on their use.12
Among those states and municipalities that do restrict the use of IRBs, the restric-
tions vary widely. In many states IRBs are generally limited: to manufacturing and
related industrial development projects with strict limitations placed on commercial
use. In others; including Minnesota and Pennsylvania, commercial uses predomi-
nate. North Carolina limits eligibility for IRB financing to those industrial projects
where each $7.5 million invested creates at least 100 jobs, the average wage in the
project is above the county average or ten percent above the average manufacturing
wage in the state, and there is no adverse environmental impact. Some states pro-
hibit IRB financing for projects involving a relocation in the state. In Erie County
(which, includes the city of Buffalo) IRB projects are limited to specifically designat-
ed redevelopment areas and projects that could not be completed without the fi-
nancing.'? In Indiana, among the factors state officials must consider is whether a
proposed facility may have an adverse competitive effect on similar facilities al-
ready in operation.14

In several state programs, including Illinois, projects must be targeted to economi-
cally depressed areas. Among the -criteria considered by the Illinois Industrial De-
qufgpment, Authority (ITDA), which administers the state IRB programs, are the fol-
owing:

1..The project must be located in an eligible area. Eligibility. is determined by the
unemployment rate, and is changed from time to time.

2. The project must be an industrial concern that is involved with manufacturing,
processing, assembling, storing, repairing, altering, or distributing any products of
agriculture, mining, or industry; or any industrial, service or commercial enterprise
engaged <in selling, servicing; providing, storing, shipping, warehousing, or distribut-
ing any product of agriculture, mining, or industry. (Commercial projects are eligi-
ble if they are directly related to industrial activity). )

3. Only fixed assets (Iand, building, equipment and certain fees and charges direct-
1y connected with the financing of the industrial project) may be financed by the
proceeds’of the bonds.

4. New jobs must be created as a result of the financing of the industrial project.

5. The Authority is required to notify the governing body of the municipality
where the project is to be located that they have passed a Memorandum. of Agree-
ment whereby they will issue the bonds on behalf of the project once all legal and
technical requirements have been fulfilled. The authorities of the municipalities
have 45 days from receipt of notice by IIDA to register objections to the project.!s

S CBO Report, pp. 9, 10.

7 Pub. L. No. 95-128, § 119,91 Stat. 1111. (1977).
= 8 GBO"Report, pp. 3, 11, 12. “Hearings,” pp. 25, 26.

9 Ibid., pg) 18, 19.

1¢Pub. L. No. 97-248, § 96 Stat. 324.(1982).

11128 Cong. Rec. H6303 (daily ed. Aug. 17, 1982) (hereafter cited as Congressional Record).

12 “Hearings,” p. 5.

13 CBO Report, pp. 17-36.

14 Jacquelyn Harder, “Industrial Revenue Bonds: Regional and National Issues for Economic
Development and Public Policy,” Illinois-Indiana Bi-State Commission, Jan. 1983 (hereafter cited
as Bi-State Report), p. 10. "

15 Ibid., p. 9. Under its home rule provisions the city of Chicago administers its own industrial
revienue bond program and-is not subject to the regulations. of the state program.
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At least one state has an equal opportunity requirement. Wisconsin state guide-
lines prohibit discrimination in employment and in subcontracting. They also pro-
hibit the use of IRBs for construction of facilities that would be used to discriminate
in access or employment on the basis of race, creed, sex, handicap, eithic origin, age,
or marital status. The non-discrimination clause can be waived, however, if the mu-
nicipality issuing the bond provides a reason for the waiver.2®

The basic procedure for implementing an IRB project is similar in all states and
municipalities although there are some important differences in the specific admin-
istrative mechanisms. Generally, a private business will negotiate with a bank for
the terms of the loan to be financed by an IRB. Once the bond purchaser is identi-
fied the business contacts the local or state governmental authority, often an eco-
nomic development commission, to secure and complete an application. At this stage
public hearings may be held. If that authority approves the application, it is for-
warded to the official governmental unit, often a city council. Additional public
hearings may be conducted. If approved, the governmental unit will authorize the
preparation of a bond ordinance and related documents, As of 1982, bonds must be
formally approved by the governmental unit issuing the bond after a public hearing
is held.1” When these final documents are approved, the project goes forward. In
some cases, the project will be monitored to assure that terms of the loan are met.

But the administration of these steps does vary. For example, some states, includ-
ing Indiana, have long required public hearings before a bond can be approved. In
others, including Illinois, there was no requirement for a public hearing before Con-
gress established such a requirement in 1982.18 In some municipalities IRBs have
been issued as a routine administrative matter with no public input though public
hearings are now required. In some states, only state agencies can issue IRBs while
in others only local municipalities have such authority, and in still others, including
Illinois, they can be issued by both levels of government. Between 1975 and 1980, at
least 128 Illinois municipalities-issued IRBs with 340 projects totalling $567 million
launched during these years.!® Some jurisdictions have no review procedures and
make no attempt to monitor IRB projects. In others, including Chicago, data are
routinely collected on the dollar amount of issues, the bond purchaser, the purpose

of the project, the number of new jobs projected, and related information. In 1982.

Congress mandated that governmental units issuing bonds are required to report to
the U.S. Department of Treasury the names. of IRB users, the amount and interest
rate of bonds, and descriptions of bond projects.2?

Nationwide, the primary objectives of IRB projects are to stimulate economic de-
velopment and create jobs. Yet the specific uses and administration of bond projects
differ dramatically. Below is a description of the Chicago industrial revenue bond
program.

THE CHICAGO INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND PROGRAM

The two major objectives of Chicago’s IRB program, governed by the city’s own
enabling ordiance,?? are: (1) to attract and retain jobs and (2) to stabilize and in-
crease the financial base of the city.22 To meet these objectives the city issues IRBs
which provide low interest loans, at least two ‘points below the prime lending rate,?%
to finance the expansion or relocation of firms in the city of Chicago. For the past
year the rate has been approximately 1 percent to 3 percent below the rate for con-
ventional loans.2¢ As indicated in the previous chapter, 104 projects providing

16 Wis. Stat. § 66.521(11)b)1,2 (1983).

17 Congressional Record, p. 6303.

18 Thid.

19 David R. Allardice, “Small Issue Industrial Revenue Bond Financing in the Seventh Feder-
xfa{l Re_setl;ve lzi‘?strict,” Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, 1982 (hereafter cited as Federal Reserve

eprint), p. 57.

20 CBO Report, pp. 29-32, Bi-State Report, pp. 1-20. Congressional Record, p. 6303.

21 “Journal of the Proceedings of the City Council of the City of Chicago, Illinois,” Chapter
15.2, Municipal Code of Chicago, pp. 9363-9367.

22 Myron D. Louik, Deputy Commissioner, Chicago Department of Economic Development,
personal interview with Gregory D. Squires, Research/Writer, Midwestern Regional Office, U.S.
Com{mssxon on Civil Rights, June 17, 1982 (hereafter cited as Louik interview—dJune). The Eco-
nomic Development Commission IRB Program Policy Guidelines, undated document provided by
the Chicago Department of Economic Development (hereafter cited as'Guidelines), p. 1.

23 City of Chicago Industrial Revenue Bonds, undated document provided by the Chicago De-
partment of Economic Development (hereafter cited as Chicago Revenue Bonds), p. 2.

24 Myron D. Louik, telephone interview, August 30, 1982.
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$197,863,000 in financing were approved between the beginning of the program in
1977 and June 1983. According to Chicago’s Department of Economic Development
which administers the program, these projects accounted for 16,423 jobs retained for
Chicago and 7,454 new jobs projected by the IRB users.25 The following projects il-
lustrate the kinds of activities assisted by IRB financing in Chicago:

—A manufacturer and distributor of machine tools, accessories, cutting tools, and
precision measuring tools received a $750,000 IRB for the acquisition and re-
modeling of a plant and for the purchase of new equipment. The company pro-
jected an addition of 45 jobs to its current workforce of 69.

—~A manufacturer of high precision, screw machine products received $800,000 in
IRB financing to construct a 5,000 square foot addition to its plant and to pur-
chase related equipment. The company plans. to add 24 jobs to its workforce of
86 employees.

—An airline.received $1 million in IRB financing to recondition hangar and office
space at Midway airport. As a result of this project the company expects to add
150 new employees to the 180 currently employed at the Chicago facility.

—A reference, research, and rare book library received a $5 million IRB to ren-
ovate its current structure and construct a 10- -story book stack building adjacent
to the property. The project.will enable the library to retain its 133 employees.

—An Ohio firm received $1 million in IRB financing to construct a cement han-
dling facility near Lake Calumet. The company expects to employ two workers
at the new terminal and generate 15 new jobs in the local trucking industry
due to increased volume of shipments.

—A bank recelved $1 million IRB ﬁnancmg to construct a 19,000 square foot addi-
tion to its main facility. The project is expected to increase deposits and employ-
ment by 7 to 10 percent with an initial addition of 9 people to its current work-
force of 108.26 (For a list of all bond projects see Appendix A. For a description
of each project see, Small Issue Industrial Revenue Bonds; Status Report, City
of Chicago, Economic Development Commission, 1983.)

Most users of IRBs are manufacturers financing real estate acquisitions, new con-
struction, on-site expansion, rehabilitation or remodelling of production facilities, or
the purchase of new capital equipment.2? A few commercial projects have also been
approved. The Economic Development Commission recently adopted a policy where-
by commercial projects will be considered if they are located in an area with high
unemployment and low investment, and a neighborhood impact assessment demon-
strates the project will contribute to the economic revitalization of the neighbor-
hood.28

Given the major objectives of the IRB program, potential users must demonstrate
“substantial employment benefits resulting from the proposed project.” 22 While ap-
plicants must specify the number of jobs that will be created and/or retained, no
minimum number is required and there is no obligation on the part of the user to
meet the stated goals. Assuming applications meet the general policy guidelines, the
principal if not sole criterion for evaluation is financial soundness of the firms.
Though the bonds are issued by the city, the companies are responsible for repay-
ment.3° Six applications have been rejected by the commission, all but one for fi-
nancial reasons. The exception was a proposal for a commercial project that did not

comply with policy gu1de11nes a1

While there is a conscious effort to direct at least some of the department’s serv-
ices to those neighborhoods with the greatest employment and investment problems,
there are no specific equal opportunity regulations attached to the IRB program.
According to Deputy Commissioner Myron D. Louik, There has been no need for
such regulations because minorities constitute a large proportion of all employees
among IRB users.32 (The percentage is approximately 58 percent.)?? In addition,

25 Small Issue Industrial Revenue Bonds: Status Report, City of Chicago, Economic Develop-
ment Commission, June 30, 1983, p. 1

26 Tbid., pp. 13-28.

27 Gu1delmes, p- 2.

28 Thid., p 1

20 Tbid.,

30 Louxk 1ntemew—June Guidelines, p. 2.

31 Louik interview—June.

32 Thid.

33 Dennis McAvoy, Director of Research, Department of Economic Deveiopment, letter to
Gregory D. Squires, Research/Writer, Midwestern Regional Office, U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights, May 4, 1983.
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four minority-owned businesses (businesses where minorities own more than 50 per-
cent of all stock) have participated in the IRB program. Louik suggested that the
dollar limits of the program may limit the number of minitory-owned firms for
which IRB financing is feasible.

There are both legal and practical limitations which restrict the feasibility of IRB
financing for firms that are either very large or very small. As indicated above, In-
ternal Revenue Service regulations generally limit the Federal tax exemption to
bonds of no more than $10 million. And where an IRB exceeds $1 million, total cap-
ital expenditures within the city of Chicago cannot exceed $10 million during the

six-year ‘period covering the three years before and three years after the bond

issue.34 Large firms, therefore, are discouraged from using an IRB. At the other
end, IRB financing involves certain private costs not associated with conventional
ﬁna.ncmg thus making $500,000 the lower limit for an IRB to be feasible and dis-
couraging participation by many small firms.3% Louik estimated that of a fotal of
approximately 6,000 businesses in Chicago, 500 would be ruled out because they are
too large, and 2500 to 3,000 would be too small. While recognizing a substantial
number of mmonty-owned businesses operate in Chicago, he surmised that the
small size of most such firms left few in the range for which IRB financing would be
feasible.3¢

Some of those firms seeking financing of less than $500,000 are direcfed to the
revolving loan fund whlch provides between $75,000 and $250,000 to eligible appli-
cants. Participation is limited, however, with only eight firms currently freceiving
such financing. Six of the eight are minority-owned firms.37

The department actively markets the availability of its services through its Busi-
ness Assistance and Marketing Division which has a goal of contacting every manu-
facturing and industrial company in Chicago. Eight field representatives contact
company executives-for appointments at which they explain the function of the de-
pattment and indicate how it can help the individual firm. In 1981, 3,511 companies
were contacted. There are no outreach efforts direéted specifically ‘at mindrity com-
munities or minority-owned firms.?® The department has provided funding for the
Cosmopolitan Chamber of Commerce, the Chicago Economic Development Corpora-
tion and other minority business organizations,?? but little information on IRBs has
béen disseminated.®

For businesses seeking IRB financing the initial step is a meeting with the staff of
the department to determine if the proposal is consistent with the IRB program. If’
s0, a complete application, along with a letter of commitment from a financial insti-
tution to purchase the bond, are submitted to the department. The application .de-
scribes the specific project in detail, the number of people employed by the company
and the racial composition of the workforce, employment gains projected by the IRB
project, ‘and other information about the’business. (See Appendix B for a copy of the
IRB application and supporting instructional information.)

The Industrial Revenue Bond Screening Committee then reviews the application
and, if acceptable, forwards it to the Executive Committee of the Economic Develop-
ment Commission. If approved at that level, an ordinance will:be introduced in the
Chicago city council for preliminary approval of the proposed bond. The council’s
Economic Development Committee reviews all proposals in a public meeting and re-
ports to the full council. Upon passage of the ordinahce the company may begin
making commitments to the project. Following the drafting of a bond ordinance and
related documents, they are introduced to the city council for final approval after
which d1sbursement of the funds.from the private lénders may proceed. In some
cases even though a final ordinance is approved firins may never close their loan.
When.the company does proceed it must retain a bond counsel acceptable to the city
and the bond purchaser who is responsible for drafting various legal documents and
assuring the transaction complies with all legal requirements. After the IRB issue is
closed the department will, monitor the company for three years. Each year IRB
users must complete a questionnarie indicating progress made towards completing

~ 4

34 Guidelines, p. 2.

35 Louik, interview-June.

36 ] ouik interview-June.

37 Thid.

38 Ibid. Out-Reach Program, undated document provided by the Chlcago Department of.Eco-
nomic Development.

39 Suhail al Chalabi, Interlm Commissioner, Chicago Department of Economic Development,
letter to Clark G. Roberts, Regional Director; Midwestern Regional Office, U S. Commission on
Civil Rights, July 11, 1983 (hereafter cited as al Chalabi letter).

49 Consuelo Wllhams, Executive Director, Cosmopolitan. Chamber of Commerce, telephone
interview, July 12, 1983.
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the project, employment impact -on the company including changes in the racial
composition of the workforce, salary range of all employees, and other information
related to the bond project.4! (See Appendix C for a copy of the monitoring instru-
ment used in 1982.)
< 2 L]
CONTROVERSIES

Industrial revenue bonds are viewed as essential for econome¢ development by
many supporters while critics contend such development would be furthered by the
total elimination of IRBs. Public officials, researchers, and other community leaders
have expressed strong opinions in support of and against industrial revenue bonds.

The basic argument of those who support the use of IRBs is that they constitute a
vital tool in stimulating local economic development by attracting new business and
encouraging the expansion of existing business. By providing affordable capital to
small businesses more jobs are created, tax revenues are generated, and local econo-
mies are revitalized. From this perspectlve, IRBs are viewed as partlcularly valuable
for minority neighborhoods and low-income communities generally.%2

To many state and local officials the authority to issue IRBs is critical if their
communities are to remain competitive with others. The Director of the Business
Assistance Division of North Carolina’s Department of Commerce received written
communications in the early 1970s from many blue chip. 1ndustr1es stating they
would not consider locating additional manufacturing plants in that state until it
established an IRB program, which it did in 1975.4% Such incentives are also en-
dorsed as a, cushion to help a community protect itself i ina declining economy better
than its nelghbors can do. Chicago officials point to “an impressive list of invest-
ment incentives”’, as an important reason why “Chicago should fare better than
most cities in the face of the deepening recession.” ¢ Wisconsin’s Director of Ad-
ministration stated simply, “You need it to compete, because everybody else has it.”

Many advantages are attributed to IRBs. Small businesses receive financing at
below market rates. Community residents receive jobs and enjoy the benefits of eco-
nomic growth. Municipalities strengthen their tax bases. And bond purchasers re-
ceive tax exempt income from their investments. The following headlines from arti-
cles appearing in one major Chicago daily newspaper which has strongly endorsed
IRBs illustrate the many benefits articulated by IRB advocates: “Bonds helped firm
stay alive, ready to soar,” 45 “Good sense on urban growth bonds,” 46 “Keep city
growth tool,” 47 “Industrial bonds prove their worth.” 48

Despite the ardent support of IRBs around the country, that support is by no
means unanimous. IRBs are criticized on several grounds. Perhaps the most funda-
mental critique is.that IRBs simply do not accomplish their stated objectives. That
is, they fail to attract new businesses or reduce unemployment in depressed areas or
to contribute to the formulation of new business generally.*?

Among the specific cntxclsms, ‘the one most frequently artlculabed is the-drain on
the Federal treasury, projected by the Congressional Budget Office to reach almost
three billion dollars by 1986.5° K related concern expressed by the Municipal Fi-

41 Guidelines, pp. 3, 4. Chicago Revenue Bonds, p. 4. ¥ )

42 James A. Duerk, Ohio Director of Economic and- Community Development “Hearmgs,"? p
129; Donald J. Cogsville, President, Harlem Urban Development Corporatlon, ‘Hearings,” pp:”
516 617; *Report .on Tax-Exempt ‘Small Issue’ Industrial Revenue Bonds,” Subcommittee on
Overmght of the Commlttee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, July 9, 1981
(hereafter cited as “Oversight Committee”), p. 9; Heanngs, PP, 517,-128; John Fenner, "attor-
ney with the law firm of Gardner, Carton & Douglas, ‘Hearings,” p. 741. John Fenner, “Indus-
trial bonds should be for mdustruahsts " Crain’s Ch:cago Business, June 1,-1981; “Final Report:
The Industrial Revenue Bond as a Financial Attraction Device,” Economic Development Admin-
istration, U.S. Department of Commerce, Sept. 1978 (hereafter cited as'“Commerce Report’ % p
138. Robert E. Patterson, “Industnal Revenue Bonds—A :Cost Benefit ‘Assessment,” Commen-
tary, July 1981.

43 Thomas B. Broughton, Dn'ector, North Carolina Business Assistance Division, Department
of Commerce, “Hearings,” P, 7.

44 Charles C. Sklavanitis, “Guiding Hand Keeps Chicago Growing,” Commetrce, July 1980.

45 Chicago Sun-Times, Mar 29, 1982, a

46 Chicago Sun-Times, Qct. 23, 1981

47 Chicago Sun-Times, Oct. 6, 1981 f

48 Edwin, Darby, Chlcago Sun-Tlmes, Qct: 1, 1981.

49 Clay Myers, Treasurer, State of Oregon (hereafter cited as ‘Myers testimony), “Hearmgs, p.
56. Jay Angoff Public Citizen’s Congress, Watch (hereafter cited as Angoff testununy) “Hear-
ings,” p. 224. Commerce Report, pp. 5-7. Thomas A. Pascarella and Richard D. Raymond,
“Buying Bonds for Business: An Evaluation of the Industrial Revenue Bond Program," Urban
Affairs Quarterly, September 1982, pp: 73-89.

50 CBO Report, p. 39. See also Wisconsin Report, p. 3.
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nance Officers Association and others is that IRBs create competition within the
municipal bond market which raises interest rates in the market generally, thus in-
creasing the borrowing costs to government for more critical public purposes such
as public education, road repair, and other infrastructure costs.5!

Many are critical of IRBs because they provide an unintended subsidy to many
large businesses that have no difficulty accessing credit through normal markets.52
In some cases, the Federal largesse has been utilized for private. recreational facili-
ties, adult book stores, and other ventures not related to the central objectives of
the program.s2

To the extent that IRBs do affect location decisions, the result is primarily the
pirating by one community of firms previously located in another, according to sev-
eral observers.54 Rather than creating new jobs, proliferation of IRB programs con-
stitutes an unhealthy form of competition in which almost all municipalities and
states lose. The recipient of a $3.5 million IRB in Chicago defended the program on
the grounds that it enabled him to purchase a New Hampshire business and move it
to Chicago, thus preserving 500 jobs and adding 71 new ones for the city.5® Without
the financing, this business would probably have been moved to Tennessee.58

Such developments have led some analysts to recommend that Congress abolish
all small-issue IRBs. University of Illinois economist J. Fred Giertz noted that no
individual community has an incentive fo stop issuing IRBs since municipalities
incur no direct costs and since neighboring, and competitor, communities offer the
bonds. Yet Giertz concluded that all taxpayers would be better off if IRBs were
eliminated. He stated, “No city can avoid playing the game, but they'd all be better
off not playing the game.” 57 ‘

Clay Myers, the state treasurer of Oregon, observed that unilateral abolition by a
state would leave it at a competitive disadvantage. Therefore, Congress must elimi-
nate the program nationwide in order to “eliminate the abuses, inequities, and
public costs of the program, as well as to inspire the creation of new and efficient
means of promoting economic development, particularly in depressed areas and
those of high unemployment.” 58

A serious problem encountered by virtually all researchers attempting to study
IRBs is the paucity of information.5? In many municipalities and states there is no
central reporting of information on who is receiving IRBs, the amount, the purpose,
the number of jobs (if any) to be created, and related concerns. Reporting require-
ments are more comprehensive in Chicago than in most jurisdictions. Yet, as the
following chapter illustrates, data availability problems have not been eliminated.
To some extent, these problems have been addressed by the reporting requirements
established in the new tax law. But, developing public policies to change IRBs (if
any change is required), to assure they meet the intended objectives, remains diffi-
cult in part because of the unavailability of information.

One issue on which information is most noticeably lacking is the impact of IRBs
on minorities, which makes policy recommendations in this area particularly diffi-

51 Federal Reserve Report, pp. 22, 23. John T. Walsh, Chairman, Governmental Debt and
Fiscal Policy Committee, Municipal Finance Officers Association, and Director of Finance, City
of Hartford, Connecticut, “Hearings,” pp. 211-217. Commerce Report, p. 138. Wisconsin Report,
p. 2. “Oversight Committee,” pp. 6, 7.

52 Henry B. Schechter, Deputy Director of Economic Research, AFL-CIQO, “Hearings,” pp.
363-371, Angoff testimony, “Hearings,” 224. In Chicago over 50 percent of IRB projects involved
firms with fewer than 100 employees at time of application while approximately 5 percent in-
volved firms with over 300 employees, al Chalabi letter; James O’Shea, “Development bond use
is expanding: so is controversy,” Chicago Tribune, Nov. 2, 1980; Howard Metzenbaum (hereafter
cited as Metzenbaum testimony) “Hearings,” p. 849. See also Industrial Revenue Bonds, Wiscon-
sin Legislative Audit Bureau, May 1981 (hereafter cited as Wisconsin Report), pp. 1, 2; Charles
Nicodemus, “City gave Congress phony job figures,” Chicago Sun-Times, Mar. 14, 1982.

53 Metzenbaum testimony “Hearings,” p- 350. “Bottled in bonds,” Chicago Tribune, Jan 17,
%ggg (hereafter cited as “Bottled in bonds™). “No subsidy for some,” Chicago Sun-Times, Jan. 18,

54 Federal Reserve Report, p. 28 Myers testimony, “Hearings,” p. 57. Angoff testimony, “Hear-
ings,” p. 225. In Chicago less than 40 percent of IRB projects involved relocation and virtually
all from other Chicago locations, al Chalabi letter.

55 Calvin A. Campbell, Jr., letter to the editor, Chicago Sun-Times, Mar. 29, 1982.

56 Louik interview—June.

57 Phil Glende, “Tax Free Bonds For Business Up Dramatically,” The Champaign-Urbana
News Gazette, Oct. 10, 1982,

58 Myers testimony, “Hearings,” p. 57.

59 Federal Reserve Report, p. 55. CBO Report, p. 12. Bi-State Report, 29-40. Wisconsin Report,
p. 3. “Tax Dollars and Jobs in Chicago,” Chicago Jobs Coalition, May 1982, pp. 1-4. “Industrial
Revenue Bonds—Benefits and Abuses,” Planning Reporter, Mar. 1982,

4



https://Tennessee.56
https://markets.52

260

cult to. develop. Most IRB programs, including-that for the¢ity of Chicago, have no
components which address minority concerns specifically. One exception is the state
of Wisconsin which has a non-discrimination. clause in. its authorizing legislation.
But that clasue has proven to be inadequate.to-assure participation by mmontles on
an eqmtable basis.®? The. following chapter-examines minority participation in Chi-
cago’s IRB program. The. basic question to be asked is: Do racial minorities share
equ1tably in the benefits provided by industrial revenue bonds in the city-of Chica-
go - 3 »

N

N 3
CHAPTER 3.—INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BoNDs AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY IN' CHICAGO

A crltlcal but virtually ignored, dimension of the public policy implications of in-
diistrial revenue bonds is the impact on minority employment. Enabling ordinances’
and public pronouncements by IRB advocates occasionally refer to the assumed ben-
efifs that will accrue to minority neighborhdods, but rarely do such programs in-
clude equal opportumty or minority set-aside provisions, or evaluation components
that focus on minority employment.

While containing no explicit equél opportunity provision in its program, Chicago’s
IRB program pays more attention to minority concerns than do most others. In Chi-
cago, IRB applicants must indicate the number of total, black, Hispanic, and other
minority employees by sex and by salary range. (Seé Appendlx A for a copy of the
application form). And, as of 1982, all recipients of IRB financing must submif a
progress report mdxcatlng, among other information, their current race and sex pro-
file. (See Appendix C for a copy of the progress report instrument used in 1982).

This chapter examines the issue of minority participation in Chlcago s IRB pro-
gram. The analysis is based on data provided by the city of Chicago’s Department of
Economic Development and the United States Equal Employment Opportunity’Com-
mission (EEOC). The city provided a list and brief description of all approved IRB
projects from inception of the program in 1977 through June 1983.! This report
covers 104 bond projects. The city also provided selected aggregate data from the
1982 progress report that covered projects approved between June 1979 and June
1982. A total of 70 firms responded to this 1982 survey.2

The EEOC provided computer tapes containing the EEO-1 reports (indicating the.
race and sex profile by major occupational categories) which most large firms are
required to file annually.® The EEOC also provided a list of all private employers in
Chicago against whom the agency had issued reasonable cause findings of race or
sex discrimination between 1977 and June 1982.

MINORITY EMPLOYMENT

Among firms receiving IRB financing collectively, racial minorities and women
were employed at levels equal to or greater than their representation in the Chicago
labor market.* Yet in a large number of firms, racial minorities and women were
substantially underrepresented and many IRB projects involve private businesses
that have recently been found in violation of Federai equal employment laws by the
U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission.5

60 Business Incentives and Minority Employment, Wisconsin Advisory Committee to the U.S.
Commlssxon on Civil Rights, 1982,

! Small Issue  Industrial Revenue Bonds: Status Report, City of Chicago, Economic Develop-
ment Commission, June 30, 1983.

2 Dennis McAvoy, Director: of Research, Department of Economic Development, letter to Greg-
(I)wry D‘1 Sglsl:igres, Research/Writer, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Midwestern Regional Office,

ay 4, 1983.

3 All private businesses with 100 or more employees or with 50. or more employees and Feder-
al contracts worth $50,000 or more must file annually an EEQ-1 report. for additional informa-
tion see: Standard Form 100, Employer Information Report EEO-1, (Washington, D.C.: Equal
Employment Opportumty Commx.ssxon) and; Illinois Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commissioh
on Civil Rights, “Shutdown: Economic Dislocation and Equr{Opportunity," 1981, pp. 30-32.

4 While representation of racial minorities and women in the Chicago labor market and
within 'specific industries in Chicago is used as a benchmark in this study, it constitutes a very
conservative barometer for several reasons. First to. rely on current representation of racial mi-
norities and women is to accept the current level of discrimination as a standard for compari-
son. Discriminatory barriers within the industries themselves which deny equal opportunity in-
dustry-wide, as-well as discriminatory practices in other social institutions (like schools) that
also deny entry into these industries and firms disproportionately for racial minorities and
women, are not reflected when current representation is the measure by which underutilization
is determined. Second, in many official published surveys of the labor force, minorities are more
hkel to be missed, thus resulting in an undercount of their actual representation.

5 Supporting documentation and elaboration “provided below.
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Racial minorities accounted for 57.9 percent of all employees in the 40 firms with
completed IRB projects who responded to the 1982 survey. This compares with 47.3
percent for the Chicago labor force, according to the Department of Economic Devel-
opment (see Table 1). Blacks were employed in these 40 firms at a slightly higher
level than in the labor force generally while Hispanics were employed in substan-
tially greater proportions among these IRB firms than the city generally. Interest-
ingly, however, while blacks appear to receive approximately the same wages as all
workers, Hispanics are heavily concentrated in the lowest paying jobs (see Table 2).
According to the Department of Economic Development this reflects the lower edu-
cational attainment of Hispanics: 22 percent of Chicago’s black adults have not gone
beyond the eighth grade compared to 51 percent among Hispanics.®

TABLE 1.—LABOR FORCE CHARACTERISTICS
[40 firms with completed projects]

Mooty gag Hispac  Other

workers
Chicago lTabor force® {percent) 473 313 128 32
Firms with completed IRB projects2 (percent) 51.9 33.0 22.0 29
11980 U.S. Census,

2 Four firms not included due to incomplete data.
Source: Chicago Department of Economic Development.

TABLE 2.—WAGES BY RACE/ETHNIC GROUPS

{40 firms with completed projects 2]

Total Black Hispanic Other minority=

No. Percent No. Percent No. Percent No. Percent

Less than §4/hr 2 307 48 53 2.5 195 141 10 5.5
$4 to §7/kr 2779 442 1,000 485 724 524 92 508
Over §7/hr 3208 510 1020 49.0 463 335 79 437

Total 6294 1000 2080 1000 1382 1000 181  100.0

1 Does not include four firms due to incomplete data,
2 Represents Asian or Pacific Islander and American Indian or Alaskan Native,

Source: Chicago Department of Economic Development.

Women were employed among IRB firms at levels slightly above their representa-
tion citywide according to 1981 EEO-1 reports (see Table 3). Though based on a dif-
ferent, yet overlapping, set of firms, the EEO-1 reports reflect a similar pattern of
minority employment.?

8 Syhail al Chalabi, Interim Commissioner, Chicago Department of Economic Development,
letter to Clark G. Roberts, Director, Midwestern Regional Office, U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights, July 11, 1983 (hereafter cited as al Chalabi letter).

7Data from the 1975 and 1981 EEO-1 reports are utilized in ths analysis. A total of 37 Chica-
go firms that received IRB financing are included in the 1981 reports. Unlike the 1982 survey
cited above which covers firms receiving IRBs between June 1979 and June 1982, EEO-1 data
cover those firms receiving IRBs since the inception of the program in 1977 through December
1981. This time frame was selected in order to include as many firms as possible and because
the most current EEO-1 reports available at the time of the analysis were for 1981. Only 27
Chicago firms receiving IRB financing submitted EEO-1 reports in both 1975 and 1981. So
where comparisons are made between these two years, the sample is 27 rather than 37.

The base for comparison in the analysis of EEO-1 reports is all EEO-1 reporting firms within
the same industry in Chicago. For 1981, the 37 firms represent industries that include 527 firms
which submitted EEO-1 reports that year. The 27 firms used in 1975-1981 comparisons repre-
sent industries that inclided 262 firms that submitted EEO-1 reports in both years. Sepcific in-
dustries are not identified because of confidentiality provisions established by the EEOC with
which all EEO-1 data users must comply.
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TABLE 3.—EMPLOYMENT OF RACIAL MINORITIES AND WOMEN IN FIRMS RECEIVING IRB FINANCING
AND IN ALL CHICAGO FIRMS WITHIN THE SAME INDUSTRIES 1981

fIn percent]
Minority
(aII nun Black Hispanic Female
white)
IRB firms (37): "
Total employment ; . 46.3 30.5 139 19
Professional, technical managerial occupations . 26.6 21.2 31 432
All firms (527) (including IRB firms):
Total employment ; 315 194 938 415
Professional, technical and managerial OCCUPALONS .cvvverevseerrererssrsessssssssessenie 14.0 9.3 2.2 26.3

Source: Data derived from EEO-1 Reporls.

The current high aggregate levels of minority employment- among firms receiving
IRBs, however, is clearly not a result of the bond program. Minority employment
among those firms was high before Chicago’s IRB program began. Minority employ-
ment has actually increased faster among firms that did not receive IRB financing
than among those which did (see Table 4). For example, employment of racial mi-
norities increased by 13.5 percent among IRB firms but by 32.0 percent among all
firms within the same industries. For blacks, the increase was just 6.1 percent
among IRB firms compared to 36.8 percent for all firms. This can be explained in
part, to the fact that because.minorities constituted a higher share of the work force
in IRB firms, it would be more difficult to increase that share among IRB firms
than in other companies. The picture was different for Hispanics. Among IRB firms
Hispanic employment increased by 29.5 percent compared to just 14.3 percent for all
firms. Female employment increased by virtually the same proportion in both

groups.

TABLE 4.—EMPLOYMENT OF RACIAL MINORITIES AND WOMEN IN FIRMS RECEIVING IRB FINANGING
AND IN ALL CHICAGO FIRMS WITHIN THE SAME INDUSTRIES: 1975 AND 1981

[In percent]
Minority Black Hispanic Female

1975—total employment:

IRB firms (27) 336 28.0 9.5 38.7

All firms (490) " : 25.6 16.3 11 40.2
1981—total employment: e . .

IRB firms) . . 438 2.7 123 439

All firms 338 22.3 8.8 413
Percent increase between 1975 and 1981:

IRB firms) +13.5 +61  +295  +186

All firms +320  +368 +143 177

Source: Data derived from 1975 and 1981 EEO-1 Reports.

But once again, such aggregate data. conceal as .much as.they reveal. Racial mi-
norities. were underutilized in 9 (24.3 percent) of the 37 firms receiving IRB financ-
ing for which 1981 data are available (see Table '5). Blacks were underutilized in 12
(32.4 percent), Hispanics were underutilized in 24 (64.9 percent) and women were
underutilized in 17 (45.9 percent). Racial minorities or women were underutilized in
over one-half of these firms (20-54.1 percent). In most of these cases the extent of
underutilization was substantial. In those firms where blacks, Hispanics, or women
were underutilized, the average level of employment of the group was approximate-
ly a third below the group’s representation in the respective industry.8

Yy
8 These determinations were derived by summing the representation of each group within
each IRB firm exhibiting a pattern of underutxhzatlon—calculated by dividing the percentage of
each group in each firm by that group’s percentage thhm the respective industry—and then
dividing by the number of IRB firms.
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TABLE 5—NUMBER OF IRB FIRMS IN WHICH MINORITIES AND WOMEN ARE UNDERUTILIZED

Professional, technical and

IRB firms (37) Total employment managerial cccupations
All minorities (percent) = 19 (243) 17 (46.0)
Blacks (percent) 12 (32.4) 16 (43.2)
Hispanics (percent) 24 (64.9) 17 (46.0)
Females (percent) 17 (46.0) 17 (46.0)
Minorities or females (percent) : 20 (54.1) 21 (72.4)

t This indicates that in nine or 24.3 percent of the 37 fims included in this analysis that received IRB funding, minorities (all nonwhites
including blacks and Hispanics) were employed in lower percenlages than these™ groups are represented in the respective industries.
2 This indicates that in 20 or 54.1 percent of these 37 firms either minorities or females were underutilized.

Source: 1981 .EEC-T Report.

In the professional, technical, and ‘managerial occupations, minorities were under-
utilized in an even larger number of firms. Although collectively racial minorities
and women were employed in greater proportions among IRB firms than in the re-
spective industries (see Table 3), in 17 (46.0 percent) of these firms racial minorities
were underutilized and in 27 (72.4 percent) either racial minorities or women were
underutilized. Among these firms, the extent of underutilization among profession-
al, technical, and managerial employees was greater than for all employees. At the
higher level positions, racial minorities and women were employed in firms receiv-
ing IRB financing at approximately one-half their representation in such positions
within the respective industries. That is, not only were racial minorities and women
employed in lower proportions at the higher level jobs (which is generally the case
throughout most industries) but the discrepancies between the utilization of these
groups in the better jobs compared with their availability in the respective indus-
tries are even greater than the discrepancies for total employment in those IRB
firms exhibiting a pattern of underrepresentation.

A similar though bleaker picture emerges-in examining bond purchasers. In Chi-
cago 21 of the 26 institutions that have purchased IRBs are banking institutions.®
Again, at the aggregate level, racial minorities and wornen were employed at levels
comparable to or above their representation among the 83 Chicago banks that sub-
mitted EEO-1 reports (see Table 6). Yet racial minorities were underutilized in over
60 percent (see Table 7). In over 85 percent of these banks either racial minorities or
women were underutilized. The extent of underutilization among these banks was
much greater for racial minorities than women, however. Minority employment
among these bond purchasers exhibiting patterns of underutilization was less than
two-thirds their representation among Chicago banks generally while female em-
ployment reached over 90 percent. That is, even within those Chicago banks that
purchased IRBs in which women were underutilized, they were employed at levels
that almost reached their representation among banks generally.

TABLE 6.—EMPLOYMENT OF RACIAL MINORITIES IN BANKS THAT PURCHASED IRBS AND WITHIN ALL
CHICAGO BANKS: 1981

fIn percent]
Minority Black Rispanic Female

IRB purchasers (21):

Total employment 35.2 21.6 5.0 61.7

Professional, technical and managerial 0CCUPALIONS ...vvvvvvevesevessesesessosesescesssse 16.6 12.1 2.2 40.5
All banks (85):

Total employment 333 245 54 62.0

Professional, technical and managerial 0CCUPALIONS ......covvveserseceensesrreressrseseses 157 108 2.21 393

Source: 1981 EEQ-1 Report.

% Because of confidentiality provisions with which users of the EEO-1 tapes must comply,
analysis. of the remaining bond purchasers was prohibited.
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TABLE 7.—NUMBER OF BOND PURCHASERS IN WHICH MINGRITIES AND WOMEN ARE

UNDERUTILIZED
Bond purchasers (21) Tota) employment P';{::;’g%":;l mmﬁ{)::d
All minorities (percent) 13 (61.9) 14 (66.7)
Blacks (percent) 12 (57.1) 13 (61.9)
Hispanics (percent) 14 (66.7) 14 (66.7)
Females (percent) 8 (38.1) 11 (52.3)
Minorities or females (percent) 18 (85.7) 19 (90.5)

Source: 1981 EEQ-1 Report.

At the professional, technical, and managerial levels, again more IRB purchasers
exhibited patterns of underutilization, despite aggregate employment levels of racial
minorities and women that reflected their representation with Chicago banks gener-
ally in ‘these occupations (see Tables 6, 7). Racial minorities were underutilized at
these levels in two-thirds of the banks that purchased IRBs (representing less than
half the proportion of minorities in such positions in Chicago banks generally) and
glt}';er racial minorities or women were underutilized in over 90 percent—19 of the

1 banks.

Statistical disciepancies, alone, do not constitute proof of discrimination. Such in-
formation, however, often indicates the existence of underlying problems in a per-
sonnel system that results in the denial of equal employment opportumty This ap-
pears. to be the case among several firms participating in Chlcago s IRB program.19

A most striking finding is the fact that in 19 of the city’s 95 IRB projects, either
the bond purchaser or the firm receiving the financing has been issued a reasonable
cause finding ,of race or sex dlscrlrmnatlon, in violation of Title VII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1964, by the EEOC. That is, 20 percent of the projects receiving this
particular form of pubhc financial assistance involved a busmess that was discrimi-
nating against racial minorities or women in its employment practices.!?

< PARTICIPATION OF MINORITY-OWNED BUSINESSES

A related issue is whether or not minority-owned businesses receive an equitable
share of IRBs. An effort to assessthe representativeness of such minority participa-
tion proved -difficult due -to- the inadequacies of available information. Four IRB
projects involved minority-owned firms.12 Data are simply not: available, however;
that would permit a compilation and comparison of the total number of minority-
and non-minority-owned businesses in Chicago or of those within industries and of
the appropriate size that would make them eligible for IRBs.

The most complete surveys of business establishment have been conducted by the
U.S. Census Bureau. Unfortunately, however, the economic censuses, which do not
indicate the race of the owners of businesses included in the survey, .are not compa-
rable with the surveys of mlnorlty-owned busmesses For example, the unit of analy-
sis in the economic censuses is “establishment” whereas the minority business sur-
veys are based on*firms, which may include several establishments. Another prob-
lem is the fact that within metropolitan areas certain industries are not covered in
the economic censuses that are included in the minority business survey.!

It is difficult to assess the representation of minority-owned busmesses among
firms receiving-IRB financing in Chicago. However, executives with leading minori-
ty business associations indicated little familiarity with the IRB program in recent
interviews.!4 And while four minority-owned firms have received IRB financing, no
Hispanic-owned businesses have participated.

10 U.s. Commlsswn on Civil Rights, “Affirmative Action in the 1980s: Dismantling the Process
of Discrimination,” 1981, pp. 30-37.

1t Chicago Private Employers Against Whom EEOC Has Issued Reasonable Cause Findings
Because of Race or Sex Discrimination, 1977-June 1982, data provided by EEOC.

12 Information provided by Myron Louik, Chicago ‘Depantment of Economic Development, in-
formation contained in Commission files. )

13 J.S. Bureau of the Census, “History of the 1977 Economic Censuses,” 1980, U.S. Bureau of
the Census, “1977 Survey of Minority-Owned Business Enterprises,” 1980. Steve Loue, U.S.
Bureau of the Census, telephone interview, Feb. 25, 1983.

14 Consuelo Williams, Executive Director, Cosmopolitan Chamber of Commerce, personal
interview with Valeska S. Hinton and Gregory D. Squires, staff members of the Midwestern Re-

Continued:
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JOB CREATION

Collectively, those firms which received IRB financing and were included in the.

city’s 1982 progress report experienced an increase ,in employment. Given the
nature of the available data, however, it is difficulf to determine the extent to
which the original job creation and retention goals are being met, though in a sig-
nificant number of cases it is evident the goals are in fact not being achieved. More
significantly, among those firms that did grow there is no evidence that the IRB was
responsible. )

The seventy firms that responded to the 1982 survey represented 44 completed
IRB projects and.26 incomplete projects. These 70 firms reported an increase of 16.2
percent in employment (representing 1,683 new jobs) since they received their
bonds. Among the 44 completed projects the increase was 26.2 percent (1,353 jobs)
while the incomplete projects reported an increase of 6.3 percent (330 jobs).

According to Dennis McAvoy, Director of Regearch of the Department of Econom-
ic Development, the lower figures reported by the incomplete projects reflect more
than the mere fact that the projects have not been completed. For many of these
firms, business has been slower than anticipated so they have not proceeded as
quickly with their bond projects and they have not increased their employment as
quickly as originally intended.!S Merely the passage of time, therefore, will not
bring the job creation figures of these firms up to the levels of those reporting to the
city that completed their projects or up to the levels these 26 originally anticipated.

Determining whether or not initial job creation or retentiéon goals are being met
is difficult, given the type of information provided by the Department of Economic
Development from IRB applications and the 1982 progress report. On the applica-
tion, firms indicate the number of jobs they anticipate retaining and/or creating
each year for three years after completion of the project. In most cases, goals for the
entire project are projected to be met within three years after the project is complet-
ed. In fact in earlier years the application only asked for the final third-year projec-
tion. The data from the progress report are provided in aggregate form and include:
initial Chicago employment, current Chicago employment, employment gain, origi-
nal and revised third-year projections, and future growth projections from both the
time of application to the third year of the project and from the current year to the
third year. (See Table 8. This table was provided by the Department of Economic
Development. The title of the table is a misnomer since, for reasons indicated below,
data on changing employment levels and projections do not necessarily reflect the
impact of IRBs.)

TABLE 8.—EMPLOYMENT IMPACT OF IRB PROJECTS

[40 firms with completed projects/20 firms with incomplete projects]

nitial Cument Emplo)i'menl '3d year projections Future growth

Chicago Chicago
employment  employment

{current-

o - Initial fo 3d  Current to
initial) Original Revised year

3d year

Completed projects ? ..
Incomplete projects 2..

4,787 6,180 1,383 7,424 8,411 3,614 2,231
4,483 4,371 —112 5,741 5,712 1,229 1,341

9,280 10,851 L2rr 1311 14,123 4,843 3,572

Total projects 2.

v

20f the 44 fims with completed projects, prajections data from 4 firms was inadeguate and are not, reported in this lable, The initial.
emplugment for all 44 fims was 5,167 and their curent emﬁplt}yment is 6520 for a total gain of 1353 (26.2 ﬁercenl)’.

20f the 26 fims with incomplete projects, projections data from 6 firms was inadeguale and are not reported in this table. The initial
employment for all 26 firms was 9,207 and thelr current employment is 5,537 for a total gain of 330 "G.S percent). |

3The initial employment of all 70 firms was 10,374 and their current employment is 12,057 for a tofal gain of 1,683 (16.2 percent).

Source: Chicago Department of Economic Development. "

The problem that arises with this presentation is that firms at different stages of
their projects are grouped together. It is possible, for example, to determine the
number :of jobs that were created by these firms between ‘the time of their IRB ap-
plication (some date between 1979 and 1982) and June 1982. But since the available
figures include firms which both received their bonds and completed their projects

«

gional Office of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, and J. Thomas Pugh, Chairman ofi thé
Illinois Advisory Committee, Aug. 9, 1982. Jose Cardoso, President, Chicago Hispanic Chamber
of Commerce, personal interview with Hinton, Squires, and Pugh, Aug. 8, 1982.

15 Dennis McAvoy, Director -of Research, Department of Economic Development, telephone
interview, May 4, 1983.
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at varying times over the past three years, it is impossible to determine how much
progress the firms collectively, or any individual or group of individual firms, are
making towards their goals. That is, without analyzing individual IRB .applications
and progress reports it is impossible to compare a job retention or creation projec-
tion for a particular date with the actual employment at that date for any individ-
ual firm or group of firms.

Data provided from the 1982 progress report indicate that firms receiving IRB fi-
nancing have revised their third year projections upward, but is is not clear that the
original projections are being met. Table 8 indicates that among the 66 firms that
reported initial and current employment as well as projection data, there has been
an employment gain of 1,271. The original third year projection for these firms was
3,891 (13,171-9280). Therefore, 32.7 percent of the initial projections has been met.
Completed projects have fared better, of course, having already met 52.6 percent of
their initial projections even though none have reached the third year. The Interim
Commissioner of the Department of Economic Development noted that these firms
“already accomplished the majority of their expansion as originally projected.” *s
Again, however, it is impossible to determine whether even these more successful
firms are ahead of schedule, behind schedule, or right on target.

While the aggregate data in the progress report indicate increases in employment
among those 70 firms, such aggregate data can conceal as much as they reveal. For
example, in 10 of the 44 completed projects firms actually lost employees, generally
about 20 percent of the employees, they had at the time of application. And among
the 26 incomplete projects 13 have reduced employment.1? In this sample of firms,
therefore, almost 33 percent have failed to provide the public benefit anticipated by
the issuance of an IRB. Even if all other firms have met and will continue. to meet
their goals, these data suggest that the job creation and retention goals of the IRB
program are not being met. It is possible that when these projects have been com-
pleted and three years have elapsed the picture, may change. But, for the reasons
indicated above, more than the passage of time will have to occur. None of these
firms anticipated losing people as even an interim part of their project.8

More problematic is the fact that even in those firms that are achieving their
goals, there is little, if any, evidence that the IRB is responsible. In some cases, it is
entirely plausible to assume that firms were able to undertake a project to expand
their business and add employees precisely because the availability of the bond
made the project financial feasible. And in other cases firms were able to borrow
more money, and therefore initiate a larger project and add more employees, then
they would have with conventional financing. Others may have chosen to stay in
Chicago or to expand in Chicago rather than in the suburbs or some other state be-
cause of the city’s IRB program. (In these cases, of course, that simply means Chica-
go’s gain came at someone’s expense. No net increase in jobs could be attributed to
the IRB program). But it is equally plausible to assume that many of these business-
es intended to expand anyway—and to expand in Chicago—and the availability of
an IRB simply reduced their borrowing costs.

While it may be impossible to determine exactly how many IRB projects fell in
each category, it is possible to develop more precise estimates of the impact of IRBs
on job retention and creation. As a first step, the city could compare employment
trends in IRB firms with other Chicago firms in the same industries and at similar
stages of development (e.g., size, age, technology). A more comprehensive approach
would be to examine similarly situated firms with different performance records in
order to determine why some grew and others did not, and therefore, gauge the ap-
plicability of IRBs. Research along these lines would reveal far more about the
impact of IRBs already issued and how their impact can be maximized in the future,

&

16 a] Chalabi letter.

17 Thid. ) ; .

18 One explanation that has been suggested for the failure of many firms receiving IRB fi-
nancing to meet their original job creation goals is the poor state of the-economy. Yet IRBs and
other financial incentive tactics have been implemented:precisely for the purpose of healing an
ailing economy. If the policy does not work then either the problems have been misdiagnosed or
the wrong remedy has been applied. The decline of the economy cannot justify the failure of the
remedy purportedly designed to cure that every problem.

A related contention is that the city’s economic decline would have been even worse if it were
not, for such economic development programs..If true, this makes IRBs and related efforts little
more than temporary stopgaps rather than an effective recovery program. If Chicago has been,
able to hold on to a few jobs.that would otherwise have gone to the suburbs.or elsewhere, then
Chicago’s gain (or minimized loss) comes. at the expense of another community. The resiilt is no
net job creation, but a very real reduction in Federal tax revenue. 1
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than simple comparisons between initial employment and employment at a subse-
quent date.

Even if it can be demonstrated.that the existencé of an IRB program retained or
created a given number of jobs, that alone would not justify such a public invest-
ment. The investment must be evaluated within the context of the opportunity costs
(i.e., the benefits forgone by using the funds for IRBs rather than for another ex-
penditure) and the expected return compared with other possible investments. As!
economist Michael-Kieschnick state in reference to tax incentives generally: “When
viewed as a public investment, a tax incentive should be provided when its expected
return exceeds the return available on alternative investments. To determine the
rate of return requires an estimation of the initial investment (the cost of the tax
incentive), the annual return (the new income generated), and the probability that
the new investment was induced by the tax intentive.”’ 12

IRBs represent a justifiable investment for job generation, therefore, to the extent
that funds devoted for this purpose create more jobs than would be generated if the
same dollars were used for alternative investments (e.g., public sector jobs, vocation-
al training). ¢

Because the immediate costs of IRBs are absorbed by the Federal government, in
the short run it might be profitable for a state or local community ‘to issue IRBs
even if more jobs could be retained or created with an alternative investment. Since
most alternatives would have to come from state or local sources, IRBs may be a
very attractive investment for a community, at least in the short run. At the nation-
al level, however, and eventually at all Tevels, this may not be the case.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

Many of the firms receiving IRB financing do not provide equal employment -op-
portunity for racial minorities and women. Yet, as indicated in Chapter 2, the city
has established no equal opportunity requirements for participants in the IRB pro-
gram. Geography is the principal reason suggested by city officials and IRB recipi-
ents for the absence of such regulations.?® That is, since firms receiving IRB financ-
ing tend to be located in minority communities, they employ a large number of mi-
nority workers.

The president of one business that participated in Chicago’s IRB program asserted
that he was colorblind but, due primarily to his firm’s southside location, he em-
ployed many minorities. He also noted that women were employed in non-tradition-
al jobs.2! Yet the 1982 race and sex profile provided by the president himself reveals
a different picture. Racial minorities accounted for 21 percent of all employees com-
pared to 34 percent of Chicago’s civilian labor force. Among officials, managers, pro-
fessionals, and technical workers, minorities accounted for 17 percent compared to
32 percent citywide. Women accounted for 11 percent of all employees compared to
44 percent in Chicago generally. In the higher level positions women constituted 18
percent of this firm’s employees compared to 48 percent citywide. Most of the
women (73 percent) are employed. in clerical positions which is comparable to city-
wide figures. Less than 2 percent are skilled craft workers compared.to 7.3 percent
in the city’s civilian labor force.

This situation is not unique. As indicated in the previous pages, several Chicago
businesses receiving IRB financing employ racial minorities and women at levels far
below their representation in the local labor market and many have been found to
be in violation of Federal law. Equal employment opportunity rarely occurs natural-
ly 01;, by change. Geography clearly does not assure non-discriminatory employment
practices.

In response to similar findings regarding minorities and female employment in
Milwaukee firms that received industrial revenue bonds, the Wisconsin' Advisory
Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights suggested that any unit of gov-
ernment that provides financial assistance through contracts, tax credits, abate-
ments, IRBs, or other forms should require recipients of that aid to comply with
equal opportunity and affirmative action requirements similar to those which apply

19 Michael Kieschnick, “Taxes and Growth: Business Incentives and Economic Development”
(Washington, D.C.: Council of State Planning Agencies, 1981), p. 78.

20 Myron D. Louik, Deputy Commissioner, Department of Economic Development, personal
interview with Gregory D. Squires, Research/Writer, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Midwest-
ern Regional office, June 17, 1982. Calvin A. Gampbell, Jr., personal interview with members of
the Illinois Advisory Committee and Midwestern Regional Office of the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights (hereafter cited as Campbell interview).

21 Campbell interview.
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to Federal contractors under Executive Order 11246.22 In response to that recom-
mendation, the Commissioner of Milwaukee’s Department of Development stated,
“Overall, we-can only dgree with your conclusions-that this business incentive and
others need to be coupled with-increased enforcement of equal opportunity laws,
and he requested assistance in developing a monitoring program.z3

The Interim Commissioner of Chicago’s Department of Economic Development of-
fered a.different perspective claiming:

“If violations of the law have occurred, it is strengthened enforcement, not new
legislation that is required . . . It is not apparent that it has any implication for the
design of local development prog'rams 724

The city of Chicago has already established such requirements for busmesses that
receive city contracts.25 Chicago’s affirmative action plan states that:

“The subcontractor or vendor shall-not discriminate against any employee or ap-
plicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin or handi-
cap. The subcontractor or vendor shall take affirmative action to ensure that appli-
cants, are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without
regard to their race, color, religion, national origin or handicap. Such action shall
include, but not be limited to, employment upgrading, demotion, or transfer, recruit-
ment or recruitment advertlsmg, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms
of compensation, and selection for trainipg, including apprenticeship. The subcon-
tractor or vendor agrees to post, in conspicuous places available to employees and
applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer, setting
forth the provisions of this non-discrimination clause. . .

“The subcontractor or vendor shall comply with all the provisions of Executive
Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant
orders of the Secretary of Labor.

“The subcontractor or vendor shall furnish all the information and reports re-
quired by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regula-
tions, and orders of the Secretary of Labor pursuant thereto, and will: permit access
to its books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of
Labor for purposes of investgation to ascertain its compliance with all such rules,
regulations; and orders.” 26

Under Executive Order 11246 Federal contractors must make a written commit-
ment not to discriminate against applicants or employees because of their race,
color, religion, sex, or national origin and to take affirmative action fo ensure equal
employment opportunity.2? All non-construction contractors with 50 or more em-
ployees and contracts worth, $50,000 or more in any twelve month period must de-
velop and implement a detailed affirmative action plan. That plan must include a.
utilization analysis to determine whether or not minorities or women are underuti-
lized in any major job category. If the proportion of minorities or women in the con-
tractor workforce:is below their representation in the relevant labor market from
which employees are normally recruited, numerical goals and timetables must be
established as part of the plan to eliminate that underutilization.?® As with Federal
contractors under Executive Order 11246, in Chicago subcontractors or vendors who
do not comply with these requirements may have their city contracts terminated,
cancellze,d or suspended and they may be declared ineligible for future city con-
tracts.

-

22 Wisconsin Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, “Business Incen-
tives and Minority Employment,” 1982, pp. 100, 101.

23 William Ryan Drew, letter to Clark G. Roberts, Regional Director, Midwestérn Regional
Office, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Jan. 4, 1983.

24 g] Chalabi letter.

25 While the city doés enter, into contracts in the admmxstratlon of the IRB program, Wayne
Osterlin of the Corporation Counsel’s office said the cit; SS non-discrimination contract compli-
ance regulations do not apply to bond projects. (Wayne Osterlin, telephone inteview with Greg-
ory D. Squires, July 5, 1983). Osterlin stated that IRBs are loan’ agreements that do not consti-
tuté formal city pro_]ects arid. do not involve city funds in a strict sense. Therefore, the contract
compliance rules do not apply. No judicial interpretation of this issue has been provided. It is
arguable, however, that IRBs do involve clty contracts that are covered by the equal opportunity
and affirmative action provisions of the city’s contract compliance regulations. .
Pl“ City of Chicago, Affirmative:Act Plan, 2981, pp. 4, 5 (hereafter cited as Affirmative Action

an).

27 Exec. Order No. 11246, 3 C.F.R. 339 (1964~1965) as amended by Exec. Order No. 11375, 3
C.F.R. 684 (1966-70) and as amended by Exec. Order 12086, 3 CFR 230 (1978) reprinted in 42
U.S.C. §2000e, p. 1232-1236, hereafter cited as Exec. Order No. 11246, as amended. For excep-
tions see 41 C.F.R. § 60-1.4 (1980).

28 41 C.F.R. §§ 60-2.1-60-2.32 (1982).

22 Affirmative Action Plan, pp. 5, 6.
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John Coulter, Director of Economic Development with the Chicago Association of
Commerce and Industry has stated that it would be appropriate for IRB recipients
to be subject to the same affirmative action requirements that apply to government
contractors.3°

Equal employment opportunity is not an inevitable by-product of economic growth
or geographlc location. As the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights found in its recent
study, Unemployment and Underemployment Among Blacks, Hispanics, and
Women,” disparities in various dimensions of unemployment and underemployment
between minorities and white males persistin areas experiencing economic growth
(e.g., suburbs and the “sunbelt”), as well as those suffering economic decline (e.g.,
central cities and the “frostbelt”) Such dlspantles persxst in virtually all industries
ranging from traditional manufacturing to “high-tech” firms. And they persist
throughout all phases of the economic cycle including periods of growth and de-
cline.®!

Even if economic growth was the solution to employment discrimination, it can no
longer be concluded that the financial incentive-industrial attraction strategy is ef-
fective in achieving that growth. As long as the principal duty of Chicago’s Depart-
ment of Economic Development is “to develop programs and policies to encourage
and promote the retention and expansion of existing commercial and industrial
businesses within the City, and the attraction of new businesses to the Clty" 32 gnd
the industrial revenue bond program remains the principal tool, Chicago’s job cre-
ation efforts, particularly for minorities, will meet with limited success.

Newly elected Chicago Mayor Harold Washington has indicated that economic de-
velopment and job creation efforts by the city may depart from the city’s previous
reliance on industrial attraction tactics. The Washington proposals include: a ven-
ture capital fund to assist small businesses and direct investment in new technology
with the city assuming equity positions to assure greater public return; creation of
neighborhood development boards to determine use of community development
block grant funds; affirmative action in city hiring and targeting of city contracts to
businesses located in the city including a set-aside for minority contractors; several
private/public partnership programs to provide job training, infrastructure-redevel-
opment, and neighborhood reinvestment; and other tactics in efforts to assure a co-
ordinated, fair, and effective economic development program.*2

If job opportunities are to be created for racial minorities and women and equal
employment opportunity is to be achieved, public officials at all levels must initiate
efforts that focus directly on those disparities. Equal employment opportunity will
not be achieved as an indirect result of efforts aimed at achieving some other objec-
tive, no matter how desirable that other ob_]ectlve may be. As the U.S. Commission
on Civil Rights concluded in its recent study, “We cannot blame economic cycles
. Instead, we must try to end discrimination directly by enforcing the law”.34

CHAPTER 4.—FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The following findings and recommendations are submitted under the provisions
of Section 703.2(e) of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights’ regulations calling upon
Advisory Committees to “initiate and forward advice and recommendations to the
Commission upon matters which the State Committees have studied.”

FINDINGS

1. Indastrial revenue bonds (IRBs) have become an increasingly popular tool by
which municipalities and states have attempted to attract new businesses and
expand existing businesses. IRBs are frequently characterized by their supporters as
particularly valuable for the revitalization of depressed urban (often minority) com-
munities. Industrial revenue bonds are tax exempt bonds which state and local gov-
ernments issue to finance private sector investment primarily for industrial pur-
poses. Because the interest earned on the bonds is exempt from Federal taxation,
bond purchasers can offer private businesses below market-rate loans to support ex-
pansion and relocation of industrial facilities.

30 John Coulter, interview with Valeska S. Hinton and Gregory D. Squires, U.S. Commission
on Civil Rights, Midwestern Regional Ofﬁce staff, Sept. 2 2.
31 J.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Unempl%'ment and Underemployment Among Blacks,

Hispanics, and Women,” 1982 (hereafter cited as Unemployment).

32 Journal of the Proceedmgs of the City Council of the City of Chicago, Illinois, Chapter 15.2,
Municipal Code of Chlcaﬁo p. 936

33 Congressman Harol Washmgton s Working Paper on Jobs for Chicagoans, (undated).

34 “Unemployment,”’ p. 59.
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2. Between 19717, when the city of Chicago began its industrial revenue bond pro-
gram, and June 1983, financing totalling $197,863,000- was provided for 104 projects.
The primary objectives of Chicago’s IRB program are: (1) to attract and retain jobs
and (2) to stabilize .and increase the tax base of the city.

3. Many IRB programs, but not Chicago’s, require that funds be targeted to areas
that are economically depressed. Some mandate that a specific number- of jobs be
created. In at least one program,“the state -of Wisconsin, racial discrmination is ex-
pressly prohibited. According to the Department of Economic Development, none of
these requlrements formally apply to Chicago’s IRB program.

4. Chicago’s IRB prograin is not achieving the intended results. A progress report
prepared by the Chicago Department of Economic Development indicates that, col-
lectively, firms that received IRB financing experiehced a net increase in employ-
ment. However, in its analysis the Department collapsed firms at different stages of
their bond projects making it impossible to compare initial projections for a speci-
fied date with actual employment at that time. Therefore, it is difficult to determine
the extent to ‘which firms are meeting their-original job Tetention and creation
goals. But the fact that almost one-third of these firms actually reduced total em-
ployment indicates that many beneficiaries of IRB financing, if not the program
generally, aré failing to provide the publlc beneﬁt antlcxpabed by the issuance of
IRBs. Among those firms that did experience an increase in employment, there is
little, if any, evidence that the IRB accounted for that growth, or that IRBs general-
ly are an effective job retention or creation tactic.

,5. Racial minorities or women are underutilized in a majority of firms that re-
ceived IRB financing. Among these firms, collectively, racial minorities and women
are employed at levels equal to or greater than their representation in the Chicago
labor market. Yet, in almost 25 percent of' the firms, racial minorities are underuti-
lized and in over, 45 percent women, are underutilized, generally by substantial mar-
gins. In over half the firms (54 percent) either racial minorities or women are un-
derutilized.” Among professional, managerial, and technical, professions racial mi-
norities and women fare even:worse. Though employed at or ‘above their representa-
tion in these occupational classifications within the Chicago labor market among
these firms collectlvely, racial mmorltles and women are each underutilized in 46
percent, and in 70 percent of these firms either racial minorities or women are un-
derutilized.

6. Racial minorities or women are underutilized in :a majority of banks that have
purchased IRBs. Among banks, collectively, that have purchased IRBs, mlnorltles
and women .are employed at levels approximating their representation. among all
Chicago banks. Yet in over 60 percent.racial minorities are underrepresented, in
almost 40 percent women are underutilized, and in.over 85 percent either racial mi-
norities or women are underutilized. Among professional, technical, and managerial
professions, racial minorities are underutilized in two-thirds of the banks, women
are also underutilized in two-thirds of the banks, and either racial mmontles or
women are underutilized in over 90 percent.

7. IRBs have not contributed to an_increasing lével of minority employment. In
those industries represented by Chicago firms receiving IRB financing, the increase
in minority employment has been greater in Chicago firms that have not participat-
ed in the IRB program than in firms which have received such financial assistance.

8. Many IRB participants discriminate against racial minorities and women in
their employment practices, In 20 percent of all IRB projects, either the bond pur-
chaser or the firm receiving the financing has recently been found in violation of
Title VII of the Civil Rights Act-of 1964 by.the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission. According to Suhail al Chalabi, the interim Commissioner of the De-
partment of Economic Development, “It is not apparent that it [civil rights viola-
tions by IRB participants] has any implication for the design of local development
programs.”

9. Location of a firm does not guarantee equal opportunity. Contrary to the opin-
ions of some administrators and beneficiaries of IRB projects, geographic. location of
a firm within a minority community does not assure that minorities will enjoy
equal employment opportunity with that firm.

10. Few minority-owned businesses participate in Chicago’s IRB program. Among
the 104 IRB projects undertaken by the city of Chicago, four provided financing for
minority-owned businesses. No Hispanic-owned firm has participated in the IRB
program.

11. Lack of comparability among the various economic censuses pubhshed by the
U.S. Bureau of the Census inhibits analysis that would permit precise assessment of
the extent of participation by minority-owned businesses in Chicago’s IRB program.
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12. Many observers, including John Coulter, Director of Economic Development of
the Chicago Association of Commerce and Industry, have recommended legislation
at the Federal level banning industrial revenue bonds and other similar financial
incentive programs.

13. Equal employment opportunity is not an inevitable by-product of economic
growth. Disparities between minorities and white males in employment opportuni-
ties persist in those geographic locations and industries experiencing strong econom-
ic growth and in periods when the national economy is expanding.

14. Civil rights groups have advocated affirmative action requirements for IRB
participants. The Wisconsin Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights has recommended that government agencies at the local, state, and Federal
level that provide financial assistance to private sector firms in the form of con-
tracts, tax credits, abatements, industrial revenue bonds, and others require recipi-
ents of that assistance to meet specific equal opportunity and affirmative action reg-
ulations similar to those that apply to Federal contractors under Executive Order
11246. Under Chicago’s affirmative action plan, such requirements already apply to
businesses that receive contracts from the city.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. If Chicago’s IRB program is to be continued, the city should promulgate affirm-
ative action regulations for bond purchasers and firms receiving the financing simi-
lar to those that apply to Federal contractors under Executive Order 11246. Partici-
pants in the IRB program should be required to prepare written affirmative action
plans identifying specific areas of underutilization and barriers to equal employ-
ment opportunity in their workforces (if any), numerical goals and timetables for
eliminating problems uncovered in that analysis, and specific tactics to be imple-
mented to achieve those goals. Failure to comply with such regulations should be
grounds for declaring a firm ineligible for participation in the IRB program. In ex-
treme cases the firm should be required to pay back a portion of the subsidy re-
ceived through the IRB.

2. Affirmative action should be mandatory for all IRB participants nationwide.
The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights should advise Congress to enact legislation es-
tablishing affirmative action requirements for all firms in the nation benefiting
from IRBs similar to those that apply to Federal contractors under Executive Order
11246 since, due to the Federal income tax exemption on the bonds’ earnings, the
holders of the bonds and the firms receiving the subsequent loans at below market
rates are federally subsidized. Written affirmative action plans should be required
which identify any areas of underutilization and all barriers to equal employment
opportunity that may exist; numerical goals and timetables for eliminating prob-
lems uncovered in the analysis; and programs that will be implemented to achieve
the goals. The legislation should state that failure to comply with these require-
ments would make a firm ineligible for participation in an IRB program. The legis-
lation should also provide for repayment of a portion or all of the subsidy received
through the IRB in extreme cases.

3. If Chicago’s IRB program is to be continued, the Department of Economic De-
velopment should disseminate comprehensive information among minority-owned
businesses more effectively than it currently does, and provide whatever assistance
is required that will enable minority firms to participate on an equitable basis.

4. The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights should advise the U.S. Bureau of the
Census to incorporate a racial identification in its economic censuses to facilitate
analysis of minority-owned businesses in the United States.

ArpENDIX A.—SuMMARY AND List oF CricaGo INpustriaL REveNUE BonND Prosects

INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND SUMMARY—IJUNE 30, 1983

Employment impact

Number Amount
Retained jobs New jobs Total
Your intiated:
1977 1 182,400,000 163 37 200
1978 5 14,100,000 924 240 1,164
1979 22 143,775,000 2,903 2,210 5173
1980 25 155,994,000 5,309 2,265 7,514

1881 29 145,694,000 4,679 1,634 6,313
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INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND SUMMARY—IJUNE 30, 1983—Continued

‘Employment impact

Numbes Amount
Retained jobs»  New jobs Total

1982.... 18 130,800,000 2,109 887 2,996
1983 4 115,100,000 '336 121 457
Total 105 197,863,000 16,423 7,454 23871

Year closed: ‘ .
1977 1 22,400,000 163 37 200
1978 - 3 22,750,000 679 110 789
1979 - 15 225,300,000 2,230° 1,890 4,120
1980 ‘ 20 2 35,575,000 3,752 1,678 5,430
1981 it 23 244,953,000 2,921 1,746 4,667
1982 26 239,750,000 2919 1,290 4,209
1983 3 26,400,000 1,375 172 1,547
Total..., 91 2157,128,000 14,039 6,923 20,962

1 Approved. 2 Closed. #

Ngle: _?harl has been revised to reflect withdrawal of st,DD0,000 1B project by Interstate Brands. Employment figures also reflect this
withdrawal, '

Charl has been revised fo reflect withdrawal of $625,000 IRB project by Seedburo Equipment Co., the withdrawal of $500,000 IRB project by
! $850,000 IRB project by Hydro, Inc. Employment figures also reflect these withdrawals.
.lﬁgart lllas been revised to reflect withdrawal of $4,000,000 IRB project by Domtar Industries, Inc. Employment figurés also reflect this
withdrawal.

Mich. Ave. Jewelers, and the withdrawal of

x

>

[Dollar amounts in thousands]

ECONOMIC I';)EVEI;OPMEN_T COMMISSION, CITY OF CHICAGO, INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BONDS

N

@ - ‘Et_ﬁployme‘nt impact
. Amount  Amount B T
Company | F approved clu§ed Parchaser J:Jb.s New Total
3 . , ¥ tained 1008
1977
1. Kysor Industrial Corp........... None 9/28  11/1D  $2,400  $2,400 Harris. BanK......o.ereeerereresens . 163 37 200
T 14
197, ’
2. Harco Aluminum, Inc. None  12/04 t04/12 750. 750 Main Bank of Chicago 75 15 150
3. Strombecker Corp.. None 11714  11/28 1,000 1,000 Continental Bank..... 500 25 525+
4. Triangle Home Pro None 11729 02/20 , 600 500 Heritage-Pullman Banl 170 55 225
5. RIC Industries, Inc Nome  10/20  -11/1 1,000  1,000. Coninenta! Bank........ 110 40 150
6. Enco Mfg. Co....... None 171 9/21 750 750 Northwest National Bank 69 45 114
Total A100 4100 soenisienrermenscsnesenesinesssans 924 240 1,164
1979 IS
7. OST Industries, Inc............. None 1/19 2/14 2000 2,000 Mid-City. National Bank and. 179 120 299
Harris Bank.
8- Flexi:Mat.Corp. ..... None  3/01  3/19 500 500 Mid-City National Bank.......... 120 1o 230
9. Nalco Chemicat Co . None /11 4/30 1,000 1,000 Morgan Guarantee Trust Co... 100 .erereneene 100
10. Goodman Equipment Corp....  None 8/10 9/12 3,500 3,500 Continental Bank.... 500 350 850
11. Pioneer Gen-E-Molor Corp....  5/23  §/01  7/05 1000 800 American National Bank . 200 50 250
12. Paul Krone Diecasting Co....  6/01 10710 11/20 1,700 1700 LaSalle Nationa! Bank 80 40 120
13. Bienefeld Glass Corp.. . 810 8/10 9/20 3,700 3,700 Continental Bank.... 135 100 235
14, The Willett Co.. None 6/01 6/26 1000 1,000 Continental Bank 400 100 500
15. Power Parls Co 5/16 9/12  12/04 600 600 Continental Bank.... 120 12 132
16.  YMCA of Metropalitan None 6/28  10/31 4,600 4,600 Cosmopolitan National Bank ................. 200 200
Chicago.
17, Comforl Lines, Inc 6/29 9712 11/02 1,250 1,250 Harris Bank.. 150 150 300
18. ABC Rubber Co., Inc. 10/10  10/10 11/28 1,500 1500 fFirst National 41 29 70
Chicago.
19. Metron Steel Corp. 9/26 3,000 ‘taSalle National Bank. 195 200 395
20. Katalco Corp.... 10/10 11715 32/05 1,000 1,000 Continenta Bank.... 70 13 83
21, National Can Corp: 9/12  410/5 +10/23 "9,000 9,000 First National Bank of e 120 120

Chicago.
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION, CITY OF CHICAGO, INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BONDS—Continued

[Dolfar amounts in thousands]

Employment impact
Company 1 F ¢ a‘;’;%% AcII':nge'gl Purchaser Jobs ey
e ihs  dotal
taned
2. (%)
23. Precision Universal Joint 810 =22/89 410 2200 2,200 Continental Bank.........ssmrer 225 150 315
Corp.
24, Amow Handicraft Com....... 8/10 24/28 36/05 1,000 1,000 New England Mutual Life 180 90 20
Ins.
25, Ceres Terminals, Inc...........  11/28 12/2 1214 1,800 1,800 Girard Bank, Philadelphia, ...ccoeoreme 379 379
Pa.
26. Crawford Stee) Co., Inc..... 11/28 32/29 33/28 900 900 American National Bank 17 8 25
21. Cougle Commission Co....... 11/28  4/28  35/15 675 675 Mid-City Nationa! Bank. 25 15 40
28. Duray Fluorescent Mfg. 11/28 34728 38/ 850 850 Northwest National Bank....... 58 25 83
Co2.
29. Seaway National Bank of 11/28 3514 36/19 1000 1,000 Continental BanK.....urescos 108 9 117
Chicage.
Tolal B35 40515 e 2903 2270 5173
1980
30 Selfix, IAC covommermessercsssnens 1721 2/29 3714 4006 4,000 200 200 4do
31, Amstrong Bros. Tool Co..... 1721 5/05 6/16 1,000 1,000 Hamis Bank....... 367 18 38
32. Bluebird of Minois, Inc ........ ya  12/19 2/04 6000 1,000 First Nationa! Bank of 750 53 803
Boston.
33, Plaskool, INC...ccocrvecccrrcns -y 4/16 5/09 1,000 1,000 Continenta! Bank.... 1,156 446 1,602
34, Clark & Barlow Hardware 1721 416 422 1,J00 100 Exchange National Banl 65 3 100
Co.
35. Colonial Hospital Supply 2/29 4/16 5/20 1,800 1,800 Northemn Trust Co.... 66 20 86
Co., Inc. %
36. Intemational Great Lakes 2/29 428 5/05 2,000 2,000 Continental Bank.....cooecromepmnciin. 350 350
Shipping.
37. Reiters, INC.crevcenreeccrece 4/16 9/24  12/11 600 600 Exchange National Bank........ 80 16 96
38. Independence Bank of 4/16 6/ 7/03 4300 4,300 Lehman Brothers Kuha Loeb.. 113 23 136
Chicago.
39. 1 &F Steel Comp .enuneenennen 4/16 6/21 7/03 4,000 3,850 European American Bank 50, 50
Comp., New York, N.Y.
40. (5
41. Publix Office Supplies, Inc..  4/16  9/24  11/21 1,000 1,000 First National Bank of 131 45 176
Chicago.
42, J. F. Daley Incorporating 5/07 9724 12/15 400 300 Bank of Elk Grove............. 61 15 76
Co,, Inc.
43. Metro Real Estate 5/07 12/01 °1/14 7,000 7,000 Continental Bank........oeeommrrocmeeercmerse 200 200
Investments (nc.
4. (%)
45. Midway Airlines, Inc.... 6/13 1012/1 1012/28 1,000 1,000 Shearson Loeb Rhoades Inc... 180 150 330
46. QST Industries Inc.2 6/13 1/14 °1/16 750 750 Mid-City National Bank and
Harris Bank,,
a. () o : ——
48. Kimberly Rose Co., Inc.......  6/27  12/01 91/22 926 690 Exchange National Bank........ I 90 164
49, i 6/21 11/14  12/17 2,000 2,000 American National Bank 697 150 847
50. 9/10 °11/13 °12/31 2,000 2,000 American National Bank...... 150 50 200
51 9/10  98/19 °12/31 1,368 1,368 Chicago City Bank and 238 e 238
Trust Co.
52. 9/10 12/12  12/31 5000 5000 First National Bank of 133 e 133
Chicago and The
Northern Trust Co.
53. Replogle Globes, Inc............ 9/24 9211 =3/16 2000 2,000 First Nationa! Bank of 180 ... 180
Chicago.
54. Meyer Stee! Drum, fnc......... 12/12  98/12 29/25 800 800 Ford City Bank & Trust......... 12 40 152
55. Charles E. Larson & Sons.... 12/12  ©5/29 26/16 2500 2,500 Park Nat!l Bank of Chicago... 98 69 167
56. Consolidated Distilled 12/12 9529  98/5 750 750 American Nationa! Bank ....... 233 20 253
Products. N
51. Bloomer-Fiske, Inc. ..o 12/19 23731 21714 2,700 2,700 MidCity National Bank........ 225 225 450
Total 55998 50,508 ...ooorrvnssrncssssecsinssrecironenns 9,309 2,265 7,574
1981 .
58. Lake Share Litho, Inc.......... 3/06 8/12 8/12 9/24 500 Exchange National Bank........ 2 9 31
59. Orion Industries, Ud........... 3/06 422 5/07 620 620 “0'Hare-International Bank...... 12 15 2
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[Dollar amounts in thoisands]

Employment impact
Company [ F a‘%’g%",';h Aé“oﬂ'éﬁt Purchaser Jobs New
fe- iohs  dotal
tained
60. Chicago Metropolitan 4/22 2,500 First National Bank of 186 33 218
Mutual Assurance Chicago and
Company. Independence Bank of
Chicago.
61. Harris Industries ........cce.e 5/13  11/13 12/2 500 900 Harris BanK.....ooo.eoeerrrieeerne 190 200 390
62. Homemakers Furniture, Inc..  5/13 143/30 145/13 5,000 5,000 First Chicago Realty . 130 135
‘ Services Cor.
63. Hudson Technology, Inc....... /13 - 12718 141/18 800 800 American National Bank........ 86 24 110
64. leaf Confectionery, Inc.22...  5/13 1410/15 1412/6 4,000 1,000 American National Bank......... 117 100 27
65. (13) - : 2 22
66. Chem Clear, InC........ccoourues 6/26 10/6  10/27 2,500 1,500 Chicago Corporation
67. Maryland Cup Corp 6/26 : 1,000 Lehman Brothers, Kuhn 2,000 2% 2,025
Loeb,
68. Mah Chena Corp .. 6/26 12/18 145/4 530 500 Hamis BaMK..o.wooovrirsries 28 15 43
69. Homak Mfg. Co 6/26 11713 12/31 500 500 Lake Shore Nationa! Bank 95 20 115
70.  Zenith Controls. 6/26 143/2 145/5 900 900 American National Bank . 141 50 191
71. Dries and Krum 716 10706  12/15 1,000 1,000 . 203 100 303
72. Farley Candy Co 8/12 11713 11730 1506 1,500 Nati. Blvd. Bank of Chicago.. 0 30 400
73. Pinkert Steel Co 9/14 1,218 American National Bark........ 60 15 15
74. Inolex Chemical 10/06 11/04 12/31 2000 1,500 American Can Company.. 40 10 50
75. Medusa Corp ... 10/06  t45/5 145/20 1,000 1,000 Mellon Bank of Pitisburgh.............oc.. 2 2
76. Budget-Rent-A-Car. 10/06 +3/19 145/4 1,700 1,700 Chicago Corporation... 170 kL] 204
77. John 0. Butler Co 10/06 11713 12/21 5500 5500 American Nalional Bank . 214 140 35
78. Homaco, Inc .... 10/06  12/18 142/16 800 800 110 95 205
79. Automatic Spring Coiling.....  10/06 1,000 154 50 204
80. Unicut Corporation............ 11713 233/2  144/6 1,000 1,000 60 50 110
81. Washtenaw Partnership/ 11713 143/19 14/22 500 500 150 % 175
Darco, Inc.
82. Publix Office Supplies, 11/13  12/18  12/31 500 400 1t Nath. Bank, CHICABO ..oooommurssevemsersseneresessrresserensssiness
Incts,
83.  Ephriam, Inc./Modem 11/13  12/18  12/31 475 475 American National Bank ........ 15 15 30
Process Equipment. ’
84. R. ). Norris/Inland 11/13 s 1/21 143/15 500 500 American National Bank........ 76 20 96
Midwest Corp.
85. Midwest Dack Corp......co.. 12/3  12/18- 1/6 3250 3,250 American Nationa! Bank....... 64 20 86
86. Midwest Electric 12/29 1412/8 1412/30 2,500 2,500 Chase Manhattan Bank-N.Y .. 227 0 29
Manufacturing Co.
87. Harrington and King 12/29 143/30 15/7 1,500 1,500 American Nationa Bark......... 189 10 199
Perforating Co.
Total 45694 3535 s 4679 1634 6313
1982 18
88. Evans Transportation. 3/2 173725 173/29 2300 2300 George K. Baum Company..........ceeee. 100 100
89. Florance Corporation. 32 w2 121 600 600 Harris Trust & Savings... 49 21 70
90. Batchelder-Beflin' 372 12/1 12/21 1,800 1,800 Manufacturer’s Hanover 102 102
Trust Co. -
91, Alburn, Inc. 32 2,500 Chicago Corp 1 46 60
92, Karol's IRC ....ocorevmrerecorsenes 372 5/5 8/20 1,000 1,000 American National Bank........ 48 10 58
93, Valley Candle Mfg. Co., 5/18 6/9 7/20 1750 1,750 Lake Shore National Bank..... 240 80 320
fnc.
94. Weil Pump Company. 5/18 9/15  10/12 1,500 1,500 State National Bank of 200 20 220
Evanston.
95, Fairmont Corporation........... 5/18 700 .. American National Bank ........ 90 40 130
96. A. Epstein & Sons 7723 11/12 12/20 3500 3,500 Northemn Trust Company....... 250 130 380
International. )
97, Rapid Mounting & 7/23  10/15  12/28 3000 3,000 American National Bank........ 222 25 21
> Finishing Co.
98. Nation Enterprises 10/6 12/23  12/30 600 600 Capito! Bank & Trust of 32 20 52
99. Pentecost Bros. Inc ............ B w3 1B 700 700 2 3 25
100. Hais il/Advanced 10/6 123 12/22 1350 1,350 Van Kampen Memitt Inc...... 160 19 179
Theatrical Co.
101. C & K Distributors 10727 2,100 Van Kampen Memit Irc......... 169 0 209
102. Gold Eagle Co 10/27  11/23  12/28 2,000 2,000 Mid-City. National Bank.. 98 60 158
103.  Union Special Co . 12/28 123/25 11v3/29 2500 2,300 Matthews & Wright, Inc ... 500 93 593
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[Dollar amounts in thousands]

Employment impact
Company | F c :\m%",';% m"sgg‘ Purchaser IS oy
o e ooy Totat
tained
104. Estate of Sam Rosen/ 12/27 900 American Nationa! Bark........ 15 3 18
Frero Inc.
105, Reed Candy. 12/ 2,000 Parkway Bank & Trust.......... 0 75 75
Total 30800 22,800 .eerererenerennreernearesnensesnnne 2,109 887  29%
198318
106. MO Realty/John S. Song....  3/9 3/31 4/28 1,800 1,800 River Forest State Bank/ 75 12 8
Elmhurst National Bank. .
107. Republic Aluminum 3/3r 1,000 Western National Bank 73 27 100
108. AMGem 3/31 8,001 Continental BanK......c.eeosuusecsoscoscsssecs 50 50
109. The Reliable Corporation...... 3/31 4,300 American National Bank . 188 32 220
Total 15,100 LBOD worerecormerermmeemeenseressmresserese 336 121 457

10n April 8, 1981, Interstate Brands withdrew its request for IRB financing. Al tolals have been changed fo reflect: this withdrawal. Interstate
Brands will not undertake the project at this time.

ZIIJuray Flugrescent Mfg Co., IRB amount increased to $850,000 on 2/29/80.~

31980.

41981 -

SNo additional jobs will be created as a result of the $750,000 bond issue. On March 23, 1981 Seedburo Equipment Co. wilhdrew its request for
{EB fin_ancting. Al totals have been changed to reflect this withdrawal. Seedburo Equipment Co. has indicated it will use other financing to undertake

e project. .

61n April of 1982, Hydro, Inc. was denied extension of its $850,000 IRB due to the expiration of ils bank commitment, thus resulting in
withdrawal of project. Employment figures also reflect this withdrawal.

70ST Induslries has asked for IRB financing to complete the project started in 1979.

80n March 1982 Michigan Avenue Jeweless, Inc. withdrew ifs request for IRB financing. All tolals have been changed to reflect this.

91981,

101982.
Il?n April 22, 1981, Inducement Ordinance amended to increase project amount by $500,000 to total of §2,000,000 for the Jacob$ Twin Buick
10jec

project.
. 127This is Phase Il of the Leal Confectionery, Inc. expansion project begun in 1980. Leaf currently emplags 964 workers, 847 of these were
included in the employment figures for 1980. Only the additional 117 employees are included.in the figures-for 1981. N

130n November 2, 1982, Domtar Industries, Inc., withdrew its request for IRB financing. All tolals have been changed to reflect’ this withdrawal.
Domtar Industries will not undertake the project at this time.

15Phase Il of Publix Qffice Supplies, Inc, Expansion project began in 1980. No additional in employment impact.
%(75 l]!;g;obs—pmjecled by company o be created within 3 years after completion of the IRB project.

Nole7: |=Inducement Ordinance; F == Final Ordinance; C=Closing Date.
11979.
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Appendix B

Industrial Revenue Bond Application and
Supporting Instructional Informatiom

Economic Development Commission City of Chicago

APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF PROPOSED INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND FIMANCING

Name and Address of Applicant:

Name and address of operating company (if different than above):

Tvoe of Business: SIC CODE:

‘Amourt of proposed industrial revenue bond issue:. §

OZficer to contact regarding this application: :

name title ‘phone
e e -
Proposed bond purchaser: M
Contact: T
name title phone
Proposed bond counsel: T c - o K
‘Contact: ° y c e : " u i
name title phone

Description of existing facilities in Chicago and the Chlcaao area.
(indicate location, function, size, and employment of each fac111ty
and whether owned or leased):
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Soohuilie JBEVEoUT e Lo iocald L0V OF CHICAUD o
£~

APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF PROPOSED INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND FINANCING

rief description of proposed project:

Cost Breakdown of IRB: . ~

Acquisition of Land and/ox Buildix.mg:
Constructions

Total:

Current Exployment Status far Facility Receiving I¥3 assistance:

¢ |Salaxy Sex Frosent oloyeess

Nizber of

Eplcyees Total . N
Earnine Sax Emnlovess Black Hiszanic

Iess than F - ’ .

4.00 ver nr. 2] - i

Betwsan 4.00/
hr. & 7.00/ hr

F
M
More than F
7.00 per hr. M :
Sub ¥ 1 - .
Total M ]

Total

*0ther represents Asian or Pacific Tslander and merican Indiana or Alasken Nat.
- ﬁrojectéa mp:.oy'in'ént at - - *
operating (applicant's)

‘facility: " . =
1 year after completion of IRB Project: - - - B
2 years after completion of IRB Project: R

3 years after completion of IRB Project :

!. Describe Methodology used for employment projections: :
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSICN CITY OF CHICAGQ

APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF PROPOSED INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND FINANCING

13. Date on vwhich projected employment figures are expected to be
reached:

14. Projected completion date -of IRB project:

15. Current Employment at other

xelated facilities located Part

in the City of Chicago: Full Time: Time:
NAME: "
ADDRESS:

~-RELATIONSHIP:

No. of Employees at other
related facilities who

are residents of Chicago: " % of total employment
No. of minorities employed - -

at related facilities in

the City of Chicago: { % of total employment

16. Will the IRB project allow for employment to increase at any other
related facility, other than the operatinag facility, located within
the City-of Chicago? Explain:

If YES: L

1 Year after completion of IRB Project:

2 Years after completion of IRB Projéct: B

3 Years after completion of IRB Project: -

L7. 1If proposed project dnvolves a relocation, indicate ‘any plans for
alternative use or other dlspos;t;on of any affected facllltles'

name of seller:

o . ves ere eene %

9. Operating company‘'s form of organization: i

0. sState of incorporation: - N

1. Number of shareholders: T N
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£CONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION CITY OF CHICAGO

APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF PROPOSED INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND FINANCING

!« Are shares'publicly traded?

i Is this company wholly or partly owned by any other business
organization? (If yes, explain briefly):

. Does this compeny have any subsidiaries or otherwise Have interestes
in any other business organization? (If ves, explain briefly):

- Names of any other businesses wholly or partly owned by officers or
directors of this company:

i. Banks with which the applicant or operating company has accounts or ™
other business relationships: :




27.

28.

29.
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION CITY OF CHICAGH

APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF PROPOSED INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND FINANCING

r

Names and titles of principal officers:

Names of directors or partners:

Names of principal shareholders (20% or more):

I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS APPLICATION AND
ANY SUPPLEMENTS OR ATTACHMENTS HERETO IS TRUE, COMPLETE, AND ACCURATE.
I ALSO UNDERSTAND: THAT THE DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT WILL
CONDUCT AN ANNUAL SURVEY CONCERNING THE USE OF INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BOND
FINANCING. I HEREBY AGREE TO RESPOND FULLY TO SUCH REQUESTS FOR
INFORMATION UPON APPROVAL OF THIS APPLICATION.

Signature B

B Title

Date Submitted
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NARRATIVE SUPPLEMENTS, DETAILED INFORMATION, AND ATTACHMENTS

In addition to the completed application form, application packages must contain
supporting material in narrative form, certain detailed information, and attachment
of financial statements. The following list of supplementary items indicates required
and optional material and gives suggestions for the possible treatment of each item.
Treat individual items as briefly or extensively as the nature of the project or appli-
cant suggests appropriate. In general, concise treatment of narrative items is sug-

es
8 Letter of commitment from bond purchaser: A commitment in principle for bond
placement must be obtained from a bank, investment banker, or underwriter before
an application can be processed. Include a letter expressing such a comniitment in
the application package.

Nature of business (may be treated separately or discussed briefly with company
history, below, as appropriate): Characterize the primary type of business conducted
by the company. If the company’s activities include several economic functions,
characterize the primary type of business to be conducted at the facilities involved
in the proposed praject. Describe the principal products or services of the company.
Name principal customers or suppliersin cases where a large amount of the compa-
ny’s business is attributable to one or a few-of these. Discuss the industry generally
and the company’s function within the industry. Discuss economic trends in the in-
dustry generally and how these are likely to affect. the company’s growth or com-
petitive position within the industry. Discuss the company’s goals .and plans as they
are reflected in the proposed project.

Company history (required): Date of establishment and identity of original organiz-
ers; date of incorporation; year operations undertaken in Chicago; previous address-
es in Chicago; expansion or contraction of operations in. Chicago or elsewhere;
growth or decline in employment in Chicago or elsewhere; dates of development of
new operations or product lines; dates and descriptions of changes in ownership or
management.

Company organization (where appropriate; see instructions, page 7): If the organi-
zation in whose name the proposed industrial revenue bond is to be issued (the ap-
plicant) is different than the company that will be operating the proposed project,
fully describe the nature and purpose of the applicant organization, its formal rela-
tionship to the operating company, and the identities of interested persons. If the
company is a subsidiary-of another business organization, list all other subsidiaries
of the parent. Otherwise, explain the organization of the company and any formal
associations between the company and any related business organizations.

Principal personnel (optional): Brief resumes of principal personnel, particularly
those with ownership interests.

Description of existing facilities (required): If the proposd project involves the ex-
pansion or relocation of an operation currently conducted in Chicago, fully describe
the physical facilities involved. Include complete information regarding land areas
and building sizes. If the proposed project involves relocation of any operations cur-
rently being conducted in Chicago, indicate plans or options for alternative use or
other disposition of the facilities involved. Describe any other operations and physi-
cal facilities in ‘Chicago or the Chicago area. If the company does not currently
maintain operations in Chicago, describe existing facilities elsewhere in as much
detail as appropriate. If the proposed project involves the relocation to Chicago of
operations currently being conducted elsewhere, discuss in some detail.

Company employment (required): If the proposed project involves an expansion or
relocation, specify the number of people currently employed dt the facilities in-
volved and the number of people currently employed at any other facilities in the
City of Chicago. Provide a breakdown of employment into functional classifications.
Discuss any enhancing features in the employment picture, such as skllls training
or minority opportunity. Discuss the pattern of growth in the company’s employ-
ment. If proposed project involves an on-site expansion, specify the proportion of the
company’s employment currently accounted for by residents of the project area.

Complete description of proposed project (required): Discuss the reasons for under-
taking the proposed project. If the project ‘involves the -acquisition of 'an existing
building, specify its address, building size and type, land area, plans for physical
modifications or repairs. The purpose for which the building is to be used, the
amount of time for which the building has been vacant, the identity of the previous
occupant, etc. If the project invoves on-site constructlon, indicate the size of the pro-
posed addition, its function and relationship to the existing plant, type of construc-
tion, etc. If the project involves the construction of an entirely new facility, discuss
in detail. Attach simple plats or site plans, renderings, photographs, etc., if avail-
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able. If the proposed project involves purchase of the assets of an existing business,
indicate any proposed expansion of the business under new onwership or demon-
strate that the proposed change in ownership is necessary to preserve the business
as a going concern or prevent its relocation outside Chicago. In all cases, include
specific employment pro_]ectlons and any other materal indicating the public bene-
fits of the proposed project in terms of the creation or retention of _]obs in the Clty of
Chicago and the vicinity of the project itself.

Breakdown of project costs (required): As completely as possible, break down the
amount of the proposed bond issue (item #5 on the form) into specific component
items. and costs. If the total cost of the proposed project includes expenses that will
not be covered out of bond proceeds, break these additional costs down separately
and indicate how they are to be financed. Attach any available documentary materi-
al that verifies estimated values or costs, such as appraisals, real estate sales con-
tracts, architects’ or contractors’ estimates, etc. Note: Items eligible for financing
under industrial revenue bonds are limited to land and buildings and other depre-
ciable assets as defined in the Internal Revenue laws. Costs incurred before obtain-
ing an official’ expression of the City’s approval of the proposed bond issue cannot be
covered out of bond proceeds. Note item #5 on the attached instructions.

Financial statements (required): Attach financial statements for the company. cov-
ering the past five years. Audited statements should be supplied if available; other-
wise the statements should be certified over an officer’s signature. Include interim
statements, as avallable, to bring financial date down as close as possible to current
data. If the applicant is a subsidiary of another company, include financial state-
ments of the parent. If the company or its parent is required to file SEC form 10-K,
attach the latest copy of this report. If the formal applicant is not the operating
company, attach financial statements for both the applicant and the operating com-
pany.

Other material (optional): Catalogs, descriptive brochures, promotional material,
etc. Additional narrative or documentary items as appropriate to the partlcular
project or applicant. ) . /

INSTRUCTIONS, EXPLANATIONS, AND HINTS FOR SPECIFIC ITEMS

General instructions: Submit-EIGHT COPIES of the complete application package
for review by the Industrial Revenue Bond Screening Committee. Bound packages,
rather than sheaves of paper, will be appreciated. Make a preliminary contact with
the Economic Development Commission before submitting an application; the staff
will want to discuss the proposal’ with principals of the company and see the project
site.

Items:

1, 2 A distinction between the formal applicant and the operating company some-
times arises in applications by close corporations where a separate family-owned
company exists for the sole purpose:of holding title to realty occupied by the actual
working concern. Do not apply in this way without previously having checked with
the Economic Development Commission and bond counsel. In cases involving ortho-
dox parent-subsidiary relationships (where the parent is a working entity) an appli-
cation may be made either by the parent on behalf of the subsidary or by the sub-
sidiary in its own behalf. Where the parent is the applicant, iame and describe the
subsidiary under ‘#9 and leave #2 blank. In all cases where two or more organiza-
tions are directly involved in the proposed bond issue, pay particular attention to
company organization in the narrative supplements. Note: In all cases where the ap-
plicant is a subsidiary of another company, the parent will be expected to assume
an obligation for repayment of the proposed bonds

3 Characterize the business by functlop, e.g., “manufacturer of widgets” or “im
porter and distributor of gadgets”.

4 Where the company has employees in Chicago and elsewhere, be sure that cur-
rent employment.in the City of Chicago.is specified in #9.

5 Before filling in this amount, check with bond counsel as to items eligible for
coverage in the proposed bond issue.

T Give name of bank, investment banker, or underwriter and the name of a spe-
cific person to contact there.

8 Names of firms recognized in this specialty may be obtained upon request from
the Economic Development Commission.
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Appendix C

Honitoriung Instrument Used by

Chicago Department of Economic Development in 1982

Cerepany Name:

ECONOMIC DEVELOFVENT OCeMISSION
CITY OF CHICAGD

INDUSTRIAL REVENUE BCND PROGREM

PROGRESS REPORT

Bond Amount:

Bond Closed;

EMPLOYMENT AT PATE CF APPLICATION

R

EMPTOYMENT AT TIME OF ASPLICATION

Number of
Earming

Hlspan:.'> c

Other
Minority®

Less than
4.00 per hr.

Between 4.00/ hr.
and 7.00 /hr.

More than
7.00 per hr.

Sub
Total

2fn | minf | | zlm

ot

*Other represents Asian or Pacific Islander and American Indian or.Alaskan Nat.
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Of Total: Full Time Part Time:

Murber of employees residing in City of Chicago.

Number of erployees residing within 5 miles of place of employment

Projected Brployment at 09emt.mg {Applicant's) Facility

s

1 year after campletion of IRB Project: *

2 years after campletion of IRB Project:

3 years after completion of IRB P::o_-ject:

Respondent:

The Industrial yevenue band project 'involves the following:
{Please check all that apply)

a. Construction of new facility

b. Construction of additicn to present facility

¢. Purchase of new building

d. Purchase of building and renovation

@:; Renovation of existing building R

£. Relocation

g. Purchase of machinery and.equipment
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3. If project involves relocaticn, indicate status of old facility:

a. Facility has been sold:

~b. Facility is for sale: -

c. Facility has been leased:

d. Eacility will be leased: . "
e. Facility is vacant: . .

£. Facility is occupied:

If the facility is occupied, indicate pame of .‘new tenant:

41 If project involves relocaticn, indicate status of employees at fomer
Facility: c

a. Number of employees transferred to new- facility

b. Nutber of employees hired by purchaser of the facility
c. NMuber of employees released

d. Caments




286

5. Current Eployrent Status for Facility Receiving IRB assistance:

a. |Salary -Sex Present Employees :

Employees Total og—_hg: *
Erployees Black Hispanic IMinoritwv

(Iess than
4.00 per hr.

Between 4.00/
hr. & 7.00/ hr |~

l’are. than
7.00 per hr.

Sub
Total

wm (=l [Fw [=] |§

Total

*Othe= represents Asian or Pacific Islander and Americanm Indiana or Alaskan Nat.

b. Of total: Full time Part Time

c. Number of employees residing in City of Chicago

d. Nurber of employees residing within 5 miles of place of emloyment

6. Status of project: b

a. Project is complete and fully operaticnal: If o go to 6B.

pate of Project Completion )
Please answer the following

Antmpated ar Actual (circle ane) employment within twelve months of
froject completion ___* ’
Anticipated or Actmal (dircle cne) employment within 2 years of project
carpletion . :
Anticipated ar Actual {circle cne) employment within 3 years of the
project

If these figures are different than the projected figures given at the
, time of application please explain why they differ.

) e = . - —— e e
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B. Project is underway and will be caiplete byt

Project has not begun but is anticipated to start by:

287

Have you hired any new employees since the time of Application

Nurber

Are .the employment projections submitted with your IRB application still

appropriate’
If o please explain

7. Cuzrent employment for other related facilities within City of Chicago {not
including the IR3 facility):

a. Present Prolovess
Other
Sex %ve?s Black Hissanic Mingoritwk
M
. -
Total

*Other represents Asian or Pacific Islander and American Indian or Alaskan Nat.

8. Please indicate the sales volume for the current year:

Is this amount an increase ar a decrease frum the previocus year?

Increase

Decxease

.S.Wmﬂ;lymzfimhavealteralitshwesmtifﬂmirﬂustxial:evmuebuﬂ

" was not available at the time of your expansion?

Yes

If yes, how? Circle Delay
3 ) c. Expand ocut of State d. Expand abroad e. Not expand.

one a.

- M

b. 'Expand less (approximately how much in
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10. what has been your experience with the Industrial Revenve Eond Program
and its method of helpirg carpanies £inance local expansion projects?

I hereby certify that B
to the best of my
knowledge the figures

Signature
given in this survey
are accurats.

Title

56-166 (292)




